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Item 6.     Exhibits and Reports on Form 8-K 
 
            (a)  Exhibits 
 
                 1.  Agreement and Plan of Reorganization dated August 20, 1999 
                     among Alliance Capital Management Holding L.P. (formerly 
                     Alliance Capital Management L.P.), Alliance Capital 
                     Management L.P. (formerly Alliance Capital Management L.P. 
                     II), Alliance Capital Management Corporation and The 
                     Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States. 
                 2.  Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership dated 
                     October 29, 1999 of Alliance Capital Management Holding 
                     L.P. (formerly Alliance Capital Management L.P). 
                 3.  Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership dated 
                     October 29, 1999 of Alliance Capital Management L.P. 
                     (formerly Alliance Capital Management L.P. II). 
                 4.  Exchange Agreement dated April 8, 1999 among Alliance 
                     Capital Management Holding L.P. (formerly Alliance Capital 
                     Management L.P.), Alliance Capital Management L.P. 
                     (formerly Alliance Capital Management L.P. II) and The 
                     Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States 



                     (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the 
                     Registration Statement on Form S-4 (File No. 333-84477) 
                     filed on August 3, 1999). 
                 5.  Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement dated April 8, 
                     1999 among Alliance Capital Management Holding L.P. 
                     (formerly Alliance Capital Management L.P.), Alliance 
                     Capital Management L.P. (formerly Alliance Capital 
                     Management L.P. II) and The Equitable Life Assurance 
                     Society of the United States (incorporated by reference to 
                     Exhibit 10.2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 
                     (File No. 333-84477) filed on August 3, 1999). 
                 6.  Amended and Restated Investment Advisory and Management 
                     Agreement dated October 29, 1999 among Alliance Capital 
                     Management Holding L.P. (formerly Alliance Capital 
                     Management L.P.), Alliance Corporate Finance Group 
                     Incorporated and The Equitable Life Assurance Society of 
                     the United States. 
                 7.  Amended and Restated Accounting, Valuation, Reporting and 
                     Treasury Services Agreement dated October 29, 1999 between 
                     Alliance Capital Management Holding L.P. (formerly Alliance 
                     Capital Management L.P.) and The Equitable Life Assurance 
                     Society of the United States. 
                 8.  Global Assignment and Assumption Agreement dated October 
                     29, 1999 between Alliance Capital Management Holding L.P. 
                     (formerly Alliance Capital Management L.P.) and Alliance 
                     Capital Management L.P. (formerly Alliance Capital 
                     Management L.P. II). 
                 9.  Pass-Through Agreement dated October 29, 1999 between 
                     Alliance Capital Management Holding L.P. (formerly 
                     Alliance Capital Management L.P.) and Alliance Capital 
                     Management L.P. (formerly Alliance Capital Management 
                     L.P. II). 
 
            (b)      Reports on Form 8-K 
 
                     The Partnership filed a report on Form 8-K dated September 
                     30, 1999 reporting unaudited pro forma condensed financial 
                     statements for the six months ended June 30, 1999 and 1998 
                     for the Partnership and Alliance Capital Management L.P. 
                     (formerly Alliance Capital Management L.P. II). 
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                          dated as of August 20, 1999 
 
 
                                 by and among 
 
 
                       ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P., 
                        a Delaware limited partnership, 
 
                     ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. II, 
                        a Delaware limited partnership, 
 
                   ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT CORPORATION, 
                            a Delaware corporation 
 
                                      and 
 
                     THE EQUITABLE LIFE ASSURANCE SOCIETY 
                             OF THE UNITED STATES, 
                  a New York stock life insurance corporation 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
                     AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF REORGANIZATION 
 
         THIS AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF REORGANIZATION (this "Agreement") is dated 
as of August 20, 1999 by and among Alliance Capital Management L.P., a 
Delaware limited partnership ("Alliance Holding"), Alliance Capital Management 
L.P. II, a Delaware limited partnership ("Alliance Capital"), Alliance Capital 
Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation in its capacities as the sole 
general partner of each of Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital ("ACMC"), and 
The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States, a New York stock 
life insurance corporation ("Equitable Life"). Capitalized terms have the 
meanings specified in Article I. 
 
         WHEREAS, Alliance Holding is a limited partnership formed pursuant to 
the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited Partnership Act (the "Delaware Act") with 
Alliance Holding LP Units listed on the New York Stock Exchange; 
 
         WHEREAS, Alliance Capital is a private limited partnership recently 
formed pursuant to the Delaware Act for the purpose of entering into this 
Agreement and consummating the transactions contemplated hereby and continuing 
the business of Alliance Holding following the Reorganization; 
 
         WHEREAS, the parties desire to effect a reorganization of Alliance 
Holding, pursuant to which, among other things, Alliance Holding will (i) 
transfer or assign all or substantially all of its assets to Alliance Capital 
in exchange for the issuance by Alliance Capital to Alliance Holding of 100% 
of the Alliance Capital LP Units and the Alliance Capital GP Interest and the 
assumption by Alliance Capital of all or substantially all of the liabilities 
of Alliance Holding and (ii) offer to exchange outstanding Alliance Holding LP 
Units for Alliance Capital LP Units held by Alliance Holding immediately prior 
to the Effective Time, on a one-for-one basis (the "Reorganization"); 
 
         WHEREAS, in connection with the Reorganization, Alliance Holding, 
Alliance Capital and Equitable Life have entered into an Indemnification and 
Reimbursement Agreement, dated as of April 8, 1999, pursuant to which 
Equitable Life has agreed to indemnify and reimburse, or cause to be 



indemnified and reimbursed, Alliance Holding, Alliance Capital and certain of 
their affiliates for certain costs and expenses associated with the 
Reorganization, and an Exchange Agreement, dated as of April 8, 1999, pursuant 
to which Equitable Life has agreed to exchange, and to cause its affiliates to 
exchange, substantially all of the Alliance Holding LP Units held by them for 
Alliance Capital LP Units (which Exchange Agreement shall be superceded by 
this Agreement); and 
 
         WHEREAS, the parties desire to specify the steps to be taken in 
connection with the Reorganization. 
 
         NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises herein 
contained, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, do hereby agree 
as follows: 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 1 
                                  DEFINITIONS 
 
         SECTION 1.01. Definitions. Unless the context otherwise specifies or 
requires, the terms defined in this Section 1.01 shall, for the purposes of 
this Agreement, have the meanings herein specified. In the event of any 
inconsistency between the meanings assigned to such terms in this Agreement, 
the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement and the Alliance Capital 
Partnership Agreement, the meanings assigned to such terms in the Alliance 
Holding Partnership Agreement and the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement 
shall control. 
 
         "ACMC" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
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         "Alliance Capital" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "Alliance Capital Certificate of Limited Partnership" has the meaning 
specified in Section 2.04. 
 
         "Alliance Capital GP Interest" shall mean a partnership interest 
representing a 1% economic interest in Alliance Capital. 
 
         "Alliance Capital LP Unit" shall mean a unit representing a 
percentage interest in the aggregate partnership interests of the limited 
partners of Alliance Capital equal to, at any time, one divided by the total 
number of units of limited partner interests in Alliance Capital outstanding 
at that time. 
 
         "Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement" shall mean the Agreement of 
Limited Partnership of Alliance Capital Management L.P. II, dated as of July 
7, 1999, as the same may be amended, supplemented or restated from time to 
time. 
 
         "Alliance Holding" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "Alliance Holding GP Units" has the meaning specified in Section 
2.01(a). 
 
         "Alliance Holding LP Unit" shall mean a unit representing an 
assignment of a beneficial interest in a corresponding limited partner 
interest in Alliance Holding. 
 
         "Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement" shall mean the Agreement of 
Limited Partnership of Alliance Capital Management L.P., dated as of November 
18, 1987, as the same may be amended, supplemented or restated from time to 
time. 
 
         "Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.01(d)(i). 
 
         "Business Day" shall mean any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or 
a day on which banks in New York, New York are required to be closed for 
regular banking business. 
 
         "Closing" and "Closing Date" have the meanings specified in Section 
2.02. 
 
         "Consent" shall mean any consent, license, permit, waiver, approval, 
authorization or other action of, by or with respect to, or registration, 
declaration or filing with, any court, Governmental Authority or Person. 
 
         "Delaware Act" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "Effective Time" has the meaning specified in Section 2.02. 
 
         "Equitable Life" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "Equitable Life Exchange" has the meaning specified in Section 2.03. 
 
         "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as 
amended. 
 
         "Exchange Offer" has the meaning specified in Section 2.01(e). 
 
         "Governmental Approval" shall mean any Consent of, with or to any 
Governmental Authority, including the expiration of any waiting or other time 
period required to pass before governmental consent or acquiescence may be 
assumed or relied upon. 
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         "Governmental Authority" shall mean any court or governmental 
authority, department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, 
domestic or foreign, any tribunal or arbitrators of competent jurisdiction and 
any self-regulatory organization. 
 
         "Holdback Interests" has the meaning specified in Section 2.01(d)(ii). 
 
         "Investment Advisory Agreement" shall mean any agreement or 
arrangement for the performance of investment management or advisory services 
for clients by which the relevant partnership may be bound. 
 
         "Material Contract" shall mean any contract, agreement, note, 
instrument, franchise, lease, license, commitment, arrangement or 
understanding, written or oral, to which the relevant partnership is a party 
or by which any of its properties is bound which is material to the business 
or assets of such partnership, taken as a whole. 
 
         "Person" shall mean any individual, corporation, association, 
partnership, joint venture, trust, estate or other entity or organization. 
 
         "Public Unitholders" shall mean the holders of Alliance Holding LP 
Units excluding Equitable Life, its affiliates, other holders of more than 2% 
of the currently outstanding Alliance Holding LP Units and Alliance Holding's 
executive management. 
 
         "Registration Statement" has the meaning specified in Section 7.01(b). 
 
         "Reorganization" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "SEC" shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission. 
 
         "Taxes" shall mean taxes, fees, levies, duties, tariffs, imposts and 
governmental impositions or charges of any kind in the nature of (or similar 
to) taxes, payable to any federal, state, provincial, local or foreign taxing 
authority, including (without limitation) (i) income, franchise, profits, 
gross receipts, ad valorem, net worth, value added, sales, use, service, real 
or personal property, special assessments, capital stock, license, payroll, 
withholding, employment, social security, workers' compensation, unemployment 
compensation, utility, severance, production, excise, stamp, occupation, 
premiums, windfall profits, transfer and gains taxes and (ii) interest, 
penalties, additional taxes and additions to tax imposed with respect thereto. 
 
         "Transferred Assets" has the meaning specified in Section 2.01(d)(i). 
 
         "Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. 
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                                   ARTICLE 2 
                          REORGANIZATION AND EXCHANGE 
 
         SECTION 2.01. Contribution of Assets, Etc. The parties hereby agree 
to take, or cause to be taken, all actions necessary, proper or advisable to 
consummate or make effective each of the following actions, each of which 
shall be deemed to occur simultaneously at the Effective Time, subject to and 
in accordance with the terms set forth in this Agreement: 
 
          (a) Conversion of Alliance Holding GP Interest into Units. The 
general partner interest in Alliance Holding held by ACMC shall be converted 
into a number of units ("Alliance Holding GP Units") determined in accordance 
with the following formula: 
 
Number of Alliance                total number of Alliance Holding LP Units 
 
Holding GP Units       =     outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time 
                             --------------------------------------------------- 
                                                     99 
 
          (b) Partnership Agreements. The parties shall amend and restate the 
Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement and the Alliance Capital Partnership 
Agreement in substantially the forms attached hereto as Exhibit A and Exhibit 
B, respectively. 
 
          (c) Amendment of Equitable Life Investment Advisory and Services 
Agreements. Equitable Life and Alliance Holding shall cause each of (i) the 
Investment Advisory and Management Agreement, dated as of July 22, 1993, by 
and among Alliance Holding, Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated, a 
wholly owned subsidiary of Alliance Holding, and Equitable Life, as amended, 
and (ii) the Accounting, Valuation, Reporting and Treasury Services Agreement, 
dated as of July 22, 1993, by and between Alliance Holding and Equitable Life, 
to be amended and restated effective as of January 1, 1999 in substantially 
the forms attached hereto as Exhibit C and Exhibit D, respectively. 
 
          (d) Contribution of Assets. 
 
               (i) Assignment. Subject to clause (ii) below, Alliance Holding 
         will transfer, convey, assign and deliver to Alliance Capital all 
         right, title and interest of Alliance Holding in and to its properties, 
         assets and rights of every nature, kind and description, whether 
         tangible or intangible (including goodwill, cash and receivables), 
         whether real, personal or mixed, whether accrued, contingent or 
         otherwise and whether now existing or hereafter acquired prior to the 
         Effective Time (collectively, the "Transferred Assets"). In exchange 
         for the contribution of the Transferred Assets, Alliance Capital will 
         issue to Alliance Holding (A) such number of Alliance Capital LP 
         Units as shall equal the number of Alliance Holding LP Units 
         outstanding as of the Effective Time, and (B) the Alliance Capital GP 
         Interest. In addition, subject to clause (ii) below, Alliance Capital 
         will assume and agree to pay, honor and discharge all of Alliance 
         Holding's liabilities of every nature, kind and description, whether 
         tangible or intangible, whether accrued, contingent or otherwise and 
         whether now existing or hereafter incurred prior to the Effective 
         Time, other than liabilities for Taxes for periods ending on or prior 
         to the Effective Time (collectively, the "Assumed Liabilities"). 
 
              (ii) Nonassignability. To the extent that any contract, agreement, 
         permit or other asset included in the Transferred Assets, or any 
         claim, right, benefit, liability or obligation arising thereunder or 
         resulting therefrom is not capable of being transferred, conveyed, 
         assigned or delivered without the Consent of the other party or 
         parties thereto, the issuer thereof or any third Person (including a 
         Governmental Authority), or if the transfer, conveyance, assignment 
         or delivery or attempted transfer, conveyance, assignment or delivery 
         thereof would constitute a breach thereof or a violation of any law, 
         decree, order, regulation or 
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         other governmental edict, then such contract, agreement, permit or 
         other asset, or such claim, right, benefit, liability or obligation 
         (collectively, the "Holdback Interests") shall not be transferred, 
         conveyed, assigned or delivered; provided, however, that ACMC may 
         determine at any time, in its sole discretion, that the transfer, 
         conveyance, assignment or delivery of certain Holdback Interests 
         shall be effected whether or not the applicable Consents have been 
         obtained or notwithstanding any impediments to transfer. 
 
             (iii) Parties To Use Reasonable Efforts. Subject to ACMC's right to 
         determine that Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital not seek any 
         Consent or resolve any impediments to transfer, Alliance Holding 
         shall use all reasonable efforts, and Alliance Capital shall 
         cooperate with Alliance Holding, to obtain all necessary Consents, or 
         to resolve any impediments to transfer referred to in Section 
         2.01(d)(ii) necessary to convey to Alliance Capital each such 
         Holdback Interest as soon as practicable. 
 
              (iv) If Consents Cannot Be Obtained. To the extent any applicable 
         Consent has not been obtained or an impediment to transfer has not 
         been resolved by Alliance Holding as of the Effective Time and ACMC 
         has not determined that the transfer, conveyance, assignment or 
         delivery of the relevant Holdback Interests should be effected 
         notwithstanding the absence of such Consent or the existence of such 
         impediments to transfer, Alliance Holding shall, during the remaining 
         term of each such Holdback Interest, (1) use all reasonable efforts 
         to obtain any applicable Consent or resolve any impediment to 
         transfer with respect to such Holdback Interest; (2) enter into any 
         reasonable and lawful arrangement designed to provide the benefits of 
         such Holdback Interest to Alliance Capital so long as Alliance 
         Capital reasonably cooperates with Alliance Holding in such 
         arrangement; and (3) enforce, at the request of Alliance Capital and 
         at the expense and for the account of Alliance Capital, any rights of 
         Alliance Holding arising from such Holdback Interest against such 
         issuer thereof or the other party or parties thereto (including the 
         right to elect to terminate any such Holdback Interest in accordance 
         with the terms thereof upon the advice of Alliance Capital). To the 
         extent Alliance Capital is provided the benefits under any such 
         Holdback Interest, Alliance Capital shall perform for the benefit of 
         the issuer thereof, or the other party or parties thereto, as the 
         case may be, the obligations of Alliance Holding thereunder. 
 
          (e) Exchange Offer. Alliance Holding shall commence (within the 
meaning of Rule 13e-4 under the Exchange Act), as promptly as reasonably 
practicable after the special meeting of unitholders of Alliance Holding at 
which the Reorganization is approved, an offer to exchange (the "Exchange 
Offer") Alliance Holding LP Units held by any holder other than Equitable Life 
and its affiliates for an equal number of Alliance Capital LP Units held by 
Alliance Holding upon the written request of such holder in such form as 
Alliance Holding shall prescribe. However, Alliance Holding shall not be 
obligated to accept Alliance Holding LP Units tendered that, if exchanged, 
would cause Alliance Holding LP Units to be held by fewer than 1,200 Public 
Unitholders or would cause there to be fewer than 40 million Alliance Holding 
LP Units to be held by Public Unitholders immediately following the Exchange 
Offer. In the event that the number of Alliance Holding LP Units tendered or 
the number of unitholders tendering would, if such tenders were accepted, 
reduce the number of Public Unitholders below 1,200 or the number of such 
Alliance Holding LP Units held by Public Unitholders below 40 million, 
Alliance Holding will reject a sufficient number of Alliance Holding LP Units 
on a pro rata basis among all tendering unitholders (and Equitable Life and 
its affiliates, as contemplated by Section 2.03) in order to avoid either such 
event. Alliance Holding may extend the Exchange Offer for any period required 
by any rule, regulation, interpretation or position of the SEC or the staff 
thereof applicable to the Exchange Offer. Subject to the terms and conditions 
of the Exchange Offer, Alliance Holding shall accept for exchange and exchange 
for Alliance Capital LP Units, as promptly as practicable after the expiration 
of the Exchange Offer, all Alliance Holding LP Units validly tendered and not 
withdrawn. ACMC, as the initial general partner of Alliance Capital, hereby 
consents to the transfers of Alliance Capital LP Units contemplated by the 
Exchange Offer and acknowledges that the transferees thereof shall become 
limited partners of Alliance Capital at and as of the time of such transfers. 
At the Effective Time, Equitable Life will, or will cause one or more of its 
affiliates to, contribute 100,000 Alliance Holding LP Units to ACMC. 
 
          (f) Employee Matters. All employees of Alliance Holding will become 
employees of Alliance Capital and, as part of the Assumed Liabilities, 



Alliance Capital will assume the liabilities of Alliance Holding with respect 
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to both current and former employees. In addition, Alliance Capital will 
assume sponsorship of the compensation and benefit plans maintained by 
Alliance Holding, other than the 1997 Long Term Incentive Plan, 1993 Unit 
Option Plan, Century Club Plan and Unit Bonus Plan, each of which will be 
retained by Alliance Holding and amended to provide for the grant of awards to 
employees of Alliance Capital. 
 
          (g) Name Change. Alliance Holding will change its name to "Alliance 
Capital Management Holding L.P." and Alliance Capital will change its name to 
"Alliance Capital Management L.P." 
 
         SECTION 2.02. Closing. The closing of the transactions contemplated 
by Section 2.01 hereof (the "Closing") shall take place at the offices of 
Davis Polk & Wardwell, 450 Lexington Avenue, New York, New York, at 10:00 a.m. 
as soon as practicable, but in no event later than five Business Days, 
following the satisfaction or waiver of all conditions set forth in Article 8 
herein, or at such other place and time as the parties may agree (the "Closing 
Date"), and shall be deemed effective for all purposes as of 5:00 p.m. on the 
Closing Date (the "Effective Time"). 
 
         SECTION 2.03. Exchange by Equitable Life and Affiliates. Immediately 
after the Effective Time, Equitable Life and its affiliates who hold Alliance 
Holding LP Units will exchange, subject to the same terms and conditions as 
the Exchange Offer, including any pro rata reduction of Alliance Holding LP 
Units accepted in the Exchange Offer, an aggregate number of Alliance Holding 
LP Units for Alliance Capital LP Units held by Alliance Holding such that, 
after giving effect to such exchange, the Exchange Offer and the other 
transactions contemplated by this Agreement, Equitable Life and its 
affiliates, as of the effective time of such exchange, would hold (but for the 
effect of any pro rata reduction) an aggregate number of Alliance Holding LP 
Units equal to at least one percent of the Alliance Holding LP Units then 
outstanding, and ACMC will exchange all of its Alliance Holding GP Units for 
the Alliance Capital GP Interest held by Alliance Holding (collectively, the 
"Equitable Life Exchange"). In addition, pursuant to the right granted to it 
under the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement, as amended and restated in 
accordance with Section 2.01(b), ACMC will exchange 100,000 Alliance Holding 
LP Units held by it for an equal number of Alliance Holding GP Units. 
 
         SECTION 2.04. Partners of Alliance Capital; Consent to Transfers. 
ACMC is the general partner of Alliance Capital and Alliance Holding is the 
initial limited partner of Alliance Capital under and pursuant to the terms of 
the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement as in effect on the date hereof, 
each having no current economic interest in Alliance Capital other than to the 
extent of its contributed capital. ACMC, as general partner of Alliance 
Capital, consents to the issuance to Alliance Holding of the Alliance Capital 
LP Units and the Alliance Capital GP Interest at the Effective Time as herein 
provided. Alliance Holding shall be deemed admitted as a limited partner of 
Alliance Capital with respect to all such Alliance Capital LP Interests. ACMC 
further consents to the transfers of Alliance Capital LP Units in connection 
with the applicable exchange transactions provided for in Sections 2.01 and 
2.03 and, as of the Effective Time (immediately after the Effective Time in 
the case of Equitable Life and its affiliates), consents to the admission of 
the transferees of Alliance Holding LP Units in such exchange transactions as 
limited partners of Alliance Capital. Alliance Holding shall not be admitted 
as a general or limited partner of Alliance Capital with respect to the 
Alliance Capital GP Interest, but upon the effectiveness of the exchange by 
ACMC of Alliance Holding GP Units for the Alliance Capital GP Interest 
immediately after the Effective Time, ACMC shall be deemed to hold the 
Alliance Capital GP Interest in its capacity as general partner of Alliance 
Capital and such interest shall constitute a general partnership interest in 
Alliance Capital. 
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                                   ARTICLE 3 
              REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF ALLIANCE HOLDING 
 
         Alliance Holding represents and warrants to Alliance Capital, ACMC 
and Equitable Life as follows: 
 
         SECTION 3.01. Organization; Authority. (a) Alliance Holding is a 
limited partnership organized under the Delaware Act, validly existing and in 
good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware. Alliance Holding has 
the power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement, to perform its 
obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. 
The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Alliance Holding and the 
consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized 
by all requisite action by the general partner of Alliance Holding and by 
Alliance Holding. This Agreement constitutes the valid and legally binding 
obligation of Alliance Holding, enforceable against Alliance Holding in 
accordance with its terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, 
reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights 
generally and to general principles of equity, regardless of whether 
enforcement is sought in a proceeding in equity or at law. 
 
          (b) Alliance Holding has full power and authority and possesses all 
material rights, authorizations and approvals, governmental or otherwise, 
necessary to own, lease or otherwise hold its properties and assets and to 
carry on its business as currently conducted. Alliance Holding is duly 
qualified, licensed or registered to transact business and is in good standing 
in each jurisdiction in which it owns or leases properties or in which the 
failure to be so qualified would have a material adverse effect on its ability 
to conduct business as currently conducted. 
 
         SECTION 3.02. Conflicts. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.02, to the 
actual knowledge of Alliance Holding (based upon a reasonable inquiry) as of 
the date hereof, the execution, delivery and performance by Alliance Holding 
of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby 
will not: (i) conflict with or result in a breach of any provision of the 
Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement, (ii) conflict with or result in a 
breach of or default under any provision of any contract, agreement or 
investment of any kind to which Alliance Holding is a party or by which 
Alliance Holding or any of its assets or properties, including the Transferred 
Assets, is bound, except as would not have a material adverse effect on 
Alliance Holding's business or the Transferred Assets, taken as a whole, (iii) 
give rise to any right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any 
obligations or loss of any benefit affecting, or resulting in the imposition 
of any liens on, the Transferred Assets which would have a material adverse 
effect on Alliance Holding's business or the Transferred Assets, taken as a 
whole, or (iv) result in any conflict with applicable law, except as would not 
have a material adverse effect on its ability to conduct business as currently 
conducted. 
 
         SECTION 3.03.  Ownership of Assets.  Alliance Holding has good title 
to the Transferred Assets. 
 
         SECTION 3.04. Consents; Governmental Approvals. Except as disclosed 
in Schedule 3.04 and for Consents in respect of contracts which are not 
Material Contracts, to the actual knowledge of Alliance Holding (based upon a 
reasonable inquiry) as of the date hereof, no Consent or Governmental Approval 
is required to be obtained by Alliance Holding in connection with (i) the 
execution and delivery by Alliance Holding of this Agreement, (ii) the 
performance of its obligations hereunder and (iii) the consummation of the 
transactions contemplated hereby. 
 
         SECTION 3.05. Brokers. Alliance Holding has not incurred any 
liability for any fee or commission to any broker, finder, investment banker 
or other intermediary in connection with the transactions contemplated by this 
Agreement, other than in connection with the retention of Goldman, Sachs & Co. 
as financial advisor to Alliance Holding. 
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                                   ARTICLE 4 
              REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF ALLIANCE CAPITAL 
 
         Alliance Capital represents and warrants to Alliance Holding, ACMC 
and Equitable Life as follows: 
 
         SECTION 4.01. Organization; Authority. (a) Alliance Capital is a 
limited partnership organized under the Delaware Act, validly existing and in 
good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware. Alliance Capital has 
the power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement, to perform its 
obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. 
The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the 
transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all requisite 
action by the general partner of Alliance Capital and by Alliance Capital. 
This Agreement constitutes the valid and legally binding obligation of 
Alliance Capital, enforceable against Alliance Capital in accordance with its 
terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, 
moratorium and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally and to 
general principles of equity, regardless of whether enforcement is sought in a 
proceeding in equity or at law. 
 
          (b) Alliance Capital has full power and authority and possesses all 
rights, licenses, authorizations and approvals, governmental or otherwise, 
necessary to entitle it to own, lease or otherwise hold its properties and 
assets, and to carry on its business as currently conducted. Alliance Capital 
is duly qualified, licensed or registered to transact business and is in good 
standing in each jurisdiction in which it owns or leases properties or in 
which the failure to be so qualified would have a material adverse effect on 
its ability to conduct business as currently conducted. 
 
         SECTION 4.02. Conflicts. The execution and delivery by Alliance 
Capital of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions 
contemplated hereby will not: (i) conflict with or result in any breach of any 
provision of the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement or (ii) result in any 
conflict with applicable law, except as would not have a material adverse 
effect on its ability to conduct business as currently conducted. 
 
         SECTION 4.03. Consents; Governmental Approvals. No Consent or 
Governmental Approval is required to be obtained by Alliance Capital in 
connection with (i) the execution and delivery by Alliance Capital of this 
Agreement, (ii) the performance of its obligations hereunder and (iii) the 
consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, except as would not have 
a material adverse effect on its ability to conduct business as currently 
conducted. 
 
         SECTION 4.04.  Brokers.  Alliance Capital has not incurred any 
liability for any fee or commission to any broker, finder, investment banker 
or other intermediary in connection with the transactions contemplated by this 
Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 4.05. Alliance Capital Interests. The Alliance Capital LP 
Units and the Alliance Capital GP Interest to be issued to Alliance Holding at 
the Closing have been duly authorized and, when issued to Alliance Holding 
pursuant to this Agreement, will be validly issued. The issuance and delivery 
of such Alliance Capital LP Units and the Alliance Capital GP Interest to 
Alliance Holding will not conflict with or breach any term or provision of or 
constitute a default under the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement or any 
applicable law, rule, regulation, judgment, order or decree of any 
Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over Alliance Capital. No Consent, 
Governmental Approval or other authorization is required for the valid 
authorization, issuance and delivery of such Alliance Capital LP Units or 
Alliance Capital GP Interest to Alliance Holding, except for such Consents, 
Governmental Approvals or authorizations as shall have been obtained prior to 
the Closing. 
 
 
                                       9 
 



 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 5 
               REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF EQUITABLE LIFE 
 
         Equitable Life represents and warrants to Alliance Holding, Alliance 
Capital and ACMC as follows: 
 
         SECTION 5.01. Organization; Authority. Equitable Life is duly 
organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state 
of its organization. Equitable Life has the power and authority to execute and 
deliver this Agreement, to perform its obligations hereunder and to consummate 
the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this 
Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have 
been duly authorized by all requisite action by Equitable Life. This Agreement 
constitutes the valid and legally binding obligation of Equitable Life, 
enforceable against it in accordance with its terms, subject to applicable 
bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws 
affecting the rights of creditors of insurance companies and creditors' rights 
generally and to general principles of equity, regardless or whether 
enforcement is sought in a proceeding in equity or at law. 
 
         SECTION 5.02. Conflicts. The execution and delivery by Equitable Life 
of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby 
will not: (i) conflict with or result in any breach of any provision of the 
certificate of incorporation and bylaws (or comparable governing documents) of 
Equitable Life or (ii) result in any conflict with applicable law, except as 
would not have a material adverse effect on its ability to conduct business as 
currently conducted. 
 
         SECTION 5.03. Consents; Governmental Approvals. No Consent or 
Governmental Approval is required to be obtained by Equitable Life in 
connection with (i) the execution and delivery by it of this Agreement, (ii) 
the performance of its obligations hereunder and (iii) the consummation of the 
transactions contemplated hereby, except as would not have a material adverse 
effect on its ability to conduct business as currently conducted. 
 
         SECTION 5.04.  Brokers.  Equitable Life  has not incurred any liability 
for any fee or commission to any broker, finder, investment banker or other 
intermediary in connection with the transactions contemplated by this 
Agreement. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 6 
                    REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF ACMC 
 
         ACMC represents and warrants to Equitable Life, Alliance Holding and 
Alliance Capital as follows: 
 
         SECTION 6.01. Organization; Authority. ACMC is duly organized, 
validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state of its 
organization. ACMC has the power and authority to execute and deliver this 
Agreement, to perform its obligations hereunder and to consummate the 
transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement 
and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly 
authorized by all requisite action by ACMC. This Agreement constitutes the 
valid and legally binding obligation of ACMC, enforceable against it in 
accordance with its terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, 
reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights 
generally and to general principles of equity, regardless or whether 
enforcement is sought in a proceeding in equity or at law. 
 
         SECTION 6.02. Conflicts. The execution and delivery by ACMC of this 
Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will 
not: (i) conflict with or result in any breach of any provision of the 
certificate of incorporation and bylaws (or comparable governing documents) of 
ACMC or (ii) result in any conflict with applicable law, except as would not 
have a material adverse effect on its ability to conduct business as currently 
conducted. 
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         SECTION 6.03. Consents; Governmental Approvals. No Consent or 
Governmental Approval is required to be obtained by ACMC in connection with 
(i) the execution and delivery by it of this Agreement, (ii) the performance 
of its obligations hereunder and (iii) the consummation of the transactions 
contemplated hereby, except as would not have a material adverse effect on its 
ability to conduct business as currently conducted. 
 
         SECTION 6.04.  Brokers.  ACMC has not incurred any liability for any 
fee or commission to any broker, finder, investment banker or other 
intermediary in connection with the transactions contemplated by this 
Agreement. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 7 
                                   COVENANTS 
 
         SECTION 7.01. Further Actions. Each of the parties agrees to use its 
reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or 
cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate and 
make effective the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including, 
without limitation: 
 
          (a) to make, or cause to be made, all such filings and submissions 
under any applicable law and give such reasonable undertakings, as may be 
required to consummate the contribution of the Transferred Assets (including 
the Holdback Interests), the Exchange Offer, the Equitable Life Exchange and 
the other transactions contemplated hereby; 
 
          (b) to use its reasonable efforts to obtain, or cause to be 
obtained, all Governmental Approvals and other Consents necessary to be 
obtained in order to consummate the contribution of the Transferred Assets 
(including the Holdback Interests, subject to the determination by ACMC, in 
its sole discretion, that the contribution of certain Holdback Interests shall 
be effected notwithstanding any impediments to transfer or in the absence of 
applicable Consents), the Exchange Offer, the Equitable Life Exchange and any 
related transactions, including, without limitation, the solicitation of the 
approval of the unitholders of Alliance Holding with respect to the 
Reorganization and the solicitation of all Consents required under Alliance 
Holding's Investment Advisory Contracts (each in accordance with agreed upon 
standards and procedures for obtaining such consents); and 
 
          (c) to use its reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all 
other actions necessary, proper or advisable in order to fulfill its 
obligations in respect of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated 
hereby. 
 
         Each of the parties will coordinate and cooperate with the other 
parties in exchanging such information and supplying such reasonable 
assistance as may be requested by the other parties in connection with the 
filings and other actions contemplated by this Section 7.01. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 8 
                             CONDITIONS PRECEDENT 
 
         SECTION 8.01. Conditions to Obligations of Each Party. The obligation 
of each party to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement 
shall be subject to the fulfillment on or prior to the Closing Date of the 
following conditions: 
 
          (a) No Injunction, etc. Consummation of the transactions 
contemplated by this Agreement shall not have been restrained, enjoined or 
otherwise prohibited by any applicable law, including any order, injunction, 
decree or judgment of any court or other Governmental Authority, and no action 
or proceeding shall be pending or threatened by any Governmental Authority on 
the Closing Date before any court or other Governmental Authority 
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to restrain, enjoin or otherwise prevent the consummation of the transactions 
contemplated hereby or to recover any material damages or obtain other 
material relief as a result of such transactions. There shall not have been 
promulgated, entered, issued, or determined by any court or other Governmental 
Authority to be applicable to this Agreement any applicable law making illegal 
the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and no proceeding 
with respect to the application of any such applicable law shall be pending. 
 
          (b) Effectiveness of the Registration Statement. The Registration 
Statement on Form S-4 filed with the SEC by Alliance Holding and Alliance 
Capital relating to the special meeting of Alliance Holding unitholders to be 
held to approve the Reorganization and to the Exchange Offer (including the 
proxy statement and prospectus constituting a part thereof, the "Registration 
Statement") shall have become and remain effective under the Securities Act. 
No stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement shall 
have been issued by the SEC and no proceedings for that purpose and no similar 
proceedings in respect of the Registration Statement shall have been initiated 
or threatened by the SEC. 
 
          (c) Requisite Approvals. The requisite approvals of the unitholders 
of Alliance Capital with respect to the Reorganization shall have been 
obtained. 
 
          (d) Opinions. The following opinions, dated as of the Effective 
Time, shall have been delivered to Equitable Life, Alliance Holding and ACMC: 
 
             (i) the opinion of Morris, Nichols, Arsht & Tunnell as to limited 
         liability, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit E; 
 
            (ii) the opinion of Davis Polk & Wardwell as that the reorganization 
         will not be an assignment of investment contracts for purposes of the 
         Investment Company Act of 1940 or the Investment Advisory Act of 
         1940, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit F; 
 
           (iii) the opinion of Davis Polk & Wardwell as to certain tax matters, 
         in the form attached hereto as Exhibit G; and 
 
            (iv) the opinion of Debevoise & Plimpton as to the enforceability of 
         the Investment Advisory Agreement and the Services Agreement referred 
         to in Section 2.01(c), in the form attached hereto as Exhibit H. 
 
          (e) Exemptive Order. Alliance Holding shall have received an 
exemptive order from the Securities and Exchange Commission from Sections 
3(a)(I)(c) and 7(a) of the Investment Company Act of 1940 with respect to its 
interests in Alliance Capital. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 9 
                                  TERMINATION 
 
         SECTION 9.01. Termination. This Agreement may be terminated at any 
time prior to the Closing Date (i) by the written agreement of the parties 
hereto or (ii) by any of Alliance Holding, Alliance Capital, ACMC or Equitable 
Life if any condition specified in Article IX shall not have been satisfied or 
waived prior to June 30, 2000. In addition, notwithstanding the approval of 
the Reorganization by the unitholders of Alliance Holding, ACMC may terminate 
this Agreement and abandon the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, 
including the Reorganization and the Exchange Offer, at any time prior to 
their consummation if it determines that the consummation of such transactions 
is no longer in the best interests of Alliance Holding and its unitholders. 
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         SECTION 9.02. Effect of Termination. In the event of the termination 
of this Agreement pursuant to Section 9.01, this Agreement shall become void 
and have no effect, without any liability to any Person in respect hereof or 
of the transactions contemplated hereby on the part of any party hereto, or 
any of its directors, officers, employees, agents, consultants, 
representatives, advisers, stockholders or Affiliates, except for any 
liability resulting from such party's breach of this Agreement. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 10 
                                 MISCELLANEOUS 
 
         SECTION 10.01. Remedies. Each party acknowledges that it will be 
impossible to measure the damages that would be suffered by the other parties 
if such party fails to comply with the covenants set forth in this Agreement 
and that in the event of any such failure, the other parties will not have an 
adequate remedy at law. Each party shall, therefore, be entitled in addition 
to any other rights and remedies to obtain specific performance of the other 
parties obligations hereunder and to obtain immediate injunctive relief 
without having to post a bond. No party shall assert, as a defense to any 
proceeding for such specific performance or injunctive relief, that the other 
parties have an adequate remedy at law. 
 
         SECTION 10.02. Successors. This Agreement shall be binding upon and 
shall inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective 
successors and permitted assigns. This Agreement shall not be assignable by 
any party with the written consent of the other parties. 
 
         SECTION 10.03.  Headings.  The headings in this Agreement are inserted 
for convenience of reference only and shall not be a part of or control or 
affect the meaning hereof. 
 
         SECTION 10.04. Entire Agreement. This Agreement supersedes any and 
all oral or written agreements heretofore made relating to the subject matter 
hereof and constitutes the entire agreement of the parties relating to the 
subject matter hereof. 
 
         SECTION 10.05. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and 
construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Delaware, 
without giving effect to any conflicts or choice of law provisions that would 
make applicable the substantive laws of any other jurisdiction. 
 
         SECTION 10.06.  Amendments.  This Agreement may be amended only with 
the prior written consent of each party hereto. 
 
         SECTION 10.07. Interpretation. When a reference is made in this 
Agreement to a Section or Exhibit, such reference will be to a Section of, or 
an Exhibit to, this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. Whenever the words 
"include," "includes" or "including" are used in this Agreement, they will be 
deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." The words "hereof," 
"herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this 
Agreement will refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular 
provision of this Agreement. The terms used in this Agreement are applicable 
to the singular as well as the plural forms of such terms and to the masculine 
as well as to the feminine and neuter genders of such term. Any agreement, 
instrument or statute defined or referred to herein or in any agreement or 
instrument that is referred to herein means such agreement, instrument or 
statute as from time to time amended, modified or supplemented, including (in 
the case of agreements or instruments) by waiver or consent and (in the case 
of statutes) by succession of comparable successor statutes and references to 
all attachments thereto and instruments incorporated therein. References to 
any person are also to its permitted successors and assigns. 
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         SECTION 10.08. Waivers. No waiver of any breach or default hereunder 
shall be considered valid unless in writing and signed by the party giving 
such waiver. The waiver by any party hereto of a breach of any provision of 
this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any 
subsequent, same or different breach. 
 
         SECTION 10.09.  Counterparts.  This Agreement may be executed 
simultaneously in two or more counterparts each of which shall be deemed an 
original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same 
instrument. 
 
         SECTION 10.10. Severability. To the extent possible, each provision 
of this Agreement shall be interpreted in a manner as to be valid, legal and 
enforceable. Any determination that any provision of this Agreement or any 
application thereof is invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect or in 
any instance shall be effective only to the extent of such invalidity, 
illegality or unenforceability and shall not affect the validity, legality or 
enforceability of any other provision of this Agreement. 
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         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed by the 
parties hereto as of the date first above written. 
 
 
                                     ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. 
 
                                     By: Alliance Capital Management Corporation 
                                         its general partner 
 
 
                                     By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                General Counsel 
 
 
 
                                     ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. II 
 
                                     By: Alliance Capital Management Corporation 
                                         its general partner 
 
 
                                     By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                General Counsel 
 
 
 
                                     ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT CORPORATION 
 
 
                                     By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                General Counsel 
 
 
 
                                     THE EQUITABLE LIFE ASSURANCE SOCIETY OF THE 
                                         UNITED STATES 
 
 
                                     By: /s/ Stanley B. Tulin 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  Stanley B. Tulin 
                                         Title: Vice Chairman and Chief 
                                                Financial Officer 
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                                                        SCHEDULES 3.02 AND 3.04 
 
 
                  CONFLICTS; CONSENTS; GOVERNMENTAL APPROVALS 
 
         Schedules 3.02 and 3.04 shall be deemed to include those contracts, 
agreements and investments set forth on Annexes A and B hereto that are 
identified as requiring consent or governmental approval and those contracts 
and agreements that are identified as requiring consent or governmental 
approval with the clients of Alliance Holding set forth on Annexes C, D and E 
hereto. 
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                             AMENDED AND RESTATED 
                       AGREEMENT OF LIMITED PARTNERSHIP 
                                      OF 
                   ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT HOLDING L.P. 
 
 
         This Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of 
Alliance Capital Management Holding L.P. (this "Agreement"), a Delaware 
limited partnership formerly known as Alliance Capital Management L.P. (the 
"Partnership"), dated as of October 29, 1999, is entered into by and among 
Alliance Capital Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, together with 
all other Partners of the Partnership as of the date hereof, and additional 
Persons who become Partners of the Partnership, as hereinafter provided. The 
parties hereto agree to continue the Partnership as a limited partnership 
under the Delaware Act and this Agreement. 
 
         WHEREAS, the Partnership was originally formed and established as a 
publicly-traded partnership governed by an Agreement of Limited Partnership 
dated as of November 19, 1987, as amended from time to time prior to the date 
hereof (the "Original Agreement of Limited Partnership"); 
 
         WHEREAS, at a Special Meeting of Unitholders held on September 22, 
1999, the Limited Partners and Unitholders approved the restructuring of the 
Partnership pursuant to which, among other things, the Partnership will (i) 
transfer or assign all or substantially all of its assets to Alliance Capital 
in exchange for 100% of the Alliance Capital LP Units and the Alliance Capital 
GP Interest and the assumption by Alliance Capital of all or substantially all 
of the liabilities of the Partnership and (ii) offer to exchange outstanding 
Units for an equal number of Alliance Capital LP Units held by the Partnership 
(the "Reorganization"); 
 
         WHEREAS, in connection with the Reorganization, the parties hereto 
wish to amend and restate in its entirety the Original Agreement of Limited 
Partnership, effective as of the Effective Time; and 
 
         WHEREAS, at the Special Meeting, the Limited Partners and Unitholders 
approved the amendment and restatement of the Original Agreement of Limited 
Partnership in connection with the Reorganization substantially in the form 
hereof. 
 
         In consideration of the mutual covenants, conditions and agreements 
herein contained, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows: 
 
 
 
 
                                       1 
 



 
 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 1 
                                  DEFINITIONS 
 
         Unless the context otherwise specifies or requires, the terms defined 
in this Article I shall, for the purposes of this Agreement, have the meanings 
herein specified. 
 
         "ACMC" shall mean Alliance Capital Management Corporation, a Delaware 
corporation. 
 
         "Additional Limited Partner" shall mean a Person admitted to the 
Partnership as a limited partner pursuant to Section 4.02 or Section 12.04(b) 
and who is shown as such on the books and records of the Partnership. 
 
         "Adjusted Property" shall mean property the Carrying Value of which 
has been adjusted pursuant to Section 4.10. 
 
         "Adverse Partnership Tax Consequence" shall mean the Partnership, 
Alliance Capital or both (a) being treated for federal income tax purposes as 
an association taxable as a corporation, (b) being subject to federal income 
tax as a corporation or (c) otherwise becoming subject to federal taxation on 
its net income generally. 
 
         "Adverse Tax Determination" shall mean a determination by the General 
Partner, on the basis of an Opinion of Outside Counsel, that an Adverse 
Partnership Tax Consequence has occurred. The General Partner may determine 
that an Adverse Tax Determination shall be deemed to have been made for 
purposes of any provision of this Agreement as of a date prior to the actual 
date of determination, but not earlier than the beginning of the first taxable 
period to which the Adverse Partnership Tax Consequence relates. However, no 
such determination shall affect the rights of any Unitholder or Partner to 
distributions actually received prior to the time such determination was 
actually made. 
 
         "Affiliate" shall mean any Person directly or indirectly controlling, 
controlled by or under common control with the Person in question; however, 
none of the Partnership, Alliance Capital, any Person controlled by the 
Partnership or Alliance Capital or any Person employed by the Partnership or 
Alliance Capital or such a controlled Person shall be considered an Affiliate 
of the General Partner. As used in this definition, the term "control" means 
the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the 
direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the 
ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise. 
 
         "Affiliated Holders" has the meaning specified in Section 16.01(a). 
 
         "Agreement" shall mean this Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited 
Partnership, as it may be amended, supplemented or restated from time to time. 
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         "Alliance Capital" shall mean Alliance Capital Management L.P., a 
Delaware limited partnership whose name was changed from Alliance Capital 
Management L.P. II in connection with the Reorganization. 
 
         "Alliance Capital Contribution" shall mean the contribution by the 
Partnership of all of its assets (other than the Holdback Interests) to 
Alliance Capital in exchange for 100% of the Alliance Capital LP Units and the 
Alliance Capital GP Interest and the assumption by Alliance Capital of all or 
substantially all of the liabilities of the Partnership, pursuant to the 
Reorganization Agreement. 
 
         "Alliance Capital GP Interest" shall mean a general partner interest 
in Alliance Capital representing a 1% economic interest in Alliance Capital. 
 
         "Alliance Capital LP Unit" shall mean a unit representing a 
percentage interest in the aggregate partnership interests of the limited 
partners of Alliance Capital equal to, at any time, one divided by the total 
number of units of limited partner interests in Alliance Capital outstanding 
at that time. 
 
         "Alliance Capital Majority Outside Approval" shall mean as of any 
Record Date, written consent or affirmative vote of limited partners (other 
than the general partner of Alliance Capital and its Corporate Affiliates and, 
if applicable, Persons holding Alliance Capital LP Units ineligible to vote 
pursuant to the following sentence) who are limited partners of Alliance 
Capital with respect to more than 50% of the issued and outstanding Alliance 
Capital LP Units held by such Persons (including, for purposes of determining 
the Alliance Capital LP Units held by such Persons, the number of Alliance 
Capital LP Units held by the Partnership multiplied by a fraction, the 
numerator of which is the number of issued and outstanding Limited Partnership 
Interests held by Limited Partners (other than the general partner of Alliance 
Capital and its Corporate Affiliates and, if applicable, Persons ineligible to 
vote pursuant to the following sentence) and the denominator of which is the 
number of issued and outstanding Partnership Interests). If Alliance Capital 
Majority Outside Approval is being sought in connection with a transaction 
described in Section 6.12 of the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement, the 
Alliance Capital LP Units of any employee of Alliance Capital, the 
Partnership, any Persons controlled by Alliance Capital or the Partnership, or 
the general partner of Alliance Capital who will be employed by or have any 
direct or indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring assets of Alliance 
Capital (in connection with a transaction described in Section 6.12 of the 
Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement) shall be ineligible to vote with 
respect to such Alliance Capital Majority Outside Approval. Each Alliance 
Capital LP Unit shall be entitled to one vote for this purpose. Consent with 
respect to the Alliance Capital LP Units held by the Partnership (in its 
capacity as a limited partner of Alliance Capital) shall be given, and such 
Alliance Capital LP Units shall be voted, by the Partnership in accordance 
with Section 17.04(b). For purposes of this definition, an Alliance Capital LP 
Unit held by an employee or held for the benefit of an employee, or by or for 
the benefit of a member of the family of an employee, shall be treated as if 
owned by that employee. A determination by the general partner of Alliance 
Capital that 
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Alliance Capital LP Units are held by or for the benefit of an employee or a 
member of the family of an employee and that such employee is ineligible to 
vote with respect to a particular matter by reason of this definition shall be 
binding and conclusive; in making such a determination, the general partner of 
Alliance Capital may rely on information known to it and need not make a 
special investigation. 
 
         "Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement" shall mean the Amended and 
Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Alliance Capital, as it may be 
amended, supplemented or restated from time to time. 
 
         "Appraiser" shall mean a Person (who may not be the General Partner, 
a Corporate Affiliate thereof or any employee of the Partnership, the General 
Partner or a Corporate Affiliate thereof) having experience in the valuation 
of financial services businesses selected and retained by the General Partner 
on behalf of and for the account of the Partnership. 
 
         "Assignee Interest" shall mean the interest in one of the Limited 
Partnership Interests transferred and assigned by the Assignor Limited Partner 
to the Unitholders pursuant to Section 11.02. Each Assignee Interest is 
represented by one Unit. 
 
         "Assignment Determination" shall mean an Opinion of Outside Counsel 
to the effect that with respect to a proposed transaction, (i) advisory 
contracts of the Partnership and Alliance Capital which contributed more than 
10% of the Partnership's and Alliance Capital's aggregate consolidated 
revenues derived from investment management services during the four most 
recently completed fiscal quarters would not be automatically terminated or 
breached by reason of a change of control resulting from such proposed 
transaction, or (ii) requisite consents to avoid such termination or breach 
have been obtained. 
 
         "Assignor Limited Partner" shall mean Alliance ALP, Inc., a Delaware 
corporation, the Person which is the Record Holder of all the Limited 
Partnership Interests outstanding on the date hereof and which has and will 
transfer and assign to the Unitholders Assignee Interests in such Limited 
Partnership Interests as set forth in Section 11.02, or any Person designated 
by the General Partner pursuant to Section 11.05(b) to serve as substituted 
Assignor Limited Partner hereunder. 
 
         "Available Cash Flow" shall mean for any period cash received by the 
Partnership, inclusive of the cash distributions paid by Alliance Capital, 
minus such amounts as the General Partner determines, in its sole discretion, 
should be retained by the Partnership for use in its business (or the 
businesses of Persons controlled by the Partnership) and not distributed, 
including, but not limited to, amounts retained by the Partnership for or in 
anticipation of expenses, taxes, working capital requirements or reserves. The 
determination of Available Cash Flow for any period by the General Partner 
shall, absent manifest error, be binding and conclusive. As used in this 
definition, "control" has the meaning given to that term in the definition of 
Affiliates. 
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         "Book-Tax Disparities" shall mean the differences between a Person's 
Capital Account balance, as maintained pursuant to Article 4, and such balance 
had the Capital Account been maintained strictly in accordance with federal 
income tax accounting principles (such disparities reflecting, among other 
items, the differences between the Carrying Value of either Contributed 
Property or Adjusted Property, as adjusted from time to time, and the adjusted 
basis thereof for federal income tax purposes). 
 
         "Capital Account" shall mean a capital account established and 
maintained pursuant to Article 4. 
 
         "Carrying Value" shall mean (i) with respect to Contributed Property, 
the Net Value of such property reduced (but not below zero) by all 
amortization, depreciation and cost recovery deductions charged to the Capital 
Accounts pursuant to Section 4.09 with respect to such property, and (ii) with 
respect to any other property, the adjusted basis of such property for federal 
income tax purposes, as of the time of determination. The Carrying Value of 
any property shall be adjusted from time to time in accordance with Section 
4.10, and to reflect changes, additions or other adjustments to the Carrying 
Value for dispositions, acquisitions or improvements of Partnership Assets, as 
deemed appropriate by the General Partner, using such reasonable methods as it 
in its sole discretion deems appropriate. 
 
         "Certificate" shall mean a certificate issued by the Partnership, in 
such form as may be deemed appropriate by the General Partner from time to 
time, evidencing ownership of one or more Limited Partnership Interests, and 
which shall initially be substantially in the form of Exhibit B to this 
Agreement. 
 
         "Certificate of Limited Partnership" shall mean the Certificate of 
Limited Partnership, and any and all amendments thereto and restatements 
thereof, filed on behalf of the Partnership as required under the Delaware 
Act. 
 
         "Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as it may be 
amended from time to time, and any successor to such statute. 
 
         "Commission" shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission. 
 
         "Contributed Property" shall mean any Contribution other than cash. 
 
         "Contribution" shall mean any cash, cash equivalents or other 
property, or any other form of contribution (other than services) permitted by 
the Delaware Act, contributed to the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement 
(or deemed contributed for federal income tax purposes) by or on behalf of any 
Person. 
 
         "Corporate Affiliate" shall mean each Person, other than a natural 
person, that is an Affiliate of the specified Person. 
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         "Delaware Act" shall mean the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited 
Partnership Act (6 Del. C. ss.ss.17-101, et seq.), as it may be amended from 
time to time, and any successor to such act. 
 
         "Demand" has the meaning specified in Section 6.11(a). 
 
         "Departing Partner" shall mean the Person, as of the effective date 
of any withdrawal or removal of the General Partner pursuant to Section 14.01, 
who has as of such date so withdrawn or been removed. 
 
         "Distribution" shall mean any cash, cash equivalents or other 
property distributed by the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement (or deemed 
distributed for federal income tax purposes) to any Person. 
 
         "ECMC" shall mean Equitable Capital Management Corporation, a Delaware 
corporation. 
 
         "ECMC Transfer Agreement" shall mean the Transfer Agreement dated as 
of February 23, 1993, among the Partnership, ECMC and Equitable Investment 
Corporation, as the same may be amended, supplemented or restated from time to 
time. 
 
         "Effective Time" shall mean the effective time of the Reorganization 
pursuant to the Reorganization Agreement. 
 
         "ELAS" means The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States. 
 
         "Exchange" shall mean the exchange by the Partnership of the Units 
held by any Unitholder upon the request of such holder for an equal number of 
Alliance Capital LP Units held by the Partnership, pursuant to the 
Reorganization Agreement. 
 
         "General Partner" shall mean ACMC in its capacity as general partner 
of the Partnership, or any successor or additional general partner of the 
Partnership admitted pursuant to Section 13.02. 
 
         "General Partnership Interests" shall mean the Partnership Interests 
of the General Partner in its capacity as such. 
 
         "Guaranty Agreement" shall mean the Guaranty Agreement dated as of 
April 21, 1988 among Equitable Investment Corporation, a New York corporation, 
ACMC and the Partnership as the same may be amended, supplemented or restated 
from time to time. 
 
         "Holdback Interests" has the meaning specified in the Reorganization 
Agreement. 
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         "Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement" shall mean the 
Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement, dated as of April 8, 1999, among 
ELAS, the Partnership and Alliance Capital, as the same may be amended, 
supplemented or restated from time to time. 
 
         "Indemnified Person" has the meaning specified in Section 6.09. 
 
         "Indemnitee" shall mean a Person who is or was the General Partner, 
any Person who is or was a Departing Partner, any Person who is or was an 
Affiliate of the General Partner or any Departing Partner, any Person who is 
or was an officer, director, employee, partner, agent or trustee of the 
Partnership, General Partner or any Departing Partner or any such Affiliate, 
or any Person who is or was serving at the request of the General Partner or 
any Departing Partner or any such Affiliate as a director, officer, employee, 
partner, agent or trustee of another Person in connection with the business or 
affairs of the Partnership. 
 
         "Limited Liability Determination" shall mean an Opinion of Outside 
Counsel to the effect that, as a result of the proposed transaction, Limited 
Partners and Unitholders do not lose their limited liability pursuant to 
Delaware law or this Agreement. 
 
         "Limited Partner" shall mean the Assignor Limited Partner and any 
other Person who is admitted as a limited partner in accordance with this 
Agreement and is shown as a limited partner on the books and records of the 
Partnership. 
 
         "Limited Partnership Interests" shall mean the Partnership Interests 
of the Limited Partners. The provisions hereof and of the definition of 
Percentage Interest are subject to adjustment by the General Partner in 
connection with, or as a consequence of, the issuance of any Limited 
Partnership Interests, Units or other securities of the Partnership under 
Section 4.02 having special designations or preferences or other special 
rights or duties. Subject to the establishment of special classes or groups of 
Limited Partners or Limited Partnership Interests, Units or other securities 
of the Partnership pursuant to Section 4.02, all Limited Partnership Interests 
shall be considered to constitute a single class under the Delaware Act and 
all Limited Partners shall vote as a single class in accordance with the terms 
of this Agreement. 
 
         "Liquidating Trustee" shall mean either (i) the General Partner or 
(ii) if dissolution of the Partnership was caused by an event described in 
Sections 15.01(a)(i), 15.01(a)(ii) or 15.01(a)(v), the Person or committee 
appointed pursuant to Section 15.02. 
 
         "Majority Approval" shall mean, as of any Record Date, (a) the 
written consent of Limited Partners who are Limited Partners with respect to 
more than 50% of the issued and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests or 
(b) the affirmative vote of Limited Partners who are Limited Partners with 
respect to more than 50% of the Limited Partnership Interests of those Limited 
Partners voting with respect to the matter at a meeting at which a quorum is 
present. If a Majority Approval is being sought with respect to a transaction 
described in Section 6.13 (other than a transaction pursuant to Section 2.05), 
the Limited Partnership Interests of any employee of 
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the Partnership, Alliance Capital, any Person controlled by the Partnership or 
Alliance Capital, or the General Partner who will be employed by or have any 
direct or indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring Partnership Assets 
shall be ineligible to vote with respect to such Majority Approval and shall 
not be counted for purposes of determining the issued and outstanding Limited 
Partnership Interests. Each Limited Partnership Interest shall be entitled to 
one vote for this purpose. Consent with respect to the Limited Partnership 
Interests held by the Assignor Limited Partner shall be given, and such 
Limited Partnership Interest shall be voted, by the Assignor Limited Partner 
in accordance with Section 17.04. For purposes of this definition, a Limited 
Partnership Interest represented by a Unit held by an employee or held (or 
represented by a Unit held) for the benefit of an employee, or by or for the 
benefit of a member of the family of an employee, shall be treated as if owned 
by that employee. A determination by the General Partner that Limited 
Partnership Interests are held by or for the benefit of an employee or a 
member of the family of an employee and that such employee is ineligible to 
vote with respect to a particular matter by reason of this definition shall be 
binding and conclusive; in making such a determination, the General Partner 
may rely on information known to it and need not make a special investigation. 
 
         "Majority Outside Approval" shall mean as of any Record Date, written 
consent or affirmative vote of Limited Partners (other than the General 
Partner, its Corporate Affiliates and, if applicable, Persons holding Limited 
Partnership Interests ineligible to vote pursuant to the following sentence) 
who are Limited Partners with respect to more than 50% of the issued and 
outstanding Limited Partnership Interests held by such Persons. If Majority 
Outside Approval is being sought in connection with a transaction described in 
Section 6.13, the Limited Partnership Interests of any employee of the 
Partnership, Alliance Capital, any Person controlled by the Partnership or 
Alliance Capital, or the General Partner who will be employed by or have any 
direct or indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring Partnership Assets 
(in connection with a transaction described in Section 6.13) shall be 
ineligible to vote with respect to such Majority Outside Approval. Each 
Limited Partnership Interest shall be entitled to one vote for this purpose. 
Consent with respect to the Limited Partnership Interests held by the Assignor 
Limited Partner shall be given, and such Limited Partnership Interest shall be 
voted, by the Assignor Limited Partner in accordance with Section 17.04. For 
purposes of this definition, a Limited Partnership Interest represented by a 
Unit held by an employee or held (or represented by a Unit held) for the 
benefit of an employee, or by or for the benefit of a member of the family of 
an employee, shall be treated as if owned by that employee. A determination by 
the General Partner that Limited Partnership Interests are held by or for the 
benefit of an employee or a member of the family of an employee and that such 
employee is ineligible to vote with respect to a particular matter by reason 
of this definition shall be binding and conclusive; in making such a 
determination, the General Partner may rely on information known to it and 
need not make a special investigation. 
 
         "Market Value" on any day shall mean the average of the last reported 
sales price per Unit or, in the event that no such reported sale takes place 
on any such day, the average of the 
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last reported bid and ask prices per Unit, on the New York Stock Exchange (or 
any alternate national securities market on which Units are traded) for the 
five trading days immediately prior to such day. 
 
         "NASDAQ" shall mean the National Association of Securities Dealers 
Automated Quotations System. 
 
         "National Securities Exchange" shall mean an exchange registered with 
the Commission under Section 6(a) of the Securities Exchange Act including, 
but not limited to, the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. 
 
         "Net Income" and "Net Loss" shall mean an amount equal to the 
Partnership's taxable income or taxable loss as determined for federal income 
tax purposes for a relevant period, adjusted as provided herein. Net Income 
and Net Loss shall be determined in accordance with Section 703(a) of the Code 
(for this purpose, all items of income, gain, loss or deduction required to be 
stated separately pursuant to Section 703(a)(1) of the Code shall be included 
in taxable income or loss), and adjusted as provided in Section 4.10. There 
shall be excluded from Net Income and Net Loss (a) any item of income, 
deduction, gain or loss resulting from a transaction the proceeds of which are 
distributed pursuant to Section 5.02 and (b) any item of income, deduction, 
gain or loss specially allocated pursuant to Section 5.05. 
 
         "Net Value" shall mean in the case of any Contribution of assets, the 
fair market value of such assets reduced by the amount of any indebtedness 
either assumed by the Partnership upon such Contribution or to which such 
assets are subject when contributed, in each case as such fair market value 
shall be determined by the General Partner using such reasonable methods of 
valuation as it in its sole discretion deems appropriate, unless such assets 
are to be contributed by either the General Partner or any of its Affiliates 
and are other than cash or cash equivalents, in which case the fair market 
value shall be determined by an Appraiser. 
 
         "Opinion of Counsel" shall mean a written opinion of counsel (who may 
be regular counsel to the Partnership, the General Partner or any Affiliate 
thereof) selected by the General Partner. 
 
         "Opinion of Outside Counsel" shall mean a written opinion of counsel 
(who may be regular counsel to the Partnership, the General Partner or any 
Affiliate thereof, but who may not be an employee of the Partnership, the 
General Partner or any Affiliate thereof) selected by the General Partner. 
 
         "Original Agreement of Limited Partnership" has the meaning specified 
in the Recitals. 
 
         "Other General Partner" has the meaning specified in Section 12.02(c). 
 
         "Partner" shall mean any General Partner or Limited Partner. 
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         "Partnership" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "Partnership's Accountants" shall mean such nationally recognized 
firm of independent public accountants, as is selected, from time to time, by 
the General Partner. 
 
         "Partnership Assets" shall mean all property, whether tangible or 
intangible and whether real, personal or mixed, at any time owned by the 
Partnership. 
 
         "Partnership Interest" shall mean, as to any Partner, all of the 
interests of that Partner in the Partnership, including, but not limited to, 
such Partner's (i) right to a distributive share of income and losses of the 
Partnership, (ii) right to a distributive share of the Partnership Assets, 
(iii) right, if the General Partner, to participate in the management of the 
affairs of the Partnership, and (iv) right to vote on certain matters as set 
forth herein. Each Partnership Interest of the Partners in the Partnership 
shall be denominated as a unit, each unit representing a pro rata percentage 
interest in the aggregate Partnership Interests of the Partners. Each such 
unit shall be referred to herein as a Limited Partnership Interest or General 
Partnership Interest, as the case may be, and all references in this Agreement 
to numbers of General Partnership Interests shall be deemed to refer to the 
specified number of such units of the Partnership Interests of the General 
Partner and all references in this Agreement to numbers of Limited Partnership 
Interests shall be deemed to refer to the specified number of such units of 
the Partnership Interests of the Limited Partners. 
 
         "Pass-through Matter" has the meaning specified in Section 17.04(b). 
 
         "Percentage Interest" shall mean, subject to such adjustments as the 
General Partner may determine in connection with the issuance of Limited 
Partnership Interests pursuant to Section 4.02, as to each Unitholder and 
Partner (other than the Assignor Limited Partner), a fraction, expressed as a 
percentage, the numerator of which is equal to the number of Units and 
Partnership Interests held by such Unitholder or Partner (other than the 
Assignor Limited Partner) at any time and the denominator of which is equal to 
the aggregate number of Units and Partnership Interests held by all of the 
Unitholders and Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) at such 
time. 
 
         "Person" shall mean any individual, corporation, association, 
partnership, joint venture, trust, estate or other entity or organization. 
 
         "Proxy Statement" shall mean the proxy statement of the Partnership 
dated August __, 1999 distributed in connection with the Special Meeting of 
Unitholders held September 22, 1999. 
 
         "Purchase Date" shall mean the date determined by the General Partner 
as the date for purchase of all issued and outstanding Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests (other than Units or Limited Partnership Interests owned 
by the General Partner and its Corporate Affiliates) pursuant to, and as 
specified in, the "Notice of Election to Purchase" delivered pursuant to 
Article 16. 
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         "Purchase Funds" shall mean an amount in cash equal to the aggregate 
Purchase Price of all Units or Limited Partnership Interests subject to 
purchase on the Purchase Date in accordance with Article 16. 
 
         "Purchase Price" shall mean, as to any class or series, an amount per 
Unit or Limited Partnership Interest equal to the greater of (i) the highest 
cash price paid by the General Partner or any of its Affiliates for any Unit 
or Limited Partnership Interest of such class or series purchased during the 
90 days immediately prior to the date on which the notice described in Article 
16 is first mailed, if any such purchase occurred during such period, or (ii) 
(a) if the Units or Limited Partnership Interests of such class or series are 
listed or admitted to trading on one or more National Securities Exchanges, 
the arithmetic mean of the last reported sales prices per Unit or per Limited 
Partnership Interest of such class or series regular way or, in case no such 
reported sale has taken place on any such date, the arithmetic mean of the 
last reported bid and asked prices per Unit or per Limited Partnership 
Interest of such class or series regular way for such date, in either case on 
the principal National Securities Exchange on which the Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests of such class or series are listed or admitted to 
trading, for the 30 trading days immediately preceding the date of the mailing 
of such notice; (b) if the Units or Limited Partnership Interests of such 
class or series are not listed or admitted to trading on a National Securities 
Exchange but are quoted through NASDAQ, the arithmetic mean of the last 
reported sales prices per Unit or per Limited Partnership Interest of such 
class or series regular way or, in case no such reported sale has taken place 
on any such day or the last reported sales price is not then quoted, the 
arithmetic mean of the last reported bid and asked prices per Unit or per 
Limited Partnership Interest of such class or series regular way for such day 
quoted through NASDAQ, for the 30 trading days immediately preceding the date 
of the mailing of such notice; or (c) if the Units or Limited Partnership 
Interests of such class or series are not listed for trading on a National 
Securities Exchange and are not quoted through NASDAQ, an amount equal to the 
fair market value of a Unit or Limited Partnership Interest of such class or 
series, as of the date of the mailing of such notice, as determined by an 
Appraiser. 
 
         "Recapture Income" shall mean any gain recognized by the Partnership 
(but computed without regard to any adjustment required by Section 734 or 743 
of the Code) upon the disposition of any Partnership Asset that does not 
constitute capital gain for federal income tax purposes because such gain 
represents the recapture of deductions previously taken with respect to such 
Partnership Asset. 
 
         "Record Date" shall mean the date established by the General Partner 
for determining (i) the identity of Limited Partners entitled to notice of or 
to vote at any meeting of Limited Partners or entitled to exercise rights in 
respect of any other lawful action of Limited Partners, (ii) the identity of 
the Unitholders entitled (A) to notice of any meeting of Limited Partners, or 
of any matter upon which the General Partner seeks the consent of the Limited 
Partners, (B) to give written instructions with respect to the giving of 
consent or the voting of the Limited Partnership Interests underlying their 
Units in accordance with the provisions hereof or (C) to exercise rights in 
respect of any other lawful action of the Unitholders, or (iii) the identity 
of the Partners and 
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Unitholders entitled to receive any report pursuant to the provisions hereof 
or any distribution pursuant to Article 5 or Article 15. 
 
         "Record Holder(s)" shall mean, as applied to the Limited Partners, 
the Persons shown as Limited Partners on the books and records of the 
Partnership or the Transfer Agent as of the close of business on a particular 
day; and as applied to a Unitholder, the Person shown as the owner of such 
Unit on the books and records of the Partnership or Transfer Agent as of the 
close of business on a particular day. 
 
         "Reorganization" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "Reorganization Agreement" shall mean the Agreement and Plan of 
Reorganization, dated as of August 20, 1999, among the Partnership, Alliance 
Capital, ACMC and ELAS, as the same may be amended, supplemented or restated 
from time to time. 
 
         "Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933, as it may be 
amended from time to time, and any successor to such statute. 
 
         "Securities Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934, as it may be amended from time to time, and any successor to such 
statute. 
 
         "Substituted Limited Partner" shall mean a Person who is admitted as 
a Limited Partner in the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement in place of, 
and with all the rights of, a Limited Partner pursuant to Section 13.01, and 
who is shown as a limited partner on the books and records of the Partnership. 
 
         "Tax Determination" shall mean an Opinion of Outside Counsel 
(containing such conditions, limitations and qualifications as are acceptable 
to the General Partner in its sole discretion) to the effect that, as a result 
of the proposed transaction, neither the Partnership nor Alliance Capital will 
suffer an Adverse Partnership Tax Consequence. Notwithstanding any provision 
of this Agreement to the contrary, a Tax Determination shall not be required 
in connection with or as a condition to any action at any time after (x) the 
General Partner has taken any action pursuant to clause (y) of the first 
sentence of Section 2.05 or (y) an Adverse Tax Determination. 
 
         "Transfer Agent" shall mean any bank, trust company or other Person 
(including the General Partner or any of its Affiliates) appointed by the 
Partnership to act as transfer agent or registrar for the Units and, if the 
General Partner so determines, for the Limited Partnership Interests. 
 
         "Transfer Agreement" shall mean the Transfer Agreement, dated as of 
November 19, 1987, between the Partnership and ACMC, wherein, subject to 
certain conditions, ACMC will contribute to the Partnership certain of its 
assets and the Partnership will assume certain of its 
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liabilities and related obligations, as the same may be amended, supplemented 
or restated from time to time. 
 
         "Unit" shall mean a unit representing an Assignee Interest in a 
corresponding Limited Partnership Interest held by the Assignor Limited 
Partner, which Assignee Interest has been assigned to a Unitholder by the 
Assignor Limited Partner pursuant to Section 11.02. Unless the context 
otherwise requires, the term "Unit" as used in this Agreement includes 
restricted Units, Units outstanding as of the date of this Agreement and Units 
hereafter issued in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. 
 
         "Unit Certificate" shall mean a certificate issued by the Partnership 
evidencing ownership of one or more Units, such certificate to be in such form 
or forms as may be adopted by the General Partner in its sole discretion, and 
which shall initially be substantially in the form of Exhibit A to this 
Agreement. 
 
         "Unitholder" shall mean any Person who is the Record Holder of one or 
more Units. 
 
         "Unit Price" shall mean, as to any class or series, an amount per 
Unit or Limited Partnership Interest as of any date of determination, equal to 
(i) if the Units or Limited Partnership Interests of such class or series are 
listed or admitted to trading on one or more National Securities Exchanges, 
the arithmetic mean of the last reported sales prices per Unit or per Limited 
Partnership Interest of such class or series regular way or, in case no such 
reported sale has taken place on any such date, the arithmetic mean of the 
last reported bid and asked prices per Unit or per Limited Partnership 
Interest of such class or series regular way for such date, in either case on 
the principal National Securities Exchange on which the Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests of such class or series are listed or admitted to 
trading, for the 30 trading days immediately preceding such date of 
determination, (ii) if the Units or Limited Partnership Interests of such 
class or series are not listed or admitted to trading on a National Securities 
Exchange but are quoted through NASDAQ, the arithmetic mean of the last 
reported sales prices per Unit or per Limited Partnership Interest of such 
class or series regular way or, in case no such reported sale has taken place 
on any such day or the last reported sales price is not then quoted, the 
arithmetic mean of the last reported bid and asked prices per Unit or per 
Limited Partnership Interest of such class or series regular way on such day, 
quoted through NASDAQ, for the 30 trading days immediately preceding such date 
of determination or (iii) if the Units of such class or series are not listed 
or admitted to trading on a National Securities Exchange and are not quoted 
through NASDAQ, an amount equal to the fair market value of a Unit of such 
class or series, as of such date of determination, as determined by an 
Appraiser. 
 
         "Unrealized Gain" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the 
excess, if any, of the fair market value of property (as determined under 
Section 4.10(c) or 4.10(d) as of such date of determination) over the Carrying 
Value of such property as of such date of determination (prior to any 
adjustment to be made pursuant to Section 4.10(c) or 4.10(d) as of such date). 
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         "Unrealized Loss" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the 
excess, if any, of the Carrying Value of property as of such date of 
determination (prior to any adjustment to be made pursuant to Section 4.10(c) 
or 4.10(d) as of such date) over the fair market value of such property (as 
determined under Section 4.10(c) or 4.10(d) as of such date of determination). 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 2 
                              GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
         SECTION 2.01. Formation; Partnership Name. (a) The Partnership was 
formed as a Delaware limited partnership pursuant to the Original Agreement of 
Limited Partnership and the filing of the Certificate of Limited Partnership 
in the Office of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. In 
connection with the Reorganization, the Partnership is being continued as a 
Delaware limited partnership pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. 
 
         (b) "Alliance Capital Management Holding L.P." shall be the name of 
the Partnership. The business of the Partnership shall be conducted under such 
name or such other name as the General Partner may from time to time in its 
sole discretion determine. "Limited Partnership" or "Ltd." or "L.P." (or 
similar words or letters) shall be included in the Partnership's name where 
necessary or appropriate to maintain the limited liability of the Limited 
Partners and Unitholders or otherwise for the purpose of complying with the 
laws of any jurisdiction that so requires or as the General Partner may deem 
appropriate. 
 
         SECTION 2.02. Names and Addresses of Partners. The General Partner of 
the Partnership is ACMC. The business address of the General Partner is 1345 
Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105. The General Partner may 
change its address at any time and from time to time. The names and business, 
residence or mailing addresses of the Limited Partners and Unitholders and the 
date upon which each such Person became a Limited Partner or Unitholder are as 
set forth from time to time in the records of the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 2.03. Principal Office, Registered Agent and Registered 
Office of the Partnership. (a) The principal office of the Partnership shall 
be located at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105. The 
General Partner in its sole discretion may, at any time, and from time to 
time, change the location of the Partnership's principal office within or 
outside the State of Delaware and may establish such additional offices of the 
Partnership within or outside the State of Delaware as it may from time to 
time determine. 
 
         (b) The name of the registered agent for service of process on the 
Partnership in the State of Delaware is The Corporation Trust Company. The 
address of the registered agent and the address of the registered office of 
the Partnership in the State of Delaware is c/o The Corporation Trust Company, 
Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, 
Delaware 19801. 
 
 
 
 
                                      14 
 



 
 
 
 
         SECTION 2.04. Term. The Partnership commenced upon the filing of the 
Certificate of Limited Partnership in accordance with the Delaware Act and 
shall continue in existence until dissolved and the Certificate of Limited 
Partnership canceled in accordance with any provisions of this Agreement and 
the Delaware Act. 
 
         SECTION 2.05. Possible Action in the Event of Adverse Tax 
Developments. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this 
Agreement, in the event that the General Partner reasonably believes that as a 
result of (i) the enactment (or imminent enactment) of any legislation, (ii) 
the publication of any temporary, proposed or final regulation by the United 
States Department of the Treasury or any ruling by the Internal Revenue 
Service, (iii) a judicial decision or (iv) other actions or events not caused 
by the General Partner or its Corporate Affiliates for the purpose of invoking 
this Section 2.05, there is a substantial risk of an Adverse Partnership Tax 
Consequence occurring within one year of the actions or events described in 
clauses (i) - (iv), the General Partner shall have the right, in its sole 
discretion and without the approval of the Unitholders or any other Partners, 
to (x) impose such restrictions on transfer of the Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests as the General Partner believes may be necessary or 
desirable to prevent the occurrence of the Adverse Partnership Tax 
Consequence, including making any amendments to this Agreement as the General 
Partner in its sole discretion may determine to be necessary or appropriate in 
order to impose such restrictions or (y) modify, restructure or reorganize the 
Partnership (by the transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the 
Partnership to a newly-formed corporation or entity or otherwise) as, or 
transfer all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership to, a 
corporation, trust or any other type of legal entity (a "New Entity"), in the 
manner determined by the General Partner in its sole discretion, in a 
transaction in which (I) each outstanding Unit or Limited Partnership Interest 
of the same class or series is treated in the same manner, and (II) if the 
Units, Limited Partnership Interests and General Partnership Interest are 
converted into equity securities of the New Entity, the relative fair market 
values of the equity securities into which Units, Limited Partnership 
Interests and the General Partnership Interest are converted are in proportion 
to the amounts each of the Unitholders, Limited Partners and the General 
Partner would have been entitled to receive upon a liquidation of the 
Partnership pursuant to Section 15.02, and (III) if all or substantially all 
of the assets of the Partnership are transferred to a New Entity, the 
Partnership may retain all of the equity interests in the New Entity until 
such time, if any, as the General Partner, in its sole discretion and without 
the approval of the Unitholders or any other Partners, elects to dissolve the 
Partnership, in which case the Unitholders, Limited Partners and General 
Partner will receive the equity interests in the New Entity in proportion to 
the amounts each of the Unitholders, Limited Partners and the General Partner 
would have been entitled to receive upon a liquidation of the Partnership 
pursuant to Section 15.02, except that an action described in this clause (y) 
may not be taken solely on the basis of a proposed regulation described in 
clause (ii) unless the proposed regulation would by its terms, upon becoming 
final, apply to periods before the date it became final. Notwithstanding 
anything herein to the contrary, the General Partner may without Majority 
Approval effect a transaction described in clause (y) of the preceding 
sentence if the New Entity is a corporation. In connection with any 
transaction described in clause (y) of the first sentence of this Section, the 
General Partner may issue to itself a sufficient number of Units, 
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Limited Partnership Interests or other securities or otherwise restructure or 
reorganize the Partnership so that the General Partner and its Corporate 
Affiliates will own a sufficient percentage (but no more) of the Units, 
Limited Partnership Interests or other securities so as to allow the 
Partnership or the New Entity to be included for federal tax purposes in the 
affiliated group of which the General Partner is a member; Units, Limited 
Partnership Interests or securities may be acquired by the General Partner 
pursuant to this sentence only for the fair market value thereof as determined 
by an Appraiser. In connection with any transaction described in clause (y) of 
the first sentence of this Section, the business of the Partnership may be 
continued by the New Entity or otherwise and if the Partnership has been 
restructured or reorganized as a New Entity and the Units, Limited Partnership 
Interests and General Partnership Interest are converted into equity 
securities of the New Entity, the Partnership Interests shall be converted 
into equity of the New Entity in the manner determined by the General Partner 
in its sole discretion and without the approval of the Unitholders or Limited 
Partners, subject to clause (y) above. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no such 
modification, restructuring or reorganization shall take place unless the 
Partnership shall have received an Opinion of Outside Counsel to the effect 
that the liability of the holders of the Units or the equity interests in the 
New Entity into which the Units are converted pursuant to the law of the 
jurisdiction of the New Entity or Entities for the debts and obligations of 
the New Entity or Entities shall not, unless such Unitholders or Limited 
Partners or holders of such equity interests take part in the control of the 
business of the New Entity or Entities, exceed that which otherwise had been 
applicable to the holders of the Units as Unitholders or to the Limited 
Partners of the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 2.06. Exchange of GP and LP Interests. The General Partner 
shall have the right at any time to freely exchange any of the Units or 
Limited Partnership Interests held by it for an equal number of General 
Partnership Interests without the approval of any Unitholders or Limited 
Partners; provided, however, that no such exchange shall be permitted without 
Majority Outside Approval if the relative rights, powers and duties of the 
outstanding General Partnership Interests and Limited Partnership Interests 
have been altered such that the equivalence of the economic interests of the 
Partnership Interests has been affected. Additional issuances of Units which 
have the same dilutive or other economic impact on both the General 
Partnership Interests and the Limited Partnership Interests will not be deemed 
to alter the equivalence of the economic interests of the Partnership 
Interests. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 3 
                                    PURPOSE 
 
         SECTION 3.01. Purpose. The purpose and nature of the business to be 
conducted and promoted by the Partnership shall be (a) to hold Alliance 
Capital LP Units and (b) to engage in any other lawful activities (including 
any activity contemplated to be undertaken by the Partnership pursuant to the 
Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement) for which limited partnerships may be 
organized under the Delaware Act. 
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         SECTION 3.02. Powers. The Partnership shall be empowered to do any 
and all acts and things necessary, appropriate, proper, advisable or 
convenient for or incidental to the furtherance and accomplishment of the 
purposes and businesses described herein and for the protection and benefit of 
the Partnership, including, but not limited to, the following: 
 
         (a) To borrow money and issue evidences of indebtedness, to refinance 
such indebtedness, to secure the same by mortgages, deeds of trust, security 
interest, pledges or other liens on all or any part of the Partnership Assets, 
to enter into contracts of guaranty or suretyship, and to confess and 
authorize confession of judgment in connection with the foregoing or 
otherwise; 
 
         (b) To secure, maintain and pay for insurance against liability or 
other loss with respect to the activities and assets of the Partnership 
(including, but not limited to, insurance against liabilities under Section 
6.09); 
 
         (c) To employ or retain such Persons as may be necessary or 
appropriate for the conduct of the Partnership's business, including 
permanent, temporary or part-time employees and attorneys, accountants, 
agents, consultants and contractors, and to have employees and agents who may 
be designated as officers with titles including, but not limited to, 
"chairman," "vice chairman," "president," "executive vice president," "senior 
vice president," "vice president," "assistant vice president," "treasurer," 
"controller," "secretary," "assistant secretary," and "assistant treasurer" 
and who in such capacity may act for and on behalf of the Partnership, as and 
to the extent authorized by the General Partner, including, but not limited 
to, the following: 
 
                  (i) represent the Partnership in its dealings with third 
         parties, and execute any kind of document or contract on behalf of 
         the Partnership; 
 
                 (ii) approve the sale, exchange, lease, sublease, mortgage, 
         assignment or other transfer or acquisition of, or granting or 
         acquiring of a security interest in, any asset or assets of the 
         Partnership; or 
 
                (iii) propose, approve or disapprove of, and take, action 
         for and on behalf of the Partnership with respect to the operations 
         of the Partnership; 
 
         (d) To acquire, own, hold a leasehold interest in, maintain, use, 
lease, sublease, manage, operate, sell, exchange, transfer or otherwise deal 
in assets (including the Holdback Interests) and property as may be necessary, 
convenient or beneficial for the Partnership; 
 
         (e) To incur expenses and to enter into, guarantee, perform and carry 
out contracts or commitments of any kind, to assume obligations, and to 
execute, deliver, acknowledge and file documents in furtherance of the 
purposes and business of the Partnership; 
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         (f) To pay, collect, compromise, arbitrate, litigate or otherwise 
adjust, contest or settle any and all claims or demands of or against the 
Partnership; 
 
         (g) To invest in interest-bearing and non-interest-bearing accounts 
and short-term investments of any kind and nature whatsoever, including, but 
not limited to, obligations of federal, state and local governments and their 
agencies, mutual funds (including money market funds), mortgage-backed 
securities, commercial paper, repurchase agreements, time deposits, 
certificates of deposit of commercial banks, savings banks or savings and loan 
associations and equity or debt securities of any type; 
 
         (h) To transfer assets to joint ventures, other partnerships, 
corporations or other business entities in which the Partnership is or thereby 
becomes a participant upon such terms, and subject to such conditions 
consistent with applicable law, as the General Partner deems appropriate; and 
 
         (i) To engage in any kind of activity and to enter into and perform 
obligations of any kind with the General Partner or Affiliates of the General 
Partner or otherwise, necessary to or in connection with, or incidental to, 
the accomplishment of the purposes and business of the Partnership, so long as 
said activities and obligations may be lawfully engaged in or performed by a 
limited partnership under the Delaware Act. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 4 
                             CAPITAL CONTRIBUTIONS 
 
         SECTION 4.01. General Partner; Limited Partners; Assignor Limited 
Partner. (a) The General Partner has from time to time made, and will make, 
the Contributions required of ACMC by Section 2.4 of the Transfer Agreement. 
However, the General Partner shall not be obligated to make Contributions 
pursuant to this Section 4.01(a) to the extent that, after giving effect to 
such Contributions, the investment value of the Partnership would exceed the 
limitation contained in Section 1705 of the New York Insurance Law (if then 
applicable) or the investment in the Partnership would violate any other 
restriction on investments of insurance companies and their subsidiaries that 
may be applicable at the time. In the event that any Contribution otherwise 
required to be made under this Section 4.01(a) is not so made in full when due 
by reason of the preceding sentence, any Contribution not so made shall be 
made as soon as such limitation and any such restriction would not be exceeded 
thereby, together with interest thereon from the date when such Contribution 
was due to the date such Contribution was made at the prime commercial rate 
per annum of The Chase Manhattan Bank from time to time in effect. The General 
Partner and its Affiliates shall have the right to conduct their respective 
businesses and affairs in their sole discretion without regard to the General 
Partner's obligations, or any limitation or restriction referred to, in this 
Section 4.01(a). The General Partner's obligation to make Contributions 
pursuant to this Section 4.01(a) is subject to termination as provided in the 
Transfer Agreement and in the Guaranty Agreement. The General Partner shall 
not be entitled to 
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an additional Partnership Interest or Units by reason of the Contributions 
called for by this Section 4.01(a). 
 
         (b) (i) Limited Partners, including the Assignor Limited Partner (for 
the account of Unitholders), have made Contributions to the capital of the 
Partnership, (ii) Limited Partners have been admitted as such and (iii) 
Limited Partnership Interests, Units and other securities of the Partnership 
have been issued, all in accordance with the terms of the Original Agreement 
of Limited Partnership and the supplemental terms of written agreements for 
additional issuances of securities (including benefit plans adopted by the 
Partnership), and as reflected on the records of the Partnership (including 
those maintained by the Transfer Agent). 
 
         (c) The General Partner will make, or cause one or more of its 
Corporate Affiliates to make, payments to the Partnership in an amount equal 
to the Reorganization Costs (as such term is defined in the Indemnification 
and Reimbursement Agreement), without duplication as to any amounts paid 
pursuant to the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement, in accordance with the 
Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement. The General Partner shall not be 
entitled to receive any additional Partnership Interests or Units in exchange 
for such payments. 
 
         SECTION 4.02. Additional Issuances of Securities. (a) The General 
Partner, in order to raise additional capital, to acquire assets, to redeem or 
retire Partnership debt, or for any other Partnership purpose as it may 
determine in good faith is in the best interests of the Partnership, is 
authorized to cause the Partnership to issue Limited Partnership Interests, or 
classes or series thereof (in addition to the Limited Partnership Interests, 
Units and other securities of the Partnership issued prior to the date of this 
Agreement as referenced in Section 4.01(b)), from time to time to Partners or 
to other Persons. Alternatively, the General Partner may cause Limited 
Partnership Interests, or classes or series thereof, to be issued to the 
Assignor Limited Partner and cause corresponding Units to be issued to 
existing or additional Unitholders. The foregoing actions may be taken, and 
Persons to whom Limited Partnership Interests or Units are issued may be 
admitted as, or become, Additional Limited Partners or Unitholders as the 
General Partner may determine without the necessity of obtaining approval of 
Partners or Unitholders. The General Partner is also authorized to cause the 
issuance of other types of securities of the Partnership from time to time to 
Partners or Unitholders or other Persons on terms and conditions established 
in the sole discretion of the General Partner, without the necessity of 
obtaining approval of Partners or Unitholders. Such securities may include, 
but shall not be limited to, unsecured and secured debt obligations of the 
Partnership, debt obligations of the Partnership convertible into any class or 
series of Units or Limited Partnership Interests that may be issued by the 
Partnership, options, rights or warrants to purchase any such class or series 
of Units or Limited Partnership Interests or any combination of any of the 
foregoing. There shall be no limit on the number of Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests or other securities that may be so issued, and the 
General Partner shall have sole discretion in determining the consideration 
and terms and conditions with respect to any future issuance of Units or 
Limited Partnership Interests or other securities. The General Partner shall 
do all things necessary to comply with the Delaware Act and is authorized and 
directed to do all things it deems to be necessary or advisable in connection 
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with any such future issuance, including, but not limited to, compliance with 
any statute, rule, regulation or guideline of any federal, state or other 
governmental agency or any National Securities Exchange on which the Units or 
other such security is listed for trading. The Partnership may assume 
liabilities and hypothecate its property in connection with any such issuance. 
 
         (b) Units and Limited Partnership Interests to be issued by the 
Partnership pursuant to Section 4.02(a) shall be issuable from time to time in 
one or more classes or series, at such price, and with such designations, 
preferences and relative participating, optional or other special rights, 
powers and duties, including rights, powers and duties senior to existing 
classes or series of Units and Limited Partnership Interests, all as shall be 
fixed by the General Partner in the exercise of its sole discretion, 
including, but not limited to: (i) the allocation, for federal income and 
other tax purposes, to such class or series of Units and Limited Partnership 
Interests of items of Partnership income, gain, loss, deduction and credit; 
(ii) the rights of such class or series of Units and Limited Partnership 
Interests to share in Partnership distributions; (iii) the rights of such 
class or series of Units and Limited Partnership Interests upon dissolution 
and liquidation of the Partnership; (iv) whether such class or series of Units 
and Limited Partnership Interests is redeemable by the Partnership and, if so, 
the price at which, and the terms and conditions on which, such class or 
series of Units and Limited Partnership Interests may be redeemed by the 
Partnership; (v) whether such class or series of Units and Limited Partnership 
Interests is issued with the privilege of conversion and, if so, the rate at 
and the terms and conditions upon which such class or series of Units and 
Limited Partnership Interests may be converted into any other class or series 
of Units and/or Limited Partnership Interests; (vi) the terms and conditions 
of the issuance of such class or series of Units and Limited Partnership 
Interests, and all other matters relating to the assignment thereof; and (vii) 
the rights of such class or series of Units and Limited Partnership Interests 
to vote on matters relating to the Partnership and this Agreement. 
 
         (c) Notwithstanding the other provisions of this Section 4.02 or 
Section 4.04, except as provided in Section 2.05, the Partnership will not 
issue any Units or Limited Partnership Interests or classes or series thereof 
or any other type of security unless: 
 
                  (i) the Partnership receives an Assignment Determination, 
Limited Liability Determination and a Tax Determination with respect to such 
issuance; 
 
                 (ii) such issuance occurs pursuant to the employee benefit 
plans sponsored by the General Partner, the Partnership, Alliance Capital or 
any Persons controlled by the Partnership or Alliance Capital in accordance 
with Section 6.16 and such issuance is of Units or Limited Partnership 
Interests having identical rights and preferences to the Units and Limited 
Partnership Interests outstanding as of the date hereof and the employees, 
management and directors of the General Partner, Alliance Capital, the 
Partnership and their respective subsidiaries, as a group, will not as a 
result of such issuance or any transaction contemplated in connection with 
such issuance, hold, vote or control 25% or more of the Units and Limited 
Partnership Interests then outstanding; or 
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                (iii) such issuance occurs pursuant to exchanges of Alliance 
Capital LP Units for Units in accordance with Section 6.17. 
 
         (d) Upon the issuance pursuant to this Section 4.02 of any class or 
series of Units or Limited Partnership Interests, or any other securities, the 
General Partner (pursuant to the General Partner's powers of attorney from the 
Limited Partners and Unitholders), without the approval at the time of any 
Partner or Unitholder (each Person accepting Units being deemed to approve of 
such amendment), may amend any provision of this Agreement, and execute, swear 
to, acknowledge, deliver, file and record, if required, an amended Certificate 
of Limited Partnership and whatever other documents may be required in 
connection therewith, as shall be necessary or desirable to reflect the 
authorization and issuance of such class or series of Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests or other securities and the relative rights and 
preferences of such class or series of Units or Limited Partnership Interests 
or other securities. 
 
         (e) The General Partner or any Affiliate of the General Partner 
may, but shall not be obligated to, make Contributions to the Partnership in 
exchange for Units or Limited Partnership Interests, provided that the number 
of Units or Limited Partnership Interests issued in exchange for any such 
Contribution shall not exceed the Net Value of the Contribution divided by the 
Unit Price of a Unit or Limited Partnership Interest, as the case may be, of 
such class and series; and provided further, however, that the foregoing 
proviso in this Section 4.02(e) shall not apply to the transactions set forth 
in the ECMC Transfer Agreement. The General Partner shall hold such Units as a 
Unitholder of the Partnership and shall hold Limited Partnership Interests as 
a Limited Partner of the Partnership, as the case may be. 
 
         SECTION 4.03. Record of Contributions. The books and records of the 
Partnership shall include true and full information regarding the amount of 
cash and cash equivalents and a designation and statement of the Net Value of 
any other property or other consideration contributed by each Partner or 
Unitholder to the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 4.04. Splits and Combinations. (a) The General Partner may 
cause the Partnership to make a distribution in Units or Limited Partnership 
Interests to all Unitholders or Limited Partners of any class or series or may 
effect a subdivision or combination of Units or Limited Partnership Interests, 
but in each case only on a pro rata basis so that, after such distribution, 
subdivision or combination, each Unitholder or Limited Partner shall have the 
same proportionate economic interest in the Partnership as before such 
distribution, subdivision or combination, subject to Section 4.06, and 
provided, however, that no such distribution, subdivision or combination may 
be made unless a distribution, subdivision or combination at the same 
proportionate rate is simultaneously made by Alliance Capital with respect to 
Alliance Capital LP Units. 
 
         (b) Whenever such a distribution, subdivision or combination is 
declared, the General Partner shall select a Record Date (which shall not be 
prior to the date of the declaration) as of 
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which the distribution, subdivision or combination shall be effective and 
shall notify each Unitholder or Limited Partner of the distribution, 
subdivision or combination. 
 
         (c) Promptly following such distribution, subdivision or combination, 
the General Partner may cause the Partnership to issue to the Unitholders or 
Limited Partners as of such Record Date new Unit Certificates or Certificates 
representing the new number of Units or Limited Partnership Interests, or 
adopt such other procedures as it may deem appropriate to reflect such 
distribution, subdivision or combination; provided, however, that in the case 
of any such distribution, subdivision or combination resulting in a smaller 
total number of Units or Limited Partnership Interests outstanding, the 
General Partner may require, as a condition to the delivery of such new Unit 
Certificate or Certificate, the surrender of any Unit Certificate or 
Certificate representing the Units or Limited Partnership Interests prior to 
such declaration. 
 
         (d) The General Partner shall give notice to Unitholders and Partners 
of any distribution, subdivision or combination pursuant to this Section 4.04 
at least 10 days prior to the effective date thereof. 
 
         SECTION 4.05. No Preemptive Rights. No Person shall be granted or 
have any preemptive, preferential or other similar right with respect to (i) 
additional Contributions, (ii) the issuance or sale of new, unissued or 
treasury Units or Limited Partnership Interests, (iii) the issuance or sale of 
any obligations, evidences of indebtedness or other securities of the 
Partnership, whether or not convertible into or exchangeable for, or carrying 
or accompanied by any rights to receive, purchase or subscribe to, any such 
new, unissued or treasury Units or Limited Partnership Interests, (iv) the 
issuance of any subscription right to or right to receive, or any warrant or 
option for the purchase of, any of the foregoing Units, Limited Partnership 
Interests or securities, or (v) the issuance or sale of any other Units, 
Limited Partnership Interests or securities that may be issued or sold by the 
Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 4.06. No Fractional Units. No fractional Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests shall be issued by the Partnership; instead, in the sole 
discretion of the General Partner, each fractional Unit or Limited Partnership 
Interest shall be rounded to the nearest whole Unit or Limited Partnership 
Interest (the next higher whole Unit or Limited Partnership Interest if the 
fraction is precisely 1/2) or an amount equal to the product of the Unit Price 
and such fraction shall be paid in cash by the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 4.07. No Withdrawal. No Person shall be entitled to withdraw 
any part of his Contribution or the amount of his Capital Account, or to 
receive any distribution from the Partnership, except as otherwise provided in 
this Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 4.08. Loans from Partners; No Interest on Capital Account 
Balances. If any Partner or Unitholder shall advance funds to the Partnership 
in excess of the amounts required hereunder to be contributed by it to the 
capital of the Partnership, such advance shall not be considered a 
Contribution and the making of such advance shall neither result in any 
increase in 
 
 
 
 
                                      22 
 



 
 
 
 
the amount of the Capital Account of such Partner or Unitholder nor entitle 
such Partner or Unitholder to any increase in its Percentage Interest. The 
amount of any such advance shall be a debt of the Partnership to such Partner 
or Unitholder and shall be payable or collectible only out of the Partnership 
Assets in accordance with the terms and conditions upon which such advance is 
made. No interest shall be paid by the Partnership on Contributions or on the 
amount of any Capital Account. 
 
         SECTION 4.09. Capital Accounts. The Partnership shall maintain for 
each Partner (excluding the Assignor Limited Partner) and Unitholder (which 
terms for purposes of this Section 4.09, Section 4.10 and Article 5 shall 
refer to the beneficial owner of an interest held by a nominee in any case in 
which the nominee has furnished the identity of such owner to the Partnership 
pursuant to Section 6031(c) of the Code) a separate Capital Account in 
accordance with Section 704 of the Code. The Capital Account of each Partner 
and Unitholder shall, as of the effective time of the Alliance Capital 
Contribution, be increased or decreased, as the case may be, to reflect a 
revaluation of the Carrying Values of all Partnership Assets pursuant to 
Section 4.10(c) hereof (and in accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(f)) to reflect any Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss 
attributable to each Partnership Asset as if such Unrealized Gain or 
Unrealized Loss had been recognized upon a sale of each such Partnership Asset 
at such time and had been allocated to the Partners and Unitholders pursuant 
to Sections 5.04 and 5.05 hereof. The Partners and the Unitholders hereby 
agree that following such revaluation and allocation, the Capital Account of 
each Partner and each Unitholder shall be equal to the product of (x) such 
Person's Percentage Interest and (y) the aggregate Carrying Values of all 
Partnership Assets. The initial Capital Account of any Person who becomes a 
Partner by making a Contribution to the Partnership shall be equal to the cash 
amount or Net Value of all Contributions made by such Person to the 
Partnership. Each Capital Account shall be increased by (A) the cash amount or 
Net Value of all Contributions made by such Person to the Partnership pursuant 
to this Agreement and (B) all items of Partnership income and gain computed in 
accordance with Section 4.10(a) and allocated to such Person pursuant to 
Section 5.04 and Section 5.05, and decreased by (A) the cash amount or Net 
Value of all Distributions made to such Person pursuant to this Agreement and 
(B) all items of Partnership deduction and loss computed in accordance with 
Section 4.10(a) and allocated to such Person pursuant to Section 5.04 and 
Section 5.05, and shall otherwise be maintained in accordance with Treasury 
Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv). Provisions of this Section 4.09 shall, 
to the extent not inconsistent with the terms thereof, be construed in 
accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv). Each Person who 
holds one or more Partnership Interests or Units shall have one Capital 
Account reflecting all Partnership Interests or Units owned by such Person. 
 
         SECTION 4.10. Capital Account Calculations and Adjustments. (a) For 
purposes of computing the amount of any item of income, gain, deduction or 
loss to be reflected in the Capital Accounts, the determination, recognition 
and classification of any such item shall be the same as its determination, 
recognition and classification for federal income tax purposes 
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(including any method of depreciation, cost recovery or amortization used for 
this purpose), provided that: 
 
                  (i) In accordance with the requirements of Section 704(b) and 
         Section 704(c) of the Code and Treasury Regulation Section 
         1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(d), any deductions for depreciation, cost recovery 
         or amortization attributable to Contributed Property shall be 
         determined as if the adjusted basis of such property on the date it 
         was acquired or deemed to be acquired by the Partnership was equal to 
         the Net Value of such property. Upon an adjustment pursuant to 
         Section 4.10(c) to the Carrying Value of any Partnership Asset 
         subject to depreciation, cost recovery or amortization, any further 
         deductions for such depreciation, cost recovery or amortization 
         attributable to such Partnership Asset shall be determined as if the 
         adjusted basis of such Partnership Asset was equal to the Carrying 
         Value of such property immediately following such adjustment. 
 
                 (ii) Any income, gain or loss attributable to the taxable 
         disposition of any property shall be determined by the Partnership as 
         if the adjusted basis of such property as of such date of disposition 
         was equal in amount to the Partnership's Carrying Value with respect 
         to such property as of such date. 
 
                (iii) The amounts of any adjustments to the basis (or Carrying 
         Values) of Partnership Assets made pursuant to Section 743 of the 
         Code shall not be reflected in Capital Accounts, but the amounts of 
         any adjustments to the basis (or Carrying Values) of Partnership 
         Assets made pursuant to Section 734 of the Code as a result of the 
         Distribution of property by the Partnership to a Partner shall (i) be 
         reflected in the Capital Account of the Person receiving such 
         Distribution in the case of a Distribution in liquidation of such 
         Person's interest in the Partnership and (ii) otherwise be reflected 
         in Capital Accounts in the manner in which the unrealized income and 
         gain that is displaced by such adjustments would have been shared had 
         the property been sold at its Carrying Value immediately prior to 
         such adjustments. 
 
                 (iv) The computation of all items of income, gain, loss and 
         deduction shall be made, as to those items described in Section 
         705(a)(1)(B) or Section 705(a)(2)(B) of the Code, without regard to 
         the fact that such items are not includible in gross income or are 
         neither currently deductible nor capitalizable for federal income tax 
         purposes. For this purpose, amounts paid or incurred to organize the 
         Partnership or to promote the sale of interests in the Partnership 
         that are neither deductible nor amortizable under Section 709 of the 
         Code, and deductions for any losses incurred in connection with the 
         sale or exchange of Partnership Assets disallowed pursuant to Section 
         267(a)(1) or Section 707(b) of the Code, shall be treated as 
         expenditures described in Section 705(a)(2)(B) of the Code. 
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         (b) In the case of the transfer of a Unit (the term Unit for 
purposes of this Section 4.10(b) shall include a Limited Partnership Interest 
received in exchange for such Unit) or the General Partnership Interest, the 
transferee of such Unit or the General Partnership Interest shall succeed to a 
Capital Account relating to the Unit or General Partnership Interest 
transferred and the Capital Account of the transferor shall be adjusted to 
reflect the Capital Account of the transferee. 
 
         (c) To the extent that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
deems it appropriate (A) immediately prior to an issuance of additional Units 
or Limited Partnership Interests for Contributions pursuant to Section 4.02, 
or (B) to reflect the sale, exchange or other disposition of all or 
substantially all of the Partnership Assets during any fiscal year in which 
such a sale, exchange or other disposition occurs, the Capital Accounts of all 
Partners and Unitholders and the Carrying Values of all Partnership Assets may 
be adjusted in accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(f) (consistent with the provisions hereof) upward or 
downward to reflect any Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss attributable to 
each Partnership Asset as if such Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss had been 
recognized upon an actual sale of each such Partnership Asset at such time and 
had been allocated to the Partners and Unitholders pursuant to Sections 5.04 
and 5.05. Such Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss shall be determined by the 
General Partner using such reasonable methods of valuation as it in its sole 
discretion deems appropriate. 
 
         (d) In accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv) 
(e), immediately prior to the Distribution of any Partnership Asset in kind, 
the Capital Accounts of all Partners and Unitholders and the Carrying Values 
of all such Partnership Assets shall be adjusted (consistent with the 
provisions hereof) upward or downward to reflect any Unrealized Gain or 
Unrealized Loss attributable to each such Partnership Asset as if such 
Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss had been recognized upon an actual sale of 
each such Partnership Asset immediately prior to such distribution and had 
been allocated to the Partners and Unitholders, at such time, pursuant to 
Sections 5.04 and 5.05. Such Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss shall be 
determined by the General Partner in its sole discretion and such 
determination shall be binding and conclusive upon the Partnership, Partners 
and Unitholders. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 5 
                         DISTRIBUTIONS AND ALLOCATIONS 
 
         SECTION 5.01. Pass Through Cash Distributions. The General Partner 
shall distribute in cash the Partnership's Available Cash Flow as promptly as 
practicable after receipt of any cash distributions paid by Alliance Capital. 
Such distributions shall be made among the Partners (other than the Assignor 
Limited Partner) and Unitholders who were Record Holders on such Record Date 
as shall be selected by the General Partner in its sole discretion, pro rata 
in accordance with their Percentage Interests. 
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         SECTION 5.02. Special Distributions. Any Distributions (other than a 
Distribution made (x) from Available Cash Flow, or (y) in connection with the 
dissolution of the Partnership) may be made by the General Partner in such 
amounts and at such times as the General Partner, in its sole discretion, may 
determine, among the Unitholders and Partners (other than the Assignor Limited 
Partner), pro rata in accordance with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         SECTION 5.03.  General Rules with Respect to Distributions.  (a)  The 
General Partner is authorized to distribute property in kind only in 
connection with the dissolution of the Partnership pursuant to Article 15. 
 
         (b) The General Partner shall specify a Record Date for any 
Distribution, and any cash or property distributed shall be distributed to the 
Partners and Unitholders who were Record Holders on the books of the 
Partnership as of the Record Date, in accordance with this Article 5. The 
Record Date for any Distribution to be made pursuant to Section 5.02 shall be 
(i) in the case of a Distribution that is attributable to the proceeds from 
the sale or other disposition by the Partnership of Partnership Assets other 
than in the ordinary course of its business, the date of such sale or other 
disposition and (ii) in the case of any other Distribution, such Record Date 
as selected by the General Partner in its sole discretion. 
 
         (c) Any amount of taxes withheld pursuant to Section 9.05, and any 
amount of taxes, interest or penalties paid by the Partnership to any 
governmental entity, with respect to amounts allocated or distributable to a 
Person shall be deemed to be a Distribution or payment to such Person and 
shall reduce the amount otherwise distributable to such Person pursuant to 
this Article 5. 
 
         (d) No Distribution (other than a Distribution pursuant to Article 
15) with respect to all or any portion of a calendar year shall be made to a 
Person (other than the General Partner) if, after giving effect to expected 
allocations of Net Income or Net Loss for such calendar year, the Distribution 
would create or increase a deficit in such Person's Capital Account in excess 
of such Person's share of the Partnership's "Minimum Gain" as defined in 
Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-2(b)(2). 
 
         (e) Whenever any Distribution is to be made with respect to Limited 
Partnership Interests held by the Assignor Limited Partner, such Distribution 
shall be made to the Unitholders of record on the Record Date for such 
Distribution and not to the Assignor Limited Partner. 
 
         (f) The requirement of the General Partner or the Partnership to make 
any and all Distributions provided for in this Agreement shall be subject to 
the limitations contained in the Delaware Act and no Distribution shall be 
made in violation of the provisions thereof or hereof. 
 
         SECTION 5.04. Allocations of Net Income and Net Loss. For Capital 
Account purposes, except as otherwise provided in Section 5.05, Net Income and 
Net Loss of the Partnership shall 
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be determined and allocated as set forth in this Section 5.04, and allocations 
of Net Income and Net Loss shall be deemed to be allocations of proportionate 
shares of the items of income, gain, loss and deduction from which Net Income 
and Net Loss are computed. Net Income and Net Loss of the Partnership with 
respect to a fiscal year of the Partnership shall be allocated to each month 
in such fiscal year on a pro rata basis. 
 
         (a) Net Income of the Partnership shall be allocated among the 
Unitholders and Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner), pro rata 
in accordance with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         (b) Net Loss of the Partnership shall be allocated (i) first, to the 
Unitholders, the General Partner and Limited Partners (other than the Assignor 
Limited Partner) having positive Capital Account balances so as to cause their 
respective Capital Account balances to be in (or, if not possible, closer to) 
the same proportion to each other as their respective Percentage Interests and 
then in accordance with their respective Percentage Interests until all such 
positive balances have been eliminated; and (ii) the balance, if any, to the 
General Partner in respect of its General Partnership Interest. Section 
5.04(a) notwithstanding, to the extent subsequent Net Income of the 
Partnership does not exceed Net Loss allocated pursuant to this Section 
5.04(b), such Net Income shall be allocated (A) first, to the General Partner 
in respect of its General Partnership Interest until such allocated Net Income 
equals Net Loss allocated to the General Partner pursuant to Section 
5.04(b)(ii); and (B) the balance, if any, to the General Partner, Unitholders 
and Limited Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) in the same 
proportions and amounts as Net Loss was allocated pursuant to Section 
5.04(b)(i). For purposes of this Section 5.04(b), the determination of Capital 
Account balances shall be made after giving effect to all Distributions made 
with respect to calendar quarters before the month in question pursuant to 
Article 5. 
 
         (c) All items of income, gain, loss and deduction resulting from any 
transaction the proceeds of which are distributed to the Partners and 
Unitholders pursuant to Section 5.02 shall be allocated among the Unitholders 
and Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner), pro rata in accordance 
with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         SECTION 5.05.  Special Provisions Governing Capital Account 
Allocations. The following special provisions shall apply whether or not 
inconsistent with the provisions of Section 5.04: 
 
         (a) If there is a net decrease in "partnership minimum gain" (within 
the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-2(b)(2)) during a fiscal 
year, all Persons with a deficit balance in their Capital Accounts at the end 
of such year shall be allocated, before any other allocations of Partnership 
items for such fiscal year, items of income and gain for such year (and if 
necessary, subsequent years), in the amount and in the proportions necessary 
to eliminate such deficits as quickly as possible. This Section 5.05(a) is 
intended to comply with the requirements of Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-2(f), and is to be interpreted to comply with the requirements of such 
regulation. 
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         (b) If any Person unexpectedly receives any adjustments, allocations 
or Distributions described in Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(4), 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(5), or 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(6), 
items of income and gain (consisting of a pro rata portion of each item of 
Partnership income, including gross income, and gain) shall be specially 
allocated to such Person in an amount and manner sufficient to eliminate a 
deficit in its Capital Account created by such adjustments, allocations or 
Distributions as quickly as possible. This Section 5.05(b) is intended to 
constitute a "qualified income offset" within the meaning of Treasury 
Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(3). Any special allocations of items 
of income or gain pursuant to this Section 5.05(b) shall be taken into account 
in computing subsequent allocations of Net Income or Net Loss so that the net 
amounts of any items so allocated shall, to the extent possible, be equal to 
the net amounts that would have been allocated to each such Person if such 
unexpected adjustments, allocations or Distributions had not occurred. 
 
         (c) Section 5.04(a) notwithstanding, in the event of a sale or 
transfer of a Unit or Limited Partnership Interest by the General Partner or 
any of its Corporate Affiliates (other than to the General Partner or a 
Corporate Affiliate of the General Partner or in a transaction in which the 
General Partner and its Corporate Affiliates transfer their entire interest in 
the Partnership) the General Partner may, in its sole discretion, allocate 
gross income to the General Partner or such Corporate Affiliate, as the case 
may be, to the extent required to make the Capital Account of the General 
Partner or such Corporate Affiliate immediately prior to such sale or transfer 
equal to the product of (I) the aggregate Percentage Interest of the General 
Partner or such Corporate Affiliate, (II) the quotient obtained by dividing 
the aggregate amount of Units and Limited Partnership Interests outstanding by 
a fraction, the numerator of which is the aggregate Percentage Interest of all 
Unitholders and Limited Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) and 
the denominator of which is 100 and (III) an amount equal to the Capital 
Account of a Unit. 
 
         (d) Any net gains realized by the Partnership upon the dissolution of 
the Partnership shall be credited to the Capital Accounts of the Partners 
(other than the Assignor Limited Partner) and Unitholders (after crediting or 
charging thereto the appropriate portion of Net Income and Net Loss and after 
giving effect to all amounts distributed or to be distributed to such Partners 
and Unitholders with respect to all calendar quarters of the Partnership prior 
to the quarter in which the dissolution of the Partnership occurs) in the 
following priority: 
 
                  (i) First, to those Partners and Unitholders whose Capital 
         Accounts have negative balances, in proportion to such negative 
         balances, until such negative balances have been eliminated; 
 
                 (ii) Next, to the Partners and Unitholders in a manner so as to 
         cause such Partners' and Unitholders' respective Capital Account 
         balances to be in the same proportion to each other as their 
         respective Percentage Interests; and 
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                (iii) The balance, if any, among the Unitholders and Partners, 
         pro rata in accordance with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         (e) In the event any net gains realized by the Partnership upon the 
dissolution of the Partnership are insufficient to cause the Partners' and 
Unitholders' respective Capital Account balances to be in the ratios of their 
respective Percentage Interests, then, Section 5.04(a) notwithstanding, gross 
income shall be allocated to those Partners and Unitholders whose Capital 
Accounts have balances (after giving effect to the allocations provided in 
Section 5.05(d)), that are less than the amount required to make all Partners' 
and Unitholders' Capital Account balances be in the ratio of their respective 
Percentage Interests until all Partners' and Unitholders' Capital Account 
balances are in such ratios; provided, however, that an allocation shall not 
be made pursuant to this Section 5.05(e) to the extent such allocation would 
cause or increase a negative balance in any other Partner's or Unitholder's 
Capital Account. 
 
         (f)      (i) If any Partner or Unitholder makes a payment to the 
Partnership to pay an expense or cover a loss of the Partnership, or pays an 
expense of the Partnership, including, without limitation, any organizational 
expenses incurred in connection with the Reorganization and any costs incurred 
under the Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement, and the result is that 
the Partnership is required to recognize income or is entitled to a loss or 
deduction with respect to such amount so contributed or paid, then such 
income, loss or deduction shall be specially allocated to such Partner or 
Unitholder. 
 
                 (ii) Any amounts received by the Partnership either from a 
trust established or letter of credit furnished pursuant to Section 4 of the 
Guaranty Agreement shall be considered a Contribution by ACMC if it is the 
General Partner or a Unitholder (or, if ACMC is not the General Partner or a 
Unitholder, any Corporate Affiliate that is the General Partner or a 
Unitholder) made to pay the expense of the Partnership to which the amounts 
received by the Partnership relate. 
 
         (g) In the event that the Internal Revenue Service is successful in 
asserting an adjustment to the taxable income of a Partner or Unitholder and, 
as a result of any such adjustment, the Partnership is entitled to a deduction 
for federal income tax purposes with respect to any portion of such 
adjustment, such deduction shall be allocated to such Partner or Unitholder. 
 
         (h) The General Partner may, in its sole discretion and without the 
approval of any Unitholder or other Partner, make special allocations of Net 
Income or Net Loss or items thereof (including, but not limited to, gross 
income) to the extent necessary to make the Capital Account balances of the 
Partners and Unitholders be in the ratios of their Percentage Interests. In 
addition to the other special allocations that the General Partner may make 
under this Section 5.05, the General Partner may, in its sole discretion and 
without the approval of any Unitholder or other Partner, make special 
allocations of Net Income or Net Loss (or items thereof) and adopt such other 
methods and procedures in order to preserve or achieve uniformity of Units, 
but only if 
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such allocations and methods and procedures would not have a material adverse 
effect on the Unitholders holding Units and if they are consistent with the 
principles of Section 704 of the Code. 
 
         (i) In the event that the Internal Revenue Service is successful in 
asserting an adjustment to the allocations of Net Income or Net Loss provided 
for in Sections 5.04 and 5.05 for federal income tax purposes, such adjustment 
shall not have any effect on Capital Accounts or on the Distributions made or 
to be made pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, unless the General 
Partner determines that giving effect to such adjustment would make the 
Partners' and Unitholders' Capital Account balances be in the proportion of 
the Percentage Interests. 
 
         (j) For purposes of charging and crediting Capital Accounts, the 
holder of a restricted Unit (which for purposes of this Section 5.05(j) shall 
include any Limited Partnership Interest received in exchange for a restricted 
Unit) shall not be treated as a Unitholder or Limited Partner during the 
period commencing on the date such holder acquires such restricted Unit and 
ending on the date such restricted Unit vests, unless such holder makes a 
timely election under Section 83(b) of the Code with respect to the transfer 
of such restricted Unit to such holder. During such period, all Distributions 
made with respect to such restricted Unit pursuant to this Agreement shall be 
treated as not made in respect of a partnership interest but shall be paid by 
the Partnership to such holder as compensation. 
 
         SECTION 5.06. Allocations for Tax Purposes. (a) For federal income 
tax purposes, except as otherwise provided in this Section 5.06, each item of 
income, gain, loss and deduction of the Partnership shall be allocated, for 
each month, among the Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) and 
Unitholders in the same proportions as items comprising Net Income or Net 
Loss, as the case may be, are allocated among the Partners (other than the 
Assignor Limited Partner) and Unitholders. Credits shall be allocated as 
provided in Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(4)(ii). 
 
         (b) In the case of Contributed Property, items of income, gain, loss 
or deduction attributable to such Contributed Property shall be allocated 
among the Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) and Unitholders 
in a manner that takes into account the variation between the adjusted basis 
to the Partnership of such Contributed Property and the Net Value of such 
Contributed Property at the time of contribution, as required by Section 
704(c) of the Code, to the extent such allocation reduces Book-Tax 
Disparities. The General Partner shall have the sole discretion to make 
additional allocations of income, gain, loss or deduction in order to 
eliminate such Book-Tax Disparities as quickly as possible, provided such 
allocations are consistent with the principles of Section 704(c) of the Code. 
The General Partner shall have the sole discretion to choose any method of 
allocations permissible under Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-3 to reduce or 
eliminate Book-Tax Disparities. 
 
         (c) In the case of Adjusted Property, items of income, gain, loss or 
deduction attributable thereto shall (A) first, be allocated among the 
Partners (other than the Assignor 
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Limited Partner) and Unitholders in a manner consistent with the principles of 
Section 704(c) of the Code to take into account the Unrealized Gain or 
Unrealized Loss attributable to such property and the allocation thereof 
pursuant to Section 4.10(c) to the extent such allocation reduces Book-Tax 
Disparities, and (B) second, in the event such property was originally 
Contributed Property, be allocated among the Partners (other than the Assignor 
Limited Partner) and Unitholders in a manner consistent with subsection 
5.06(b) above. The General Partner shall have the sole discretion to make 
additional allocations of income, gain, loss or deduction in order to 
eliminate such Book-Tax Disparities as quickly as possible, provided such 
allocations are consistent with the principles of Section 704(c) of the Code. 
The General Partner shall have the sole discretion to choose any method of 
allocations permissible under Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-3 to reduce or 
eliminate Book-Tax Disparities. 
 
         (d) To the extent of any Recapture Income resulting from the sale or 
other taxable disposition of a Partnership Asset, the amount of any gain from 
such disposition allocated to (or recognized by) a Partner (other than the 
Assignor Limited Partner) or Unitholder, for federal income tax purposes 
pursuant to the above provisions shall be deemed to be Recapture Income to the 
extent such Partner or Unitholder has been allocated or has claimed any 
deduction directly or indirectly giving rise to the treatment of such gain as 
Recapture Income. 
 
         (e) All items of income, gain, loss, deduction and credit recognized 
by the Partnership for federal income tax purposes and allocated to the 
Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) and Unitholders in 
accordance with the provisions hereof shall be determined without regard to 
any adjustment made pursuant to Section 743 of the Code; provided, however, 
that such allocations, once made, shall be adjusted as necessary or 
appropriate to take into account those adjustments permitted by Section 743 of 
the Code and any adjustments made pursuant to Section 743 of the Code shall be 
allocated to the extent permitted under and in accordance with the rule of 
Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(m). 
 
         (f) The General Partner may, in its sole discretion and without the 
approval of any Unitholder or other Partner, make special allocations of Net 
Income or Net Loss or items thereof (including, but not limited to, gross 
income) (i) to the extent necessary to make the Capital Account balances of 
the Partners and Unitholders be in the ratios of their Percentage Interests or 
(ii) that are consistent with the principles of Section 704 of the Code and 
Section 5.04 and to amend the provisions of this Agreement as appropriate to 
reflect the proposal or promulgation of Treasury Regulations under Subchapter 
K of the Code. The General Partner may adopt and employ such methods and 
procedures for (A) the maintenance of book and tax capital accounts, (B) the 
determination and allocation of adjustments under Sections 704(c), 734 and 743 
of the Code, (C) the determination and allocation of Net Income, Net Loss, 
Depreciation, taxable income, taxable loss and items thereof under this 
Agreement and pursuant to the Code, (D) the determination of the identities 
and tax classification of Unitholders and Partners, (E) the provision of tax 
information and reports to Partners and Unitholders, (F) the adoption of 
reasonable conventions and methods for the valuation of assets and the 
determination of tax basis, (G) the allocation of asset values and tax basis, 
(H) conventions for the determination of 
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cost recovery, depreciation and amortization deductions and the maintenance of 
inventories, (I) the recognition of the transfer of Units and Limited 
Partnership Interests, and (J) compliance with other tax-related requirements, 
including, but not limited to, the use of computer software and filing and 
reporting procedures similar to those employed by other publicly-traded 
partnerships, as it determines in its sole discretion are necessary and 
appropriate to execute the provisions of this Agreement, comply with federal 
and state tax laws, and to achieve uniformity of Units and Limited Partnership 
Interests. The General Partner shall be indemnified and held harmless by the 
Partnership for any expenses, penalties or other liabilities arising as a 
result of decisions made in good faith on any of the matters referred to in 
the preceding sentence. If the General Partner determines, based upon advice 
of counsel, that no reasonable allowable convention or other method is 
available to preserve the uniformity of Units or Limited Partnership Interests 
or the General Partner in its discretion so elects, Units and Limited 
Partnership Interests may be separately identified as distinct classes to 
reflect differences in tax consequences. 
 
         (g) For federal income tax purposes, the holder of a restricted Unit 
(which, for purposes of this Section 5.06(g), shall include any Limited 
Partnership Interest received in exchange for a restricted Unit) shall not be 
treated as a Unitholder or Limited Partner during the period commencing on the 
date such holder acquires such restricted Unit and ending on the date such 
restricted Unit vests, unless such holder makes a timely election under 
Section 83(b) of the Code with respect to the transfer of such restricted Unit 
to such holder. All Distributions made with respect to such restricted Unit 
pursuant to this Agreement during such period shall be treated as not made in 
respect of a partnership interest but shall be paid by the Partnership to such 
holder as compensation. 
 
         SECTION 5.07.  Assignments.  (a)  Each item of income, gain, loss, 
deduction or credit derived by the Partnership during a fiscal year shall be 
determined and allocated on a monthly basis in accordance with the provisions 
of this Article 5. 
 
         (b) Subject to applicable Treasury Regulations, the Partnership shall 
treat Partners or Unitholders of record at the opening of business on the 
first day of a calendar month as being the only Partners and Unitholders 
during such month. If the General Partnership Interest or any Unit or Limited 
Partnership Interest is transferred during any month, such items attributable, 
under the convention set forth in the second sentence of Section 5.04, to such 
Interest or Unit for such month shall be allocated to the holder of such 
Interest or Unit on the first day of such month, provided, however, that (i) 
any income, gain, loss, or deduction on a sale or other disposition of all or 
substantially all of the Partnership Assets shall be allocated to the Partners 
and Unitholders on the date of such sale or other disposition and (ii) any 
income, gain, loss or deduction resulting from any transaction the proceeds of 
which are distributed to the Partners and Unitholders pursuant to Section 5.02 
shall be allocated to the Partners and Unitholders on the date of such 
transaction. Distributions shall be made to the Partners as of the applicable 
Record Date as provided in Section 5.03(b). 
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         (c) The General Partner may revise, alter or otherwise modify such 
methods of allocation (i) to the extent that it in its sole discretion 
determines that the application of such methods would result in a substantial 
mismatching of the allocation of Net Income or Net Loss attributable to a 
period and the Distribution of cash attributable to the same period as between 
the transferor and transferee of the Partnership Interest and / or Unit 
transferred that could be minimized by the application of an alternative tax 
allocation method, or (ii) to the extent necessary to conform the 
Partnership's tax allocations to the requirements of any Treasury Regulations 
or rulings of the Internal Revenue Service. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 6 
                     MANAGEMENT AND OPERATION OF BUSINESS 
 
         SECTION 6.01.  Management. 
 
         (a) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement: 
 
         All decisions respecting any matter set forth herein or otherwise 
affecting or arising out of the conduct of the business of the Partnership 
shall be made by the General Partner, and the General Partner shall have the 
exclusive right and full authority and responsibility to manage, conduct, 
control and operate the Partnership's business and effect the purposes and 
provisions of this Agreement. The General Partner shall have full authority to 
do all things on behalf of the Partnership deemed necessary or desirable by it 
in the conduct of the business of the Partnership, including, but not limited 
to, exercising all of the powers contained in Section 3.02 and to effectuate 
the purposes specified in Section 3.01. The power and authority of the General 
Partner pursuant to this Agreement shall be liberally construed to encompass 
the General Partner's undertaking, on behalf of the Partnership, all acts and 
activities in which a limited partnership may engage under the Delaware Act. 
The power and authority of the General Partner shall include, but shall not be 
limited to, the power and authority on behalf of the Partnership and at the 
expense of the Partnership: 
 
                  (i) To cause the Partnership to execute, deliver and perform 
         the Reorganization Agreement, the Indemnification and Reimbursement 
         Agreement and all other agreements, documents and instruments as the 
         General Partner may deem necessary or appropriate to consummate the 
         transactions contemplated thereby; 
 
                 (ii) To cause the Partnership to take all such actions as may 
         be necessary or appropriate to effect the Reorganization, including, 
         but not limited to, consummating the Alliance Capital Contribution 
         and the Exchange and serving as a limited partner of Alliance 
         Capital; 
 
                (iii)  To make all operating decisions concerning the business 
         of the Partnership; 
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                 (iv) To cause the Partnership to acquire, dispose of, mortgage, 
         pledge, encumber, hypothecate, assign in trust for creditors, or 
         exchange any or all assets or properties (including the Partnership 
         Assets), including, but not limited to, its goodwill; 
 
                  (v) To use the assets or properties of the Partnership 
         (including, but not limited to, cash on hand) for any purpose, and on 
         any terms, including, but not limited to, the financing of 
         Partnership operations, the lending of funds to other Persons, the 
         repayment of obligations of the Partnership, the conduct of 
         additional Partnership operations and the purchase or acquisition of 
         interests in properties or other assets, including, but not limited 
         to, such interests in real property as may be acquired in connection 
         with arrangements for the use of facilities in connection with the 
         Partnership's operations or the acquisition of any other assets or 
         interests in property; 
 
                 (vi) To negotiate, execute, amend and terminate, and to cause 
         the Partnership to perform, any contracts, conveyances or other 
         instruments that it considers useful or necessary to the conduct of 
         Partnership operations or the implementation of its powers under this 
         Agreement; 
 
                (vii) To select and dismiss employees and outside attorneys, 
         accountants, consultants and contractors and to determine 
         compensation and other terms of employment or hiring; 
 
               (viii) To form any further limited or general partnerships, joint 
         ventures, corporations or other entities or relationships that it 
         deems desirable, and contribute to such partnerships, ventures, 
         corporations or other entities any or all of the assets and 
         properties of the Partnership, and if the General Partner is a 
         partner or participant in any such entity or relationship to accord 
         the General Partner a share in the income of such entity or 
         relationship; 
 
                 (ix) To issue additional securities or additional Units or 
         Limited Partnership Interests or additional classes or series of 
         Units or Limited Partnership Interests pursuant to the provisions of 
         Section 4.02, and on behalf of the Partnership (but subject to the 
         other provisions of this Agreement); 
 
                  (x) To purchase, sell or otherwise acquire or dispose of Units 
         or Limited Partnership Interests, at such times and on such terms as 
         it deems to be in the best interests of the Partnership; 
 
                 (xi) To maintain or cause to be maintained records of all 
         rights and interests acquired or disposed of by the Partnership, all 
         correspondence relating to 
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         the business of the Partnership and the original records (or copies 
         on such media as the General Partner may deem appropriate) of all 
         statements, bills and other instruments furnished the Partnership in 
         connection with its business; 
 
                (xii) To maintain records and accounts of all operations and 
         expenditures, make all filings and reports required under applicable 
         rules and regulations of any governmental department, bureau, or 
         agency, any securities exchange, any automated quotation system of a 
         registered securities association, and any self-regulatory body, and 
         furnish the Partners and Unitholders with all necessary United States 
         federal, state or local income tax reporting information or such 
         information with respect to any other jurisdiction; 
 
               (xiii) To purchase and maintain, at the expense of the 
         Partnership, liability, indemnity, and any other insurance 
         (including, but not limited to, errors and omissions insurance and 
         insurance to cover the obligations of the Partnership under Section 
         6.09), sufficient to protect the Partnership, the General Partner, 
         their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, partners and 
         Affiliates, or any other Person, from those liabilities and hazards 
         which may be insured against in the conduct of the business and in 
         the management of the business and affairs of the Partnership; 
 
              (xiv) To make, execute, assign, acknowledge and file on behalf of 
         the Partnership all documents or instruments of any kind which the 
         General Partner may deem necessary or appropriate in carrying out the 
         purposes and business of the Partnership, including but not limited 
         to, powers of attorney, agreements of indemnification, contracts, 
         deeds, options, loan obligations, mortgages, notes, documents, or 
         instruments of any kind or character, and amendments thereto, any of 
         which may contain confessions of judgment against the Partnership. No 
         Person dealing with the General Partner shall be required to 
         determine or inquire into the authority or power of the General 
         Partner to bind the Partnership or to execute, acknowledge or deliver 
         any and all documents in connection therewith; 
 
                 (xv) To borrow money and to obtain credit in such amounts, on 
         such terms and conditions, and at such rates of interest and upon 
         such other terms and conditions as the General Partner deems 
         appropriate, from banks, other lending institutions, or any other 
         Person, including Alliance Capital, the Partners or Unitholders or 
         any of their Affiliates, for any purpose of the Partnership, and to 
         pledge, assign, or otherwise encumber or alienate all or any portion 
         of the Partnership Assets, including any income therefrom, to secure 
         or provide for the repayment thereof. As between any lender and the 
         Partnership, it shall be conclusively presumed that the proceeds of 
         such loans are to be and will be used for the purposes authorized 
         herein and that the General Partner has the full power and authority 
         to borrow such money and to obtain such credit; 
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                (xvi) To assume obligations, enter into contracts, including 
         contracts of guaranty or suretyship, incur liabilities, lend money 
         and otherwise use the credit of the Partnership, to secure any of the 
         obligations, contracts or liabilities of the Partnership by mortgage, 
         pledge or other encumbrance of all or any part of the property and 
         income of the Partnership; 
 
               (xvii) To invest funds of the Partnership in interest-bearing and 
         non-interest-bearing accounts and short-term investments including, 
         but not limited to, obligations of federal, state and local 
         governments and their agencies, money market and mutual funds 
         (including, but not limited to, those managed by the Partnership or 
         Alliance Capital) and any type of debt or equity securities 
         (including repurchase agreements and without regard to restrictions 
         on maturities); 
 
              (xviii) To make any election on behalf of the Partnership as is or 
         may be permitted under the Code or under the taxing statutes or rules 
         of any state, local, foreign or other jurisdiction, and to supervise 
         the preparation and filing of all tax and information returns which 
         the Partnership may be required to file; 
 
                (xix) To employ and engage suitable agents, employees, advisers, 
         consultants and counsel (including any custodian, investment adviser, 
         accountant, attorney, corporate fiduciary, bank or other reputable 
         financial institution, or any other agents, employees or Persons who 
         may serve in such capacity for the General Partner or any Affiliate 
         of the General Partner) to carry out any activities which the General 
         Partner is authorized or required to carry out or conduct under this 
         Agreement, including, but not limited to, a Person who may be engaged 
         to undertake some or all of the general management, property 
         management, financial accounting and recordkeeping or other duties of 
         the General Partner, to indemnify such Persons on behalf of the 
         Partnership against liabilities incurred by them in acting in such 
         capacities and to rely on the advice given by such Persons, it being 
         agreed and understood that the General Partner shall not be 
         responsible for any acts or omissions of any such Persons and shall 
         assume no obligations in connection therewith other than the 
         obligation to use due care in the selection thereof; 
 
                 (xx) To pay, extend, renew, modify, adjust, submit to 
         arbitration, prosecute, defend, confess or compromise, upon such 
         terms as it may determine and upon such evidence as it may deem 
         sufficient, any obligation, suit, liability, cause of action, or 
         claim, including taxes, either in favor of or against the 
         Partnership; 
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                (xxi) To register, qualify, list or report, to cause to be 
         registered, qualified, listed or reported, or to cause to be 
         de-registered, disqualified or delisted, the Units or Limited 
         Partnership Interests pursuant to the Securities Act, the Securities 
         Exchange Act, and any other securities laws of the United States, the 
         securities laws of any state of the United States, the laws of any 
         other jurisdiction, with any National Securities Exchange or other 
         securities exchange, or pursuant to an automated quotation system of 
         a registered securities association, as the General Partner deems 
         appropriate; 
 
               (xxii) To qualify the Partnership to do business in any state, 
         territory, dependency or foreign country; 
 
              (xxiii) To distribute cash or Partnership Assets to Partners and 
         Unitholders in accordance with Article 5; 
 
               (xxiv) In accordance with Section 2.05, to restrict trading in 
         Units and Limited Partnership Interests or to reconstitute and 
         convert the Partnership into such entity as shall be determined in 
         accordance therewith; 
 
                (xxv) To take such other action with respect to the manner in 
         which the Units and Limited Partnership Interests are being or may be 
         transferred or traded as the General Partner deems necessary or 
         appropriate; 
 
               (xxvi) To purchase, sell or otherwise acquire or dispose of 
         Alliance Capital LP Units; 
 
              (xxvii) To cause the Partnership to take all such actions as may 
         be necessary or appropriate to maintain or alter the one-for-one 
         exchange ratio of Alliance Capital LP Units for Units or Limited 
         Partnership Interests, and vice versa, in the event that any 
         circumstance exists or is reasonably expected to exist which the 
         General Partner determines in its sole discretion would render 
         inappropriate the use of such exchange ratio; 
 
             (xxviii) To possess and exercise any additional rights and powers 
         of a general partner under the partnership laws of Delaware 
         (including, but not limited to, the Delaware Act) and any other 
         applicable laws, to the extent not inconsistent with this Agreement; 
         and 
 
               (xxix) In general, to exercise in full all of the powers of the 
         Partnership as set forth in Section 3.02 and to do any and all acts 
         and conduct all proceedings and execute all rights and privileges, 
         contracts and agreements of any kind whatsoever, although not 
         specifically mentioned in this Agreement, that the General Partner 
         may deem necessary or appropriate to the conduct of the business 
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         and affairs of the Partnership or to carry out the purposes of the 
         Partnership. The specific expression of any power of authority of the 
         General Partner in this Agreement shall not in any way limit or 
         exclude any other power or authority which is not specifically or 
         expressly set forth in this Agreement. 
 
         (b) Each of the Partners and Unitholders hereby approves, ratifies 
and confirms the execution, delivery and performance of the Reorganization 
Agreement, the Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement and each other 
agreement, document and instrument as the General Partner may deem necessary 
or appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated thereby, and agrees 
that the General Partner is authorized to execute, deliver and perform the 
Reorganization Agreement, the Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement and 
such other agreements, documents and instruments and the transactions 
contemplated thereby without any further act, approval or vote of Unitholders 
or Partners, notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the 
Delaware Act or any other applicable law, rule or regulation. 
 
         (c) The General Partner shall use all reasonable efforts to cause to 
be filed any certificates or filings as may be determined in its sole 
discretion by the General Partner to be reasonable and necessary or 
appropriate for the formation and continuation and operation of a limited 
partnership (or a partnership in which the Limited Partners have limited 
liability) in the State of Delaware or any other state in which the 
Partnership elects to do business. To the extent that the General Partner in 
its sole discretion determines such action to be reasonable and necessary or 
appropriate, the General Partner thereafter (i) shall file any necessary 
amendments to the Certificate of Limited Partnership, including, but not 
limited to, amendments to reflect successor or additional general partners 
admitted pursuant to Section 13.02 and (ii) shall otherwise do all things 
(including the appointment of registered agents of the Partnership and 
management of registered offices of the Partnership) requisite to the 
maintenance of the Partnership as a limited partnership under the laws of the 
State of Delaware or any other state in which the Partnership may elect to do 
business. If permitted by applicable law, the General Partner may omit from 
the Certificate of Limited Partnership and from any other certificates or 
documents filed in any state in order to qualify the Partnership to do 
business therein, and from all amendments thereto, the names and addresses of 
the Partners (other than the General Partner) and Unitholders and information 
relating to the Contributions and shares of profits and compensation of the 
Partners (other than the General Partner) and Unitholders, or state such 
information in the aggregate rather than with respect to each individual 
Partner or Unitholder. Except as provided in Section 7.05(a), the General 
Partner shall not be required, before or after filing, to deliver or mail a 
copy of the Certificate of Limited Partnership or any amendment thereto to any 
Unitholder or Limited Partner. 
 
         SECTION 6.02. Reliance by Third Parties. Notwithstanding any other 
provisions of this Agreement to the contrary, no lender, purchaser or other 
Person dealing with the Partnership shall be required to look to the 
application of proceeds hereunder or to verify any representation by the 
General Partner as to the extent of the interest in Partnership Assets that 
the General Partner is entitled to encumber, sell or otherwise use, and any 
such lender, purchaser or other 
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Person shall be entitled to rely exclusively on the representations of the 
General Partner as to its authority to enter into such financing or sale 
arrangements and shall be entitled to deal with the General Partner, without 
the joinder of any other Person, as if the General Partner were the sole party 
in interest therein, both legally and beneficially. To the fullest extent 
permitted by law, each Partner (other than the General Partner) and Unitholder 
hereby waives any and all defenses or other remedies that may be available 
against such lender, purchaser or other Person to contest, negate or disaffirm 
any action of the General Partner in connection with any sale or financing. In 
no event shall any person dealing with the General Partner or the General 
Partner's representative with respect to any business or property of the 
Partnership be obligated to ascertain that the terms of this Agreement have 
been complied with, or be obligated to inquire into the necessity or 
expedience of any act or action of the General Partner or the General 
Partner's representative; and every contract, agreement, deed, mortgage, 
security agreement, promissory note or other instrument or document executed 
by the General Partner or the General Partner's representative with respect to 
any business or property of the Partnership shall be conclusive evidence in 
favor of any and every Person relying thereon or claiming thereunder that (i) 
at the time of the execution and delivery thereof this Agreement was in full 
force and effect, (ii) such instrument or document was duly executed in 
accordance with the terms and provisions of this Agreement and is binding upon 
the Partnership, and (iii) the General Partner or the General Partner's 
representative was duly authorized and empowered to execute and deliver any 
and every such instrument or document for and on behalf of the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 6.03. Purchase or Sale of Units or Limited Partnership 
Interests. The General Partner may cause the Partnership to purchase or 
otherwise acquire (or may purchase or otherwise acquire on behalf of the 
Partnership) Units or Limited Partnership Interests. The General Partner or 
any of its Affiliates may also purchase or otherwise acquire Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests for its own account and may, subject to the provisions 
of Article 12, sell or otherwise dispose of such Units or Limited Partnership 
Interests. Any Units or Limited Partnership Interests purchased for or on 
behalf of or otherwise held by the Partnership shall not be deemed outstanding 
for any purposes under this Agreement; provided that Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests purchased for or on behalf of or otherwise held by a 
Person in the "control" of the Partnership, as that term is defined in the 
definition of an Affiliate in Article 1, for a business purpose approved by 
the General Partner shall not be considered to have been purchased for or on 
behalf of or otherwise held by the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 6.04. Compensation and Reimbursement of the General Partner. 
(a) The General Partner shall be reimbursed on a monthly or such other basis 
as the General Partner shall determine (i) for all direct expenses it incurs 
or makes on behalf of the Partnership (including amounts paid to any Person to 
perform services for the Partnership) and (ii) for the General Partner's 
legal, accounting, investor communications, utilities, telephone, secretarial, 
travel, entertainment, bookkeeping, reporting, data processing, office rent 
and other office expenses, salaries and other compensation and employee 
benefits expenses, other administrative or overhead expenses and all other 
expenses necessary to or appropriate for the conduct of the Partnership's 
business which are incurred by the General Partner in operating the 
Partnership's 
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business (including, but not limited to, expenses allocated to the General 
Partner by its Affiliates), and which are allocated to the Partnership in 
addition to any reimbursement as a result of indemnification pursuant to 
Section 6.09. The General Partner shall determine the fees and expenses that 
are allocated to the Partnership by the General Partner in good faith. 
 
         (b) The General Partner shall not receive any compensation from the 
Partnership for services provided to the Partnership as General Partner. 
 
         SECTION 6.05. Outside Activities. (a) The General Partner shall not 
acquire any assets or enter into or conduct any business or activity except in 
connection with or incidental to (i) the management or operations of the 
Partnership and Alliance Capital, its performance of its obligations required 
or authorized by this Agreement and the Alliance Capital Partnership 
Agreement, (ii) the acquisition, ownership or disposition of Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests or partnership interests in Alliance Capital, (iii) its 
corporate governance and existence and (iv) acquiring, investing in, holding, 
disposing of or otherwise dealing with the Excluded Assets (as defined in the 
Transfer Agreement) and other passive investments. 
 
         (b) Any Indemnitee, except the General Partner, may compete, directly 
or indirectly, with the Partnership and may engage in any business or other 
activity, whether or not for profit and whether or not competitive with or 
similar to any current or anticipated business activity of the Partnership, 
including, but not limited to, providing investment management and advisory 
services, and no such business or activity shall in any way be restricted by, 
or considered to be in conflict with, this Agreement, the partnership 
relationship established hereby or any principle of law or equity relating 
thereto. None of the Partnership, any Partner or any Unitholder shall have any 
rights in or with respect to any such business or activity so engaged in by an 
Indemnitee, and no Indemnitee shall have any obligation to offer any interest 
in any such business or activity, or any opportunity relating thereto or to 
the business of the Partnership, to the Partnership, any Partner or any other 
Persons who may have or acquire any interest in the Units, Limited Partnership 
Interests or the Partnership. No decision or action taken by any such 
Indemnitee (or, to the extent such decision or action was not taken with the 
specific intent of providing an improper benefit to an Indemnitee to the 
detriment of the Partnership, by the General Partner) with respect to any such 
business or activity or any business or activity of the Partnership shall be 
subject to review or challenge in any way or in any forum on the basis that it 
improperly benefitted any such Indemnitee to the detriment of the Partnership 
or otherwise involved any conflict of interest or breach of a duty of loyalty 
or similar fiduciary obligation. No such Indemnitee shall be subject to any 
liability or other obligation with respect to the matters described in this 
Section 6.05(b). The Partnership shall not, and each Partner and Unitholder by 
its acquisition of a Unit or Limited Partnership Interest hereby agrees that 
it will not, assert in any manner or in any forum any claim with respect to 
the matters described in this Section 6.05(b). The Partnership shall actively 
resist any effort to assert any such claim on its behalf. This Section 6.05(b) 
is not intended to affect any rights the Partnership may have under any 
contract or agreement with any of its employees. 
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         SECTION 6.06. Partnership Funds. The funds of the Partnership shall 
be deposited in such account or accounts as are designated by the General 
Partner. The Partnership shall at all times maintain books of account which 
indicate the amount of funds of the Partnership on deposit in each such 
account. All withdrawals from or charges against such accounts shall be made 
by the General Partner by its officers or agents, or by employees or agents of 
the Partnership. Funds of the Partnership may be invested as determined by the 
General Partner, except in connection with acts otherwise prohibited by this 
Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 6.07. Loans from the General Partner and Others; Transactions 
and Contracts with Affiliates. (a) The General Partner, Alliance Capital or 
any Affiliate of either of them may (but shall have no obligation to) lend to 
the Partnership funds needed by the Partnership for such periods of time as 
the General Partner may determine at an interest rate equal to the cost to the 
General Partner, Alliance Capital or such Affiliate of obtaining such funds 
from an unaffiliated third party. 
 
         (b) The Partnership will not lend any funds to the General Partner, 
Alliance Capital or any Affiliate of either of them. Except as provided by 
this Agreement or the Reorganization Agreement, the Partnership will not make 
any investments in the General Partner or any Affiliates thereof except on 
terms approved by the General Partner as being comparable to (or more 
favorable to the Partnership than) those that would prevail in a transaction 
with an unaffiliated party. 
 
         (c) The assumption of liabilities and/or obligations by the 
Partnership pursuant to the Reorganization Agreement and each other agreement, 
document and instrument as the General Partner may deem necessary or 
appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated thereby is hereby 
ratified, confirmed and approved by all Partners and Unitholders. 
 
         (d) The General Partner may enter into an agreement with an Affiliate 
of the General Partner to render services to the Partnership on terms approved 
by the General Partner in good faith as being comparable to (or more favorable 
to the Partnership than) those that would prevail in a transaction with an 
unaffiliated party. 
 
         (e) Neither the General Partner nor any of its Affiliates shall sell, 
transfer or convey any property to, or purchase any property from, the 
Partnership, directly or indirectly, except on terms approved by the General 
Partner in good faith as being comparable to (or more favorable to the 
Partnership than) those that would prevail in a transaction with an 
unaffiliated party; provided, however, that the requirements of this Section 
6.07(e) shall be deemed to be satisfied as to any sale, transfer or conveyance 
consummated by the General Partner in accordance with clause (y) of the first 
sentence of Section 2.05. 
 
         (f) Neither the General Partner nor any of its Affiliates shall use 
or lease any property (including, but not limited to, office equipment, 
computers, vehicles, aircraft and office space) of the Partnership except on 
terms approved by the General Partner in good faith as being 
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comparable to (or more favorable to the Partnership than) those that would 
prevail in a transaction with an unaffiliated party. 
 
         (g) Without limitation of Sections 6.07(a) through 6.07(f) above, and 
notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, any transactions 
or arrangements with one or more Indemnitees described or disclosed in the 
Reorganization Agreement, the Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement and 
the Proxy Statement are hereby ratified, confirmed and approved by all 
Partners and Unitholders. 
 
         (h) Whenever a particular transaction or arrangement is required 
under this Agreement to be "on terms approved by the General Partner as being 
comparable to (or more favorable to the Partnership than) those that would 
prevail in a transaction with an unaffiliated party", that requirement shall 
be conclusively presumed to be satisfied as to any transaction or arrangement 
that (x) is, in the reasonable and good faith judgment of the General Partner, 
on terms substantially comparable to (or more favorable to the Partnership 
than) those that would prevail in a transaction with an unaffiliated party or 
(y) has been approved by a majority of those directors of the General Partner 
who are not also directors, officers or employees of an Affiliate of the 
General Partner. 
 
         (i) The General Partner or any Affiliate thereof may (but shall have 
no obligation to) conduct, through such representatives as it may designate, 
audits and other investigations of the Partnership and Persons controlled by 
it as the General Partner may determine in its sole discretion. Except as the 
General Partner or such Affiliate may expressly agree in writing with the 
Partnership in a document that refers to this Section 6.07(i) and is approved 
in the manner set forth in clause (y) of Section 6.07(h), (x) such audit or 
investigation shall be without charge to the Partnership and Persons 
controlled by it, (y) such audit or investigation shall be deemed to have been 
undertaken solely for the benefit of the General Partner or such Affiliate and 
neither of them shall have any obligation to divulge the results thereof to 
the Partnership or any Partner or Unitholder or to take any action based 
thereon and (z) no Indemnitee or other Person conducting or otherwise involved 
in such audit or investigation shall have any obligation or liability to the 
Partnership, the Partners or Unitholders by reason of such audit or 
investigation or the manner in or care (or lack thereof) with which it is 
conducted. 
 
         SECTION 6.08. Liability of the General Partner and Other Indemnities. 
(a) Whenever this Agreement or any other agreement contemplated hereby 
provides that the General Partner or any of its Affiliates is permitted or 
required to make a decision (i) in its "sole discretion" or "discretion" or 
under a grant of similar authority or latitude, the General Partner or such 
Affiliate shall be entitled to consider only such interests and factors as it 
desires and shall have no duty or obligation to give any consideration to any 
interest of or other factors affecting the Partnership or any Partner or 
Unitholder, or (ii) in its "good faith" or under another express standard, the 
General Partner or such Affiliate shall act under such express standard and 
shall not be subject to any other or different standards imposed by this 
Agreement, any other agreement contemplated hereby or applicable law or in 
equity or otherwise. 
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         (b) Neither the General Partner nor any other Indemnitee shall be 
liable for monetary damages to the Partnership, Partners or Unitholders for 
errors in judgment or for breach of fiduciary duty (including breach of any 
duty of care or any duty of loyalty) unless it is established (the Person 
asserting such liability having the burden of proof) that the General 
Partner's or such other Indemnitee's action or failure to act involved an act 
or omission undertaken with deliberate intent to cause injury to the 
Partnership, constituted actual fraud by the General Partner or such 
Indemnitee, or was undertaken with reckless disregard for the best interests 
of the Partnership or actual bad faith on the part of the General Partner or 
such Indemnitee. No Indemnitee shall have any liability to the Partnership, 
Partners or Unitholders for any action permitted by Section 6.05. 
 
         (c) To the extent that, at law or in equity, an Indemnified Person 
has duties (including fiduciary duties) and liabilities relating thereto to 
the Partnership or to any Partner, any such Indemnified Person, including the 
General Partner, acting under this Agreement shall not be liable to the 
Partnership or to any Partner for its good faith reliance on the provisions of 
this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall be given effect as 
permitted in the Delaware Act. 
 
         SECTION 6.09. Indemnification. (a) To the fullest extent permitted by 
law, each Indemnified Person (which for the purposes of this Section 6.09 
shall mean (i) the General Partner, (ii) any Departing Partner, (iii) each 
Affiliate of the General Partner or any Departing Partner, (iv) each director 
of the General Partner in his capacity as such and (v) each other Indemnitee 
that is designated as an Indemnified Person in an agreement or policy of the 
General Partner) shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Partnership 
from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, whether 
joint or several, expenses (including reasonable legal fees and expenses), 
judgments, fines, settlements and other amounts arising from any and all 
claims, demands, actions, suits or proceedings, civil, criminal, 
administrative or investigative, in which any Indemnified Person may be 
involved, or threatened to be involved, as a party or otherwise, by reason of 
(A) its present or former status as (x) the General Partner or a Departing 
Partner, or an Affiliate thereof, (y) an officer, director, employee, partner, 
agent or trustee of the Partnership, the General Partner or a Departing 
Partner, or an Affiliate thereof, or (z) a Person serving at the request of 
the Partnership in another entity in a similar capacity, or (B) any action 
taken or omitted in any such capacity, if with respect to the matter at issue 
the Indemnified Person acted in good faith and in a manner it reasonably 
believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Partnership 
and, with respect to any criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to 
believe its conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or 
proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction or upon a plea of nolo 
contendere, or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that 
the Indemnified Person acted in a manner contrary to that specified above. Any 
designation of an Indemnitee as an Indemnified Person pursuant to clause (v) 
of the first sentence of this Section 6.09(a) may (i) be made with respect to 
an individual Indemnitee or a group of Indemnitees, (ii) be revoked or 
modified by the General Partner in its discretion except to the extent, if 
any, otherwise specified in the agreement or policy effecting 
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such designation, and (iii) be subject to such limitations and conditions as 
may be specified in the agreement or policy effecting such designation. 
 
         (b) To the fullest extent permitted by law, expenses (including 
reasonable legal fees) incurred by an Indemnified Person in defending any 
claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding subject to this Section 6.09 shall, 
from time to time, be advanced by the Partnership prior to the final 
disposition of such claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding upon receipt by 
the Partnership of an undertaking by or on behalf of the Indemnified Person to 
repay such amount if it shall be determined that such Person is not entitled 
to be indemnified as authorized in Section 6.09(a). 
 
         (c) The advancement of expenses and indemnification provided by this 
Section 6.09 shall be in addition to any other rights to which an Indemnified 
Person may be entitled under any agreement, pursuant to any vote of the 
Unitholders or Limited Partners, as a matter of law or otherwise, as to an 
action in the Indemnified Person's capacity as (i) the General Partner, a 
Departing Partner or an Affiliate thereof, (ii) an officer, director, 
employee, partner, agent or trustee of the General Partner, any Departing 
Partner or an Affiliate thereof, or (iii) a Person serving at the request of 
the Partnership in another entity in a similar capacity, shall continue as to 
an Indemnified Person who has ceased to serve in such capacity and shall inure 
to the benefit of the heirs, successors, assigns, executors and administrators 
of such Indemnified Person. 
 
         (d) The Partnership may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of 
the General Partner and such other Indemnified Persons as the General Partner 
shall determine against any liability that may be asserted against or expense 
that may be incurred by such Person in connection with the Partnership's 
activities, regardless of whether the Partnership would have the power to 
indemnify such Person against such liability under the provisions of this 
Agreement. 
 
         (e) For purposes of this Section 6.09, the Partnership shall be 
deemed to have requested an Indemnified Person to serve as fiduciary of an 
employee benefit plan whenever the performance by such Indemnified Person of 
its duties to the Partnership also imposes duties on it or otherwise involves 
services by it to such Plan or participants or beneficiaries of such Plan; 
excise taxes assessed on an Indemnified Person with respect to an employee 
benefit plan pursuant to applicable law shall be deemed to be "fines" within 
the meaning of Section 6.09(a); and action taken or omitted by an Indemnified 
Person with respect to an employee benefit plan in the performance of its 
duties for a purpose reasonably believed by it to be in the interest of the 
participants and beneficiaries of such plan shall be deemed to be for a 
purpose which is in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Partnership. 
 
         (f) Any indemnification hereunder shall be satisfied solely out of 
any insurance obtained pursuant to Section 6.09(d) or the assets of the 
Partnership. In no event may an Indemnified Person subject the Partners or 
Unitholders or Affiliates or any of them to personal liability by reason of 
indemnification hereunder. 
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         (g) An Indemnified Person shall not be denied indemnification in 
whole or in part under this Section 6.09 because the Indemnified Person had an 
interest in the transaction with respect to which the indemnification applied 
if the transaction was otherwise permitted by the terms of this Agreement. 
 
         (h) The indemnification provided in this Section 6.09 is for the 
benefit of the Indemnified Persons and their respective heirs, successors, 
assigns, executors and administrators and shall not be deemed to create any 
right to indemnification for the benefit of any other Persons. 
 
         (i) The provisions of this Section 6.09 are not intended to be 
exclusive and the General Partner may cause the Partnership to enter into an 
indemnification agreement with any Indemnified Person, or to adopt policies 
covering any group of Indemnified Persons on such terms as the General Partner 
may determine in its sole discretion. 
 
         SECTION 6.10. Other Matters Concerning the General Partner. (a) The 
General Partner may rely upon and shall be protected in acting or refraining 
from acting upon any resolution, certificate, statement, instrument, opinion, 
report, notice, request, consent, order, bond, debenture or other paper or 
document believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by 
the proper party or parties. 
 
         (b) The General Partner may consult with legal counsel (including, 
but not limited to, counsel who may be regular counsel to, or an employee of, 
the Partnership, the General Partner or any Affiliate thereof), accountants, 
appraisers, management consultants, investment bankers and other consultants 
and advisers selected by it and any opinion of any such Person as to matters 
that the General Partner reasonably believes to be within such Person's 
professional or expert competence shall be full and complete authorization and 
protection in respect to any action taken or suffered or omitted by the 
General Partner hereunder in good faith and in accordance with such opinion. 
 
         (c) The General Partner shall not provide any Limited Partner, in 
connection with such Limited Partner's Partnership Interest, or any 
Unitholder, in connection with such Unitholder's Units, with any mandatory or 
discretionary right to purchase any type of security issued by the General 
Partner or its Affiliates. 
 
          (d) The General Partner shall have the right, in respect of any of 
its powers or obligations hereunder, to act through any of its duly authorized 
officers and a duly appointed attorney- or attorneys-in-fact. Each such 
attorney shall, to the extent provided by the General Partner in the power of 
attorney, have full power and authority to do and perform all and every act 
and duty which is permitted or required to be done by the General Partner 
hereunder. 
 
         SECTION 6.11.  Registration Rights of the General Partner and its 
Affiliates.  (a)  In the event that (i) the General Partner (in its capacity as 
General Partner or as a Unitholder or Limited 
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Partner or as Departing Partner) or any of its Corporate Affiliates (including 
for purposes of this Section 6.11 Persons that were Affiliates on November 19, 
1987, notwithstanding that they may later no longer be Affiliates) holds 
Units, Limited Partnership Interests or other securities of the Partnership or 
holds Alliance Capital LP Units and (x) desires to sell a number of such 
Units, Limited Partnership Interests or other securities, or desires to 
exchange a number of Alliance Capital LP Units for Units pursuant to Section 
6.17 and to sell a number of such Units, which together with any Units, 
Limited Partnership Interests or other securities of the Partnership it 
desires to sell constitute at least 5% of the aggregate number of such Units, 
Limited Partnership Interests or other securities outstanding or (y) desires 
to sell a lesser number of such Units, Limited Partnership Interests or other 
securities, or to exchange a number of Alliance Capital LP Units for Units 
pursuant to Section 6.17 and to sell a lesser number of such Units, for an 
aggregate proposed offering price estimated to be at least $15,000,000, (ii) 
Rule 144 of the Securities Act (or any successor rule or regulation to Rule 
144) is not available to enable the General Partner or such Corporate 
Affiliate to dispose of the number of Units, Limited Partnership Interests or 
other securities it desires to sell at the time it desires to do so, then upon 
the request (a "Demand") of the General Partner or such Corporate Affiliate, 
the Partnership shall file with the Commission as promptly as practicable 
after receiving such Demand and use its best efforts to cause to become 
effective and remain effective for a period of time sufficient for sale, a 
registration statement under the Securities Act registering the offering and 
sale of the number of Units, Limited Partnership Interests or other securities 
specified by the General Partner or such Corporate Affiliate (which, at the 
option of the General Partner or such Corporate Affiliate, may include Units 
owned by directors, officers or employees of the General Partner, the 
Partnership or their respective Affiliates); provided, however, that if the 
aggregate number of such Units, Limited Partnership Interests or other 
securities held by the General Partner and/or any of its Corporate Affiliates 
at the time of any Demand constitutes less than 20% of the aggregate number of 
such Units, Limited Partnership Interests or other securities outstanding, the 
General Partner and its Corporate Affiliates shall allow at least twelve 
consecutive months to expire from the date of any Demand that resulted in a 
registration statement that became effective (and with respect to which the 
Partnership satisfied its obligations under this Section 6.11) before making a 
subsequent request. In connection with any registration pursuant to the 
preceding sentence, the Partnership shall promptly prepare and file (x) such 
documents as may be necessary to register or qualify the securities subject to 
such registration under the securities laws of such states as the General 
Partner or such Affiliate shall reasonably request, and (y) such documents as 
may be necessary to apply for listing or to list the securities subject to 
such registration on such National Securities Exchange as the General Partner 
or such Affiliate shall reasonably request, and to do any and all other acts 
and things that may reasonably be necessary or advisable to enable the General 
Partner or such Affiliate to consummate a public sale of such Units, Limited 
Partnership Interests or other securities in such states. Except as set forth 
in Section 6.11(c) below, all costs and expenses of any such registration and 
offering shall be paid by the General Partner or such Affiliate, without 
reimbursement by the Partnership. 
 
         (b) If the Partnership shall at any time propose to file a 
registration statement under the Securities Act for an offering of securities 
of the Partnership for cash (other than an offering 
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relating solely to an employee benefit plan), the Partnership shall use its 
best efforts to include in such registration statement such number or amount 
of the same class of securities held by the General Partner, any of its 
Corporate Affiliates and any directors, officers or employees of the General 
Partner, the Partnership or their respective Affiliates as the General Partner 
or any of such Corporate Affiliates shall request. If the proposed offering 
pursuant to this Section 6.11(b)) shall be an underwritten offering, then, in 
the event that the underwriters advise the Partnership and the General Partner 
or such Affiliates in writing that in its opinion the inclusion of all or some 
of the General Partner's, such Affiliate's or such directors', officers' or 
employees' securities of the same class would adversely and materially affect 
the success of the offering, (x) the Partnership shall include in such 
offering only that number or amount, if any, of such securities held by the 
General Partner, such Affiliates or such directors, officers or employees 
which, in the opinion of the underwriters, will not so adversely affect the 
offering and (y) the General Partner will determine the number or amount of 
such securities held by each of the General Partner, such Affiliates or such 
officers, directors or employees which will be included in such offering. Any 
offering pursuant to any registration pursuant to this Section 6.11(b) shall 
be on terms, including, but not limited to, identity of the underwriters and 
price, determined by the General Partner in its sole discretion, and any 
Corporate Affiliate, director, officer or employee including securities 
pursuant to this Section 6.11(b) shall be entitled only to sell its securities 
on such terms or to elect not to include them in such registration. The 
General Partner, such Affiliate or such directors, officers or employees shall 
bear the expense of all underwriting discounts and commissions attributable to 
the securities sold for its own account and shall reimburse the Partnership 
for all incremental costs incurred by the Partnership in connection with such 
registration resulting from the inclusion of securities held by the General 
Partner, such Affiliate or such directors, officers or employees. 
 
         (c) If underwriters are engaged in connection with any registration 
referred to in this Section 6.11, the Partnership shall enter into an 
underwriting agreement and provide indemnification, representations, 
covenants, opinions, comfort letters, and other assurances to the underwriters 
all in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to such underwriters. 
Further, in addition to and not in limitation of the Partnership's obligation 
under Section 6.09, the Partnership shall, to the fullest extent permitted by 
law, indemnify and hold harmless each Person whose securities are being 
registered for sale pursuant to this Section 6.11 from and against any losses, 
claims, demands, actions, causes of action, assessments, damages, liabilities 
(joint or several), costs, and expenses (including, but not limited to, 
interest, penalties, and reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements), 
imposed upon or incurred by any such indemnified Person, directly or 
indirectly, under the Securities Act or otherwise (hereinafter referred to in 
this Section 6.11(c) as a "claim" and in the plural as "claims"), based upon, 
arising out of, or resulting from any untrue statement or alleged untrue 
statement of any material fact contained in any registration statement under 
which any Units, Limited Partnership Interests or other securities of the 
Partnership were registered under the Securities Act or any state securities 
or blue sky laws, in any preliminary prospectus (if used prior to the 
effective date of such registration statement), or in any summary or final 
prospectus or in any amendment or supplement thereto (if used during the 
period the Partnership is required to keep the registration 
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statement current), or arising out of, based upon or resulting from the 
omission or alleged omission to state therein a material fact required to be 
stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein not 
misleading; provided, however, that the Partnership shall not be liable to the 
extent that any such claim arises out of, is based upon or results from an 
untrue statement or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission 
made in such registration statement, such preliminary, summary or final 
prospectus, or such amendment or supplement, in reliance upon and in 
conformity with written information with respect to the indemnified Person 
furnished to the Partnership by or on behalf of such indemnified Person 
specifically for use in the preparation thereof. 
 
         (d) The provisions of Sections 6.11(a) and 6.11(b) shall continue to 
be applicable with respect to any Person that ceases to be a general partner 
of the Partnership (and any of such Person's Corporate Affiliates), during a 
period of three years subsequent to the effective date of such cessation and 
for so long thereafter as is required for such Person (or any of such Person's 
Corporate Affiliates) to sell all of the Units or other securities of the 
Partnership with respect to which it has requested during such three-year 
period that a registration statement be filed. The provisions of Section 
6.11(c) shall continue in effect thereafter. 
 
         (e) The rights of the General Partner and its Affiliates under this 
Section 6.11 may be assigned by the General Partner and any of its Affiliates 
to any Person acquiring Units or Limited Partnership Interests from the 
General Partner or any of its Affiliates (without reduction of the rights of 
the assignor), provided that such Person (if not admitted as a General 
Partner) shall be required to allow at least twelve consecutive months to 
expire from the date of any Demand that resulted in a registration statement 
that became effective before making a subsequent Demand and shall not be 
entitled to the rights of the General Partner pursuant to the penultimate 
sentence of Section 6.11(b) and clause (y) of the sentence preceding that 
sentence, and shall be subject to determinations made by the General Partner 
pursuant to those provisions. 
 
         SECTION 6.12. Title to Partnership Assets. All Partnership Assets 
shall be deemed to be owned by the Partnership as an entity, and no Partner or 
Unitholder, individually or collectively, shall have any ownership interest in 
such Partnership Assets or any portion thereof. Title to any or all of the 
Partnership Assets may be held in the name of the Partnership, the General 
Partner or one or more nominees, as the General Partner may determine. The 
General Partner hereby declares and warrants that any Partnership Assets for 
which legal title is held in the name of the General Partner shall be held in 
trust by the General Partner for the use and benefit of the Partnership in 
accordance with the terms and provisions of this Agreement, and any applicable 
deed or similar title document shall so indicate. All Partnership Assets shall 
be recorded as the property of the Partnership on its books and records, 
irrespective of the name in which legal title to such Partnership Assets is 
held. 
 
         SECTION 6.13. Sale of the Partnership's Assets. Notwithstanding any 
other provision of this Agreement, the General Partner shall not cause the 
Partnership to sell, transfer, pledge, assign, convey or otherwise dispose of, 
in a single transaction or series of related transactions, all 
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or substantially all of the Partnership Assets (other than pursuant to Section 
2.05) unless (a) (i) such sale, transfer, pledge, assignment, conveyance or 
other disposition has received Majority Approval (Majority Outside Approval if 
the General Partner or any of its Corporate Affiliates have any direct or 
indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring Partnership Assets in such 
transaction) and (ii) the Partnership shall have received a Tax Determination 
and Limited Liability Determination or (b) such sale, transfer, pledge, 
assignment, conveyance or other disposition is in connection with a 
liquidation of the Partnership pursuant to Article 15 or Section 6.15. 
 
         SECTION 6.14. No New Business. The Partnership shall not acquire all 
or substantially all of the outstanding capital stock or assets of, or enter 
into any partnership or joint venture with, any Person, other than Alliance 
Capital, unless (i) such acquisition, partnership or joint venture is in 
accordance with Sections 3.01 and 3.02 and (ii) it receives a Tax 
Determination with respect thereto. Neither the General Partner nor the 
Partnership shall become the general partner of any other partnership, other 
than Alliance Capital, or joint venture unless such action is permitted by 
Sections 6.01(a)(viii) and 6.05(a) (in the case of the General Partner) and 
the Partnership receives a Tax Determination with respect thereto. 
 
         SECTION 6.15. Contribution of Assets to Alliance Capital. Following 
the consummation of the Reorganization, in the event that the Partnership 
acquires any business, assets or property (other than cash and cash 
equivalents required for expenses, taxes, working capital requirements or 
reserves of the Partnership), the General Partner may cause the Partnership to 
make a Contribution to Alliance Capital consisting of such business, assets or 
property in exchange for the issuance by Alliance Capital of additional 
Alliance Capital LP Units to the Partnership; provided that: 
 
         (a) if the Contribution is cash equal to the net proceeds obtained 
from the sale or issuance of Units or Limited Partnership Interests, (x) the 
Partnership shall receive a number of Alliance Capital LP Units equal to the 
number of Units or Limited Partnership Interests so sold or issued and (y) the 
Partnership shall make such Contribution as soon as practicable after the 
receipt of such net proceeds; 
 
         (b) if the Contribution consists of assets obtained in exchange for 
the sale or issuance of Units or Limited Partnership Interests, (x) the 
Partnership shall receive a number of Alliance Capital LP Units equal to the 
number of Units or Limited Partnership Interests so sold or issued and (y) the 
Partnership shall make such Contribution as soon as practicable after the 
receipt of such assets; and 
 
         (c) if the Contribution is other than pursuant to clauses (a) or (b) 
of this proviso, or if any event occurs which the general partner of Alliance 
Capital in its sole discretion determines would render inappropriate the use 
of the one-for-one exchange ratio of Alliance Capital LP Units for Units or 
Limited Partnership Interests, and vice versa, the number of Alliance Capital 
LP Units to be received by the Partnership in exchange for such Contribution 
for purposes of this 
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Section 6.15(c) shall be determined by the general partner of Alliance Capital 
in its sole discretion. 
 
         SECTION 6.16. Issuances of Units Pursuant to Employee Benefit Plans. 
Upon the exercise of any awards to purchase or otherwise acquire Units or 
other securities of the Partnership pursuant to any employee benefit plan 
sponsored by the General Partner, the Partnership, Alliance Capital or any 
Person controlled by the Partnership or Alliance Capital and/or the 
entitlement of any plan participant to receive Units thereunder in accordance 
with the terms of such plan, at the request of Alliance Capital: (i) the 
Partnership shall issue to the plan participant Units necessary to satisfy 
such award in exchange for the exercise price or other consideration (if any) 
to be paid by the plan participant in respect of such award; and (ii) the 
Partnership shall contribute any such exercise price or other consideration to 
Alliance Capital in exchange for a number of Alliance Capital LP Units equal 
to the Units issued in satisfaction of such award. Such issuances and payments 
shall be deemed to occur on the date on which the award is exercised, or the 
date on which the plan participant is entitled to receive Units thereunder. 
The General Partner shall do all things it deems to be necessary or advisable 
in connection with the issuance of any Units pursuant to this Section 6.16, 
including, but not limited to, causing such Units to be registered or 
qualified pursuant to the Securities Act and the laws of any state of the 
United States as the General Partner deems appropriate. If any Units are 
issued by the Partnership pursuant to any such employee benefit plan and such 
Units are forfeited or are otherwise returned to the Partnership, then the 
Partnership will return to Alliance Capital the corresponding Alliance Capital 
LP Units and Alliance Capital will pay to the Partnership the amounts, if any, 
which the Partnership is required to pay to the plan participant whose Units 
were forfeited or returned to the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 6.17. Exchanges of Alliance Capital LP Units for Units. The 
General Partner shall cooperate with Alliance Capital and cause the 
Partnership to take all actions as it may deem necessary, appropriate or 
advisable to effect exchanges from time to time of Alliance Capital LP Units 
for an equal number of Units as may be requested by Alliance Capital pursuant 
to the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement; provided, however, that the 
Partnership shall not be required to undertake any such exchange if the 
General Partner determines, in its sole discretion, that in connection with 
such exchange the Partnership would be required to disclose material 
non-public information which it believes would be inadvisable to disclose. 
Such actions shall include, without limitation, causing to be registered or 
qualified such Units pursuant to the Securities Act and the laws of any state 
of the United States as the General Partner deems appropriate. 
 
         SECTION 6.18. Repurchase of Units. At Alliance Capital's request from 
time to time, the Partnership shall repurchase outstanding Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests using funds provided by Alliance Capital. Upon such 
repurchase, the aggregate number of Alliance Capital LP Units held by the 
Partnership shall be reduced by a number equal to the aggregate number of 
Units and Limited Partnership Interests so repurchased; provided that if any 
event occurs which the General Partner in its sole discretion determines would 
render inappropriate the use of the 
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one-for-one exchange ratio of Alliance Capital LP Units for Units or Limited 
Partnership Interests, and vice versa, such number shall be determined by the 
General Partner in its sole discretion. The Partnership shall use the funds 
provided by Alliance Capital pursuant to this Section 6.18 solely for the 
repurchase of Units or Limited Partnership Interests (together with any 
expenses incurred in connection with such repurchases) and, to the extent that 
any excess funds remain following such repurchases, the Partnership shall 
return such funds to Alliance Capital. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 7 
          RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF LIMITED PARTNERS AND UNITHOLDERS 
 
         SECTION 7.01. Limitation of Liability. The Unitholders and Limited 
Partners shall have no liability under this Agreement except as provided in 
this Agreement or by applicable law. 
 
         SECTION 7.02. Management of Business. No Limited Partner or 
Unitholder in its capacity as such shall take part in the operation, 
management or control of the Partnership's business, transact any business in 
the Partnership's name or have the power to sign documents for or otherwise 
act on behalf of or bind the Partnership. The transaction of any such business 
by any such Partner or Unitholder or employee or agent of the Partnership 
shall not affect, impair or eliminate the limitations on the liability of any 
such Limited Partner or Unitholder under this Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 7.03. Outside Activities. The General Partner (acting through 
Alliance Capital), each other Partner and each Unitholder shall have the right 
to engage in the business of providing investment advisory and management 
services and to engage in and possess an interest in other business ventures 
of any and every type and description, independently or with others, including 
business interests and activities in direct competition with the Partnership. 
Neither the Partnership, any of the Partners or Unitholders nor any other 
Person shall have any rights by virtue of this Agreement, or the Partnership 
relationship created hereby in any such business ventures, and no Partner or 
Unitholder shall have any obligation as a result thereof to offer any interest 
in any such business ventures to the Partnership, any Partner, Unitholder or 
any other Person. This Section 7.03 is not intended to affect any rights the 
Partnership may have under any contract or agreement with any of its 
employees. 
 
         SECTION 7.04.  Return of Capital; Additional Capital Contributions. 
 
         (a) No Partner or Unitholder shall be entitled to the withdrawal or 
return of his Contribution (if any) or any amount of his Capital Account, 
except to the extent, if any, that Distributions made pursuant to this 
Agreement or upon termination of the Partnership or purchases of Units or 
Limited Partnership Interests by the Partnership may be considered as such by 
law, and then only to the extent provided for in this Agreement. 
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         (b) Subject to the further provisions of this Section 7.04(b), no 
Limited Partner or Unitholder shall have any personal liability whatsoever in 
his capacity as a Limited Partner or Unitholder, whether to the Partnership, 
to any of the Partners or Unitholders or to the creditors of the Partnership, 
for the debts, liabilities, contracts or other obligations of the Partnership 
or for any losses of the Partnership. Each Unit and each Limited Partnership 
Interest, upon the issuance thereof, shall be fully paid and not subject to 
assessment for additional Contributions. No Limited Partner or Unitholder 
shall be required to lend any funds to the Partnership or, after his 
Contribution has been paid, to make any further contribution to the capital of 
the Partnership. Under Sections 17-607 and 17-804 of the Delaware Act, a 
limited partner of a limited partnership may, under certain circumstances, be 
required to return to the partnership amounts previously distributed to such 
limited partner (i) if, at the time of, and after giving effect to, such 
Distribution, the liabilities of the partnership, other than liabilities to 
partners on account of their partnership interests, exceeded the fair value of 
its assets or, (ii) in connection with a liquidating distribution after 
dissolution of the partnership, such limited partner receives a Distribution 
prior to the partnership paying, or making reasonable provision to pay, claims 
of creditors. It is the intention and agreement of the Partners and 
Unitholders that if any Unitholder or Limited Partner (other than the Assignor 
Limited Partner) has received a Distribution from the Partnership that is 
required to be returned to, or for the account of, the Partnership or 
Partnership creditors, such obligation shall be the obligation of the 
Unitholder or Limited Partner who receives such Distribution, and not the 
obligation of any General Partner or the Assignor Limited Partner; provided, 
however, that nothing contained in this Agreement shall be deemed to impose 
upon the transferee of a Unit under Section 12.04 any obligation to return to 
the Partnership or any Partnership creditor any Distribution made to a prior 
holder of such Unit. 
 
         SECTION 7.05. Rights of Limited Partners and Unitholders Relating to 
the Partnership and Alliance Capital. In addition to other rights provided by 
this Agreement or by applicable law, the Limited Partners and Unitholders 
shall have the following rights relating to the Partnership and Alliance 
Capital: 
 
         (a) Each Limited Partner and Unitholder, and each Limited Partner's 
and Unitholder's duly authorized representatives, shall have the right upon 
reasonable notice and at reasonable times and at such Limited Partner's or 
Unitholder's own expense, but only upon written request and for a purpose 
reasonably related to such Person's interest as a Limited Partner or 
Unitholder, (i) to have reasonable information regarding the status of the 
business and financial condition of the Partnership, (ii) to inspect and copy 
the books of the Partnership and other reasonably available records and 
information concerning the operation of the Partnership, including the 
Partnership's federal, state and local income tax returns for each year, (iii) 
to have on demand a current list of the full name and last known business, 
residence or mailing address of each Limited Partner and Unitholder, (iv) to 
have reasonable information regarding the Net Value of any Contribution made 
by any Partner or Unitholder and the date on which each such Person became a 
Partner or Unitholder, (v) to have a copy of this Agreement and the 
Certificate of Limited Partnership and all amendments thereto, and (vi) to 
have any other information regarding the affairs of the Partnership as is just 
and reasonable. 
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         (b) Anything in Section 7.05(a) to the contrary notwithstanding, the 
General Partner may keep confidential from the Limited Partners and 
Unitholders, and each Limited Partner's and Unitholder's duly authorized 
representatives, for such period of time as the General Partner deems 
reasonable, any information that the General Partner reasonably believes to be 
in the nature of trade secrets or other information the disclosure of which 
the General Partner in good faith believes is not in the best interests of the 
Partnership or could damage the Partnership or its business or which the 
Partnership is required by law or by agreements with third parties to keep 
confidential. 
 
         (c) In addition to the rights described in Section 7.05(a), each 
Limited Partner and Unitholder, and each Limited Partner's and Unitholder's 
duly authorized representatives, shall have the right upon reasonable notice 
and at reasonable times and at such Limited Partner's or Unitholder's own 
expense, but only upon written request and for a purpose reasonably related to 
such Person's interest as a Limited Partner or Unitholder, to obtain 
information regarding the operation and affairs of Alliance Capital in 
accordance with the provisions of Section 7.05 of the Alliance Capital 
Partnership Agreement and to have a copy of the Alliance Capital Partnership 
Agreement and the certificate of limited partnership of Alliance Capital and 
all amendments thereto. 
 
         SECTION 7.06. Agreement to be Bound by Terms of Partnership 
Agreement. By accepting a Unit Certificate or Certificate, and as a condition 
to entitlement to any rights in or benefits with respect to the Units or 
Limited Partnership Interests evidenced thereby, each Unitholder and Limited 
Partner will be deemed to have agreed to comply with, and be bound by, all of 
the terms, conditions, rights and obligations set forth in this Agreement, 
including, but not limited to, the grant of the power of attorney set forth in 
Section 10.01. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 8 
                    BOOKS, RECORDS, ACCOUNTING AND REPORTS 
 
         SECTION 8.01. Records and Accounting. The General Partner shall keep 
or cause to be kept complete and accurate books and records with respect to 
the Partnership's business, assets, liabilities, operations and financial 
condition, which books and records shall at all times be kept at the principal 
office of the Partnership. Any records maintained by the Partnership in the 
regular course of its business, including the names and addresses of Partners 
and Unitholders, books of account and records of Partnership proceedings, may 
be kept on or be in the form of punch cards, magnetic tape, photographs, 
micrographics or any other information storage device, provided that the 
records so kept are convertible into clearly legible written form within a 
reasonable period of time. The books of the Partnership shall be maintained, 
for financial reporting purposes, on the accrual basis in accordance with 
generally accepted accounting principles. 
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         SECTION 8.02. Fiscal Year. The fiscal year of the Partnership shall 
be the same as its taxable year for federal income tax purposes, which shall 
be the calendar year or such other year that is permitted under the Code as 
the General Partner in its sole discretion shall determine. 
 
         SECTION 8.03. Reports. (a) The General Partner shall use its best 
efforts to cause to be mailed not later than 90 days after the close of each 
fiscal year to each Limited Partner and Unitholder, as of the last day of that 
fiscal year, reports containing financial statements of each of the 
Partnership and Alliance Capital for the fiscal year, including a balance 
sheet and statements of operations, partners' equity and cash flow, all of 
which shall be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting 
principles and shall be audited by the Partnership's Accountants. 
 
         (b) The General Partner shall use its best efforts to cause to be 
mailed not later than 45 days after the close of each fiscal quarter, except 
the last fiscal quarter of each fiscal year, to each Limited Partner and 
Unitholder as of the last day of such fiscal quarter, a quarterly report for 
the fiscal quarter containing such financial and other information (which need 
not be audited) as the General Partner deems appropriate. 
 
         The General Partner's obligations set forth in this Section 8.03 may 
be satisfied by delivering to each Limited Partner and Unitholder a copy of 
the Form 10-K or 10-Q (containing separate financial statements of Alliance 
Capital), as the case may be, or such other periodic reports containing 
comparable financial information as may be filed by the Partnership pursuant 
to the Securities Exchange Act. 
 
         SECTION 8.04.  Other Information.  The General Partner may release 
such information concerning the operations of the Partnership to such sources 
as is customary in the industry or required by law or regulation of any 
regulatory body. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 9 
                                  TAX MATTERS 
 
         SECTION 9.01. Preparation of Tax Returns. The General Partner shall 
arrange for the preparation and timely filing of all returns relating to 
Partnership income, gains, losses, deductions and credits, as necessary for 
federal, state and local income tax purposes, and shall use its best efforts 
to cause to be mailed to the Limited Partners and Unitholders within 90 days 
after the close of the taxable year the tax information reasonably required 
for federal, state and local income tax reporting purposes. 
 
         SECTION 9.02. Tax Elections. (a) The General Partner may, in its sole 
discretion, make the election under Section 754 of the Code in accordance with 
applicable regulations thereunder. In the event the General Partner makes such 
election, the General Partner reserves the right to seek to revoke such 
election upon its determination that such revocation is in the best interests 
of the Unitholders and Limited Partners. For purposes of computing the 
adjustments under Section 743(b) of the Code, the General Partner shall be 
authorized (but not required) to adopt a 
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convention whereby the price paid by a transferee of Units will be deemed to 
be the lowest quoted trading price of the Units on any national securities 
exchange on which such Units are traded during the calendar month in which 
such transfer is deemed to occur pursuant to Section 5.07(b) without regard to 
the actual price paid by such transferee. 
 
         (b) To the extent permissible under Section 709 of the Code, the 
Partnership shall elect to deduct expenses incurred in the Reorganization, 
including the expenses arising from the Alliance Capital Contribution, ratably 
over a 60-month period as provided in Section 709 of the Code. 
 
         (c) Except as otherwise provided herein, the General Partner shall 
determine in its sole discretion whether to make any other elections available 
under the Code or under any state or local tax laws on behalf of the 
Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 9.03. Tax Controversies. Subject to the provisions hereof, 
the General Partner is designated as the Tax Matters Partner (as defined in 
Section 6231 of the Code) and is authorized and required to represent the 
Partnership (at the Partnership's expense) in connection with all examinations 
of the Partnership's affairs by tax authorities, including resulting 
administrative and judicial proceedings, and to expend Partnership funds for 
professional services and costs associated therewith. Each Limited Partner and 
Unitholder agrees to cooperate with the General Partner and to do or so 
refrain from doing any or all things reasonably required by the General 
Partner to conduct such proceedings. 
 
         SECTION 9.04. Withholding. Notwithstanding any other provision of 
this Agreement, the General Partner is authorized to take any action that it 
determines to be necessary or appropriate to cause the Partnership to comply 
with any withholding and reporting obligations imposed by law, including 
pursuant to Sections 1441, 1442, 1445 and 1446 of the Code. 
 
         SECTION 9.05. Entity-level Deficiency Collections. In the event the 
Partnership is required by applicable law to pay any federal, state or local 
income tax on behalf of any Partner or Unitholder or any former Partner or 
Unitholder the General Partner shall have the authority, in its sole 
discretion, and without the approval of any Partner or Unitholder, to amend 
this Agreement as the General Partner determines to be necessary or 
appropriate: (i) to provide for the payment of such taxes and otherwise to 
enable the Partnership to comply with such law; (ii) to withhold an 
appropriate amount from any Distributions to be made in the future to 
Unitholders or Partners on whose behalf such taxes were paid, and to treat 
such amounts as having been distributed to such Partners or Unitholders out of 
Available Cash Flow; (iii) to authorize the General Partner, on behalf of the 
Partnership to take all necessary or appropriate action to collect all or any 
portion of such taxes from the Partners or Unitholders (whether current or 
former Partners or Unitholders); (iv) to treat such taxes as an expense of the 
Partnership in computing Available Cash Flow to the extent appropriate to 
reflect any amounts which cannot be collected (or withheld pursuant to clause 
(ii)) from current or former Partners or Unitholders and to treat any 
collection thereof as an addition to Available Cash Flow; and (v) to reflect 
such other 
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changes as the General Partner determines are necessary or appropriate to 
implement the foregoing. If the Partnership is required to pay any such taxes 
on behalf of the General Partner or any Corporate Affiliate, the General 
Partner will either pay directly to the appropriate taxing authority or make 
funds available to the Partnership to pay the General Partner's share of such 
taxes and will take all necessary or appropriate action to collect from its 
Corporate Affiliates, or cause such Corporate Affiliate to pay directly to the 
appropriate taxing authority, such Corporate Affiliate's share of such taxes. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 10 
                               POWER OF ATTORNEY 
 
         SECTION 10.01. Power of Attorney. Each Person who accepts Units and 
each Limited Partner constitutes and appoints each of the General Partner and 
the Liquidating Trustee severally (and any successor to either thereof by 
merger, transfer, election or otherwise), and each of the General Partner's 
and the Liquidating Trustee's authorized officers and attorneys in-fact, with 
full power of substitution, as his true and lawful agents and 
attorneys-in-fact, with full power and authority in his name, place and stead 
to: 
 
         (a) execute, swear to, acknowledge, deliver, file and record in the 
appropriate public offices (i) all certificates and other instruments 
including, at the option of the General Partner or Liquidating Trustee, as the 
case may be, this Agreement and the Certificate of Limited Partnership and all 
amendments and restatements thereof, that the General Partner or Liquidating 
Trustee, as the case may be, deems appropriate or necessary to carry out the 
purposes of this Agreement and to form, qualify, or continue the existence or 
qualification of the Partnership as a limited partnership (or a partnership in 
which the Limited Partners have limited liability) in the State of Delaware 
and under the Delaware Act and in all jurisdictions in which the Partnership 
may or may wish to conduct business or own property; (ii) all instruments that 
the General Partner or Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, deems 
appropriate or necessary to reflect any amendment, change or modification of 
this Agreement in accordance with its terms; (iii) all conveyances and other 
instruments or documents that the General Partner or Liquidating Trustee, as 
the case may be, deems appropriate or necessary to reflect the dissolution and 
liquidation of the Partnership pursuant to the terms of this Agreement 
(including a certificate of cancellation); and (iv) all instruments 
(including, if required by law, this Agreement and the Certificate of Limited 
Partnership and amendments and restatements thereof) relating to the 
admission, withdrawal or substitution of any Partner, the initial or increased 
Contribution of any Partner or the determination of the rights, preferences 
and privileges of any class of Limited Partnership Interests issued pursuant 
to Section 4.02; and 
 
         (b) sign, execute, swear to and acknowledge all ballots, consents, 
approvals, waivers, certificates and other instruments appropriate or 
necessary, in the sole discretion of the General Partner or the Liquidating 
Trustee, as the case may be, to make, evidence, give, confirm or ratify any 
vote, consent, approval, agreement or other action that is made or given by 
the Partners hereunder or is consistent with the terms of this Agreement or 
appropriate or necessary, in the 
 
 
 
 
                                      56 
 



 
 
 
 
sole discretion of the General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, as the case 
may be, to effectuate the terms or intent of this Agreement; provided, 
however, that when required by any provision of this Agreement which 
establishes a percentage of the Limited Partners or Unitholders or Limited 
Partners or Unitholders of any class or series required to take any action, 
the General Partner or Liquidating Trustee may exercise the power of attorney 
made in this Section 10.01(b) only after the necessary vote, consent or 
approval by the Limited Partners or Unitholders or Limited Partners or 
Unitholders of such class or series. 
 
         Nothing herein contained shall be construed as authorizing the 
General Partner to amend this Agreement except in accordance with Article 17 
or as may be otherwise expressly provided for in this Agreement. Nothing 
herein contained shall be construed as authorizing any Person acting pursuant 
to this Article 10 to take any action to increase in any way the legal 
liability of the Limited Partners and Unitholders beyond the liability 
expressly set forth in this Agreement. 
 
         The foregoing power of attorney is hereby declared to be irrevocable 
and a power coupled with an interest, and it shall survive, and shall not be 
affected by, the subsequent death, incompetence, dissolution, disability, 
incapacity, bankruptcy or termination of any grantor and the transfer of all 
or any portion of his Partnership Interest or Units and shall extend to such 
Person's heirs, successors and assigns. Each Person who accepts Units or 
Limited Partnership Interests is deemed to consent to be bound by any 
representations made by the General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, acting 
in good faith pursuant to such power of attorney. Each Person who accepts 
Units or Limited Partnership Interests is deemed to consent to and waive any 
and all defenses that may be available to contest, negate or disaffirm any 
action of the General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, taken in good faith 
under such power of attorney. Each Limited Partner and Unitholder shall 
execute and deliver to the General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, within 
15 days after receipt of the General Partner's or the Liquidating Trustee's 
request therefor, such further designations, powers of attorney and other 
instruments as the General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee deems necessary 
to effectuate this Agreement and the purposes of the Partnership. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 11 
   ISSUANCE OF CERTIFICATES AND UNIT CERTIFICATES; ASSIGNOR LIMITED PARTNER 
 
         SECTION 11.01. Issuance of Certificates and Unit Certificates. Upon 
the issuance of Limited Partnership Interests to Limited Partners and Units to 
Unitholders, the General Partner shall cause the Partnership to issue one or 
more Certificates and Unit Certificates in the names of such Limited Partners 
and Unitholders, respectively. Each such Certificate or Unit Certificate shall 
be denominated in terms of the number and type of Limited Partnership 
Interests or Units evidenced by such Certificate or Unit Certificate. Upon the 
transfer of a Limited Partnership Interest or Unit in accordance with the 
terms of this Agreement, the General Partner shall cause the Partnership to 
issue replacement Certificates or Unit Certificates, as the case may be, in 
accordance with such procedures as the General Partner, in its sole 
discretion, may establish. 
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The General Partner may also cause the Partnership to issue certificates 
evidencing General Partnership Interests, in such form as the General Partner 
may approve in its sole discretion. 
 
         SECTION 11.02. Assignment of Assignor Limited Partner's Limited 
Partnership Interests. (a) The Assignor Limited Partner, by the execution of 
this Agreement, irrevocably transfers and assigns to the Unitholders, to the 
maximum extent permitted by law, all of the Assignor Limited Partner's rights 
and interests in and to the Limited Partnership Interests issued to the 
Assignor Limited Partner under this Agreement. In accordance with the transfer 
and assignment described in this Section 11.02(a), and subject to the 
provisions and procedures set forth herein, it is the intention of the parties 
hereto that Unitholders shall have the same rights and obligations that 
Limited Partners have under this Agreement and under the Delaware Act, except 
as provided in Section 7.04(b). The rights and interests so transferred and 
assigned shall include without limitation the following: 
 
                  (i) All rights to receive Distributions and allocations in 
         respect of the Limited Partnership Interests; 
 
                 (ii) All rights to receive any proceeds of liquidation of the 
         Partnership; 
 
                (iii) All rights to inspect books and records and to receive 
         reports as provided in this Agreement; 
 
                 (iv) The right to instruct the Assignor Limited Partner with 
         respect to the giving of consent with respect to, or the voting of, 
         the Limited Partnership Interests and the right to call meetings and 
         propose amendments to this Agreement; 
 
                  (v) The right to bring derivative actions pursuant to Sections 
         17-1001, et seq. of the Delaware Act, and all rights to maintain 
         actions under Sections 17- 205, 17-802 and 17-803 of the Delaware Act 
         (and, in the event any such action must be brought in the name of the 
         Assignor Limited Partner, the Assignor Limited Partner agrees to 
         cooperate, at the expense of the concerned Unitholders, in all 
         respects with the maintenance of such action); and 
 
                 (vi) All rights attendant to the Limited Partnership Interests 
         which Limited Partners have, or may have in the future, to the extent 
         they may be assigned under this Agreement and under the Delaware Act. 
 
         (b) The General Partner, the Assignor Limited Partner, the Limited 
Partners and the Unitholders irrevocably consent to the foregoing transfer and 
assignment by the Assignor Limited Partner to the Unitholders of the Assignor 
Limited Partner's rights and interests in the Limited Partnership Interests as 
described above, and acknowledge that (i) each such transfer and assignment is 
effective and (ii) the Unitholders are intended to be and shall be treated as 
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assignees of all rights and privileges of the Assignor Limited Partner in 
respect of the Limited Partnership Interests. The General Partner covenants 
and agrees that, in accordance with such transfer and assignment, all the 
Assignor Limited Partner's rights and privileges in respect of Limited 
Partnership Interests may be exercised by the Unitholders. The General Partner 
shall fulfill the same duties and obligations to Unitholders as are owed to 
Limited Partners under this Agreement and applicable law. 
 
         (c) The Assignor Limited Partner shall not be liable to any 
Unitholder for any action or failure to take action by it in reliance upon 
advice, written notice, request or direction from a Unitholder believed by it 
to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by the proper Person(s). 
 
         (d) Notwithstanding the assignment of Limited Partnership Interests 
referred to in this Section 11.02 but subject to the right of a Unitholder to 
become a Limited Partner in accordance with Section 12.04(b), the Assignor 
Limited Partner shall retain legal title to such assigned Limited Partnership 
Interests and shall be and remain a Limited Partner of the Partnership. 
 
         (e) All Distributions to be made pursuant to Article 5 and 15 with 
respect to Limited Partnership Interests held by the Assignor Limited Partner 
or with respect to Units, and all reports and communications to be distributed 
with respect to such Limited Partnership Interests or such Units, shall be 
made or distributed directly to the Unitholders of record entitled to receive 
such Distributions, reports and communications and not to the Assignor Limited 
Partner. Delivery of a Distribution, report or other communication to the 
Assignor Limited Partner shall not relieve the Partnership or the General 
Partner from responsibility and liability for delivery of such Distribution, 
report or other communication to the Unitholder of record entitled to receive 
such Distribution, report or communication. 
 
         SECTION 11.03. Lost, Stolen, Mutilated or Destroyed Certificates or 
Unit Certificates. (a) The Partnership shall issue a new Certificate or Unit 
Certificate in place of any Certificate or Unit Certificate previously issued 
if the registered owner of the Certificate or Unit Certificate: 
 
                  (i) makes proof by affidavit, in form and substance 
         satisfactory to the General Partner, that a previously issued 
         Certificate or Unit Certificate has been lost, destroyed or stolen; 
 
                 (ii) requests the issuance of a new Certificate or Unit 
         Certificate before the Partnership has notice that the Certificate or 
         Unit Certificate has been acquired by a purchaser for value in good 
         faith and without notice of an adverse claim; 
 
                (iii) if requested by the General Partner, delivers to the 
         Partnership a bond, in form and substance satisfactory to the General 
         Partner, with such surety or sureties and with fixed or open penalty, 
         as the General Partner may direct, to 
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         indemnify the Partnership against any claim that may be made on 
         account of the alleged loss, destruction or theft of the Certificate 
         or Unit Certificate; and 
 
                 (iv) satisfies any other reasonable requirements imposed by the 
         General Partner. 
 
When a Certificate or Unit Certificate has been lost, destroyed or stolen, and 
the owner fails to notify the Partnership within a reasonable time after he 
has notice of it, and a transfer of the Units or Limited Partnership Interests 
represented by the Certificate or Unit Certificate is registered before the 
Partnership receives such notification, the owner shall be precluded from 
making any claim against the Partnership or any Transfer Agent for such 
transfer or for a new Certificate or Unit Certificate. 
 
         (b) If any mutilated Certificate or Unit Certificate is surrendered 
to the Transfer Agent, the General Partner on behalf of the Partnership shall 
execute and deliver in exchange therefor a new Certificate or Unit Certificate 
evidencing the same number of Limited Partnership Interests or Units as did 
the Certificate or Unit Certificate so surrendered. 
 
         (c) As a condition to the issuance of any new Certificate or Unit 
Certificate under this Section 11.03, the General Partner may require the 
payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that 
may be imposed in relation thereto and any other expenses (including the fees 
and expenses of the Transfer Agent) connected therewith. 
 
         SECTION 11.04. Record Holder. The Partnership shall be entitled to 
treat each Record Holder as the Limited Partner or Unitholder in fact of any 
Limited Partnership Interests or Units, as the case may be, and, accordingly, 
shall not be required to recognize any equitable or other claim or interest in 
or with respect to such Limited Partnership Interests or Units on the part of 
any other Person, regardless of whether it shall have actual or other notice 
thereof, except as otherwise required by law or any applicable rule, 
regulation, guideline or requirement of any stock exchange on which the 
Limited Partnership Interests or Units are listed for trading. 
 
         SECTION 11.05. Representations, Warranties and Covenants of the 
Assignor Limited Partner.  (a)  The Assignor Limited Partner represents and 
warrants to, and covenants with and for the benefit of, each Unitholder who is 
at any time a Unitholder hereunder that: 
 
                  (i) it is duly organized and validly existing in good standing 
         as a corporation under the laws of the state of its incorporation with 
         full power and authority to act as the Assignor Limited Partner and 
         to enter into this Agreement and to perform its obligations 
         hereunder; 
 
                 (ii) this Agreement has been duly and validly authorized by it 
         and, assuming due authorization by the other parties hereto, is a 
         valid and binding agreement of it enforceable in accordance with its 
         terms; 
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                (iii) it will not at any time give any consent with respect to 
         or vote any Limited Partnership Interests with respect to which it is 
         the Assignor Limited Partner except in accordance with directions to 
         it pursuant to Section 17.04 or Section 17.12. It will give any 
         consent with respect to or vote all of those Limited Partnership 
         Interests for which it has received a direction pursuant to Article 
         17 in accordance with such direction and it will refrain from 
         consenting with respect to or voting any such Limited Partnership 
         Interest for which it does not hold any such direction; and 
 
                 (iv) it will not at any time withdraw as Assignor Limited 
         Partner without the consent of the General Partner which consent 
         shall not be granted until such a time as a successor Assignor 
         Limited Partner has been admitted in its place. 
 
         (b) Upon the occurrence of any default in any representation, 
warranty or covenant of the Assignor Limited Partner set forth above, the 
bankruptcy (as defined in Section 15.01) of the Assignor Limited Partner or 
the failure of the Assignor Limited Partner to perform any other obligation 
under this Agreement in accordance with the terms hereof, the General Partner 
may remove the Assignor Limited Partner and substitute in its place such other 
Person as it determines in its sole discretion. Thereafter the Assignor 
Limited Partner so removed shall have no right of any nature whatsoever in or 
with respect to such Limited Partnership Interests. If the Assignor Limited 
Partner withdraws as the Assignor Limited Partner, whether or not such 
withdrawal constitutes a breach of any portion of this Agreement, the General 
Partner shall substitute in its place as Assignor Limited Partner such Person 
as it determines in its sole discretion. Upon any such removal of the Assignor 
Limited Partner (or the replacement of the Assignor Limited Partner pursuant 
to the preceding sentence) as the Assignor Limited Partner, the Person so 
selected by the General Partner shall succeed to the legal title to the 
Limited Partnership Interests previously held by the Assignor Limited Partner 
so removed or replaced, without any requirement for any action by or on behalf 
of the Assignor Limited Partner so removed or replaced, and thereafter such 
Person shall have all of the rights and obligations of the Assignor Limited 
Partner under this Agreement with respect to such Limited Partnership 
Interests. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 12 
                  TRANSFER OF PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS AND UNITS 
 
         SECTION 12.01. Transfer. (a) The term "transfer," when used in this 
Article with respect to a Partnership Interest or Unit, shall be deemed to 
refer to a transaction by which the holder of a Unit or Partnership Interest 
assigns such Unit or Partnership Interest evidenced thereby to another Person, 
and includes a sale, assignment, gift, pledge, hypothecation, mortgage, 
exchange or any other disposition, whether by merger, consolidation or 
otherwise. 
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         (b) Except as provided in Section 2.05, no Partnership Interest or 
Unit shall be transferred in whole or in part, except in accordance with the 
terms and conditions set forth in this Article 12. Any transfer or purported 
transfer of any Partnership Interest or Unit not made in accordance with this 
Article 12 or Section 2.05 shall be null and void. 
 
         SECTION 12.02. Transfer of General Partnership Interests of the 
General Partner. (a) The General Partner may sell or otherwise transfer its 
General Partnership Interest to any Person that is or in connection with the 
sale or transfer becomes a General Partner, without any approval of the 
Unitholders or Partners and without obtaining an Assignment Determination. Any 
Person acquiring a General Partnership Interest as permitted by this Section 
12.02 shall be entitled to be admitted as a general partner. The General 
Partner may effect sales or transfers as provided by this Section without 
regard to the consequences thereof to the Partnership, other Partners, 
Unitholders or any other Persons. The General Partner may not sell or 
otherwise transfer its General Partnership Interest except as provided in this 
Section 12.02. 
 
         (b) No provision of this Agreement shall be construed to prevent (and 
all Unitholders and Limited Partners hereby expressly consent to) any sale, 
transfer, exchange or other disposition of any or all of the General 
Partnership Interest in connection with the withdrawal of the General Partner 
pursuant to Article 14. 
 
         (c) The General Partner may at any time transfer (in addition to the 
transfers permitted by Section 12.02(a)) one-tenth of its General Partnership 
Interest to any Corporate Affiliate of the General Partner that (x) in 
connection with the transfer becomes a General Partner (the "Other General 
Partner") and (y) immediately after giving effect to such transfer, has assets 
net of liabilities (excluding its interest in the Partnership and any accounts 
and notes receivable from or payable by it to the Partnership) with a fair 
market value of not less than 10% of the aggregate amount of Contributions 
made to the Partnership through the date of the transfer, if the Partnership 
receives an Assignment Determination and a Tax Determination with respect 
thereto. In connection with any such transfer, (i) the Other General Partner 
shall be admitted as a General Partner, (ii) the transferor General Partner 
shall remain a General Partner and shall not be relieved of any of its 
obligations under this Agreement, (iii) the transferor General Partner shall 
be the sole managing General Partner, with the exclusive power to manage the 
business and affairs of the Partnership and the Other General Partner shall 
not participate in, and shall have no responsibility for, the management of 
the business and affairs of the Partnership and shall not be entitled to 
exercise any of the powers with respect thereto granted to the General 
Partner, (iv) the Other General Partner shall assume, jointly and severally 
with the transferor General Partner, all of the obligations of the General 
Partner under this Agreement (excluding the obligations in Section 4.01, but 
including, and not limited to, Section 12.02(a)), subject to clause (ii) of 
this sentence and (v) the transferor General Partner shall be entitled to make 
such amendments to this agreement as may be necessary to reflect or in 
connection with the foregoing and to provide for the allocation of a portion 
of the transferor General Partner's capital account to the Other General 
Partner. 
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         SECTION 12.03. Transfer of Limited Partnership Interests. Transfers 
of Limited Partnership Interests shall not be permitted except upon death, by 
operation of law or with the written consent of the General Partner, which 
consent may be granted or withheld in the General Partner's sole discretion 
and shall be subject to the provisions of Section 13.01. 
 
         SECTION 12.04. Transfer of Units. (a) The Partnership shall not 
recognize a holder of Units or interests therein unless the transferee has 
become a Record Holder. A transferee of a Unit shall be deemed to have (i) 
agreed to comply with and be bound by this Agreement, (ii) granted the powers 
of attorney provided for in this Agreement as set forth herein, and (iii) made 
the waivers and given the approvals contained in this Agreement. 
 
         (b) Any Unitholder may exchange any or all of his Units for 
corresponding Limited Partnership Interests by (i) delivering to the General 
Partner and the Assignor Limited Partner such documents as may be reasonably 
required by the General Partner and the Assignor Limited Partner and (ii) 
paying such reasonable fees and expenses as may be required with respect 
thereto by the General Partner; provided, however, that the holder of any such 
Limited Partnership Interest received in exchange for a Unit shall not be 
admitted to the Partnership as a Limited Partner unless and until the General 
Partner shall have consented to such admission, which consent may be withheld 
in the sole discretion of the General Partner. If the General Partner does not 
so consent, the Person requesting such exchange shall remain a Unitholder. If 
the General Partner does so consent to the admission of a Unitholder as a 
Limited Partner, no consent of any Limited Partner or Unitholder shall be 
required to effect such admission. Any holder (other than the Assignor Limited 
Partner) of Limited Partnership Interests may exchange any or all of such 
Limited Partnership Interests for corresponding Units by (A) delivering to the 
General Partner and the Assignor Limited Partner such documents as may be 
reasonably required by the General Partner and the Assignor Limited Partner 
and (B) paying such reasonable fees and expenses as may be required with 
respect thereto by the General Partner. Conversions of Units into Limited 
Partnership Interests, and conversions of Limited Partnership Interests into 
Units, if consented to by the General Partner, shall be accomplished at such 
times as the General Partner shall determine, but not less frequently than 
semi-annually. 
 
         SECTION 12.05. Restrictions on Transfer. Notwithstanding the other 
provisions of this Article 12, no transfer of any Unit or Limited Partnership 
Interest shall be made if such transfer (a) would violate the then applicable 
federal and state securities laws or rules and regulations of the Commission, 
any state securities commission or any other governmental authorities with 
jurisdiction over such transfer; (b) would affect the Partnership's existence 
or qualification as a limited partnership under the Delaware Act; or (c) would 
violate any then applicable rules, regulations and requirements of any 
securities exchange or automatic quotation system on or pursuant to which 
Units may be traded. 
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                                  ARTICLE 13 
                             ADMISSION OF PARTNERS 
 
         SECTION 13.01. Admission of Substituted Limited Partners. (a) If a 
Limited Partner dies, his executor, administrator or trustee, or, if he is 
adjudicated incompetent, his committee, guardian or conservator, or, if he 
becomes bankrupt, the trustee or receiver of his estate, shall have all the 
rights of a Limited Partner for the purpose of settling or managing his estate 
and such power as the decedent or incompetent possessed to assign all or any 
part of his Limited Partnership Interests and to join with the assignee 
thereof in satisfying conditions precedent to such assignee becoming a 
Substituted Limited Partner. The withdrawal, death, dissolution, adjudication 
of incompetence or bankruptcy of a Limited Partner shall not dissolve the 
Partnership. 
 
         (b) The Partnership need not recognize for any purpose any assignment 
of all or any fraction of the Limited Partnership Interests of a Limited 
Partner unless there shall have been filed with the Partnership and recorded 
on the Partnership's books a duly executed and acknowledged counterpart of the 
instrument making such assignment, and such instrument evidences the written 
acceptance by the assignee of all of the terms and provisions of this 
Agreement, represents that such assignment was made in accordance with all 
applicable laws and regulations and in all other respects is satisfactory in 
form and substance to the General Partner. 
 
         (c) Any Limited Partner (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) who 
shall assign all his Limited Partnership Interests shall cease to be a Limited 
Partner of the Partnership. 
 
         (d) An assignee of Limited Partnership Interests (other than a 
Unitholder) becomes a Substituted Limited Partner only if all of the following 
conditions are first satisfied: 
 
                  (i) the instrument of assignment sets forth the 
         intention of the assignor that the assignee succeed to the 
         assignor's Limited Partnership Interests as a Substituted 
         Limited Partner in his place; 
 
                 (ii) the assignee shall have fulfilled the requirements of 
         Section 13.01(b); 
 
                (iii) the assignee shall have paid all reasonable legal fees and 
         filing costs incurred by the Partnership in connection with his 
         substitution as a Limited Partner; and 
 
                 (iv) the General Partner consents to such substitution which 
         consent may be granted or withheld in its sole discretion. 
 
         (e) An assignee of Limited Partnership Interests (other than a 
Unitholder) who does not become a Substituted Limited Partner and who desires 
to make a further assignment of his 
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Limited Partnership Interests shall be subject to all the provisions hereof to 
the same extent and in the same manner as a Limited Partner desiring to make 
an assignment of Limited Partnership Interests. 
 
         SECTION 13.02. Admission of Additional and Successor General Partner. 
An additional or successor general partner approved pursuant to Section 12.02, 
14.01 or 15.01(b) shall be admitted to the Partnership as a General Partner 
(in the place of or in addition to, as the case may be, the General Partner), 
effective as of the date that an amendment to the Certificate of Limited 
Partnership, adding its name and other required information, is filed pursuant 
to Section 6.01(c) (which, in the event the successor or transferee General 
Partner is in the place in whole of the withdrawing, removed or transferor 
General Partner, shall be contemporaneous with the withdrawal of such 
withdrawing, removed or transferor General Partner without dissolution of the 
Partnership), and upon receipt by the withdrawing, removed or transferor 
General Partner of all of the following: 
 
         (a) acceptance in form and substance satisfactory to such General 
Partner of all of the terms and provisions of this Agreement; 
 
         (b) written agreement of the proposed General Partner to continue the 
business of the Partnership; and 
 
         (c) such other documents or instruments as may be required in order 
to effect its admission as a General Partner under this Agreement and 
applicable law. 
 
Each Limited Partner and Unitholder is deemed to approve of the admission of a 
successor General Partner selected pursuant to the terms of this Agreement and 
no further approval of Partners or Unitholders shall be required to effect 
such admission. Any such successor or additional General Partner shall carry 
on the business of the Partnership. No Person shall be admitted as a general 
partner of the Partnership except as contemplated by Section 12.02, 14.01 or 
15.01(b) or as otherwise expressly authorized by this Agreement. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 14 
                       WITHDRAWAL OR REMOVAL OF PARTNERS 
 
         SECTION 14.01. Withdrawal or Removal of the General Partner. (a) The 
General Partner covenants and agrees that except in connection with a transfer 
of its General Partnership Interest in accordance with Section 12.02, it will 
not voluntarily withdraw as the General Partner unless (i) the Partnership 
receives a Limited Liability Determination, a Tax Determination and an 
Assignment Determination; (ii) such withdrawal receives Majority Outside 
Approval; and (iii) the General Partner or one of its Affiliates is not the 
general partner of Alliance Capital or simultaneously withdraws as the general 
partner of Alliance Capital in accordance with the terms of the Alliance 
Capital Partnership Agreement. If the General Partner gives a notice of its 
intent to withdraw, it shall call and conduct a meeting of the Unitholders and 
Limited Partners to obtain 
 
 
 
 
                                      65 
 



 
 
 
 
the requisite Majority Outside Approval and to consider and approve a 
successor General Partner. If the proposed withdrawal of the General Partner 
will result in the dissolution of the Partnership, such meeting shall be held 
no sooner than 180 days after the date of notice and any Unitholder or Limited 
Partner (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) may, by notice to the 
General Partner at least 120 days prior to the date of the meeting, propose a 
successor general partner. Such proposed successor general partner shall only 
be included on the ballot if it has complied with all legal requirements 
necessary for such inclusion. If the requisite Majority Outside Approval is 
obtained, but no successor general partner is approved on the first ballot of 
such meeting, a second ballot shall be held as soon as practicable thereafter 
in order to consider the approval of the candidate that received the most 
votes on the first ballot. If such candidate is not approved on the second 
ballot, the Partnership shall be dissolved and liquidated pursuant to Article 
15 and the General Partner shall serve as Liquidating Trustee. If a successor 
general partner is elected, it shall be admitted immediately prior to the 
withdrawal of the General Partner and shall continue the business and 
operations of the Partnership without dissolution. 
 
         (b) Except as provided below, the General Partner may be removed upon 
the affirmative vote of (i) Limited Partners holding 80% or more of the issued 
and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests if such removal is not for 
cause, or (ii) Limited Partners holding 50% or more of the issued and 
outstanding Limited Partnership Interests if such removal is for cause. As 
used in this Article 14, "cause" means that a court of competent jurisdiction 
has entered a final, non-appealable judgment in an action in which the General 
Partner is a party, finding that any action or failure to act on the part of 
the General Partner involved an act or omission undertaken with deliberate 
intent to cause injury to the Partnership, constituted actual fraud or actual 
bad faith on the part of the General Partner or was undertaken with reckless 
disregard for the best interests of the Partnership. The right to remove the 
General Partner shall not exist or be exercised unless (i) the General Partner 
or one of its Affiliates is not the general partner of Alliance Capital or is 
simultaneously removed as the general partner of Alliance Capital in 
accordance with the terms of the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement, (ii) 
such action for removal also provides for the election of a new general 
partner and (iii) the Partnership receives a Limited Liability Determination, 
a Tax Determination and an Assignment Determination; any Opinions of Outside 
Counsel delivered in connection with such determinations shall be opinions of 
counsel selected by the successor general partner. Such removal shall be 
effective immediately subsequent to the admission of the successor General 
Partner pursuant to Article 13. 
 
         SECTION 14.02. Interest of Departing Partner and Successor. (a) Upon 
the withdrawal or removal of the General Partner, the Departing Partner may, 
at its option exercisable prior to the effective date of the departure of such 
Departing Partner, transfer and sell to its successor as General Partner all 
of the General Partnership Interests held or owned by the Departing Partner, 
and the successor General Partner shall purchase such General Partnership 
Interests, for an amount in cash equal to the fair market value of such 
General Partnership Interest, the amount to be determined and payable as of 
the effective date of its departure. For purposes of this Section 14.02, the 
fair market value of the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest 
shall be 
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determined by agreement between the Departing Partner and its successor or, 
failing agreement within 30 days after the effective date of such Departing 
Partner's departure, by an independent investment banking firm or other 
independent expert selected by the Departing Partner and its successor, which, 
in turn, may rely on other experts and the determination of which shall be 
binding and conclusive as to such matter. If such parties cannot agree upon 
one independent investment banking firm or other independent expert within 45 
days after the effective date of such departure, then each of the Departing 
Partner and its successor shall designate an independent investment banking 
firm or other independent expert and the independent investment banking firm 
or other independent expert selected by each of the Departing Partner and its 
successor shall in turn designate a single independent investment banking firm 
or other independent expert; each such firm or expert shall determine the fair 
market value of the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest and the 
determination of the firm or expert that is neither the highest nor the lowest 
shall control. In making its determination, the independent investment banking 
firm or other independent expert shall consider the Unit Price, the value of 
the Partnership Assets, the rights and obligations of the General Partner and 
other factors it may deem relevant. 
 
         (b) If the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest is not 
acquired pursuant to Section 14.02(a), the Departing Partner shall become a 
Limited Partner, and its General Partnership Interest shall be converted into 
Units pursuant to a valuation made by the investment banking firm or other 
independent expert selected pursuant to Section 14.02(a) without any reduction 
in such Partnership Interest (subject to proportionate dilution by reason of 
the admission of its successor). 
 
         This Agreement shall be amended to reflect any event described in 
this Article 14, and any successor General Partner covenants so to amend this 
Agreement and the Certificate. 
 
         (c) If the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest is not 
acquired pursuant to Section 14.02(a), the successor to such Departing Partner 
shall at the effective date of its admission to the Partnership contribute to 
the capital of the Partnership cash in an amount such that its Capital 
Account, after giving effect to such contribution, shall be equal to the 
Market Value of not less than 1,000 Units. In such event, such successor shall 
be entitled to Partnership allocations and Distributions in accordance with 
its Percentage Interest. 
 
         (d) If the Partnership is indebted to the Departing Partner at the 
effective date of its departure for funds advanced, properties sold or 
services rendered to the Partnership by the Departing Partner, the Partnership 
shall, within 60 days after the effective date of such departure, pay to the 
Departing Partner the full amount of such indebtedness. The successor to the 
Departing Partner shall assume all obligations theretofore incurred by the 
Departing Partner as the General Partner of the Partnership, and the 
Partnership and such successor shall take all such action as shall be 
necessary to terminate any guarantees of the Departing Partner and any of its 
Affiliates of any obligations of the Partnership. If for whatever reason the 
creditors of the Partnership will not consent to such termination of 
guarantees, the successor to the Departing 
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Partner shall be required to indemnify the Departing Partner for any 
liabilities and expenses incurred by the Departing Partner on account of such 
guarantees pursuant to an agreement reasonably satisfactory in form and 
substance to the Departing Partner. 
 
         SECTION 14.03. Withdrawal of Limited Partners. No Limited Partner 
shall have any right to withdraw from the Partnership; provided, however, that 
upon a transfer of a transferor Limited Partner's Limited Partnership 
Interests in accordance with Article 12 and the transferee's becoming a 
Limited Partner, the transferor Limited Partner shall cease to be a Limited 
Partner with respect to the Limited Partnership Interests so transferred, but 
until such transferee becomes a Limited Partner, the transferor shall continue 
to be a Limited Partner. No Limited Partner shall be entitled to any 
Distribution from the Partnership for any reason or upon any event except as 
expressly set forth in Articles 5 and 15. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 15 
                          DISSOLUTION AND LIQUIDATION 
 
         SECTION 15.01. Dissolution. (a) The Partnership shall not be 
dissolved by the admission of Substituted Limited Partners or Additional 
Limited Partners, or by the admission of substituted or additional general 
partners in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Except as provided in 
Section 15.01(b), the Partnership shall be dissolved and its affairs shall be 
wound up upon: 
 
                  (i) the withdrawal or removal of the General Partner or the 
         occurrence of any other event that results in its ceasing to be the 
         General Partner (other than by reason of a transfer pursuant to 
         Section 12.02 or a withdrawal or removal occurring upon or after 
         approval by the Limited Partners of a successor pursuant to Section 
         14.01); 
 
                 (ii) the filing of a certificate of dissolution or the 
         revocation of the certificate of incorporation of the General 
         Partner; 
 
                (iii) a written determination by the General Partner (which the 
         General Partner shall have no obligation or duty to make) that 
         projected future revenues over the next five years of the Partnership 
         are insufficient to enable payment of the projected Partnership costs 
         and expenses for such period; 
 
                 (iv) an election to dissolve the Partnership by the General 
         Partner which receives Majority Outside Approval; 
 
                  (v) the bankruptcy of the General Partner; 
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                 (vi) upon the written election of the General Partner to 
         dissolve the Partnership pursuant to an election of the General 
         Partner under clause (y) of the first sentence of Section 2.05; 
 
                (vii) the sale of all or substantially all of the Partnership 
         Assets approved in accordance with Section 6.13(a)(i); or 
 
               (viii) any other event requiring dissolution under the Delaware 
         Act. 
 
         For purposes of this Section 15.01, bankruptcy of the General Partner 
shall be deemed to have occurred when (A) it commences a voluntary proceeding, 
or files an answer in any involuntary proceeding seeking liquidation, 
reorganization or other relief under any bankruptcy, insolvency or other 
similar law now or hereafter in effect, (B) it is adjudged a bankrupt or 
insolvent, or has entered against it a final and nonappealable order for 
relief under any bankruptcy, insolvency or similar law now or hereafter in 
effect, (C) it executes and delivers a general assignment for the benefit of 
its creditors, (D) it files an answer or other pleading admitting or failing 
to contest the material allegations of a petition filed against it in any 
proceeding of the nature described in clause (A) above, (E) it seeks, consents 
to or acquiesces in the appointment of a trustee, receiver or liquidator for 
it or for all or any substantial part of its properties, or (F) (1) any 
proceeding of the nature described in clause (A) above has not been dismissed 
120 days after the commencement thereof, (2) the appointment without its 
consent or acquiescence of a trustee, receiver or liquidator appointed 
pursuant to clause (E) above has not been vacated or stayed within 90 days of 
such appointment, or (3) such appointment is not vacated within 90 days after 
the expiration of any such stay. 
 
         (b) Upon an event described in Section 15.01(a)(i), 15.01(a)(ii), 
15.01(a)(v) or 15.01(a)(viii), the Partnership shall not be dissolved if, 
within 90 days after the event described in any of such Sections, all 
remaining Partners and Unitholders unanimously agree to continue the 
business of the Partnership and to the selection, effective as of the date of 
such event, of a successor General Partner. In such event, the Partnership 
shall continue until dissolved in accordance with this Article 15, and the 
General Partnership Interest of the former General Partner shall be subject to 
disposition in the manner provided in Section 14.02(a). 
 
         SECTION 15.02. Liquidation. Upon dissolution of the Partnership, the 
General Partner, or, in the event the General Partner has been dissolved or 
removed or has withdrawn from the Partnership, or the Partnership has been 
dissolved pursuant to Section 15.01(a)(i), 15.01(a)(ii) or 15.01(a)(v), a 
liquidator or liquidating committee approved by a Majority Approval shall be 
the Liquidating Trustee. The Liquidating Trustee (if other than the General 
Partner) shall be entitled to receive such compensation for its services as 
may be approved by a Majority Approval. The Liquidating Trustee shall agree 
not to resign at any time without 30 days' prior written notice and (if other 
than the General Partner) may be removed at any time, with or without cause, 
by notice of removal approved by a Majority Approval. Upon dissolution, 
removal or resignation of the Liquidating Trustee, a successor and substitute 
Liquidating Trustee (who shall have and succeed 
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to all rights, powers and duties of the original Liquidating Trustee) shall 
within 60 days thereafter be approved by a Majority Approval. If a Liquidating 
Trustee is not selected and qualified within the time periods set forth in 
this Section 15.02, any Limited Partner or Unitholder may apply to any court 
of competent jurisdiction for the winding up of the Partnership and, if 
appropriate, the appointment of a Liquidating Trustee. The right to appoint a 
successor or substitute Liquidating Trustee in the manner provided herein 
shall be recurring and continuing for so long as the functions and services of 
the Liquidating Trustee are authorized to continue under the provisions 
thereof, and every reference herein to the Liquidating Trustee shall be deemed 
to refer also to any such successor or substitute liquidator appointed in the 
manner herein provided. Except as expressly provided in this Article 15, the 
Liquidating Trustee appointed in the manner provided herein shall have and may 
exercise, without further authorization or approval of any of the parties 
hereto, all of the powers conferred upon the General Partner under the terms 
of this Agreement (but subject to all of the applicable limitations, 
contractual and otherwise, upon the exercise of such powers), regardless of 
whether the Liquidating Trustee is the General Partner, to the extent 
necessary or desirable in the good faith judgment of the Liquidating Trustee 
to complete the winding up and liquidation of the Partnership as provided for 
herein. The Liquidating Trustee shall liquidate the assets of the Partnership, 
and apply and distribute the proceeds of such liquidation in the following 
order of priority, unless otherwise required by mandatory provisions of 
applicable law: 
 
                  (a) the payment to creditors of the Partnership, including 
         Partners, in order of priority provided by law, and the creation of a 
         reserve of cash or other assets of the Partnership for contingent 
         liabilities in an amount, if any, determined by the Liquidating 
         Trustee in its sole judgment to be appropriate for such purposes; 
 
                  (b) to the Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) 
         and Unitholders with positive balances in their Capital Accounts 
         (after crediting or charging thereto the appropriate portion of Net 
         Income and Net Loss in accordance with Article 5 and after giving 
         effect to all amounts distributed or to be distributed to such 
         Partners and Unitholders with respect to all calendar quarters of the 
         Partnership prior to the quarter in which the liquidation of the 
         Partnership occurs) an amount equal to the sum of all such positive 
         balances, such Distribution to be made in proportion to the positive 
         amounts in such Capital Accounts; and 
 
                  (c) to the Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) 
         and Unitholders in accordance with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         SECTION 15.03. Distribution in Kind. (a) Notwithstanding the 
provisions of Section 15.02 which require the liquidation of the Partnership 
Assets, but subject to the order of priorities set forth therein, if on 
dissolution of the Partnership the Liquidating Trustee determines that an 
immediate sale of part or all of the Partnership Assets would be impractical 
or would cause undue loss to the Partners or is otherwise undesirable, the 
Liquidating Trustee may, in its absolute discretion, defer for a reasonable 
time the liquidation of any Partnership Assets except 
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those necessary to satisfy liabilities of the Partnership and may, in its 
absolute discretion, distribute to the Partners, in lieu of cash, as tenants 
in common, undivided interests in such Partnership Assets as the Liquidating 
Trustee deems not suitable for liquidation. Any distributions in kind shall be 
subject to such conditions relating to the disposition and management thereof 
as the Liquidating Trustee deems reasonable and equitable and to any 
agreements governing the operation of such Partnership Assets at such time. In 
lieu of distributing any Partnership Asset (other than cash) in kind among the 
Partners and Unitholders, the Liquidating Trustee, in its sole discretion, may 
determine to distribute Partnership Assets (other than cash) to certain 
Partners or Unitholders and solely cash to other Partners or Unitholders. The 
Liquidating Trustee shall determine the fair market value of any Partnership 
Assets distributed in kind using such reasonable method of valuation as it may 
adopt; if the General Partner is the Liquidating Trustee, such fair market 
value shall be determined by an Appraiser. 
 
         (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 15.02 or Section 
15.03(a), but subject to the order of priorities set forth in Section 15.02, 
if equity interests are to be distributed to Partners and Unitholders in 
connection with a dissolution of the Partnership pursuant to an election of 
the General Partner under clause (y) of Section 2.05, then distributions in 
kind of the equity interests shall be made pursuant to such election and the 
provisions of Section 2.05 (and, without limitation, the requirements of 
Section 15.03(a) relating to distributions of undivided interests to Partners 
as tenants in common shall not be applicable to any such distributions). 
 
         SECTION 15.04. Cancellation of Certificate of Limited Partnership. 
Upon the completion of the distribution of Partnership Assets as provided in 
Sections 15.02 and 15.03, the Partnership shall be terminated, and the 
Liquidating Trustee (or the General Partner or Limited Partners) shall cause 
the cancellation of the Certificate of Limited Partnership and all 
qualifications of the Partnership as a foreign limited partnership in 
jurisdictions other than the State of Delaware and shall take such other 
actions as may be necessary to terminate the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 15.05. Reasonable Time for Winding Up. A reasonable time 
shall be allowed for the orderly winding up of the business and affairs of the 
Partnership and the liquidation of its assets pursuant to Sections 15.02 and 
15.03 in order to minimize any losses otherwise attendant upon such winding 
up. 
 
         SECTION 15.06. Return of Contributions. The General Partner shall not 
be liable for the return of any contributions of the Limited Partner, or any 
portion thereof, it being expressly understood that any such return shall be 
made solely from Partnership Assets. 
 
         SECTION 15.07. No Obligation to Restore Deficit. None of the Partners 
or Unitholders shall be obligated to contribute cash to the Partnership in 
order to eliminate the negative balance, if any, in its Capital Account. 
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         SECTION 15.08. Waiver of Partition. Each Partner, by requesting and 
being granted admission to the Partnership, is deemed to waive until 
termination of the Partnership any and all rights that he may have to maintain 
an action for partition of the Partnership's Assets. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 16 
                            RIGHT TO PURCHASE UNITS 
 
         SECTION 16.01. Right to Purchase Units. (a) Notwithstanding any other 
provision of this Agreement, if at any time less than 10% of the issued and 
outstanding Alliance Capital LP Units are held, directly or indirectly, by 
Persons other than the General Partner, its Affiliates and officers and 
employees of the General Partner, the Partnership or Alliance Capital or 
Persons controlled by the Partnership or Alliance Capital (hereinafter 
referred to as "Affiliated Holders") (including, for purposes of determining 
the Alliance Capital LP Units held by Persons other than Affiliated Holders, 
the number of Alliance Capital LP Units held by the Partnership multiplied by 
a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of issued and outstanding 
Units and Partnership Interests held by Persons other than Affiliated Holders 
and the denominator of which is the number of issued and outstanding Units and 
Partnership Interests), the General Partner shall then have the right, which 
right it may assign and transfer to the Partnership, Alliance Capital or any 
of the General Partner's Affiliates, exercisable in its sole discretion at any 
time, to purchase all, but not less than all, of any such Units that remain 
outstanding and held by Persons other than the General Partner and its 
Affiliates, at a price per Unit equal to the Purchase Price. The right to 
purchase Units pursuant to this Section 16.01 shall not be exercisable unless 
the General Partner, the Partnership, Alliance Capital or any of the General 
Partner's Affiliates simultaneously purchases all, but not less than all, of 
the Alliance Capital LP Units that remain outstanding and held by Persons 
other than the General Partner and its Affiliates, at a price per Alliance 
Capital LP Unit equal to the Purchase Price. For purposes of this Section 
16.01, a Unit or Alliance Capital LP Unit held for the benefit of an employee, 
or by or for the benefit of a member of the family of an employee, shall be 
treated as if owned by that employee and the term "Unit" includes Limited 
Partnership Interests (other than those held by the Assignor Limited Partner). 
 
         (b) In the event the General Partner, any Affiliate of the General 
Partner, the Partnership or Alliance Capital elects to exercise such right to 
purchase Units pursuant to this Article 16, the General Partner, its 
Affiliate, the Partnership or Alliance Capital, as the case may be, shall 
deliver to the Transfer Agent written notice of such election to purchase 
(hereinafter in this Article 16 called the "Notice of Election to Purchase") 
and shall cause the Transfer Agent to mail a copy of such Notice of Election 
to Purchase to the Unitholders holding such Units at least 10, but not more 
than 60, days prior to the Purchase Date. Such Notice of Election to Purchase 
shall also be published at least twice in at least one daily newspaper of 
general circulation printed in the English language and published in the 
Borough of Manhattan, New York. The Notice of Election to Purchase shall 
specify the Units to be purchased, the Purchase Date and the Purchase Price, 
and state that the General Partner, its Affiliate, the Partnership or Alliance 
Capital, as the case may be, elects to purchase such Units, upon surrender 
thereof in exchange for payment, at 
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such office or offices of the Transfer Agent as the Transfer Agent may 
specify, or as may be required by any National Securities Exchange on which 
such Units are listed or admitted to trading. Any such Notice of Election to 
Purchase mailed to a Unitholder of such Units at his address as reflected in 
the records of the Transfer Agent shall be conclusively presumed to have been 
given regardless of whether the owner receives such notice. On or prior to the 
Purchase Date, the General Partner, its Affiliate, the Partnership or Alliance 
Capital, as the case may be, shall deposit with the Transfer Agent cash in an 
amount equal to the Purchase Funds. If the Notice of Election to Purchase 
shall have been duly given as aforesaid at least 10 days prior to the Purchase 
Date, and if on or prior to the Purchase Date the Purchase Funds shall have 
been deposited with the Transfer Agent in trust for the benefit of the owners 
of Units subject to purchase as provided in this Article 16, then from and 
after the Purchase Date, notwithstanding that any Unit Certificates shall not 
have been surrendered for purchase, all rights of the owners of such Units 
(including, but not limited to, any rights pursuant to Articles 4, 5 and 15) 
shall thereupon cease, except the right to receive the Purchase Price 
therefor, without interest, upon surrender to the Transfer Agent of the Unit 
Certificates, and such Units shall thereupon be deemed to have been 
transferred to the General Partner, its Affiliate, the Partnership or Alliance 
Capital, as the case may be, on the record books of the Transfer Agent and the 
Partnership, and the General Partner or any Affiliate of the General Partner, 
the Partnership or Alliance Capital, as the case may be, shall be deemed to be 
the owner of all such Units from and after the Purchase Date and shall have 
all rights as the owner of such Units (including, but not limited to, all 
rights as owner of such Units pursuant to Articles 4, 5 and 15). 
 
         (c) At any time during one year after the Purchase Date, a holder of 
an issued and outstanding Unit subject to purchase as provided in this Article 
16 may surrender his Unit Certificate to the General Partner in exchange for 
payment of the Purchase Price therefor, without interest thereon. If such 
holder does not surrender such Unit Certificate within such one year period, 
the Purchase Funds deposited with the Transfer Agent in trust for such holder 
shall revert to, and shall be returned to, the General Partner, its Affiliate, 
the Partnership or Alliance Capital, as the case may be, and thereafter such 
holder may look only to the Person to which such funds were returned for 
payment. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 17 
           AMENDMENT OF PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT; MEETINGS; RECORD DATE 
 
         SECTION 17.01. Amendments to be Adopted Solely by the General 
Partner. The General Partner (pursuant to the General Partner's power of 
attorney) without the approval at the time of any Partner, Unitholder or other 
Person (each Person who accepts Units being deemed to approve of any such 
amendment) may amend any provision of this Agreement or the Certificate of 
Limited Partnership, and execute, swear to, acknowledge, deliver, file and 
record whatever documents may be required in connection therewith, to reflect: 
 
         (a) a change in the name of the Partnership or the location of the 
principal place of business of the Partnership; 
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         (b) the admission, substitution or withdrawal of Partners in accordance 
with this Agreement; 
 
         (c) a change that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or advisable to qualify the Partnership as a limited 
partnership or a partnership in which the Limited Partners and Unitholders 
have limited liability under the laws of any state; 
 
         (d) a change that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines (i) does not adversely affect the Unitholders in any material 
respect, (ii) is necessary or desirable to satisfy any requirements, 
conditions or guidelines contained in any opinion, directive, order, ruling or 
regulation of any federal or state agency or contained in any federal or state 
statute, (iii) is necessary or desirable to facilitate the trading of the 
Units or comply with any rule, regulation, guideline or requirement of any 
National Securities Exchange on which the Units are or will be listed for 
trading, compliance with any of which the General Partner deems to be in the 
best interests of the Partnership and the Unitholders or (iv) is required to 
effect the intent of the provisions of this Agreement or otherwise 
contemplated by this Agreement; 
 
         (e) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable in connection with the issuance of any 
class or series of Units, Partnership Interests or other securities, and the 
establishment of the rights and preferences of such class or series of Units, 
Partnership Interests or other securities, pursuant to Section 4.02, 
including, but not limited to, Section 4.02(e); 
 
         (f) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable in connection with any action taken 
pursuant to Section 2.05; 
 
         (g) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable to conform the provisions of this 
Agreement to the provisions of the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement; 
 
         (h) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable to cure any ambiguity in this Agreement 
or to correct or supplement any provision of this Agreement that may be 
defective or inconsistent with any other provision of this Agreement; or 
 
         (i)      an amendment pursuant to Section 9.05. 
 
         SECTION 17.02. Amendment Procedures. No amendment may be made to this 
Agreement unless it has been proposed by the General Partner. Except as 
provided in Sections 17.01 and 17.03, all amendments to this Agreement shall 
be made in accordance with the following requirements: 
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         (a) Any amendment to this Agreement may be proposed by the General 
Partner by submitting the text of the amendment to all Limited Partners and 
Unitholders in writing. 
 
         (b) If an amendment is proposed pursuant to Section 17.02(a) above, 
the General Partner shall call a meeting of the Unitholders to consider and 
vote on the proposed amendment unless, in the Opinion of Counsel, such 
proposed amendment would be illegal under Delaware law if approved. Subject to 
Section 17.03, a proposed amendment shall be effective upon approval by the 
General Partner and Majority Approval unless otherwise required by law. The 
General Partner shall notify all Unitholders upon final approval or 
disapproval of any proposed amendment. 
 
         SECTION 17.03.  Special Amendment Requirements.  Notwithstanding the 
provisions of Sections 17.01 and 17.02, 
 
         (a) If any amendment to this Agreement would by its terms adversely 
alter the rights and preferences of any class or series with respect to 
distributions or otherwise materially and adversely alter the rights and 
preferences of any class or series, other than as contemplated by Section 
2.05, 4.02 or 9.05, such amendment shall become effective only upon (i) 
Majority Outside Approval (in addition to approval of the General Partner), if 
such class consists of the Limited Partnership Interests and Units as 
constituted on the date of this Agreement (or Limited Partnership Interests or 
Units subsequently issued with identical rights and preferences), or (ii) in 
the case of any other class or series, approval of the holders of a majority 
of the outstanding interests of such class or series. No amendment to this 
Agreement with respect to which the Partnership does not receive an Assignment 
Determination, Liability Determination and Tax Determination shall become 
effective without Majority Outside Approval (in addition to approval of the 
General Partner), unless such amendment is pursuant to Section 17.01(f) or is 
in connection with the transfer of the General Partnership Interest or the 
admission, substitution or withdrawal of a general partner in accordance with 
this Agreement. 
 
         (b) No provision of this Agreement which establishes a percentage of 
the Partners (or a class or series thereof) required to take any action shall 
be amended, altered, changed, repealed or rescinded in any respect that would 
have the effect of changing such percentage, unless such amendment is approved 
by a written approval or an affirmative vote of Partners (or a class or series 
thereof) constituting not less than the number required by the voting 
requirement sought to be reduced (in addition to approval of the General 
Partner). 
 
         (c) No amendment of Sections 6.01(a)(ii), 6.01(a)(xviii), 8.03, 
14.01, 17.04(b), 17.04(e), 17.05 or this Section 17.03(c) shall become 
effective without Alliance Capital Majority Outside Approval (in addition to 
approval of the General Partner). 
 
         SECTION 17.04.  Meetings.  (a)  Meetings of the Limited Partners and 
Unitholders for any purpose with respect to which the Limited Partners are 
entitled to vote may be called by the General Partner at any time (there being 
no obligation to hold annual or other periodic meetings 
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of the Limited Partners and Unitholders) and shall be called by the General 
Partner within ten days after receipt of a written request for such a meeting 
signed by Limited Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) and 
Unitholders, considered together as a class, which hold 50% or more in 
interest of the issued and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests and 
Units. Any such request shall state the purpose of the proposed meeting and 
the matters to be acted upon thereat. Meetings shall be held at the principal 
office of the Partnership or at such other place as may be designated by the 
General Partner or, if the meeting is called upon the request of Limited 
Partners and Unitholders, as designated by such Limited Partners and 
Unitholders. In addition, the General Partner may, but shall not be obligated 
to, submit any matter upon which the Unitholders (through instructions to the 
Assignor Limited Partner directing the actions of the Assignor Limited Partner 
with respect to the Limited Partnership Interests underlying such Unitholders' 
Units) and Limited Partners are entitled to act to the Limited Partners and 
Unitholders for a vote by written consent without a meeting pursuant to 
Section 17.12. 
 
         (b) Meetings of the Partners and Unitholders shall also be called 
promptly by the General Partner to consider and vote upon any matter to be 
submitted to a vote of the holders of Alliance Capital LP Units at any meeting 
of such holders or any matter upon which such holders propose or purport to 
take action by written consent without a meeting (a "Pass-through Matter"). 
Meetings shall be held at the principal office of the Partnership or at such 
other place as may be designated by the General Partner. 
 
         The Alliance Capital LP Units held by the Partnership shall be voted 
for or voted against the Pass-through Matter or withheld from voting or not 
voted by the Partnership (in its capacity as a limited partner of Alliance 
Capital) in the same proportions as the Partnership Interests and Units held 
by Partners and Unitholders are voted, not voted or withheld from voting; 
provided, however, that votes and abstentions of employees of the Partnership, 
Alliance Capital, any Person controlled by the Partnership or Alliance 
Capital, or the General Partner who will be employed by or have any direct or 
indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring assets of Alliance Capital 
shall not be considered if the Pass-through Matter relates to any transaction 
described in Section 6.12 of the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement, in 
which event the number of Alliance Capital LP Units voted by the Partnership 
shall be reduced proportionately. 
 
         With respect to Pass-through Matters that require Alliance Capital 
Majority Outside Approval pursuant to the Alliance Capital Partnership 
Agreement, the Alliance Capital LP Units held by the Partnership shall be 
voted for or voted against the Pass-through Matter or withheld from voting or 
not voted by the Partnership (in its capacity as a limited partner of Alliance 
Capital) in the same proportions as the Partnership Interests and Units held 
by Partners and Unitholders (other than the General Partner and its Corporate 
Affiliates) are voted, not voted or withheld from voting; provided, however, 
that votes and abstentions of employees of the Partnership, Alliance Capital, 
any Person controlled by the Partnership or Alliance Capital, or the General 
Partner who will be employed by or have any direct or indirect equity interest 
in any Person acquiring assets of Alliance Capital shall not be considered if 
the Pass-through Matter relates to any transaction described in Section 6.12 
of the Alliance Capital Partnership 
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Agreement, in which event the number of Alliance Capital LP Units voted by the 
Partnership shall be reduced proportionately. For purposes of the two 
preceding sentences, a Limited Partnership Interest represented by a Unit held 
by an employee or held (or represented by a Unit held) for the benefit of an 
employee, or by or for the benefit of a member of the family of an employee, 
shall be treated as if owned by that employee. The General Partner shall have 
the right to vote with respect to all Pass-through Matters (other than 
Pass-through Matters that require Alliance Capital Majority Outside Approval) 
and shall be entitled to cast one vote for each General Partnership Interest 
which it owns. 
 
         (c) A Limited Partner shall be entitled to cast one vote for each 
Limited Partnership Interest which he owns: (i) at a meeting in person, by 
written proxy or by a signed writing directing the manner in which he desires 
that his vote be cast, which writing must be received by the General Partner 
prior to such meeting or (ii) without a meeting, by a signed writing directing 
the manner in which he desires that his vote be cast, which writing must be 
received by the General Partner prior to the date upon which the votes of 
Limited Partners are to be counted. Every proxy shall be revocable at the 
pleasure of the Limited Partner executing it. The Assignor Limited Partner 
shall vote (whether by proxy, ballot, consent or otherwise) so many of the 
Limited Partnership Interests held by it in favor of and in opposition to any 
matter upon which the Limited Partners are to vote in accordance with written 
instructions received by it from Unitholders as of the applicable Record Date. 
Other than their rights as herein provided to give written instructions to the 
Assignor Limited Partner, the Unitholders shall have no other voting or 
consent rights. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Unitholders of record as of the 
applicable Record Date shall be entitled to all notices of, and to be present 
and be heard at, all meetings of Limited Partners. The laws of the State of 
Delaware pertaining to the validity and use of corporate proxies shall govern 
the validity and use of proxies given by Limited Partners and the validity and 
use of written instructions given to the Assignor Limited Partner by the 
Unitholders. Subject to the provisions of Section 4.02 and the rights of the 
holders of any securities issued pursuant thereto, the Limited Partners shall 
vote as a single class with respect to all matters voted upon by the Limited 
Partners. 
 
         (d) With respect to any matter upon which the Limited Partners are 
requested to vote or to give their consent, for which the required vote for 
approval is not otherwise specified in this Agreement, such matter shall be 
considered approved upon Majority Approval. 
 
         (e) The General Partner shall cause the Partnership (in its capacity 
as a limited partner of Alliance Capital) to request that Alliance Capital 
call a meeting of the limited partners of Alliance Capital in accordance with 
the provisions of the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement in the event that 
the General Partner receives a written request for such a meeting signed by 
Limited Partners (other than the Assignor Limited Partner) and Unitholders, 
considered together as a class, which hold 50% or more in interest of the 
issued and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests and Units. Any such 
request shall state the purpose of the proposed meeting and the matters to be 
acted upon thereat. Such meeting shall be held in accordance with the 
provisions of the Alliance Capital Partnership Agreement. 
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         SECTION 17.05. Notice of Meeting. Notice of a meeting called pursuant 
to Section 17.04 shall be given in writing by hand delivery, by courier 
service or by mail addressed to each Limited Partner and Unitholder at the 
address of the Limited Partner or Unitholder appearing on the books of the 
Partnership and Transfer Agent. In the event of a meeting called pursuant to 
Section 17.04(b), such notice shall describe the Pass-through Matter or 
Pass-through Matters and, if such matters are to be submitted to a vote of the 
holders of Alliance Capital LP Units at a meeting of such holders, the date, 
time and place of such meeting. An affidavit or certificate of delivery or of 
mailing of any notice or report in accordance with the provisions of this 
Article 17 executed by the General Partner, Transfer Agent, delivery or 
courier service or mailing organization shall constitute conclusive (but not 
exclusive) evidence of the giving of notice. If any notice addressed to a 
Limited Partner or Unitholder at the address of such Limited Partner or 
Unitholder appearing on the books of the Partnership or Transfer Agent is 
returned to the Partnership by the United States Postal Service marked to 
indicate that the United States Postal Service is unable to deliver such 
notice, the notice and any subsequent notices or reports shall be deemed to 
have been duly given without further mailing if they are available for the 
Limited Partner or Unitholder at the principal office of the Partnership for a 
period of one year from the date of the giving of the notice to all other 
Limited Partners. 
 
         SECTION 17.06. Record Date. For purposes of determining the Limited 
Partners and Unitholders entitled to notice or to vote at a meeting of the 
Limited Partners and Unitholders or to give consents without a meeting as 
provided in Section 17.12 (or to give instructions with respect thereto to the 
Assignor Limited Partner), the General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, if 
any, may set a Record Date, which Record Date shall not be less than ten (10) 
days nor more than 60 days prior to the date of such meeting or consent 
(unless such requirement conflicts with any rule, regulation, guideline or 
requirement of any securities exchange on which the Units are listed for 
trading, in which case the rule, regulation, guidelines or requirements of 
such securities exchange shall govern). 
 
         SECTION 17.07. Adjournment. When a meeting is adjourned to another 
time or place, notice need not be given of the adjourned meeting and a new 
Record Date need not be fixed if the time and place of such adjourned meeting 
are announced at the meeting at which such adjournment is taken, unless such 
adjournment shall be for more than 30 days. At the adjourned meeting, the 
Partnership may transact any business that would have been permitted to be 
transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for more than 30 
days, or if a new Record Date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, a notice of 
the adjourned meeting shall be given in accordance with this Article 17. 
 
         SECTION 17.08. Waiver of Notice; Consent to Meeting; Approval of 
Minutes. The transactions of any meeting of Limited Partners and Unitholders 
however called and noticed, and wherever held, are as valid as though they had 
been approved at a meeting duly held after regular call and notice if a quorum 
is present either in person or by proxy, and if, either before or after the 
meeting, each of the Limited Partners entitled to vote, not present in person 
or by proxy, signs a waiver of notice, or a consent to the holding of the 
meeting, or an approval of the minutes 
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thereof. All such waivers, consents and approvals shall be filed with the 
Partnership records or made a part of the minutes of such meeting. Attendance 
of a Limited Partner or Unitholder at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of 
notice of the meeting; provided, however, that no such waiver shall occur when 
the Limited Partner or Unitholder objects, at the beginning of the meeting, to 
the transaction of any business at such meeting because the meeting is not 
lawfully called or convened; and provided further, that attendance at a 
meeting is not a waiver of any right to object to the consideration of any 
matters required to be included in the notice of the meeting, but not so 
included, if the objection is expressly made at the meeting. 
 
         SECTION 17.09. Quorum. Limited Partners of record who are Limited 
Partners with respect to more than 50% of the total number of all outstanding 
Limited Partnership Interests of the class or series entitled to vote with 
respect to the matter held by all Limited Partners of record, whether 
represented in person or by proxy, shall constitute a quorum at a meeting of 
Limited Partners. As to Limited Partnership Interests then held by the 
Assignor Limited Partner, only Limited Partnership Interests with respect to 
which the Assignor Limited Partner has received written instructions as 
provided in Section 17.04(c) shall be deemed represented for purposes of 
determining whether a quorum is present. The Limited Partners present at a 
duly called or held meeting at which a quorum is present may continue to 
transact business until adjournment of such meeting notwithstanding the 
withdrawal of enough Limited Partners to leave less than a quorum, if any 
action taken (other than adjournment) is approved by the requisite vote of 
Limited Partners specified in this Agreement. In the absence of a quorum, any 
meeting of Limited Partners may be adjourned from time to time by the 
affirmative vote of a majority of the Limited Partnership Interests 
represented either in person or by proxy at such meeting, but no other 
business may be transacted. 
 
         SECTION 17.10. Conduct of Meeting. The General Partner or the 
Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, shall be solely responsible for 
convening, conducting and adjourning any meeting of Limited Partners, 
including without limitation the determination of Persons entitled to vote at 
such meeting, the existence of a quorum for such meeting, the satisfaction of 
the requirements of Section 17.04 with respect to such meeting, the conduct of 
voting at such meeting, the validity and effect of all instructions to the 
Assignor Limited Partner as to the voting of Limited Partnership Interests 
held by it, the validity and effect of all proxies represented at such meeting 
and the determination of any controversies, votes or challenges arising in 
connection with or during such meeting or voting. The General Partner or the 
Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, shall designate a Person to serve as 
chairman of any meeting and further shall designate a Person to take the 
minutes of any meeting, which Person, in either case, may be, without 
limitation, a Partner or any officer, employee or agent of the General 
Partner. The General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, 
may make all such other regulations, consistent with applicable law and this 
Agreement, as it may deem advisable concerning the conduct of any meeting of 
the Limited Partners, including regulations in regard to the appointment of 
proxies and other evidence of the right to vote. 
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         SECTION 17.11. Instructions by Nominees. With respect to Units that 
are held for a Person's account by another Person (such as a broker, dealer, 
bank, trust company or clearing corporation, or any agent of any of the 
foregoing), in whose name the Unit Certificates evidencing such Units are 
registered, such broker, dealer or other agent shall, in exercising any right 
to give written instructions to the Assignor Limited Partner in respect of 
such Units on any matter, give such instructions at the direction of the 
Person on whose behalf such broker, dealer or other agent is holding such 
Units, and the Partnership and the Assignor Limited Partner shall be entitled 
to assume it is so acting without further inquiry. 
 
         SECTION 17.12. Action Without a Meeting. Any action that may be taken 
at a meeting of the Limited Partners may be taken without a meeting if the 
General Partner so agrees in writing, in its sole discretion, and a consent in 
writing setting forth the action so taken is signed by Limited Partners owning 
not less than the minimum number of Limited Partnership Interests that would 
be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all of the 
Limited Partners were present and voted. The Assignor Limited Partner shall 
sign such consent only on behalf of Unitholders with respect to which it has 
received written instructions with respect thereto. Prompt notice of the 
taking of action without a meeting shall be given to the Limited Partners and 
Unitholders who have not consented thereto in writing. Written consents to the 
taking of any action by the Limited Partners shall have no force and effect 
unless and until (i) they are deposited with the Partnership in care of the 
General Partner and (ii) consents sufficient to take the action proposed are 
dated as of a date not more than one hundred eighty (180) days prior to the 
date sufficient consents are deposited with the Partnership. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 18 
                              GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
         SECTION 18.01. Addresses and Notices. The address of each Partner and 
Unitholder for all purposes shall be the address set forth on the books and 
records of the Transfer Agent (or, if there is no Transfer Agent for a 
particular class or series of Units, on the books and records of the 
Partnership). Any notice, demand, request or report required or permitted to 
be given or made to a Partner (other than the General Partner and its 
Corporate Affiliates) under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be 
deemed given or made when delivered in person or when sent to such Partner or 
Unitholder at such address by first class mail or by other means of written 
communication. 
 
         SECTION 18.02. Consent of Limited Partners and Unitholders. By 
acceptance of a Certificate or a Unit Certificate, each Limited Partner and 
Unitholder expressly approves and agrees that, whenever in this Agreement it 
is specified that an action may be taken upon the affirmative vote of less 
than all of the Limited Partners, such action may be so taken upon the 
concurrence of less than all of the Limited Partners and each present and 
future Limited Partner and Unitholder shall be bound by the results of such 
action. 
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         SECTION 18.03. Titles and Captions. All article or section titles or 
captions in this Agreement are for convenience only. They shall not be deemed 
part of this Agreement and in no way define, limit, extend or describe the 
scope or intent of any provisions hereof. 
 
         SECTION 18.04. Pronouns and Plurals. Whenever the context may 
require, any pronoun used in this Agreement shall include the corresponding 
masculine, feminine or neuter forms, and the singular form of nouns, pronouns 
and verbs shall include the plural and vice versa. 
 
         SECTION 18.05. Further Action. Each Partner and Unitholder shall 
execute and deliver all documents, provide all information and take or refrain 
from taking all actions as may be necessary or appropriate to achieve the 
purpose of this Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 18.06. Binding Effect. This Agreement shall be binding upon 
and inure to the benefit of the Partners and Unitholders and their heirs, 
executors, administrators, successors, legal representatives and permitted 
assigns. 
 
         SECTION 18.07.  Integration.  This Agreement constitutes the entire 
agreement among the Partners and Unitholders pertaining to the subject matter 
hereof and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings pertaining 
thereto. 
 
         SECTION 18.08. Benefits of this Agreement. Except for the provisions 
of Section 6.02, none of the provisions of this Agreement shall be for the 
benefit of, or shall be enforceable by, any creditor of the Partnership or by 
any other Person not expressly granted rights herein. 
 
         SECTION 18.09. Waiver. No failure by any party hereto to insist upon 
the strict performance of any covenant, duty, agreement or condition of this 
Agreement or to exercise any right or remedy consequent upon a breach thereof 
shall constitute a waiver of any such breach or any other covenant, duty, 
agreement or condition. 
 
         SECTION 18.10. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in 
counterparts, all of which together shall constitute one agreement binding on 
all the parties hereto. Each party shall become bound by this Agreement 
immediately upon affixing its signature hereto, independently of the signature 
of any other party. 
 
         SECTION 18.11. Applicable Law. Notwithstanding the place where this 
Agreement may be executed by any of the parties hereto, the parties hereto 
expressly agree that all of the terms and provisions hereof shall be construed 
under and governed by the substantive laws of the State of Delaware, without 
regard to the principles of conflict of laws. 
 
         SECTION 18.12. Invalidity of Provisions. If any provision of this 
Agreement is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, the 
validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions contained 
herein shall not be affected thereby. 
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         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have hereunto set their hands 
as of the 29th day of October, 1999. 
 
 
 
                                      ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                      CORPORATION, General Partner 
 
 
                                      By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                          Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                          Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                    General Counsel 
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                                                                       Exhibit A 
 
 
                                  CERTIFICATE 
                                      FOR 
                                     UNITS 
                                      IN 
                   ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT HOLDING L.P. 
 
 
No. ______                                                  ______________ Units 
 
 
         ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT HOLDING L.P. (the "Partnership"), a 
Delaware limited partnership, hereby certifies that is the registered owner of 
Units representing assignments of beneficial ownership of limited partner 
interests in the Partnership ("Units"). The rights, preferences, and 
limitations of the Units are set forth in the Amended and Restated Agreement 
of Limited Partnership of the Partnership, as it may be amended, supplemented 
or restated from time to time (the "Partnership Agreement"), copies of which 
are on file at the General Partner's principal office at 1345 Avenue of the 
Americas, New York, New York 10105. The Units represented hereby are subject 
to redemption under certain circumstances as provided in the Partnership 
Agreement. 
 
         This Certificate and the Units evidenced hereby are transferable, 
subject to the terms of the Partnership Agreement. 
 
         This Certificate is not valid unless countersigned and registered by 
the Transfer Agent and Registrar. 
 
         WITNESS, the facsimile signatures of the duly authorized officers of 
Alliance Capital Management Corporation, the General Partner of the 
Partnership, and of Alliance ALP, Inc., the Assignor Limited Partner of the 
Partnership. 
 
Dated: 
 
ALLIANCE ALP, INC., 
Assignor Limited Partner                ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT HOLDING L.P. 
 
                                        By: Alliance Capital Management 
                                            Corporation, General Partner 
 
By                                      By 
  -----------------------------------   ---------------------------------------- 
  Title:                                Title: 
 
BY ACCEPTANCE OF THIS CERTIFICATE FOR UNITS, AND AS A CONDITION TO 
ENTITLEMENT TO ANY RIGHTS IN OR BENEFITS WITH RESPECT TO THE 
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UNITS EVIDENCED HEREBY, A HOLDER HEREOF (INCLUDING ANY ASSIGNEE OR TRANSFEREE 
HEREOF) IS DEEMED TO HAVE AGREED TO COMPLY WITH AND BE BOUND BY ALL TERMS AND 
CONDITIONS OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT. 
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                                                                       Exhibit B 
 
 
                                  CERTIFICATE 
                                      FOR 
                         LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS 
                                      IN 
                   ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT HOLDING L.P. 
 
 
No.                                                 ________ Limited Partnership 
                                                                       Interests 
 
 
         ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT HOLDING L.P. ("the Partnership"), a 
Delaware limited partnership, hereby certifies that is the registered owner of 
       limited partner interests in the Partnership ("Limited Partnership 
Interests"). The rights, preferences, and limitations of the Limited 
Partnership Interests, including the right to exchange Limited Partnership 
Interests for Units representing assignments of beneficial ownership of 
Limited Partnership Interests upon compliance with certain conditions, are set 
forth in the Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of the 
Partnership, as it may be amended, supplemented or restated from time to time 
(the "Partnership Agreement"), copies of which are on file at the General 
Partner's principal office at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 
10105. THIS CERTIFICATE, AND THE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED 
HEREBY, ARE NOT TRANSFERABLE EXCEPT UPON DEATH, BY OPERATION OF LAW, OR WITH 
THE WRITTEN CONSENT OF THE GENERAL PARTNER, WHICH CONSENT MAY BE GRANTED OR 
WITHHELD IN THE GENERAL PARTNER'S SOLE DISCRETION. ANY TRANSFER OR PURPORTED 
TRANSFER OF THIS CERTIFICATE OR THE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED 
HEREBY NOT MADE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT 
SHALL BE NULL AND VOID. THE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED HEREBY 
ARE ALSO SUBJECT TO REDEMPTION UNDER CERTAIN CIRCUMSTANCES AS PROVIDED IN THE 
PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT. 
 
Dated: _____________,___                ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT HOLDING L.P. 
 
 
                                        By: Alliance Capital Management 
                                            Corporation, General Partner 
 
                                        By: 
                                            ------------------------------------ 
 
 
BY ACCEPTANCE OF THIS CERTIFICATE FOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP 
INTERESTS, AND AS A CONDITION TO ENTITLEMENT TO ANY RIGHTS IN OR 
BENEFITS WITH RESPECT TO THE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS 
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EVIDENCED HEREBY, A HOLDER HEREOF (INCLUDING ANY ASSIGNEE OR TRANSFEREE 
HEREOF) IS DEEMED TO HAVE AGREED, WHETHER OR NOT SUCH HOLDER IS ADMITTED TO 
THE PARTNERSHIP AS A SUBSTITUTED LIMITED PARTNER WITH RESPECT TO THE LIMITED 
PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS EVIDENCED HEREBY, TO COMPLY WITH AND BE BOUND BY ALL 
TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT. 
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                        AMENDED AND RESTATED AGREEMENT 
                            OF LIMITED PARTNERSHIP 
                                      OF 
                       ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. 
 
 
         This Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of 
Alliance Capital Management L.P. (this "Agreement"), a Delaware limited 
partnership formerly known as Alliance Capital Management L.P. II (the 
"Partnership"), dated as of October 29, 1999, is entered into by and among 
Alliance Capital Management Corporation, a Delaware corporation, Alliance 
Capital Management Holding L.P., a publicly-traded Delaware limited 
partnership formerly known as Alliance Capital Management L.P. ("Alliance 
Holding"), together with all other Partners of the Partnership as of the date 
hereof, and additional Persons who become Partners of the Partnership, as 
hereinafter provided. The parties hereto agree to continue the Partnership as 
a limited partnership under the Delaware Act and this Agreement. 
 
         WHEREAS, the Partnership was originally formed and established as a 
limited partnership pursuant to a Certificate of Limited Partnership, dated as 
of April 6, 1999, and is governed by an Agreement of Limited Partnership, 
dated as of July 7, 1999 (the "Original Agreement of Limited Partnership"); 
 
         WHEREAS, at a special meeting of unitholders of Alliance Holding held 
on September 22, 1999, such unitholders approved the reorganization of 
Alliance Holding, pursuant to which, among other things, Alliance Holding will 
(i) transfer or assign all or substantially all of its assets to the 
Partnership, in exchange for 100% of the Limited Partnership Interests and the 
General Partnership Interest and the assumption by the Partnership of all or 
substantially all of the liabilities of Alliance Holding and (ii) offer to 
exchange outstanding Alliance Holding LP Units for an equal number of Limited 
Partnership Interests held by Alliance Holding (the "Reorganization"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, in connection with the Reorganization, the parties hereto 
wish to amend and restate the Original Agreement of Limited Partnership, 
effective as of the Effective Time. 
 
         In consideration of the mutual covenants, conditions and agreements 
herein contained, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows: 
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                                   ARTICLE 1 
                                  DEFINITIONS 
 
         Unless the context otherwise specifies or requires, the terms defined 
in this Article I shall, for the purposes of this Agreement, have the meanings 
herein specified. 
 
         "ACMC" shall mean Alliance Capital Management Corporation, a Delaware 
corporation. 
 
         "Additional Limited Partner" shall mean a Person admitted to the 
Partnership as a limited partner pursuant to Section 4.02 and who is shown as 
such on the books and records of the Partnership. 
 
         "Adjusted Property" shall mean property the Carrying Value of which 
has been adjusted pursuant to Section 4.10. 
 
         "Adverse Partnership Tax Consequence" shall mean the Partnership, 
Alliance Holding or both (a) being treated for federal income tax purposes as 
an association taxable as a corporation, (b) being subject to federal income 
tax as a corporation or (c) otherwise becoming subject to federal taxation on 
its net income generally. 
 
         "Adverse Tax Determination" shall mean a determination by the General 
Partner, on the basis of an Opinion of Outside Counsel, that an Adverse 
Partnership Tax Consequence has occurred. The General Partner may determine 
that an Adverse Tax Determination shall be deemed to have been made for 
purposes of any provision of this Agreement as of a date prior to the actual 
date of determination, but not earlier than the beginning of the first taxable 
period to which the Adverse Partnership Tax Consequence relates. However, no 
such determination shall affect the rights of any Partner to distributions 
actually received prior to the time such determination was actually made. 
 
         "Affiliate" shall mean any Person directly or indirectly controlling, 
controlled by or under common control with the Person in question; however, 
none of the Partnership, Alliance Holding, any Person controlled by the 
Partnership or Alliance Holding or any Person employed by the Partnership or 
Alliance Holding or such a controlled Person shall be considered an Affiliate 
of the General Partner. As used in this definition, the term "control" means 
the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the 
direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the 
ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise. 
 
         "Affiliated Holders" has the meaning specified in Section 16.01(a). 
 
         "Agreement" shall mean this Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited 
Partnership, as it may be amended, supplemented or restated from time to time. 
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         "Alliance Holding" shall mean Alliance Capital Management Holding 
L.P., a publicly-traded Delaware limited partnership whose name was changed 
from Alliance Capital Management L.P. in connection with the Reorganization. 
 
         "Alliance Holding Contribution" shall mean the contribution by 
Alliance Holding of all of its assets (other than the Holdback Interests) to 
the Partnership in exchange for 100% of the Limited Partnership Interests and 
the General Partnership Interest and the assumption by the Partnership of all 
or substantially all of the liabilities of Alliance Holding, pursuant to the 
Reorganization Agreement. 
 
         "Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement" shall mean the Amended and 
Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Alliance Holding, as it may be 
amended, supplemented or restated from time to time. 
 
         "Alliance Holding GP Unit" shall mean a unit representing a general 
partner interest in Alliance Holding. 
 
         "Alliance Holding LP Unit" shall mean a unit representing an 
assignment of a beneficial interest in a corresponding limited partner 
interest of Alliance Holding. 
 
         "Appraiser" shall mean a Person (who may not be the General Partner, 
a Corporate Affiliate thereof or any employee of the Partnership, the General 
Partner or a Corporate Affiliate thereof) having experience in the valuation 
of financial services businesses selected and retained by the General Partner 
on behalf of and for the account of the Partnership. 
 
         "Assignment Determination" shall mean an Opinion of Outside Counsel 
to the effect that with respect to a proposed transaction, (i) advisory 
contracts of the Partnership and Alliance Holding which contributed more than 
10% of the Partnership's and Alliance Holding's aggregate consolidated 
revenues derived from investment management services during the four most 
recently completed fiscal quarters would not be automatically terminated or 
breached by reason of a change of control resulting from such proposed 
transaction, or (ii) requisite consents to avoid such termination or breach 
have been obtained. 
 
         "Available Cash Flow" shall mean for any period the excess, if any, 
of (x) the sum of (A) Operating Cash Flow for such period, and (B) such 
portion of the amounts retained in prior periods pursuant to the following 
clause (y) as the General Partner determines, in its sole discretion, should 
no longer be retained by the Partnership for the purposes described in such 
clause (y), over (y) such amounts as the General Partner determines, in its 
sole discretion, should be retained by the Partnership for use in its business 
(or the businesses of Persons controlled by the Partnership) and not 
distributed, including, but not limited to, amounts retained for or in 
anticipation of expenses, capital expenditures, working capital requirements 
or reserves. The determination of Available Cash Flow for any period by the 
General Partner shall, absent 
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manifest error, be binding and conclusive. As used in this definition, 
"control" has the meaning given to that term in the definition of Affiliate. 
 
         "Book-Tax Disparities" shall mean the differences between a Person's 
Capital Account balance, as maintained pursuant to Article 4, and such balance 
had the Capital Account been maintained strictly in accordance with federal 
income tax accounting principles (such disparities reflecting, among other 
items, the differences between the Carrying Value of either Contributed 
Property or Adjusted Property, as adjusted from time to time, and the adjusted 
basis thereof for federal income tax purposes). 
 
         "Capital Account" shall mean a capital account established and 
maintained pursuant to Article 4. 
 
         "Carrying Value" shall mean (i) with respect to Contributed Property, 
the Net Value of such property reduced (but not below zero) by all 
amortization, depreciation and cost recovery deductions charged to the Capital 
Accounts pursuant to Section 4.09 with respect to such property, and (ii) with 
respect to any other property, the adjusted basis of such property for federal 
income tax purposes, as of the time of determination. The Carrying Value of 
any property shall be adjusted from time to time in accordance with Section 
4.10, and to reflect changes, additions or other adjustments to the Carrying 
Value for dispositions, acquisitions or improvements of Partnership Assets, as 
deemed appropriate by the General Partner, using such reasonable methods as it 
in its sole discretion deems appropriate. 
 
         "Certificate of Limited Partnership" shall mean the Certificate of 
Limited Partnership, and any and all amendments thereto and restatements 
thereof, filed on behalf of the Partnership as required under the Delaware 
Act. 
 
         "Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as it may be 
amended from time to time, and any successor to such statute. 
 
         "Commission" shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission. 
 
         "Contributed Property" shall mean any Contribution other than cash. 
 
         "Contribution" shall mean any cash, cash equivalents or other 
property, or any other form of contribution (other than services) permitted by 
the Delaware Act, contributed to the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement 
(or deemed contributed for federal income tax purposes) by or on behalf of any 
Person. 
 
         "Corporate Affiliate" shall mean each Person, other than a natural 
person, that is an Affiliate of the specified Person. 
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         "Delaware Act" shall mean the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited 
Partnership Act (6 Del. C. ss.ss.17-101, et seq.), as it may be amended from 
time to time, and any successor to such act. 
 
         "Departing Partner" shall mean the Person, as of the effective date 
of any withdrawal or removal of the General Partner pursuant to Section 14.01, 
who has as of such date so withdrawn or been removed. 
 
         "Depreciation" shall mean all deductions attributable to the 
depreciation, amortization or cost recovery of the cost or basis of any 
Partnership Asset which has a useful life in excess of one year. 
 
         "Distribution" shall mean any cash, cash equivalents or other 
property distributed by the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement (or deemed 
distributed for federal income tax purposes) to any Person. 
 
         "Effective Time" shall mean the effective time of the Reorganization 
pursuant to the Reorganization Agreement. 
 
         "ELAS" means The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States. 
 
         "Exchange" shall mean the exchange by Alliance Holding of the 
Alliance Holding LP Units held by any unitholder of Alliance Holding upon the 
request of such holder for an equal number of Limited Partnership Interests 
held by Alliance Holding, pursuant to the Reorganization Agreement. 
 
         "General Partner" shall mean ACMC in its capacity as general partner 
of the Partnership, or any successor or additional general partner of the 
Partnership admitted pursuant to Section 13.02. 
 
         "General Partnership Interest" shall mean the Partnership Interest of 
the General Partner in its capacity as such; provided that such interest shall 
constitute solely a right to a 1% Percentage Interest in Partnership profits 
and losses and distributions of Partnership Assets until such time as the 
General Partnership Interest is transferred to the General Partner in exchange 
for its general partner interest in Alliance Holding, as referenced in Section 
4.01(c). 
 
         "Holdback Interests" shall have the meaning set forth in the 
Reorganization Agreement. 
 
         "Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement" shall mean the 
Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement, dated as of April 8, 1999, among 
the Partnership, Alliance Holding and ELAS, as the same may be amended, 
supplemented or restated from time to time. 
 
         "Indemnified Person" has the meaning specified in Section 6.09. 
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         "Indemnitee" shall mean a Person who is or was the General Partner, 
any Person who is or was a Departing Partner, any Person who is or was an 
Affiliate of the General Partner or any Departing Partner, any Person who is 
or was an officer, director, employee, partner, agent or trustee of the 
Partnership, General Partner or any Departing Partner or any such Affiliate, 
or any Person who is or was serving at the request of the General Partner or 
any Departing Partner or any such Affiliate as a director, officer, employee, 
partner, agent or trustee of another Person in connection with the business or 
affairs of the Partnership. 
 
         "Limited Liability Determination" shall mean an Opinion of Outside 
Counsel to the effect that, as a result of the proposed transaction, Limited 
Partners do not lose their limited liability pursuant to Delaware law or this 
Agreement. 
 
         "Limited Partner" shall mean Alliance Holding and any other Person 
who is admitted as a limited partner in accordance with this Agreement and is 
shown as a limited partner on the books and records of the Partnership. 
 
         "Limited Partnership Interests" shall mean the Partnership Interests 
of the Limited Partners. Each Partnership Interest of the Limited Partners in 
the Partnership shall be denominated as a unit, each unit representing a pro 
rata percentage interest in the aggregate Partnership Interests of the Limited 
Partners. Each such unit shall be referred to herein as a Limited Partnership 
Interest, and all references in this Agreement to numbers of Limited 
Partnership Interests shall be deemed to refer to the specified number of such 
units of the Partnership Interests of the Limited Partners. The provisions 
hereof and of the definition of Percentage Interest are subject to adjustment 
by the General Partner in connection with, or as a consequence of, the 
issuance of any Limited Partnership Interests or other securities of the 
Partnership under Section 4.02 having special designations or preferences or 
other special rights or duties. Subject to the establishment of special 
classes or groups of Limited Partners or Limited Partnership Interests or 
other securities of the Partnership pursuant to Section 4.02, all Limited 
Partnership Interests shall be considered to constitute a single class and all 
Limited Partners shall vote as a single class under the Delaware Act in 
accordance with the terms of this Agreement. 
 
         "Liquidating Trustee" shall mean either (i) the General Partner or 
(ii) if dissolution of the Partnership was caused by an event described in 
Sections 15.01(a)(i), 15.01(a)(ii) or 15.01(a)(v), the Person or committee 
appointed pursuant to Section 15.02. 
 
         "LP Certificate" shall mean a certificate issued by the Partnership 
evidencing ownership of one or more Limited Partnership Interests, such 
certificate to be in such form or forms as may be adopted by the General 
Partner in its sole discretion, and which shall initially be substantially in 
the form of Exhibit A to this Agreement. 
 
         "LP Interest Price" shall mean an amount per Limited Partnership 
Interest as of any date of determination equal to the average of the last 
reported sales price per Alliance Holding LP 
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Unit or, in the event that no such reported sale takes place on any such day, 
the average of the last reported bid and ask prices per Alliance Holding LP 
Unit, on the NYSE (or any alternate national securities market on which 
Alliance Holding LP Units are traded) for the five trading days immediately 
prior to such day. 
 
         "Majority Approval" shall mean, as of any Record Date, (a) the 
written consent of Limited Partners who are Limited Partners with respect to 
more than 50% of the issued and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests or 
(b) the affirmative vote of Limited Partners who are Limited Partners with 
respect to more than 50% of the Limited Partnership Interests of those Limited 
Partners voting with respect to the matter at a meeting at which a quorum is 
present, in each case excluding, if applicable, the number of Limited 
Partnership Interests held by Alliance Holding multiplied by a fraction, the 
numerator of which is the number of issued and outstanding Alliance Holding LP 
Units and Alliance Holding partnership interests held by persons ineligible to 
vote pursuant to the following sentence and the denominator of which is the 
number of issued and outstanding Alliance Holding LP Units and Alliance 
Holding partnership interests. If a Majority Approval is being sought with 
respect to a transaction described in Section 6.12 (other than a transaction 
pursuant to Section 2.05), the Limited Partnership Interests of any employee 
of the Partnership, Alliance Holding, any Person controlled by the Partnership 
or Alliance Holding, or the General Partner who will be employed by or have 
any direct or indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring Partnership 
Assets shall be ineligible to vote with respect to such Majority Approval and 
shall not be counted for purposes of determining the issued and outstanding 
Limited Partnership Interests. Each Limited Partnership Interest shall be 
entitled to one vote for this purpose. For purposes of this definition, a 
Limited Partnership Interest held by an employee or held for the benefit of an 
employee, or by or for the benefit of a member of the family of an employee, 
shall be treated as if owned by that employee. A determination by the General 
Partner that Limited Partnership Interests are held by or for the benefit of 
an employee or a member of the family of an employee and that such employee is 
ineligible to vote with respect to a particular matter by reason of this 
definition shall be binding and conclusive; in making such a determination, 
the General Partner may rely on information known to it and need not make a 
special investigation. 
 
         "Majority Outside Approval" shall mean as of any Record Date, written 
consent or affirmative vote of Limited Partners (other than the General 
Partner, its Corporate Affiliates and, if applicable, Persons holding Limited 
Partnership Interests ineligible to vote pursuant to the following sentence) 
who are Limited Partners with respect to more than 50% of the issued and 
outstanding Limited Partnership Interests held by such Persons (excluding the 
number of Limited Partnership Interests held by Alliance Holding multiplied by 
a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of issued and outstanding 
Alliance Holding LP Units and Alliance Holding limited partnership interests 
held by the General Partner and its Corporate Affiliates and, if applicable, 
Persons ineligible to vote pursuant to the following sentence, and the 
denominator of which is the number of issued and outstanding Alliance Holding 
LP Units and Alliance Holding limited partnership interests) . If Majority 
Outside Approval is being sought in connection with a transaction described in 
Section 6.12, the Limited Partnership Interests of any employee of the 
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Partnership, Alliance Holding, any Person controlled by the Partnership or 
Alliance Holding, or the General Partner who will be employed by or have any 
direct or indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring Partnership Assets 
(in connection with a transaction described in Section 6.12) shall be 
ineligible to vote with respect to such Majority Outside Approval. Each 
Limited Partnership Interest shall be entitled to one vote for this purpose. 
For purposes of this definition, a Limited Partnership Interest held by an 
employee or held for the benefit of an employee, or by or for the benefit of a 
member of the family of an employee, shall be treated as if owned by that 
employee. A determination by the General Partner that Limited Partnership 
Interests are held by or for the benefit of an employee or a member of the 
family of an employee and that such employee is ineligible to vote with 
respect to a particular matter by reason of this definition shall be binding 
and conclusive; in making such a determination, the General Partner may rely 
on information known to it and need not make a special investigation. 
 
         "National Securities Exchange" shall mean an exchange registered with 
the Commission under Section 6(a) of the Securities Exchange Act including, 
but not limited to, the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. 
 
         "Net Income" and "Net Loss" shall mean an amount equal to the 
Partnership's taxable income or taxable loss as determined for federal income 
tax purposes for a relevant period, adjusted as provided herein. Net Income 
and Net Loss shall be determined in accordance with Section 703(a) of the Code 
(for this purpose, all items of income, gain, loss or deduction required to be 
stated separately pursuant to Section 703(a)(1) of the Code shall be included 
in taxable income or loss), and adjusted as provided in Section 4.10. There 
shall be excluded from Net Income and Net Loss (a) any Depreciation of the 
Partnership, (b) any item of income, deduction, gain or loss resulting from a 
transaction the proceeds of which are distributed pursuant to Section 5.02 and 
(c) any item of income, deduction, gain or loss specially allocated pursuant 
to Section 5.05. 
 
         "Net Value" shall mean in the case of any Contribution of assets, the 
fair market value of such assets reduced by the amount of any indebtedness 
either assumed by the Partnership upon such Contribution or to which such 
assets are subject when contributed, in each case as such fair market value 
shall be determined by the General Partner using such reasonable methods of 
valuation as it in its sole discretion deems appropriate, unless such assets 
are to be contributed by either the General Partner or any of its Affiliates 
and are other than cash or cash equivalents, in which case the fair market 
value shall be determined by an Appraiser. 
 
         "New Entity" has the meaning specified in Section 2.05. 
 
         "Operating Cash Flow" shall mean: 
 
         (A)      For periods ending on or before December 31, 1999, the excess, 
                  if any, of 
 
         (x)      the sum of 
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                  (i) the net income (or loss as a negative amount) of the 
         Partnership and Persons controlled by it on a consolidated basis for 
         the period before extraordinary items, as determined in accordance 
         with generally accepted accounting principles, 
 
                 (ii) depreciation or amortization of tangible and intangible 
         assets, losses on sales and other dispositions of assets and other 
         non-cash charges, to the extent any such item is included in 
         determining net income (or loss) for such period, all as determined 
         in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, 
 
                (iii) the net increase in deferred income tax liabilities or 
         the net decrease in deferred income tax benefits during the period as 
         reflected on the Partnership's balance sheet (or if there is both 
         such an increase and such a decrease during the period, the sum of 
         the absolute amounts thereof), and 
 
                 (iv) proceeds from sales or other dispositions of assets in 
         the ordinary course of business, 
 
         over 
 
         (y)      the sum of 
 
                  (i) gains on sales and other dispositions of assets for such 
         period to the extent included in determining net income (or loss) for 
         such period, 
 
                 (ii) the net decrease in deferred income tax liabilities or 
         the net increase in deferred income tax benefits during the period as 
         reflected on the Partnership's balance sheet (or if there is both 
         such a decrease and such an increase during the period, the sum of 
         the absolute amounts thereof), 
 
                (iii) payments in respect of the principal of indebtedness 
         (interest being deducted in the determination of net income (loss)) 
         incurred by the Partnership to fund capital expenditures to the 
         extent no reserve was deducted for such capital expenditures pursuant 
         to the definition of Available Cash Flow, and 
 
                 (iv) amounts expended for the purchase of assets in the 
         ordinary course of business, to the extent no amount was retained for 
         such expenditures pursuant to clause (y) of the definition of 
         Available Cash Flow. 
 
         In determining Operating Cash Flow for periods ending on or before 
         December 31, 1999, there shall be excluded from net income (or loss) 
 
                  (i) the net income (or loss) of any entity not controlled by 
         the Partnership in which the Partnership or any Person controlled by 
         it has a joint interest with another 
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         Person, except to the extent of the amount of dividends or other 
         distributions in cash, cash equivalents or other marketable 
         securities (at the realizable value thereof) actually paid by such 
         entity to the Partnership or any Person controlled by it during the 
         period, 
 
                  (ii) except to the extent includible in net income pursuant 
         to the foregoing clause (i), the income (or loss) of any acquired 
         entity prior to the date it becomes controlled by the Partnership or 
         is merged into or consolidated with the Partnership or any Person 
         controlled by the Partnership or that entity's assets are acquired by 
         the Partnership or any Person controlled by the Partnership, and 
 
                 (iii) the income of any Person controlled by the Partnership 
         to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar 
         distributions by that Person of that income is not at the time 
         permitted by operation of the terms of its charter or any agreement, 
         instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or governmental 
         regulation applicable to that Person. 
 
         For purposes of this definition, "other non-cash charges" shall mean 
         amounts that have been charged to income but that have either already 
         been paid by, or will never result in a cash payment by, the 
         Partnership or Persons controlled by it (or which will be or has been 
         funded by a Contribution by the General Partner pursuant to Section 
         4.01), including, but not limited to, 
 
                  (i) non-cash expenses incurred under generally accepted 
         accounting principles in connection with sale by ACMC of Limited 
         Partnership Interests and Alliance Holding LP Units to employees of 
         the Partnership or Persons controlled by the Partnership or the grant 
         of warrants or options to purchase Limited Partnership Interests and 
         Alliance Holdings LP Units, 
 
                 (ii) amortization of debt issuance costs, and 
 
                (iii) amortization of goodwill. 
 
          (B) For any period beginning after December 31, 1999, the excess, if 
     any, of 
 
         (x) the sum of 
 
                  (i) the net cash provided from (or used in (expressed as a 
         negative amount)) operating activities of the Partnership and Persons 
         controlled by it on a consolidated basis for such period, as 
         reflected in the Partnership's consolidated statement of cash flows 
         for such period, determined in accordance with generally accepted 
         accounting principles, excluding increases or decreases in the 
         receivables and payables related to mutual fund sales activities for 
         such period, 
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                 (ii) proceeds received during such period from borrowings 
         and from sales and other dispositions of assets in the ordinary 
         course of business, and 
 
                (iii) income for such period from investments in marketable 
         securities, liquid investments and other financial instruments that 
         are acquired for investment purposes and that have a value that may 
         be readily established, including any such investment that may be 
         readily sold or otherwise liquidated in any mutual fund for which the 
         Partnership or any Person controlled by it serves as investment 
         manager or advisor, to the extent not otherwise included in (i) or 
         (ii) above; 
 
         over 
 
         (y) the sum of 
 
                  (i) payments during such period in respect of the principal of 
         borrowings, and 
 
                 (ii) amounts expended during such period for the purchase of 
         assets in the ordinary course of business in excess of any amount 
         retained in a prior period for such expenditures pursuant to clause 
         (y) of the definition of Available Cash Flow. 
 
         In determining net cash provided from (or used in) operating 
         activities of the Partnership and Persons controlled by it for any 
         period beginning after December 31, 1999 there shall be excluded from 
         net income (or loss) 
 
                  (i) the net income (or loss) for such period of any entity 
         in which the Partnership has an interest which is not a controlling 
         interest, except to the extent of the amount of dividends or other 
         distributions in cash, cash equivalents or other marketable 
         securities (at the realizable value thereof) actually paid during 
         such period by such entity to the Partnership or any Person 
         controlled by it, 
 
                 (ii) except to the extent includible in net income pursuant 
         to the foregoing clause (i), the income (or loss) for such period of 
         any acquired entity prior to the date it becomes controlled by the 
         Partnership or is merged into or consolidated with the Partnership or 
         any Person controlled by the Partnership or that entity's assets are 
         acquired by the Partnership or any Person controlled by the 
         Partnership, and 
 
                (iii) the income for such period of any Person controlled by 
         the Partnership to the extent that the declaration or payment of 
         dividends or similar distributions by that Person of that income is 
         not at the time permitted by operation of the terms of its charter or 
         any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or 
         governmental regulation applicable to that Person. 
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         (C) The determination of Operating Cash Flow for any period by the 
General Partner shall, absent manifest error, be binding and conclusive. As 
used in this definition, "control" has the meaning given to that term in the 
definition of Affiliate. 
 
         "Opinion of Counsel" shall mean a written opinion of counsel (who may 
be regular counsel to the Partnership, the General Partner or any Affiliate 
thereof) selected by the General Partner. 
 
         "Opinion of Outside Counsel" shall mean a written opinion of counsel 
(who may be regular counsel to the Partnership, the General Partner or any 
Affiliate thereof, but who may not be an employee of the Partnership, the 
General Partner or any Affiliate thereof) selected by the General Partner. 
 
         "Original Agreement of Limited Partnership" has the meaning specified 
in the Recitals. 
 
         "Other General Partner" has the meaning specified in Section 12.04(c). 
 
         "Partner" shall mean any General Partner or Limited Partner. 
 
         "Partnership" shall mean the Delaware limited partnership existing 
pursuant to this Agreement. 
 
         "Partnership's Accountants" shall mean such nationally recognized 
firm of independent public accountants, as is selected, from time to time, by 
the General Partner. 
 
         "Partnership Assets" shall mean all property, whether tangible or 
intangible and whether real, personal or mixed, at any time owned by the 
Partnership. 
 
         "Partnership Interest" shall mean, as to any Partner, all of the 
interests of that Partner in the Partnership, including, but not limited to, 
such Partner's (i) right to a distributive share of income and losses of the 
Partnership, (ii) right to a distributive share of the Partnership Assets, 
(iii) right, if the General Partner, to participate in the management of the 
affairs of the Partnership, and (iv) right to vote on certain matters as set 
forth herein. 
 
         "Percentage Interest" shall mean, subject to such adjustments as the 
General Partner may determine in connection with the issuance of Limited 
Partnership Interests pursuant to Section 4.02: (a) 1% as to the General 
Partner, and (b) as to each Limited Partner, the product of (x) 99% and (y) 
the quotient of (i) the number of Limited Partnership Interests held by such 
Limited Partner at any time and (ii) the aggregate number of Limited 
Partnership Interests held by all of the Limited Partners at such time. 
 
         "Person" shall mean any individual, corporation, association, 
partnership, joint venture, trust, estate or other entity or organization. 
 
 
 
 
                                      12 
 



 
 
 
 
         "Purchase Date"shall mean the date determined by the General Partner 
as the date for purchase of all issued and outstanding Limited Partnership 
Interests (other than Limited Partnership Interests owned by the General 
Partner and its Corporate Affiliates) pursuant to, and as specified in, the 
"Notice of Election to Purchase" delivered pursuant to Article 16. 
 
         "Purchase Funds" shall mean an amount in cash equal to the aggregate 
Purchase Price of all Limited Partnership Interests subject to purchase on the 
Purchase Date in accordance with Article 16. 
 
         "Purchase Price" shall mean, as to any class or series, an amount per 
Limited Partnership Interest equal to the greater of (i) the highest cash 
price paid by the General Partner or any of its Affiliates for any Alliance 
Holding LP Unit of such class or series purchased during the 90 days 
immediately prior to the date on which the notice described in Article 16 is 
first mailed, if any such purchase occurred during such period, or (ii) (a) if 
the Alliance Holding LP Units of such class or series are listed or admitted 
to trading on one or more National Securities Exchanges, the arithmetic mean 
of the last reported sales prices per Alliance Holding LP Unit of such class 
or series regular way or, in case no such reported sale has taken place on any 
such date, the arithmetic mean of the last reported bid and asked prices per 
Alliance Holding LP Unit of such class or series regular way for such date, in 
either case on the principal National Securities Exchange on which the 
Alliance Holding LP Units of such class or series are listed or admitted to 
trading, for the 30 trading days immediately preceding the date of the mailing 
of such notice; (b) if the Alliance Holding LP Units of such class or series 
are not listed or admitted to trading on a National Securities Exchange but 
are quoted through NASDAQ, the arithmetic mean of the last reported sales 
prices per Alliance Holding LP Unit of such class or series regular way or, in 
case no such reported sale has taken place on any such day or the last 
reported sales price is not then quoted, the arithmetic mean of the last 
reported bid and asked prices per Alliance Holding LP Unit of such class or 
series regular way for such day quoted through NASDAQ, for the 30 trading days 
immediately preceding the date of the mailing of such notice; or (c) if the 
Alliance Holding LP Units of such class or series are not listed for trading 
on a National Securities Exchange and are not quoted through NASDAQ, an amount 
equal to the fair market value of an Alliance Holding LP Unit of such class or 
series, as of the date of the mailing of such notice, as determined by an 
Appraiser. 
 
         "Recapture Income" shall mean any gain recognized by the Partnership 
(but computed without regard to any adjustment required by Section 734 or 743 
of the Code) upon the disposition of any Partnership Asset that does not 
constitute capital gain for federal income tax purposes because such gain 
represents the recapture of deductions previously taken with respect to such 
Partnership Asset. 
 
         "Record Date" shall mean the date established by the General Partner 
for determining (i) the identity of Limited Partners entitled to notice of or 
to vote at any meeting of Limited Partners, or any matter upon which the 
General Partner seeks the consent of the Limited Partners, or entitled to 
exercise rights in respect of any other lawful action of Limited Partners, or 
(ii) the 
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identity of the Partners entitled to receive any report pursuant to the 
provisions hereof or any distribution pursuant to Article 5 or 15. 
 
         "Record Holder(s)" shall mean the Persons shown as Limited Partners 
on the books and records of the Partnership as of the close of business on a 
particular day. 
 
         "Registration Statement" shall mean the registration statement of the 
Partnership, dated August 3, 1999, including the proxy statement/prospectus 
and the exchange offer prospectus distributed in connection with the special 
meeting of unitholders of Alliance Holding held September 22, 1999 and the 
exchange offer. 
 
         "Reorganization" has the meaning specified in the Recitals. 
 
         "Reorganization Agreement" shall mean the Agreement and Plan of 
Reorganization dated as of August 20, 1999 among the Partnership, Alliance 
Holding, ACMC and ELAS, as the same may be amended, supplemented or restated 
from time to time. 
 
         "Securities Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934, as it may be amended from time to time, and any successor to such 
statute. 
 
         "Substituted Limited Partner" shall mean a Person who is admitted as 
a Limited Partner in the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement in place of, 
and with all the rights of, a Limited Partner pursuant to Section 12.03, and 
who is shown as a limited partner on the books and records of the Partnership. 
 
         "Tax Determination" shall mean an Opinion of Outside Counsel 
(containing such conditions, limitations and qualifications as are acceptable 
to the General Partner in its sole discretion) to the effect that, as a result 
of the proposed transaction, neither the Partnership nor Alliance Holding will 
suffer an Adverse Partnership Tax Consequence. Notwithstanding any provision 
of this Agreement to the contrary, a Tax Determination shall not be required 
in connection with or as a condition to any action at any time after (x) the 
General Partner has taken any action pursuant to clause (y) of the first 
sentence of Section 2.05 or (y) an Adverse Tax Determination. 
 
         "Tax Payment" has the meaning specified in Section 6.14(b). 
 
         "Unrealized Gain" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the 
excess, if any, of the fair market value of property (as determined under 
Section 4.10(c) or 4.10(d) as of such date of determination) over the Carrying 
Value of such property as of such date of determination (prior to any 
adjustment to be made pursuant to Section 4.10(c) or 4.10(d) as of such date). 
 
         "Unrealized Loss" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the 
excess, if any, of the Carrying Value of property as of such date of 
determination (prior to any adjustment to be made 
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pursuant to Section 4.10(c) or 4.10(d) as of such date) over the fair market 
value of such property (as determined under Section 4.10(c) or 4.10(d) as of 
such date of determination). 
 
                                   ARTICLE 2 
                              GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
         SECTION 2.01. Formation; Partnership Name. (a) The Partnership was 
formed as a Delaware limited partnership pursuant to the filing of the 
Certificate of Limited Partnership in the Office of the Secretary of State of 
the State of Delaware and was governed by the Original Agreement of Limited 
Partnership. In connection with the Reorganization, the Partnership is being 
continued as a Delaware limited partnership pursuant to the terms of this 
Agreement. 
 
         (b) "Alliance Capital Management L.P." shall be the name of the 
Partnership. The business of the Partnership shall be conducted under such 
name or such other name as the General Partner may from time to time in its 
sole discretion determine. "Limited Partnership" or "Ltd." or "L.P." (or 
similar words or letters) shall be included in the Partnership's name where 
necessary or appropriate to maintain the limited liability of the Limited 
Partners or otherwise for the purpose of complying with the laws of any 
jurisdiction that so requires or as the General Partner may deem appropriate. 
 
         SECTION 2.02. Names and Addresses of Partners. The general partner of 
the Partnership is ACMC. The business address of the General Partner is 1345 
Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105. The General Partner may 
change its address at any time and from time to time. The names and business, 
residence or mailing addresses of the Limited Partners and the date upon which 
each such Person became a Limited Partner are as set forth from time to time 
in the records of the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 2.03. Principal Office, Registered Agent and Registered 
Office of the Partnership. (a) The principal office of the Partnership shall 
be located at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105. The 
General Partner in its sole discretion may, at any time, and from time to 
time, change the location of the Partnership's principal office within or 
outside the State of Delaware and may establish such additional offices of the 
Partnership within or outside the State of Delaware as it may from time to 
time determine. 
 
         (b) The name of the registered agent for service of process on the 
Partnership in the State of Delaware is The Corporation Trust Company. The 
address of the registered agent and the address of the registered office of 
the Partnership in the State of Delaware is c/o The Corporation Trust Company, 
Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, 
Delaware 19801. 
 
         SECTION 2.04. Term. The Partnership commenced upon the filing of the 
Certificate of Limited Partnership in accordance with the Delaware Act and 
shall continue in existence until 
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dissolved, and its Certificate of Limited Partnership canceled, in accordance 
with any provisions of this Agreement and the Delaware Act. 
 
         SECTION 2.05. Possible Action in the Event of Adverse Tax 
Developments. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this 
Agreement, in the event that the General Partner reasonably believes that as a 
result of (i) the enactment (or imminent enactment) of any legislation, (ii) 
the publication of any temporary, proposed or final regulation by the United 
States Department of the Treasury or any ruling by the Internal Revenue 
Service, (iii) a judicial decision or (iv) other actions or events not caused 
by the General Partner or its Corporate Affiliates for the purpose of invoking 
this Section 2.05, there is a substantial risk of an Adverse Partnership Tax 
Consequence occurring within one year of the actions or events described in 
clauses (i) - (iv), the General Partner shall have the right, in its sole 
discretion and without the approval of the Limited Partners or any other 
Partners, to (x) impose such restrictions on transfer of the Limited 
Partnership Interests as the General Partner believes may be necessary or 
desirable to prevent the occurrence of the Adverse Partnership Tax 
Consequence, including making any amendments to this Agreement as the General 
Partner in its sole discretion may determine to be necessary or appropriate in 
order to impose such restrictions or (y) modify, restructure or reorganize the 
Partnership (by the transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the 
Partnership to a newly-formed corporation or entity or otherwise) as, or 
transfer all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership to, a 
corporation, trust or any other type of legal entity (a "New Entity"), in the 
manner determined by the General Partner in its sole discretion, in a 
transaction in which (I) each outstanding Limited Partnership Interest of the 
same class or series is treated in the same manner, and (II) if the Limited 
Partnership Interests and General Partnership Interest are converted into 
equity securities of the New Entity, the relative fair market values of the 
equity securities into which Limited Partnership Interests and the General 
Partnership Interest are converted are in proportion to the amounts each of 
the Limited Partners and the General Partner would have been entitled to 
receive upon a liquidation of the Partnership pursuant to Section 15.02, and 
(III) if all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership are 
transferred to a New Entity, the Partnership may retain all of the equity 
interests in the New Entity until such time, if any, as the General Partner, 
in its sole discretion and without the approval of any other Partners, elects 
to dissolve the Partnership, in which case the Limited Partners and General 
Partner will receive the equity interests in the New Entity in proportion to 
the amounts each of the Limited Partners and the General Partner would have 
been entitled to receive upon a liquidation of the Partnership pursuant to 
Section 15.02, except that an action described in this clause (y) may not be 
taken solely on the basis of a proposed regulation described in clause (ii) 
unless the proposed regulation would by its terms, upon becoming final, apply 
to periods before the date it became final. Notwithstanding anything herein to 
the contrary, the General Partner may without Majority Approval effect a 
transaction described in clause (y) of the preceding sentence if the New 
Entity is a corporation. In connection with any transaction described in 
clause (y) of the first sentence of this Section, the General Partner may 
issue to itself a sufficient number of Limited Partnership Interests or other 
securities or otherwise restructure or reorganize the Partnership so that the 
General Partner and its Corporate Affiliates will own a sufficient percentage 
(but no more) of the Limited Partnership Interests or other 
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securities so as to allow the Partnership or the New Entity to be included for 
federal tax purposes in the affiliated group of which the General Partner is a 
member; Limited Partnership Interests or securities may be acquired by the 
General Partner pursuant to this sentence only for the fair market value 
thereof as determined by an Appraiser. In connection with any transaction 
described in clause (y) of the first sentence of this Section, the business of 
the Partnership may be continued by the New Entity or otherwise and if the 
Partnership has been restructured or reorganized as a New Entity and the 
Limited Partnership Interests and General Partnership Interest are converted 
into equity securities of the New Entity, the Partnership Interests shall be 
converted into equity of the New Entity in the manner determined by the 
General Partner in its sole discretion and without the approval of the Limited 
Partners, subject to clause (y) above. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no such 
modification, restructuring or reorganization shall take place unless the 
Partnership shall have received an Opinion of Outside Counsel to the effect 
that the liability of the holders of the Limited Partnership Interests or the 
equity interests in the New Entity into which the Limited Partnership 
Interests are converted pursuant to the law of the jurisdiction of the New 
Entity or Entities for the debts and obligations of the New Entity or Entities 
shall not, unless such Limited Partners or holders of such equity interests 
take part in the control of the business of the New Entity or Entities, exceed 
that which otherwise had been applicable to the Limited Partners of the 
Partnership. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 3 
                                    PURPOSE 
 
         SECTION 3.01. Purpose. The purpose and nature of the business to be 
conducted and promoted by the Partnership shall be (a) to engage in the 
investment management and advisory business and (b) to engage in any other 
lawful activities for which limited partnerships may be organized under the 
Delaware Act. 
 
         SECTION 3.02. Powers. The Partnership shall be empowered to do any 
and all acts and things necessary, appropriate, proper, advisable or 
convenient for or incidental to the furtherance and accomplishment of the 
purposes and businesses described herein and for the protection and benefit of 
the Partnership, including, but not limited to, the following: 
 
         (a) To borrow money and issue evidences of indebtedness, to refinance 
such indebtedness, to secure the same by mortgages, deeds of trust, security 
interest, pledges or other liens on all or any part of the Partnership Assets, 
to enter into contracts of guaranty or suretyship, and to confess and 
authorize confession of judgment in connection with the foregoing or 
otherwise; 
 
         (b) To secure, maintain and pay for insurance against liability or 
other loss with respect to the activities and assets of the Partnership 
(including, but not limited to, insurance against liabilities under Section 
6.09); 
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         (c) To employ or retain such Persons as may be necessary or appropriate 
for the conduct of the Partnership's business, including permanent, temporary 
or part-time employees and attorneys, accountants, agents, consultants and 
contractors, and to have employees and agents who may be designated as 
officers with titles including, but not limited to, "chairman," "vice 
chairman," "president," "executive vice president," "senior vice president," 
"vice president," "assistant vice president," "treasurer," "controller," 
"secretary," "assistant secretary," and "assistant treasurer" and who in such 
capacity may act for and on behalf of the Partnership, as and to the extent 
authorized by the General Partner, including, but not limited to, the 
following: 
 
                  (i) represent the Partnership in its dealings with third 
         parties, and execute any kind of document or contract on behalf of the 
         Partnership; 
 
                 (ii) approve the sale, exchange, lease, sublease, mortgage, 
         assignment or other transfer or acquisition of, or granting or 
         acquiring of a security interest in, any asset or assets of the 
         Partnership; or 
 
                (iii) propose, approve or disapprove of, and take, action for 
         and on behalf of the Partnership with respect to the operations of 
         the Partnership; 
 
         (d) To acquire, own, hold a leasehold interest in, maintain, use, 
lease, sublease, manage, operate, sell, exchange, transfer or otherwise deal 
in assets and property as may be necessary, convenient or beneficial for the 
Partnership; 
 
         (e) To incur expenses and to enter into, guarantee, perform and carry 
out contracts or commitments of any kind, to assume obligations, and to 
execute, deliver, acknowledge and file documents in furtherance of the 
purposes and business of the Partnership; 
 
         (f) To pay, collect, compromise, arbitrate, litigate or otherwise 
adjust, contest or settle any and all claims or demands of or against the 
Partnership; 
 
         (g) To invest in interest-bearing and non-interest-bearing accounts and 
short-term investments of any kind and nature whatsoever, including, but not 
limited to, obligations of federal, state and local governments and their 
agencies, mutual funds (including money market funds), mortgage-backed 
securities, commercial paper, repurchase agreements, time deposits, 
certificates of deposit of commercial banks, savings banks or savings and loan 
associations and equity or debt securities of any type; 
 
         (h) To transfer assets to joint ventures, other partnerships, 
corporations or other business entities in which the Partnership is or thereby 
becomes a participant upon such terms, and subject to such conditions 
consistent with applicable law, as the General Partner deems appropriate; and 
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         (i) To engage in any kind of activity and to enter into and perform 
obligations of any kind with the General Partner or Affiliates of the General 
Partner or otherwise, necessary to or in connection with, or incidental to, 
the accomplishment of the purposes and business of the Partnership, so long as 
said activities and obligations may be lawfully engaged in or performed by a 
limited partnership under the Delaware Act. 
 
                                   ARTICLE 4 
                             CAPITAL CONTRIBUTIONS 
 
         SECTION 4.01. General Partner, Limited Partners. (a) In accordance 
with the terms of the Original Agreement of Limited Partnership, ACMC was 
admitted as the General Partner of the Partnership and Alliance Holding was 
admitted as the initial Limited Partner of the Partnership. At such time, each 
of ACMC and Alliance Holding made a contribution to the capital of the 
Partnership of $50 in exchange for an economic interest having a value equal 
to $50 in the Partnership. 
 
         (b) At the Effective Time, pursuant to the Reorganization Agreement and 
the terms hereof, (i) Alliance Holding shall contribute all of its assets 
(other than the Holdback Interests) to the Partnership in exchange for the 
issuance by the Partnership of all of the Limited Partnership Interests and 
the General Partnership Interest to Alliance Holding, and Alliance Holding 
shall be deemed admitted as a Limited Partner with respect to all Limited 
Partnership Interests issued to it, (ii) the Partnership shall assume all or 
substantially all of the liabilities of Alliance Holding and (iii) the 
unitholders of Alliance Holding who exchange their Alliance Holding LP Units 
for Limited Partnership Interests pursuant to the Exchange shall be deemed 
admitted as Limited Partners in respect thereof. Alliance Holding shall be 
deemed to have contributed to the Partnership, in exchange for the 
above-referenced Limited Partnership Interests and the General Partnership 
Interest, an amount equal to the fair market value of the assets so 
transferred. 
 
         (c) Immediately after the Effective Time, pursuant to the 
Reorganization Agreement and the terms hereof, (i) ELAS and its Affiliates who 
hold Alliance Holding LP Units shall exchange an aggregate of 95,069,125 
Alliance Holding LP Units for an equal number of Limited Partnership Interests 
and shall be deemed admitted as Limited Partners in respect of such Limited 
Partnership Interests and (ii) ACMC shall exchange its general partner 
interest in Alliance Holding for the General Partnership Interest and shall be 
deemed to hold the General Partnership Interest in its capacity as General 
Partner of the Partnership. 
 
         (d) The General Partner will make, or cause one or more of its 
Corporate Affiliates to make, payments to the Partnership in an amount equal 
to the Reorganization Costs (as such term is defined in the Indemnification 
and Reimbursement Agreement), without duplication with respect to any amounts 
paid pursuant to the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement, in accordance 
with the Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement. The 
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General Partner shall not be entitled to receive any additional Partnership 
Interests in exchange for such payments. 
 
         (e) Alliance Holding may, following the Effective Time, make from time 
to time Contributions to the Partnership consisting of any assets or property 
(other than cash and cash equivalents required for working capital purposes of 
Alliance Holding) acquired by it in accordance with the Alliance Holding 
Partnership Agreement in exchange for the issuance by the Partnership of 
additional Limited Partnership Interests; provided that: 
 
                  (i) if the Contribution is cash equal to the net proceeds 
         obtained from the sale or issuance of Alliance Holding LP Units or 
         Alliance Holding limited partnership interests, (x) Alliance Holding 
         shall receive a number of Limited Partnership Interests equal to the 
         number of Alliance Holding LP Units or Alliance Holding limited 
         partnership interests so sold or issued and (y) Alliance Holding 
         shall make such Contribution as soon as practicable after the receipt 
         of such net proceeds; 
 
                 (ii) if the Contribution consists of assets obtained in 
         exchange for the sale or issuance of Alliance Holding LP Units or 
         Alliance Holding limited partnership interests, (x) Alliance Holding 
         shall receive a number of Limited Partnership Interests equal to the 
         number of Alliance Holding LP Units or Alliance Holding limited 
         partnership interests so sold or issued and (y) Alliance Holding 
         shall make such Contribution as soon as practicable after the receipt 
         of such assets; and 
 
                (iii) if the Contribution is other than pursuant to clauses (i) 
         or (ii) of this proviso or if any event occurs which the General 
         Partner in its sole discretion determines would render inappropriate 
         the use of the one-for-one exchange ratio of Alliance Holding LP 
         Units or Alliance Holding limited partnership interests for Limited 
         Partnership Interests and vice versa, the number of Limited 
         Partnership Interests to be received by Alliance Holding in exchange 
         for such Contribution for purposes of this Section 4.01(e) shall be 
         determined by the General Partner in its sole discretion. 
 
         SECTION 4.02. Additional Issuances of Securities. (a) The General 
Partner, in order to raise additional capital, to acquire assets, to redeem or 
retire Partnership debt, or for any other Partnership purpose as it may 
determine in good faith is in the best interests of the Partnership, is 
authorized to cause the Partnership to issue Limited Partnership Interests, or 
classes or series thereof (in addition to the Limited Partnership Interests 
issued prior to the date of this Agreement as referenced in Sections 4.01(b) 
and 4.01(c)), from time to time to Partners or to other Persons. The foregoing 
action may be taken, and Persons to whom Limited Partnership Interests are 
issued may be admitted as, or become, Additional Limited Partners as the 
General Partner may determine without the necessity of obtaining approval of 
Partners. The General Partner is also 
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authorized to cause the issuance of other types of securities of the 
Partnership from time to time to Partners or other Persons on terms and 
conditions established in the sole discretion of the General Partner, without 
the necessity of obtaining approval of Partners. Such securities may include, 
but shall not be limited to, unsecured and secured debt obligations of the 
Partnership, debt obligations of the Partnership convertible into any class or 
series of Limited Partnership Interests that may be issued by the Partnership, 
options, rights or warrants to purchase any such class or series of Limited 
Partnership Interests or any combination of any of the foregoing. There shall 
be no limit on the number of Limited Partnership Interests or other securities 
that may be so issued, and the General Partner shall have sole discretion in 
determining the consideration and terms and conditions with respect to any 
future issuance of Limited Partnership Interests or other securities. The 
General Partner shall do all things necessary to comply with the Delaware Act 
and is authorized and directed to do all things it deems to be necessary or 
advisable in connection with any such future issuance, including, but not 
limited to, compliance with any statute, rule, regulation or guideline of any 
federal, state or other governmental agency. The Partnership may assume 
liabilities and hypothecate its property in connection with any such issuance. 
 
         (b) Limited Partnership Interests to be issued by the Partnership 
pursuant to Section 4.02(a) shall be issuable from time to time in one or more 
classes or series, at such price, and with such designations, preferences and 
relative participating, optional or other special rights, powers and duties, 
including rights, powers and duties senior to existing classes or series of 
Limited Partnership Interests, all as shall be fixed by the General Partner in 
the exercise of its sole discretion, including, but not limited to: (i) the 
allocation, for federal income and other tax purposes, to such class or series 
of Limited Partnership Interests of items of Partnership income, gain, loss, 
deduction and credit; (ii) the rights of such class or series of Limited 
Partnership Interests to share in Partnership distributions; (iii) the rights 
of such class or series of Limited Partnership Interests upon dissolution and 
liquidation of the Partnership; (iv) whether such class or series of Limited 
Partnership Interests is redeemable by the Partnership and, if so, the price 
at which, and the terms and conditions on which, such class or series of 
Limited Partnership Interests may be redeemed by the Partnership; (v) whether 
such class or series of Limited Partnership Interests is issued with the 
privilege of conversion and, if so, the rate at and the terms and conditions 
upon which such class or series of Limited Partnership Interests may be 
converted into any other class or series of Limited Partnership Interests; 
(vi) the terms and conditions of the issuance of such class or series Limited 
Partnership Interests, and all other matters relating to the assignment 
thereof; and (vii) the rights of such class or series of Limited Partnership 
Interests to vote on matters relating to the Partnership and this Agreement. 
 
         (c) Notwithstanding the other provisions of this Section 4.02, except 
as provided in Section 2.05, the Partnership will not issue any Limited 
Partnership Interests or classes or series thereof or any other type of 
security unless: 
 
                  (i) the Partnership receives an Assignment Determination, 
         Limited Liability Determination and a Tax Determination with respect to 
         such issuance; or 
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                  (ii) such issuance occurs pursuant to the employee benefit 
         plans sponsored by the General Partner, the Partnership, Alliance 
         Holding or any Persons controlled by the Partnership or Alliance 
         Holding in accordance with Section 6.15 and the corresponding 
         issuance by Alliance Holding is in accordance with Section 
         4.02(c)(ii) of the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement. 
 
        (d) Upon the issuance pursuant to this Section 4.02 of any class or 
series of Limited Partnership Interests, or any other securities, the General 
Partner (pursuant to the General Partner's powers of attorney from the Limited 
Partners), without the approval at the time of any Partner (each Person 
accepting Limited Partnership Interests being deemed to approve of such 
amendment), may amend any provision of this Agreement, and execute, swear to, 
acknowledge, deliver, file and record, if required, an amended Certificate of 
Limited Partnership and whatever other documents may be required in connection 
therewith, as shall be necessary or desirable to reflect the authorization and 
issuance of such class or series of Limited Partnership Interests or other 
securities and the relative rights and preferences of such class or series of 
Limited Partnership Interests or other securities. 
 
         (e) The General Partner or any Affiliate of the General Partner may, 
but shall not be obligated to, make Contributions to the Partnership in 
exchange for Limited Partnership Interests, provided that the number of 
Limited Partnership Interests issued in exchange for any such Contribution 
shall not exceed the Net Value of the Contribution divided by the LP Interest 
Price of such class and series. The General Partner shall hold such Limited 
Partnership Interest in its capacity as a Limited Partner of the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 4.03. Record of Contributions. The books and records of the 
Partnership shall include true and full information regarding the amount of 
cash and cash equivalents and a designation and statement of the Net Value of 
any other property or other consideration contributed by each Partner to the 
Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 4.04. Splits and Combinations. (a) The General Partner may 
cause the Partnership to make a distribution in Limited Partnership Interests 
to all Limited Partners of any class or series or may effect a subdivision or 
combination of Limited Partnership Interests, but in each case only on a pro 
rata basis so that, after such distribution, subdivision or combination, each 
Limited Partner shall have the same proportionate economic interest in the 
Partnership as before such distribution, subdivision or combination, subject 
to Section 4.06, and provided, however, that no such distribution, subdivision 
or combination may be made unless a distribution, subdivision or combination 
at the same proportionate rate is simultaneously made by Alliance Holding with 
respect to Alliance Holding LP Units and Alliance Holding GP Units. 
 
         (b) Whenever such a distribution, subdivision or combination is 
declared, the General Partner shall select a Record Date (which shall not be 
prior to the date of the declaration) as of which the distribution, 
subdivision or combination shall be effective and shall notify each Limited 
Partner of the distribution, subdivision or combination. 
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         (c) Promptly following such distribution, subdivision or combination, 
the General Partner may cause the Partnership to issue to the Limited Partners 
as of such Record Date new LP Certificates representing the new number of 
Limited Partnership Interests, or adopt such other procedures as it may deem 
appropriate to reflect such distribution, subdivision or combination; 
provided, however, that in the case of any such distribution, subdivision or 
combination resulting in a smaller total number of Limited Partnership 
Interests outstanding, the General Partner may require, as a condition to the 
delivery of such new LP Certificate, the surrender of any LP Certificate 
representing the Limited Partnership Interests prior to such declaration. 
 
         (d) The General Partner shall give notice to Partners of any 
distribution, subdivision or combination pursuant to this Section 4.04 at 
least 10 days prior to the effective date thereof. 
 
         SECTION 4.05. No Preemptive Rights. No Person shall be granted or 
have any preemptive, preferential or other similar right with respect to (i) 
additional Contributions, (ii) the issuance or sale of new, unissued or 
treasury Limited Partnership Interests, (iii) the issuance or sale of any 
obligations, evidences of indebtedness or other securities of the Partnership, 
whether or not convertible into or exchangeable for, or carrying or 
accompanied by any rights to receive, purchase or subscribe to, any such new, 
unissued or treasury Limited Partnership Interests, (iv) the issuance of any 
subscription right to or right to receive, or any warrant or option for the 
purchase of, any of the foregoing Limited Partnership Interests or securities, 
or (v) the issuance or sale of any other Limited Partnership Interests or 
securities that may be issued or sold by the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 4.06. No Fractional Interests. No fractional Limited 
Partnership Interests shall be issued by the Partnership; instead, in the sole 
discretion of the General Partner, each fractional Limited Partnership 
Interest shall be rounded to the nearest whole Limited Partnership Interest 
(the next higher whole Limited Partnership Interest if the fraction is 
precisely 1/2) or an amount equal to the product of the LP Interest Price and 
such fraction shall be paid in cash by the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 4.07. No Withdrawal. No Person shall be entitled to withdraw 
any part of his Contribution or the amount of his Capital Account, or to 
receive any distribution from the Partnership, except as otherwise provided in 
this Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 4.08. Loans from Partners; No Interest on Capital Account 
Balances. If any Partner shall advance funds to the Partnership in excess of 
the amounts required hereunder to be contributed by it to the capital of the 
Partnership, such advance shall not be considered a Contribution and the 
making of such advance shall neither result in any increase in the amount of 
the Capital Account of such Partner nor entitle such Partner to any increase 
in its Percentage Interest. The amount of any such advance shall be a debt of 
the Partnership to such Partner and shall be payable or collectible only out 
of the Partnership Assets in accordance with the terms 
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and conditions upon which such advance is made. No interest shall be paid by 
the Partnership on Contributions or on the amount of any Capital Account. 
 
         SECTION 4.09. Capital Accounts. The Partnership shall maintain for 
each Partner (which terms for purposes of this Section 4.09, Section 4.10 and 
Article 5 shall refer to the beneficial owner of an interest held by a nominee 
in any case in which the nominee has furnished the identity of such owner to 
the Partnership pursuant to Section 6031(c) of the Code) a separate Capital 
Account in accordance with Section 704 of the Code. The initial Capital 
Account of any Person who becomes a Partner by making a Contribution to the 
Partnership shall be equal to the cash amount or Net Value of all 
Contributions made by such Person to the Partnership. Each Capital Account 
shall be increased by (A) the cash amount or Net Value of all Contributions 
made by such Person to the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement and (B) all 
items of Partnership income and gain computed in accordance with Section 
4.10(a) and allocated to such Person pursuant to Section 5.04 and Section 
5.05, and decreased by (A) the cash amount or Net Value of all Distributions 
made to such Person pursuant to this Agreement and (B) all items of 
Partnership deduction and loss computed in accordance with Section 4.10(a) and 
allocated to such Person pursuant to Section 5.04 and Section 5.05, and shall 
otherwise be maintained in accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-1(b)(2)(iv). Provisions of this Section 4.09 shall, to the extent not 
inconsistent with the terms thereof, be construed in accordance with Treasury 
Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv). Each Person who holds one or more 
Partnership Interests shall have one Capital Account reflecting all 
Partnership Interests owned by such Person. 
 
         SECTION 4.10. Capital Account Calculations and Adjustments. (a) For 
purposes of computing the amount of any item of income, gain, deduction or 
loss to be reflected in the Capital Accounts, the determination, recognition 
and classification of any such item shall be the same as its determination, 
recognition and classification for federal income tax purposes (including any 
method of depreciation, cost recovery or amortization used for this purpose), 
provided that: 
 
                  (i) In accordance with the requirements of Section 704(b) and 
         Section 704(c) of the Code and Treasury Regulation Section 
         1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(d), any deductions for depreciation, cost recovery 
         or amortization attributable to Contributed Property shall be 
         determined as if the adjusted basis of such property on the date it 
         was acquired or deemed to be acquired by the Partnership was equal to 
         the Net Value of such property. Upon an adjustment pursuant to 
         Section 4.10(c) to the Carrying Value of any Partnership Asset 
         subject to depreciation, cost recovery or amortization, any further 
         deductions for such depreciation, cost recovery or amortization 
         attributable to such Partnership Asset shall be determined as if the 
         adjusted basis of such Partnership Asset was equal to the Carrying 
         Value of such property immediately following such adjustment. 
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                 (ii) Any income, gain or loss attributable to the taxable 
         disposition of any property shall be determined by the Partnership as 
         if the adjusted basis of such property as of such date of disposition 
         was equal in amount to the Partnership's Carrying Value with respect 
         to such property as of such date. 
 
                (iii) The amounts of any adjustments to the basis (or Carrying 
         Values) of Partnership Assets made pursuant to Section 743 of the 
         Code shall not be reflected in Capital Accounts, but the amounts of 
         any adjustments to the basis (or Carrying Values) of Partnership 
         Assets made pursuant to Section 734 of the Code as a result of the 
         Distribution of property by the Partnership to a Partner shall (i) be 
         reflected in the Capital Account of the Person receiving such 
         Distribution in the case of a Distribution in liquidation of such 
         Person's interest in the Partnership and (ii) otherwise be reflected 
         in Capital Accounts in the manner in which the unrealized income and 
         gain that is displaced by such adjustments would have been shared had 
         the property been sold at its Carrying Value immediately prior to 
         such adjustments. 
 
                 (iv) The computation of all items of income, gain, loss and 
         deduction shall be made, as to those items described in Section 
         705(a)(1)(B) or Section 705(a)(2)(B) of the Code, without regard to 
         the fact that such items are not includible in gross income or are 
         neither currently deductible nor capitalizable for federal income tax 
         purposes. For this purpose, amounts paid or incurred to organize the 
         Partnership or to promote the sale of interests in the Partnership 
         that are neither deductible nor amortizable under Section 709 of the 
         Code, and deductions for any losses incurred in connection with the 
         sale or exchange of Partnership Assets disallowed pursuant to Section 
         267(a)(1) or Section 707(b) of the Code, shall be treated as 
         expenditures described in Section 705(a)(2)(B) of the Code. 
 
         (b) In the case of the transfer of a Limited Partnership Interest or 
the General Partnership Interest, the transferee of such Limited Partnership 
Interest or the General Partnership Interest shall succeed to a Capital 
Account relating to the Limited Partnership Interest or the General 
Partnership Interest transferred and the Capital Account of the transferor 
shall be adjusted to reflect the Capital Account of the transferee. 
 
         (c) To the extent that the General Partner in its sole discretion deems 
it appropriate (A) immediately prior to an issuance of additional Limited 
Partnership Interests for Contributions pursuant to Section 4.02, or (B) to 
reflect the sale, exchange or other disposition of all or substantially all of 
the Partnership Assets during any fiscal year in which such a sale, exchange 
or other disposition occurs, the Capital Accounts of all Partners and the 
Carrying Values of all Partnership Assets may be adjusted in accordance with 
Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(f) (consistent with the 
provisions hereof) upward or downward to reflect any Unrealized Gain or 
Unrealized Loss attributable to each Partnership Asset as if such Unrealized 
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Gain or Unrealized Loss had been recognized upon an actual sale of each such 
Partnership Asset at such time and had been allocated to the Partners pursuant 
to Sections 5.04 and 5.05. Such Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss shall be 
determined by the General Partner using such reasonable methods of valuation 
as it in its sole discretion deems appropriate. 
 
         (d) In accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(e), immediately prior to the Distribution of any Partnership 
Asset in kind, the Capital Accounts of all Partners and the Carrying Values of 
all such Partnership Assets shall be adjusted (consistent with the provisions 
hereof) upward or downward to reflect any Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss 
attributable to each such Partnership Asset as if such Unrealized Gain or 
Unrealized Loss had been recognized upon an actual sale of each such 
Partnership Asset immediately prior to such distribution and had been 
allocated to the Partners, at such time, pursuant to Sections 5.04 and 5.05. 
Such Unrealized Gain or Unrealized Loss shall be determined by the General 
Partner in its sole discretion and such determination shall be binding and 
conclusive upon the Partnership and Partners. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 5 
                         DISTRIBUTIONS AND ALLOCATIONS 
 
         SECTION 5.01. Pass-Through Cash Distributions. Within 75 days after 
the last day of each calendar quarter of the Partnership, the General Partner 
shall distribute in cash the Partnership's Available Cash Flow. Such 
distributions shall be made 1% to the General Partner and 99% among the 
Limited Partners who were Record Holders on such Record Date as shall be 
selected by the General Partner in its sole discretion, pro rata in accordance 
with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         SECTION 5.02. Special Distributions. Any Distributions (other than a 
Distribution made (x) from Available Cash Flow, or (y) in connection with the 
dissolution of the Partnership) may be made by the General Partner in such 
amounts and at such times as the General Partner, in its sole discretion, may 
determine, 1% to the General Partner and 99% among all Limited Partners, pro 
rata in accordance with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         SECTION 5.03.  General Rules with Respect to Distributions.  (a) The 
General Partner is authorized to distribute property in kind only in 
connection with the dissolution of the Partnership pursuant to Article 15. 
 
         (b) The General Partner shall specify a Record Date for any 
Distribution, and any cash or property distributed shall be distributed to the 
Partners who were Record Holders on the books of the Partnership as of the 
Record Date, in accordance with this Article 5. The Record Date for any 
Distribution to be made pursuant to Section 5.02 shall be (i) in the case of a 
Distribution that is attributable to the proceeds from the sale or other 
disposition by the 
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Partnership of Partnership Assets other than in the ordinary course of its 
business, the date of such sale or other disposition and (ii) in the case of 
any other Distribution, such Record Date as selected by the General Partner in 
its sole discretion. 
 
         (c) Any amount of taxes withheld pursuant to Section 9.04, and any 
amount of taxes, interest or penalties paid by the Partnership to any 
governmental entity, with respect to amounts allocated or distributable to a 
Person shall be deemed to be a Distribution or payment to such Person and 
shall reduce the amount otherwise distributable to such Person pursuant to 
this Article 5. 
 
         (d) Any amount otherwise distributable to a Person that is retained 
by the Partnership pursuant to Section 6.14(b) shall be deemed to be 
distributed to such Person and to be contributed to the Partnership by such 
Person immediately thereafter. 
 
         (e) No Distribution (other than a Distribution pursuant to Article 
15) with respect to all or any portion of a calendar year shall be made to a 
Person (other than the General Partner) if, after giving effect to expected 
allocations of Net Income, Net Loss or Depreciation for such calendar year, 
the Distribution would create or increase a deficit in such Person's Capital 
Account in excess of such Person's share of the Partnership's "Minimum Gain" 
as defined in Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-2(b)(2). 
 
         (f) The requirement of the General Partner or the Partnership to make 
any and all Distributions provided for in this Agreement shall be subject to 
the limitations contained in the Delaware Act and no Distribution shall be 
made in violation of the provisions thereof or hereof. 
 
         SECTION 5.04. Allocations of Net Income, Net Loss and Depreciation. 
For Capital Account purposes, except as otherwise provided in Section 5.05, 
Net Income, Net Loss and Depreciation of the Partnership shall be determined 
and allocated as set forth in this Section 5.04, and allocations of Net Income 
and Net Loss shall be deemed to be allocations of proportionate shares of the 
items of income, gain, loss and deduction from which Net Income and Net Loss 
are computed. Net Income, Net Loss and Depreciation of the Partnership with 
respect to a fiscal year of the Partnership shall be allocated to each month 
in such fiscal year on a pro rata basis. 
 
         (a) Net Income of the Partnership shall be allocated 1% to the 
General Partner and 99% among the Limited Partners, pro rata in accordance 
with their Percentage Interests. 
 
         (b) Depreciation of the Partnership for each month shall be allocated 
as follows: 
 
                  (i) First, to the General Partner and any Corporate Affiliates 
         (other than Alliance Holding) in accordance with their Percentage 
         Interests, an amount of Depreciation with respect to the customer 
         lists associated with the investment 
 
 
 
 
                                               27 
 



 
 
 
 
         management agreements originally contributed by ACMC or its 
         Affiliates to Alliance Holding and contributed by Alliance Holding to 
         the Partnership equal to the amount of Depreciation allocated to the 
         General Partner and such Corporate Affiliates for federal income tax 
         purposes pursuant to Section 5.06(b) with respect to such month; 
 
                 (ii) Next, Depreciation with respect to Partnership 
         Assets for which deductions for Depreciation may be claimed 
         for federal income tax purposes (other than the customer 
         lists referred to in Section 5.04(b)(i)) to the General 
         Partner and Limited Partners, pro rata in accordance with 
         their Percentage Interests; 
 
provided, however, that Depreciation shall not be allocated to a Limited 
Partner to the extent such allocation would create or increase a negative 
balance in such Limited Partner's Capital Account, and any such Depreciation 
not so allocated to such Limited Partner shall be allocated to the General 
Partner. For purposes of this Section 5.04(b), the determination of Capital 
Account balances shall be made (i) after giving effect to (A) all 
Distributions made with respect to the calendar quarters before the month in 
question pursuant to Article 5 and (B) the allocation of Net Income for the 
month in question, and (ii) before giving effect to the allocation of Net Loss 
for the month in question. 
 
         (c) Net Loss of the Partnership shall be allocated first, to the 
General Partner and Limited Partners having positive Capital Account balances 
so as to cause their respective Capital Account balances to be in (or, if not 
possible, closer to) the same proportion to each other as their respective 
Percentage Interests and then in accordance with their respective Percentage 
Interests until all such positive balances have been eliminated; and the 
balance, if any, to the General Partner in respect of its General Partnership 
Interest. Section 5.04(a) notwithstanding, to the extent subsequent Net Income 
of the Partnership does not exceed Net Loss allocated pursuant to this Section 
5.04(c), such Net Income shall be allocated (A) first, to the General Partner 
in respect of its General Partnership Interest until such allocated Net Income 
equals Net Loss allocated to the General Partner pursuant to this Section 
5.04(c); and (B) the balance, if any, to the General Partner and Limited 
Partners in the same proportions and amounts as Net Loss was allocated 
pursuant to this Section 5.04(c). For purposes of this Section 5.04(c), the 
determination of Capital Account balances shall be made after giving effect to 
all Distributions made with respect to calendar quarters before the month in 
question pursuant to Article 5. 
 
         (d) All items of income, gain, loss and deduction resulting from any 
transaction the proceeds of which are distributed to the Partners pursuant to 
Section 5.02 shall be allocated among the General Partner and the Limited 
Partners, pro rata in accordance with their Percentage Interests. 
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         SECTION 5.05. Special Provisions Governing Capital Account Allocations. 
The following special provisions shall apply whether or not inconsistent with 
the provisions of Section 5.04: 
 
         (a) If there is a net decrease in "partnership minimum gain" (within 
the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-2(b)(2)) during a fiscal 
year, all Persons with a deficit balance in their Capital Accounts at the end 
of such year shall be allocated, before any other allocations of Partnership 
items for such fiscal year, items of income and gain for such year (and if 
necessary, subsequent years), in the amount and in the proportions necessary 
to eliminate such deficits as quickly as possible. This Section 5.05(a) is 
intended to comply with the requirements of Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-2(f), and is to be interpreted to comply with the requirements of such 
regulation. 
 
         (b) If any Person unexpectedly receives any adjustments, allocations or 
Distributions described in Treasury Regulation Section 
1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(4), 1.704- 1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(5), or 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(6), 
items of income and gain (consisting of a pro rata portion of each item of 
Partnership income, including gross income, and gain) shall be specially 
allocated to such Person in an amount and manner sufficient to eliminate a 
deficit in its Capital Account created by such adjustments, allocations or 
Distributions as quickly as possible. This Section 5.05(b) is intended to 
constitute a "qualified income offset" within the meaning of Treasury 
Regulation Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(ii)(d)(3). Any special allocations of items 
of income or gain pursuant to this Section 5.05(b) shall be taken into account 
in computing subsequent allocations of Net Income or Net Loss so that the net 
amounts of any items so allocated shall, to the extent possible, be equal to 
the net amounts that would have been allocated to each such Person if such 
unexpected adjustments, allocations or Distributions had not occurred. 
 
         (c) Section 5.04(a) notwithstanding, in the event of a sale or transfer 
of a Limited Partnership Interest by the General Partner or any of its 
Corporate Affiliates (other than to the General Partner or a Corporate 
Affiliate of the General Partner or in a transaction in which the General 
Partner and its Corporate Affiliates transfer their entire interest in the 
Partnership) the General Partner may, in its sole discretion, allocate gross 
income to the General Partner or such Corporate Affiliate, as the case may be, 
to the extent required to make the Capital Account of the General Partner or 
such Corporate Affiliate immediately prior to such sale or transfer equal to 
the product of (I) the aggregate Percentage Interest of the General Partner or 
such Corporate Affiliate, (II) the quotient obtained by dividing the aggregate 
amount of Limited Partnership Interests outstanding by 0.99 and (III) an 
amount equal to the Capital Account of a Limited Partnership Interest. 
 
         (d) Any net gains realized by the Partnership upon the dissolution of 
the Partnership shall be credited to the Capital Accounts of the Partners 
(after crediting or charging thereto the appropriate portion of Net Income, 
Net Loss and Depreciation and after giving effect to all amounts distributed 
or to be distributed to such Partners with respect to all calendar 
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quarters of the Partnership prior to the quarter in which the dissolution of 
the Partnership occurs) in the following priority: 
 
                  (i) First, to those Partners whose Capital Accounts have 
         negative balances, in proportion to such negative balances, until 
         such negative balances have been eliminated; 
 
                 (ii) Next, to the Partners in a manner so as to cause such 
         Partners' respective Capital Account balances to be in the same 
         proportion to each other as their respective Percentage Interests; 
         and 
 
                (iii) The balance, if any, 1% to the General Partner and 99% 
         among the Limited Partners, pro rata in accordance with their 
         Percentage Interests. 
 
         (e) In the event any net gains realized by the Partnership upon the 
dissolution of the Partnership are insufficient to cause the Partners' 
respective Capital Account balances to be in the ratios of their respective 
Percentage Interests, then, Section 5.04(a) notwithstanding, gross income 
shall be allocated to those Partners whose Capital Accounts have balances 
(after giving effect to the allocations provided in Section 5.05(d)), that are 
less than the amount required to make all Partners' Capital Account balances 
be in the ratio of their respective Percentage Interests until all Partners' 
Capital Account balances are in such ratios; provided, however, that an 
allocation shall not be made pursuant to this Section 5.05(e) to the extent 
such allocation would cause or increase a negative balance in any other 
Partner's Capital Account. 
 
         (f) If any Partner makes a payment to the Partnership to pay an expense 
or cover a loss of the Partnership, or pays an expense of the Partnership, 
including, without limitation, any organizational expenses incurred in 
connection with the Reorganization and any costs incurred under the 
Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement, and the result is that the 
Partnership is required to recognize income or is entitled to a loss or 
deduction with respect to such amount so contributed or paid, then such 
income, loss or deduction shall be specially allocated to such Partner. 
 
         (g) In the event that the Internal Revenue Service is successful in 
asserting an adjustment to the taxable income of a Partner and, as a result of 
any such adjustment, the Partnership is entitled to a deduction for federal 
income tax purposes with respect to any portion of such adjustment, such 
deduction shall be allocated to such Partner. 
 
         (h) The General Partner may, in its sole discretion and without the 
approval of any other Partner, make special allocations of Net Income, Net 
Loss or Depreciation or items thereof (including, but not limited to, gross 
income) to the extent necessary to make the Capital Account balances of the 
Partners be in the ratios of their Percentage Interests. In addition to the 
other special allocations that the General Partner may make under this Section 
5.05(h), the General Partner may, in its sole discretion and without the 
approval of any other Partner, make 
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special allocations of Net Income, Net Loss or Depreciation (or items thereof) 
and adopt such other methods and procedures in order to preserve or achieve 
uniformity of the Partnership Interests, but only if such allocations and 
methods and procedures would not have a material adverse effect on the 
Partners holding the Partnership Interests and if they are consistent with the 
principles of Section 704 of the Code. 
 
         (i) In the event that the Internal Revenue Service is successful in 
asserting an adjustment to the allocations of Net Income, Net Loss or 
Depreciation provided for in Sections 5.04 and 5.05 for federal income tax 
purposes, such adjustment shall not have any effect on Capital Accounts or on 
the Distributions made or to be made pursuant to the provisions of this 
Agreement, unless the General Partner determines that giving effect to such 
adjustment would make the Partners' Capital Account balances be in the 
proportion of the Percentage Interests. 
 
         SECTION 5.06. Allocations for Tax Purposes. (a) For federal income 
tax purposes, except as otherwise provided in this Section 5.06, each item of 
income, gain, loss and deduction of the Partnership shall be allocated, for 
each month, among the Partners in the same proportions as items comprising Net 
Income, Net Loss or Depreciation, as the case may be, are allocated among the 
Partners. Credits shall be allocated as provided in Treasury Regulation 
Section 1.704- 1(b)(4)(ii). 
 
         (b) Depreciation of the Partnership for federal income tax purposes for 
each month, with respect to the customer lists associated with the investment 
management agreements contributed by ACMC or its Affiliates to Alliance 
Holding and by Alliance Holding to the Partnership (but not including any 
Depreciation attributable to an adjustment on the books of the Partnership 
pursuant to Section 734(b) of the Code), shall be allocated to the General 
Partner and any of its Corporate Affiliates which hold Limited Partnership 
Interests, pro rata in accordance with their respective Percentage Interests. 
 
         (c) In the case of Contributed Property, items of income, gain, loss or 
deduction attributable to such Contributed Property shall be allocated among 
the Partners in a manner that takes into account the variation between the 
adjusted basis to the Partnership of such Contributed Property and the Net 
Value of such Contributed Property at the time of contribution, as required by 
Section 704(c) of the Code, to the extent such allocation reduces Book-Tax 
Disparities. The General Partner shall have the sole discretion to make 
additional allocations of income, gain, loss or deduction in order to 
eliminate such Book-Tax Disparities as quickly as possible, provided such 
allocations are consistent with the principles of Section 704(c) of the Code. 
The General Partner shall have the sole discretion to choose any method of 
allocations permissible under Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-3 to reduce or 
eliminate Book-Tax Disparities. 
 
         (d) In the case of Adjusted Property, items of income, gain, loss or 
deduction attributable thereto shall (A) first, be allocated among the 
Partners in a manner consistent with the principles of Section 704(c) of the 
Code to take into account the Unrealized Gain or 
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Unrealized Loss attributable to such property and the allocation thereof 
pursuant to Section 4.10(c) to the extent such allocation reduces Book-Tax 
Disparities, and (B) second, in the event such property was originally 
Contributed Property, be allocated among the Partners in a manner consistent 
with Section 5.06(b) above. The General Partner shall have the sole discretion 
to make additional allocations of income, gain, loss or deduction in order to 
eliminate such Book- Tax Disparities as quickly as possible, provided such 
allocations are consistent with the principles of Section 704(c) of the Code. 
The General Partner shall have the sole discretion to choose any method of 
allocations permissible under Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-3 to reduce or 
eliminate Book-Tax Disparities. 
 
         (e) To the extent of any Recapture Income resulting from the sale or 
other taxable disposition of a Partnership Asset, the amount of any gain from 
such disposition allocated to (or recognized by) a Partner for federal income 
tax purposes pursuant to the above provisions shall be deemed to be Recapture 
Income to the extent such Partner has been allocated or has claimed any 
deduction directly or indirectly giving rise to the treatment of such gain as 
Recapture Income. 
 
         (f) All items of income, gain, loss, deduction and credit recognized by 
the Partnership for federal income tax purposes and allocated to the Partners 
in accordance with the provisions hereof shall be determined without regard to 
any adjustment made pursuant to Section 743 of the Code; provided, however, 
that such allocations, once made, shall be adjusted as necessary or 
appropriate to take into account those adjustments permitted by Section 743 of 
the Code and any adjustments made pursuant to Section 743 of the Code shall be 
allocated to the extent permitted under and in accordance with the rule of 
Treasury Regulation Section 1.704- 1(b)(2)(iv)(m). 
 
         (g) The General Partner may, in its sole discretion and without the 
approval of any other Partner, make special allocations of Net Income, Net 
Loss or Depreciation or items thereof (including, but not limited to, gross 
income) (i) to the extent necessary to make the Capital Account balances of 
the Partners be in the ratios of their Percentage Interests or (ii) that are 
consistent with the principles of Section 704 of the Code and Section 5.04 and 
to amend the provisions of this Agreement as appropriate to reflect the 
proposal or promulgation of Treasury Regulations under Subchapter K of the 
Code. The General Partner may adopt and employ such methods and procedures for 
(A) the maintenance of book and tax capital accounts, (B) the determination 
and allocation of adjustments under Sections 704(c), 734 and 743 of the Code, 
(C) the determination and allocation of Net Income, Net Loss, Depreciation, 
taxable income, taxable loss and items thereof under this Agreement and 
pursuant to the Code, (D) the determination of the identities and tax 
classification of Partners, (E) the provision of tax information and reports 
to Partners, (F) the adoption of reasonable conventions and methods for the 
valuation of assets and the determination of tax basis, (G) the allocation of 
asset values and tax basis, (H) conventions for the determination of cost 
recovery, depreciation and amortization deductions and the maintenance of 
inventories, (I) the recognition of the transfer of Limited Partnership 
Interests, and (J) compliance with other tax-related requirements, including, 
but not limited to, the use of 
 
 
                                      32 
 



 
 
 
computer software and filing and reporting procedures similar to those 
employed by other publicly-traded partnerships, as it determines in its sole 
discretion are necessary and appropriate to execute the provisions of this 
Agreement, comply with federal and state tax laws, and to achieve uniformity 
of Limited Partnership Interests. The General Partner shall be indemnified and 
held harmless by the Partnership for any expenses, penalties or other 
liabilities arising as a result of decisions made in good faith on any of the 
matters referred to in the preceding sentence. If the General Partner 
determines, based upon advice of counsel, that no reasonable allowable 
convention or other method is available to preserve the uniformity of Limited 
Partnership Interests or the General Partner in its discretion so elects, 
Limited Partnership Interests may be separately identified as distinct classes 
to reflect differences in tax consequences. 
 
         SECTION 5.07.  Assignments.  (a)  Each item of income, gain, loss, 
deduction or credit derived by the Partnership during a fiscal year shall be 
determined and allocated on a monthly basis in accordance with the provisions 
of this Article 5. 
 
         (b) Subject to applicable Treasury Regulations, the Partnership shall 
treat Partners of record at the opening of business on the first day of a 
calendar month as being the only Partners during such month. If the General 
Partnership Interest or any Limited Partnership Interest is transferred during 
any month, such items attributable, under the convention set forth in the 
second sentence of Section 5.04, to such Partnership Interest for such month 
shall be allocated to the holder of such Partnership Interest on the first day 
of such month, provided, however, that (i) any income, gain, loss, or 
deduction on a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the 
Partnership Assets shall be allocated to the Partners on the date of such sale 
or other disposition and (ii) any income, gain, loss or deduction resulting 
from any transaction the proceeds of which are distributed to the Partners 
pursuant to Section 5.02 shall be allocated to the Partners on the date of 
such transaction. Distributions shall be made to the Partners as of the 
applicable Record Date as provided in Section 5.03(b). 
 
         (c) The General Partner may revise, alter or otherwise modify such 
methods of allocation (i) to the extent that it in its sole discretion 
determines that the application of such methods would result in a substantial 
mismatching of the allocation of Net Income, Net Loss or Depreciation 
attributable to a period and the distribution of cash attributable to the same 
period as between the transferor and transferee of the Partnership Interest 
transferred that could be minimized by the application of an alternative tax 
allocation method, or (ii) to the extent necessary to conform the 
Partnership's tax allocations to the requirements of any Treasury Regulations 
or rulings of the Internal Revenue Service. 
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                                   ARTICLE 6 
                     MANAGEMENT AND OPERATION OF BUSINESS 
 
         SECTION 6.01. Management. (a) Except as otherwise expressly provided 
in this Agreement, all decisions respecting any matter set forth herein or 
otherwise affecting or arising out of the conduct of the business of the 
Partnership shall be made by the General Partner, and the General Partner 
shall have the exclusive right and full authority and responsibility to 
manage, conduct, control and operate the Partnership's business and effect the 
purposes and provisions of this Agreement. The General Partner shall have full 
authority to do all things on behalf of the Partnership deemed necessary or 
desirable by it in the conduct of the business of the Partnership, including, 
but not limited to, exercising all of the powers contained in Section 3.02 and 
to effectuate the purposes specified in Section 3.01. The power and authority 
of the General Partner pursuant to this Agreement shall be liberally construed 
to encompass the General Partner's undertaking, on behalf of the Partnership, 
all acts and activities in which a limited partnership may engage under the 
Delaware Act. The power and authority of the General Partner shall include, 
but shall not be limited to, the power and authority on behalf of the 
Partnership and at the expense of the Partnership: 
 
                  (i) To cause the Partnership to execute, deliver and perform 
         the Reorganization Agreement, the Indemnification and Reimbursement 
         Agreement and all other agreements, documents and instruments as the 
         General Partner may deem necessary or appropriate to consummate the 
         transactions contemplated thereby; 
 
                 (ii) To cause the Partnership to take all such actions as may 
         be necessary or appropriate to effect the Reorganization, including 
         the Alliance Holding Contribution; 
 
                (iii) To make all operating decisions concerning the business of 
         the Partnership; 
 
                 (iv) To cause the Partnership to acquire, dispose of, mortgage, 
         pledge, encumber, hypothecate, assign in trust for creditors, or 
         exchange any or all assets or properties (including the Partnership 
         Assets), including, but not limited to, its goodwill; 
 
                  (v) To use the assets or properties of the Partnership 
         (including, but not limited to, cash on hand) for any purpose, and on 
         any terms, including, but not limited to, the financing of 
         Partnership operations, the lending of funds to other Persons, 
         including Alliance Holding, the repayment of obligations of the 
         Partnership, the conduct of additional Partnership operations and the 
         purchase or acquisition of interests in properties or other assets, 
         including, but not limited to, 
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         such interests in real property as may be acquired in connection with 
         arrangements for the use of facilities in connection with the 
         Partnership's operations or the acquisition of any other assets or 
         interests in property; 
 
                 (vi) To negotiate, execute, amend and terminate, and to cause 
         the Partnership to perform, any contracts, conveyances or other 
         instruments that it considers useful or necessary to the conduct of 
         Partnership operations or the implementation of its powers under this 
         Agreement; 
 
                (vii) To select and dismiss employees and outside attorneys, 
         accountants, consultants and contractors and to determine 
         compensation and other terms of employment or hiring; 
 
               (viii) To form any further limited or general partnerships, joint 
         ventures, corporations or other entities or relationships that it 
         deems desirable, and contribute to such partnerships, ventures, 
         corporations or other entities any or all of the assets and 
         properties of the Partnership, and if the General Partner is a 
         partner or participant in any such entity or relationship to accord 
         the General Partner a share in the income of such entity or 
         relationship; 
 
                 (ix) To issue additional securities or additional Limited 
         Partnership Interests or additional classes or series of Limited 
         Partnership Interests pursuant to the provisions of Section 4.02, and 
         on behalf of the Partnership (but subject to the other provisions of 
         this Agreement); 
 
                  (x) To purchase, sell or otherwise acquire or dispose of 
         Limited Partnership Interests, at such times and on such terms as it 
         deems to be in the best interests of the Partnership; 
 
                 (xi) To maintain or cause to be maintained records of all 
         rights and interests acquired or disposed of by the Partnership, all 
         correspondence relating to the business of the Partnership and the 
         original records (or copies on such media as the General Partner may 
         deem appropriate) of all statements, bills and other instruments 
         furnished the Partnership in connection with its business; 
 
                (xii) To maintain records and accounts of all operations and 
         expenditures, make all filings and reports required under applicable 
         rules and regulations of any governmental department, bureau, or 
         agency, any securities exchange, any automated quotation system of a 
         registered securities association, and any self-regulatory body, and 
         furnish the Partners with all necessary United States federal, state 
         or local income tax reporting information or such information with 
         respect to any other jurisdiction; 
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               (xiii) To purchase and maintain, at the expense of the 
         Partnership, liability, indemnity, and any other insurance 
         (including, but not limited to, errors and omissions insurance and 
         insurance to cover the obligations of the Partnership under Section 
         6.09), sufficient to protect the Partnership, the General Partner, 
         their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, partners and 
         Affiliates, or any other Person, from those liabilities and hazards 
         which may be insured against in the conduct of the business and in 
         the management of the business and affairs of the Partnership; 
 
                (xiv) To make, execute, assign, acknowledge and file on behalf 
         of the Partnership all documents or instruments of any kind which the 
         General Partner may deem necessary or appropriate in carrying out the 
         purposes and business of the Partnership, including but not limited 
         to, powers of attorney, agreements of indemnification, contracts, 
         deeds, options, loan obligations, mortgages, notes, documents, or 
         instruments of any kind or character, and amendments thereto, any of 
         which may contain confessions of judgment against the Partnership. No 
         Person dealing with the General Partner shall be required to 
         determine or inquire into the authority or power of the General 
         Partner to bind the Partnership or to execute, acknowledge or deliver 
         any and all documents in connection therewith; 
 
                 (xv) To borrow money and to obtain credit in such amounts, on 
         such terms and conditions, and at such rates of interest and upon 
         such other terms and conditions as the General Partner deems 
         appropriate, from banks, other lending institutions, or any other 
         Person, the Partners or any of their Affiliates, for any purpose of 
         the Partnership, and to pledge, assign, or otherwise encumber or 
         alienate all or any portion of the Partnership Assets, including any 
         income therefrom, to secure or provide for the repayment thereof. As 
         between any lender and the Partnership, it shall be conclusively 
         presumed that the proceeds of such loans are to be and will be used 
         for the purposes authorized herein and that the General Partner has 
         the full power and authority to borrow such money and to obtain such 
         credit; 
 
                  (xvi) To assume obligations, enter into contracts, including 
         contracts of guaranty or suretyship, incur liabilities, lend money 
         and otherwise use the credit of the Partnership, to secure any of the 
         obligations, contracts or liabilities of the Partnership by mortgage, 
         pledge or other encumbrance of all or any part of the property and 
         income of the Partnership; 
 
               (xvii) To invest funds of the Partnership in interest-bearing and 
         non-interest-bearing accounts and short-term investments including, 
         but not limited to, obligations of federal, state and local 
         governments and their agencies, money market and mutual funds 
         (including, but not limited to, those managed by the 
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         Partnership) and any type of debt or equity securities (including 
         repurchase agreements and without regard to restrictions on 
         maturities); 
 
              (xviii) To make any election on behalf of the Partnership as is or 
         may be permitted under the Code or under the taxing statutes or rules 
         of any state, local, foreign or other jurisdiction, and to supervise 
         the preparation and filing of all tax and information returns which 
         the Partnership may be required to file; 
 
                (xix) To employ and engage suitable agents, employees, advisers, 
         consultants and counsel (including any custodian, investment adviser, 
         accountant, attorney, corporate fiduciary, bank or other reputable 
         financial institution, or any other agents, employees or Persons who 
         may serve in such capacity for the General Partner or any Affiliate 
         of the General Partner) to carry out any activities which the General 
         Partner is authorized or required to carry out or conduct under this 
         Agreement, including, but not limited to, a Person who may be engaged 
         to undertake some or all of the general management, property 
         management, financial accounting and recordkeeping or other duties of 
         the General Partner, to indemnify such Persons on behalf of the 
         Partnership against liabilities incurred by them in acting in such 
         capacities and to rely on the advice given by such Persons, it being 
         agreed and understood that the General Partner shall not be 
         responsible for any acts or omissions of any such Persons and shall 
         assume no obligations in connection therewith other than the 
         obligation to use due care in the selection thereof; 
 
                 (xx) To pay, extend, renew, modify, adjust, submit to 
         arbitration, prosecute, defend, confess or compromise, upon such 
         terms as it may determine and upon such evidence as it may deem 
         sufficient, any obligation, suit, liability, cause of action, or 
         claim, including taxes, either in favor of or against the 
         Partnership; 
 
                (xxi) To qualify the Partnership to do business in any state, 
         territory, dependency or foreign country; 
 
               (xxii) To distribute cash or Partnership Assets to Partners in 
         accordance with Article 5; 
 
              (xxiii) In accordance with Section 2.05, to restrict trading in 
         Limited Partnership Interests or to reconstitute and convert the 
         Partnership into such entity as shall be determined in accordance 
         therewith; 
 
               (xxiv) To take such other action with respect to the manner in 
         which the Limited Partnership Interests are being or may be 
         transferred or traded as the General Partner deems necessary or 
         appropriate; 
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                (xxv) To take all such actions as may be necessary or 
         appropriate to maintain or alter the one-for-one exchange ratio of 
         Limited Partnership Interests for Alliance Holding LP Units or 
         Alliance Holding limited partnership interests, and vice versa, in 
         the event that any circumstance exists or is reasonably expected to 
         exist which the General Partner determines in its sole discretion 
         would render inappropriate the use of such exchange ratio; 
 
               (xxvi) To possess and exercise any additional rights and powers 
         of a general partner under the partnership laws of Delaware 
         (including, but not limited to, the Delaware Act) and any other 
         applicable laws, to the extent not inconsistent with this Agreement; 
         and 
 
              (xxvii) In general, to exercise in full all of the powers of the 
         Partnership as set forth in Section 3.02 and to do any and all acts 
         and conduct all proceedings and execute all rights and privileges, 
         contracts and agreements of any kind whatsoever, although not 
         specifically mentioned in this Agreement, that the General Partner 
         may deem necessary or appropriate to the conduct of the business and 
         affairs of the Partnership or to carry out the purposes of the 
         Partnership. The specific expression of any power of authority of the 
         General Partner in this Agreement shall not in any way limit or 
         exclude any other power or authority which is not specifically or 
         expressly set forth in this Agreement. 
 
         (b) Each of the Partners hereby approves, ratifies and confirms the 
execution, delivery and performance of the Reorganization Agreement, the 
Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement and each other agreement, document 
and instrument as the General Partner may deem necessary or appropriate to 
consummate the transactions contemplated thereby, and agrees that the General 
Partner is authorized to execute, deliver and perform the Reorganization 
Agreement, the Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement and such other 
agreements, documents and instruments and the transactions contemplated 
thereby without any further act, approval or vote of Partners, notwithstanding 
any other provision of this Agreement, the Delaware Act or any other 
applicable law, rule or regulation. 
 
         (c) The General Partner shall use all reasonable efforts to cause to be 
filed any certificates or filings as may be determined in its sole discretion 
by the General Partner to be reasonable and necessary or appropriate for the 
formation and continuation and operation of a limited partnership (or a 
partnership in which the Limited Partners have limited liability) in the State 
of Delaware or any other state in which the Partnership elects to do business. 
To the extent that the General Partner in its sole discretion determines such 
action to be reasonable and necessary or appropriate, the General Partner 
thereafter (i) shall file any necessary amendments to the Certificate of 
Limited Partnership, including, but not limited to, amendments to reflect 
successor or additional general partners admitted pursuant to Section 13.02 
and (ii) shall otherwise do all things (including the appointment of 
registered agents of the Partnership and management of registered offices of 
the Partnership) requisite to the maintenance of the 
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Partnership as a limited partnership under the laws of the State of Delaware 
or any other state in which the Partnership may elect to do business. If 
permitted by applicable law, the General Partner may omit from the Certificate 
of Limited Partnership and from any other certificates or documents filed in 
any state in order to qualify the Partnership to do business therein, and from 
all amendments thereto, the names and addresses of the Partners (other than 
the General Partner) and information relating to the Contributions and shares 
of profits and compensation of the Partners (other than the General Partner) 
or state such information in the aggregate rather than with respect to each 
individual Partner. Except as provided in Section 7.05(a), the General Partner 
shall not be required, before or after filing, to deliver or mail a copy of 
the Certificate of Limited Partnership or any amendment thereto to any Limited 
Partner. 
 
         SECTION 6.02. Reliance by Third Parties. Notwithstanding any other 
provisions of this Agreement to the contrary, no lender, purchaser or other 
Person dealing with the Partnership shall be required to look to the 
application of proceeds hereunder or to verify any representation by the 
General Partner as to the extent of the interest in Partnership Assets that 
the General Partner is entitled to encumber, sell or otherwise use, and any 
such lender, purchaser or other Person shall be entitled to rely exclusively 
on the representations of the General Partner as to its authority to enter 
into such financing or sale arrangements and shall be entitled to deal with 
the General Partner, without the joinder of any other Person, as if the 
General Partner were the sole party in interest therein, both legally and 
beneficially. To the fullest extent permitted by law, each Partner (other than 
the General Partner) hereby waives any and all defenses or other remedies that 
may be available against such lender, purchaser or other Person to contest, 
negate or disaffirm any action of the General Partner in connection with any 
sale or financing. In no event shall any person dealing with the General 
Partner or the General Partner's representative with respect to any business 
or property of the Partnership be obligated to ascertain that the terms of 
this Agreement have been complied with, or be obligated to inquire into the 
necessity or expedience of any act or action of the General Partner or the 
General Partner's representative; and every contract, agreement, deed, 
mortgage, security agreement, promissory note or other instrument or document 
executed by the General Partner or the General Partner's representative with 
respect to any business or property of the Partnership shall be conclusive 
evidence in favor of any and every Person relying thereon or claiming 
thereunder that (i) at the time of the execution and delivery thereof this 
Agreement was in full force and effect, (ii) such instrument or document was 
duly executed in accordance with the terms and provisions of this Agreement 
and is binding upon the Partnership, and (iii) the General Partner or the 
General Partner's representative was duly authorized and empowered to execute 
and deliver any and every such instrument or document for and on behalf of the 
Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 6.03. Purchase or Sale of Limited Partnership Interests. The 
General Partner may cause the Partnership to purchase or otherwise acquire (or 
may purchase or otherwise acquire on behalf of the Partnership) Limited 
Partnership Interests. The General Partner or any of its Affiliates may also 
purchase or otherwise acquire Limited Partnership Interests for its own 
account and may, subject to the provisions of Article 12, sell or otherwise 
dispose of such Limited Partnership Interests. Any Limited Partnership 
Interests purchased for or on behalf of or 
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otherwise held by the Partnership shall not be deemed outstanding for any 
purposes under this Agreement; provided that Limited Partnership Interests 
purchased for or on behalf of or otherwise held by a Person in the "control" 
of the Partnership, as that term is defined in the definition of an Affiliate 
in Article 1, for a business purpose approved by the General Partner shall not 
be considered to have been purchased for or on behalf of or otherwise held by 
the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 6.04. Compensation and Reimbursement of the General Partner. 
(a) The General Partner shall be reimbursed on a monthly or such other basis 
as the General Partner shall determine (i) for all direct expenses it incurs 
or makes on behalf of the Partnership (including amounts paid to any Person to 
perform services for the Partnership) and (ii) for the General Partner's 
legal, accounting, investor communications, utilities, telephone, secretarial, 
travel, entertainment, bookkeeping, reporting, data processing, office rent 
and other office expenses, salaries and other compensation and employee 
benefits expenses, other administrative or overhead expenses and all other 
expenses necessary to or appropriate for the conduct of the Partnership's 
business which are incurred by the General Partner in operating the 
Partnership's business (including, but not limited to, expenses allocated to 
the General Partner by its Affiliates), and which are allocated to the 
Partnership in addition to any reimbursement as a result of indemnification 
pursuant to Section 6.09. The General Partner shall determine the fees and 
expenses that are allocated to the Partnership by the General Partner in good 
faith. 
 
         (b) The General Partner shall not receive any compensation from the 
Partnership for services provided to the Partnership as General Partner. 
 
         SECTION 6.05. Outside Activities. (a) The General Partner shall not 
acquire any assets or enter into or conduct any business or activity except in 
connection with or incidental to (i) the management or operations of the 
Partnership and Alliance Holding, (ii) the performance of its obligations 
required or authorized by this Agreement and the Alliance Holding Partnership 
Agreement, (iii) the acquisition, ownership or disposition of Limited 
Partnership Interests, Alliance Holding GP Units, Alliance Holding LP Units or 
Alliance Holding limited partnership interests, (iv) its corporate governance 
and existence and (v) acquiring, investing in, holding, disposing of or 
otherwise dealing with passive investments. 
 
         (b) Any Indemnitee, except the General Partner, may compete, directly 
or indirectly, with the Partnership and may engage in any business or other 
activity, whether or not for profit and whether or not competitive with or 
similar to any current or anticipated business activity of the Partnership, 
including, but not limited to, providing investment management and advisory 
services, and no such business or activity shall in any way be restricted by, 
or considered to be in conflict with, this Agreement, the partnership 
relationship established hereby or any principle of law or equity relating 
thereto. None of the Partnership or any Partner shall have any rights in or 
with respect to any such business or activity so engaged in by an Indemnitee, 
and no Indemnitee shall have any obligation to offer any interest in any such 
business or activity, or any opportunity relating thereto or to the business 
of the Partnership, to 
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the Partnership, any Partner or any other Persons who may have or acquire any 
interest in the Limited Partnership Interests or the Partnership. No decision 
or action taken by any such Indemnitee (or, to the extent such decision or 
action was not taken with the specific intent of providing an improper benefit 
to an Indemnitee to the detriment of the Partnership, by the General Partner) 
with respect to any such business or activity or any business or activity of 
the Partnership shall be subject to review or challenge in any way or in any 
forum on the basis that it improperly benefitted any such Indemnitee to the 
detriment of the Partnership or otherwise involved any conflict of interest or 
breach of a duty of loyalty or similar fiduciary obligation. No such 
Indemnitee shall be subject to any liability or other obligation with respect 
to the matters described in this Section 6.05(b). The Partnership shall not, 
and each Partner by its acquisition of a Limited Partnership Interest hereby 
agrees that it will not, assert in any manner or in any forum any claim with 
respect to the matters described in this Section 6.05(b). The Partnership 
shall actively resist any effort to assert any such claim on its behalf. This 
Section 6.05(b) is not intended to affect any rights the Partnership may have 
under any contract or agreement with any of its employees. 
 
         SECTION 6.06. Partnership Funds. The funds of the Partnership shall 
be deposited in such account or accounts as are designated by the General 
Partner. The Partnership shall at all times maintain books of account which 
indicate the amount of funds of the Partnership on deposit in each such 
account. All withdrawals from or charges against such accounts shall be made 
by the General Partner by its officers or agents, or by employees or agents of 
the Partnership. Funds of the Partnership may be invested as determined by the 
General Partner, except in connection with acts otherwise prohibited by this 
Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 6.07. Loans by the Partnership; Transactions and Contracts 
with Affiliates. (a) The Partnership may (but shall have no obligation to) 
lend Alliance Holding funds needed by Alliance Holding for working capital 
purposes for such periods of time as the General Partner may determine at an 
interest rate equal to the cost to the Partnership of obtaining such funds 
from an unaffiliated third party. 
 
         (b) The Partnership will not lend any funds to the General Partner or 
any of its Affiliates. Except as provided by this Agreement and the 
Reorganization Agreement, the Partnership will not make any investments in the 
General Partner or any Affiliates thereof except on terms approved by the 
General Partner as being comparable to (or more favorable to the Partnership 
than) those that would prevail in a transaction with an unaffiliated party. 
 
         (c) The assumption of liabilities and related obligations by the 
Partnership pursuant to the Reorganization Agreement and each other agreement, 
document and instrument as the General Partner may deem necessary or 
appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated thereby is hereby 
ratified, confirmed and approved by all Partners. 
 
         (d) The General Partner may enter into an agreement with an 
Affiliate of the General Partner to render services to the Partnership on 
terms approved by the General Partner in 
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good faith as being comparable to (or more favorable to the Partnership than) 
those that would prevail in a transaction with an unaffiliated party. 
 
         (e) Neither the General Partner nor any of its Affiliates shall sell, 
transfer or convey any property to, or purchase any property from, the 
Partnership, directly or indirectly, except on terms approved by the General 
Partner in good faith as being comparable to (or more favorable to the 
Partnership than) those that would prevail in a transaction with an 
unaffiliated party; provided, however, that the requirements of this Section 
6.07(e) shall be deemed to be satisfied as to any sale, transfer or conveyance 
consummated by the General Partner in accordance with clause (y) of the first 
sentence of Section 2.05. 
 
         (f) Neither the General Partner nor any of its Affiliates shall use or 
lease any property (including, but not limited to, office equipment, 
computers, vehicles, aircraft and office space) of the Partnership except on 
terms approved by the General Partner in good faith as being comparable to (or 
more favorable to the Partnership than) those that would prevail in a 
transaction with an unaffiliated party. 
 
         (g) Without limitation of Sections 6.07(a) through 6.07(f) above, and 
notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, any transactions 
or arrangements with one or more Indemnitees described or disclosed in the 
Reorganization Agreement and the Registration Statement are hereby ratified, 
confirmed and approved by all Partners. 
 
         (h) Whenever a particular transaction or arrangement is required under 
this Agreement to be "on terms approved by the General Partner as being 
comparable to (or more favorable to the Partnership than) those that would 
prevail in a transaction with an unaffiliated party", that requirement shall 
be conclusively presumed to be satisfied as to any transaction or arrangement 
that (x) is, in the reasonable and good faith judgment of the General Partner, 
on terms substantially comparable to (or more favorable to the Partnership 
than) those that would prevail in a transaction with an unaffiliated party or 
(y) has been approved by a majority of those directors of the General Partner 
who are not also directors, officers or employees of an Affiliate of the 
General Partner. 
 
         (i) The General Partner or any Affiliate thereof may (but shall have no 
obligation to) conduct, through such representatives as it may designate, 
audits and other investigations of the Partnership and Persons controlled by 
it as the General Partner may determine in its sole discretion. Except as the 
General Partner or such Affiliate may expressly agree in writing with the 
Partnership in a document that refers to this Section 6.07(i) and is approved 
in the manner set forth in clause (y) of Section 6.07(h), (x) such audit or 
investigation shall be without charge to the Partnership and Persons 
controlled by it, (y) such audit or investigation shall be deemed to have been 
undertaken solely for the benefit of the General Partner or such Affiliate and 
neither of them shall have any obligation to divulge the results thereof to 
the Partnership or any Partner or to take any action based thereon and (z) no 
Indemnitee or other Person conducting or otherwise involved in such audit or 
investigation shall 
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have any obligation or liability to the Partnership or the Partners by reason 
of such audit or investigation or the manner in or care (or lack thereof) with 
which it is conducted. 
 
         SECTION 6.08. Liability of the General Partner and Other Indemnities. 
(a) Whenever this Agreement or any other agreement contemplated hereby 
provides that the General Partner or any of its Affiliates is permitted or 
required to make a decision (i) in its "sole discretion" or "discretion" or 
under a grant of similar authority or latitude, the General Partner or such 
Affiliate shall be entitled to consider only such interests and factors as it 
desires and shall have no duty or obligation to give any consideration to any 
interest of or other factors affecting the Partnership or any Partner, or (ii) 
in its "good faith" or under another express standard, the General Partner or 
such Affiliate shall act under such express standard and shall not be subject 
to any other or different standards imposed by this Agreement, any other 
agreement contemplated hereby or applicable law or in equity or otherwise. 
 
         (b) Neither the General Partner nor any other Indemnitee shall be 
liable for monetary damages to the Partnership or Partners for errors in 
judgment or for breach of fiduciary duty (including breach of any duty of care 
or any duty of loyalty) unless it is established (the Person asserting such 
liability having the burden of proof) that the General Partner's or such other 
Indemnitee's action or failure to act involved an act or omission undertaken 
with deliberate intent to cause injury to the Partnership, constituted actual 
fraud by the General Partner or such Indemnitee, or was undertaken with 
reckless disregard for the best interests of the Partnership or actual bad 
faith on the part of the General Partner or such Indemnitee. No Indemnitee 
shall have any liability to the Partnership or Partners for any action 
permitted by Section 6.05. 
 
         (c) To the extent that, at law or in equity, an Indemnified Person has 
duties (including fiduciary duties) and liabilities relating thereto to the 
Partnership or to any Partner, any such Indemnified Person, including the 
General Partner, acting under this Agreement shall not be liable to the 
Partnership or to any Partner for its good faith reliance on the provisions of 
this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall be given effect as 
permitted in the Delaware Act. 
 
         SECTION 6.09. Indemnification. (a) To the fullest extent permitted by 
law but without duplication as to losses, claims, damages, liabilities and 
expenses covered by the Indemnification and Reimbursement Agreement, with 
respect to which the Partnership shall not be responsible pursuant to this 
Section 6.09, each Indemnified Person (which for the purposes of this Section 
6.09 shall mean (i) the General Partner, (ii) any Departing Partner, (iii) 
each Affiliate of the General Partner or any Departing Partner, (iv) each 
director of the General Partner in his capacity as such, (v) Alliance Holding, 
(vi) each Affiliate of Alliance Holding and (vii) each other Indemnitee that 
is designated as an Indemnified Person in an agreement or policy of the 
General Partner) shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Partnership 
from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, whether 
joint or several, expenses (including reasonable legal fees and expenses), 
judgments, fines, settlements and other amounts arising from any and all 
claims, demands, actions, suits or proceedings, civil, criminal, 
administrative or investigative, in 
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which any Indemnified Person may be involved, or threatened to be involved, as 
a party or otherwise, by reason of (A) its present or former status as (x) the 
General Partner or a Departing Partner, or an Affiliate thereof, (y) an 
officer, director, employee, partner, agent or trustee of the Partnership, the 
General Partner or a Departing Partner, or an Affiliate thereof, or (z) a 
Person serving at the request of the Partnership in another entity in a 
similar capacity, or (B) any action taken or omitted in any such capacity, if 
with respect to the matter at issue the Indemnified Person acted in good faith 
and in a manner it reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best 
interests of the Partnership and, with respect to any criminal proceeding, had 
no reasonable cause to believe its conduct was unlawful. The termination of 
any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction or 
upon a plea of nolo contendere, or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, 
create a presumption that the Indemnified Person acted in a manner contrary to 
that specified above. Any designation of an Indemnitee as an Indemnified 
Person pursuant to clause (v) of the first sentence of this Section 6.09(a) 
may (i) be made with respect to an individual Indemnitee or a group of 
Indemnitees, (ii) be revoked or modified by the General Partner in its 
discretion except to the extent, if any, otherwise specified in the agreement 
or policy effecting such designation, and (iii) be subject to such limitations 
and conditions as may be specified in the agreement or policy effecting such 
designation. 
 
         (b) To the fullest extent permitted by law, expenses (including 
reasonable legal fees) incurred by an Indemnified Person in defending any 
claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding subject to this Section 6.09 shall, 
from time to time, be advanced by the Partnership prior to the final 
disposition of such claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding upon receipt by 
the Partnership of an undertaking by or on behalf of the Indemnified Person to 
repay such amount if it shall be determined that such Person is not entitled 
to be indemnified as authorized in Section 6.09(a). 
 
         (c) The advancement of expenses and indemnification provided by this 
Section 6.09 shall be in addition to any other rights to which an Indemnified 
Person may be entitled under any agreement, pursuant to any vote of the 
Limited Partners, as a matter of law or otherwise, as to an action in the 
Indemnified Person's capacity as (i) the General Partner, a Departing Partner 
or an Affiliate thereof, (ii) an officer, director, employee, partner, agent 
or trustee of the General Partner, any Departing Partner or an Affiliate 
thereof, or (iii) a Person serving at the request of the Partnership in 
another entity in a similar capacity, shall continue as to an Indemnified 
Person who has ceased to serve in such capacity and shall inure to the benefit 
of the heirs, successors, assigns, executors and administrators of such 
Indemnified Person. 
 
         (d) The Partnership may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of 
the General Partner and such other Indemnified Persons as the General Partner 
shall determine against any liability that may be asserted against or expense 
that may be incurred by such Person in connection with the Partnership's 
activities, regardless of whether the Partnership would have the power to 
indemnify such Person against such liability under the provisions of this 
Agreement. 
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         (e) For purposes of this Section 6.09, the Partnership shall be deemed 
to have requested an Indemnified Person to serve as fiduciary of an employee 
benefit plan whenever the performance by such Indemnified Person of its duties 
to the Partnership also imposes duties on it or otherwise involves services by 
it to such Plan or participants or beneficiaries of such Plan; excise taxes 
assessed on an Indemnified Person with respect to an employee benefit plan 
pursuant to applicable law shall be deemed to be "fines" within the meaning of 
Section 6.09(a); and action taken or omitted by an Indemnified Person with 
respect to an employee benefit plan in the performance of its duties for a 
purpose reasonably believed by it to be in the interest of the participants 
and beneficiaries of such plan shall be deemed to be for a purpose which is 
in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Partnership. 
 
         (f) Any indemnification hereunder shall be satisfied solely out of any 
insurance obtained pursuant to Section 6.09(d) or the assets of the 
Partnership. In no event may an Indemnified Person subject the Partners or 
Affiliates or any of them to personal liability by reason of indemnification 
hereunder. 
 
         (g) An Indemnified Person shall not be denied indemnification in whole 
or in part under this Section 6.09 because the Indemnified Person had an 
interest in the transaction with respect to which the indemnification applied 
if the transaction was otherwise permitted by the terms of this Agreement. 
 
         (h) The indemnification provided in this Section 6.09 is for the 
benefit of the Indemnified Persons and their respective heirs, successors, 
assigns, executors and administrators and shall not be deemed to create any 
right to indemnification for the benefit of any other Persons. 
 
         (i) The provisions of this Section 6.09 are not intended to be 
exclusive and the General Partner may cause the Partnership to enter into an 
indemnification agreement with any Indemnified Person, or to adopt policies 
covering any group of Indemnified Persons on such terms as the General Partner 
may determine in its sole discretion. 
 
         SECTION 6.10. Other Matters Concerning the General Partner. (a) The 
General Partner may rely upon and shall be protected in acting or refraining 
from acting upon any resolution, certificate, statement, instrument, opinion, 
report, notice, request, consent, order, bond, debenture or other paper or 
document believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by 
the proper party or parties. 
 
         (b) The General Partner may consult with legal counsel (including, but 
not limited to, counsel who may be regular counsel to, or an employee of, the 
Partnership, the General Partner or any Affiliate thereof), accountants, 
appraisers, management consultants, investment bankers and other consultants 
and advisers selected by it and any opinion of any such Person as to matters 
that the General Partner reasonably believes to be within such Person's 
professional or expert competence shall be full and complete authorization and 
protection in 
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respect to any action taken or suffered or omitted by the General Partner 
hereunder in good faith and in accordance with such opinion. 
 
         (c) The General Partner shall not provide any Limited Partner, in 
connection with such Limited Partner's Limited Partnership Interest, with any 
mandatory or discretionary right to purchase any type of security issued by 
the General Partner or its Affiliates. 
 
         (d) The General Partner shall have the right, in respect of any of its 
powers or obligations hereunder, to act through any of its duly authorized 
officers and a duly appointed attorney- or attorneys-in-fact. Each such 
attorney shall, to the extent provided by the General Partner in the power of 
attorney, have full power and authority to do and perform all and every act 
and duty which is permitted or required to be done by the General Partner 
hereunder. 
 
         SECTION 6.11. Title to Partnership Assets. All Partnership Assets 
shall be deemed to be owned by the Partnership as an entity, and no Partner, 
individually or collectively, shall have any ownership interest in such 
Partnership Assets or any portion thereof. Title to any or all of the 
Partnership Assets may be held in the name of the Partnership, the General 
Partner or one or more nominees, as the General Partner may determine. The 
General Partner hereby declares and warrants that any Partnership Assets for 
which legal title is held in the name of the General Partner shall be held in 
trust by the General Partner for the use and benefit of the Partnership in 
accordance with the terms and provisions of this Agreement, and any applicable 
deed or similar title document shall so indicate. All Partnership Assets shall 
be recorded as the property of the Partnership on its books and records, 
irrespective of the name in which legal title to such Partnership Assets is 
held. 
 
         SECTION 6.12. Sale of the Partnership's Assets. Notwithstanding any 
other provision of this Agreement, the General Partner shall not cause the 
Partnership to sell, transfer, pledge assign, convey or otherwise dispose of, 
in a single transaction or series of related transactions, all or 
substantially all of the Partnership Assets (other than pursuant to Section 
2.05) unless (a) (i) such sale, transfer, pledge, assignment, conveyance or 
other disposition has received Majority Approval (Majority Outside Approval if 
the General Partner or any of its Corporate Affiliates have any direct or 
indirect equity interest in any Person acquiring Partnership Assets in such 
transaction) and (ii) the Partnership shall have received a Tax Determination 
and Limited Liability Determination or (b) such sale, transfer, pledge, 
assignment, conveyance or other disposition is in connection with a 
liquidation of the Partnership pursuant to Article 15. 
 
         SECTION 6.13. No New Business. The Partnership shall not acquire all 
or substantially all of the outstanding capital stock or assets of, or enter 
into any partnership or joint venture with, any Person, other than Alliance 
Holding, unless (i) such acquisition, partnership or joint venture is in 
accordance with Sections 3.01 and 3.02 and (ii) it receives a Tax 
Determination with respect thereto. Neither the General Partner nor the 
Partnership shall become the general partner of any other partnership, other 
than Alliance Holding, or joint venture unless such action is permitted by 
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Sections 6.01(a)(viii) and 6.05(a) (in the case of the General Partner) and 
the Partnership receives a Tax Determination with respect thereto. 
 
         SECTION 6.14. Reimbursement of Expenses of Alliance Holding. (a) The 
Partnership will pay on behalf of Alliance Holding, or reimburse Alliance 
Holding as promptly as practicable for, all costs and expenses of any kind 
whatsoever incurred by Alliance Holding, including, without limitation, all 
costs and expenses associated with maintaining Alliance Holding as a public 
partnership, all costs and expenses of any financial, legal, accounting or 
other advisors, and all costs and expenses of any litigation or other 
proceeding involving Alliance Holding (in each case, without duplication for 
any such costs and expenses in connection with the Holdback Interests paid or 
reimbursed pursuant to arrangements referred to in Section 2.01 (d) of the 
Reorganization Agreement); provided that (i) the Partnership shall not pay or 
reimburse (A) any tax imposed on Alliance Holding's share of the Partnership's 
income, (B) any tax for which ELAS is required to indemnify Alliance Holding 
pursuant to Section 3(a)(ii)(B) of the Indemnification and Reimbursement 
Agreement, (C) any tax (other than an income tax) payable by Alliance Holding 
to the extent that such tax is attributable to Alliance Holding's partnership 
interest in the Partnership, (D) any interest, penalties or additions to tax, 
and any liabilities, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, 
reasonable expenses of investigation and attorneys' fees and expenses), 
losses, damages, assessments, settlements or judgments, arising out of or 
incident to the imposition, assessment or assertion of any tax described in 
(A), (B) or (C), or (E) any Reorganization Costs or any Losses incurred in 
connection with a Specified Proceeding (each capitalized term in this clause 
(E) having the meaning set forth in the Indemnification and Reimbursement 
Agreement); (ii) the Partnership shall not pay or reimburse costs and expenses 
of Alliance Holding to the extent incurred in connection with business 
activities other than the holding of its partnership interest in the 
Partnership and activities related thereto (it being understood that making 
passive investments of funds relating to the holding of its partnership 
interest in the Partnership constitute such related activities; provided that 
the Partnership shall not pay or reimburse any tax attributable to such 
passive investments of funds, or any interest, penalties or additions to tax, 
or any liabilities, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable 
expenses of investigation and attorneys' fees and expenses), losses, damages, 
assessments, settlements or judgments arising out of or incident to the 
imposition, assessment or assertion of any such tax); and (iii) the 
Partnership shall not pay or reimburse costs and expenses of Alliance Holding 
incurred in connection with the Holdback Interests to the extent Alliance 
Holding realizes an economic benefit from the Holdback Interests. 
 
         (b) If ELAS or any of its Corporate Affiliates has made a payment to, 
or indemnified, Alliance Holding pursuant to the Indemnification and 
Reimbursement Agreement in respect of any tax for which Alliance Holding would 
otherwise be entitled to reimbursement or payment under Section 6.14(a), then 
the amount the Partnership is obligated to pay on behalf of, or reimburse to, 
Alliance Holding on account of such tax shall be reduced by the amount paid or 
indemnified by ELAS and its Corporate Affiliates. 
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         (c) In the event that the Partnership is required to make a payment on 
behalf of Alliance Holding, or to reimburse Alliance Holding, pursuant to 
Section 6.14(a), for (i) any taxes and (ii) any interest, penalties or 
additions to tax, and any liabilities, costs, expenses (including, without 
limitation, reasonable expenses of investigation and attorneys' fees and 
expenses), losses, damages, assessments, settlements or judgments, arising out 
of or incident to the imposition, assessment or assertion of any taxes (the 
sum of (i) and (ii) being referred to herein as a "Tax Payment"), then the 
Partnership shall withhold from Distributions to be made to Partners (other 
than Alliance Holding), in proportion to their respective Percentage 
Interests, such amounts as may be required to enable the Partnership to make 
such payment on behalf of, or reimbursement to, Alliance Holding. If the 
Partnership is unable to withhold sufficient funds to make any such payment or 
reimbursement, then the Partners (other than Alliance Holding) shall make 
payments to the Partnership, in proportion to their respective Percentage 
Interests, of an aggregate amount equal to such shortfall. The Partnership 
shall not issue any Partnership Interests in respect of payments made pursuant 
to this Section 6.14(b). Notwithstanding any other provision of this 
Agreement, to the extent that a Partner has failed to make a payment required 
by this Section 6.14(b), the Partnership is authorized to retain amounts that 
would otherwise be distributed to such Person pursuant to Article 5. 
 
         To the extent that the amount of any Tax Payment that the Partnership 
would otherwise have been required to make is reduced pursuant to Section 
6.14(b), there shall be a reduction of (x) the amount that the Partnership may 
withhold pursuant to this Section 6.14(c) from Distributions to be made to 
ELAS and (y) the payment that ELAS is required to make to the Partnership 
pursuant to this Section 6.14(c). Notwithstanding anything herein to the 
contrary, no Partner shall be liable (through withholding from Distributions, 
payments or otherwise) to make payments or reimbursements on account of any 
tax for which the Partnership is required to make a payment pursuant to 
Section 6.14(a) for an aggregate amount which exceeds such Partner's 
Percentage Interest of the aggregate obligation of the Partnership under 
Section 6.14(a). For these purposes, payments or reimbursements by a Partner 
shall include all amounts withheld from Distributions to such Partner and all 
amounts paid to the Partnership or to Alliance Holding by such Partner, 
whether under the terms of this Agreement, the Indemnification and 
Reimbursement Agreement or otherwise. Income, deductions or losses with 
respect to Tax Payments shall be specially allocated to Partners other than 
Alliance Holding pursuant to Section 5.05(f). Tax Payments shall have no 
effect upon Alliance Holding's Capital Account or the amount distributable to 
Alliance Holding pursuant to Article 5. 
 
         SECTION 6.15. Issuances of Alliance Holding LP Units Pursuant to 
Employee Benefit Plans. Upon the exercise of any awards to purchase or 
otherwise acquire Alliance Holding LP Units or other securities of Alliance 
Holding pursuant to any employee benefit plan sponsored by the General 
Partner, the Partnership, Alliance Holding or any Person controlled by the 
Partnership or Alliance Holding and/or the entitlement of any plan participant 
to receive Alliance Holding LP Units thereunder in accordance with the terms 
of such plan, at the request of the Partnership: (i) Alliance Holding shall 
issue to the plan participant Alliance Holding LP Units necessary to satisfy 
such award in exchange for the exercise price or other consideration (if any) 
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to be paid by the plan participant in respect of such award; and (ii) Alliance 
Holding shall contribute any such exercise price or other consideration to the 
Partnership in exchange for a number of Limited Partnership Interests equal to 
the number of Alliance Holding LP Units issued in satisfaction of such award. 
Such issuances and payments shall be deemed to occur on the date on which the 
plan participant is entitled to receive Alliance Holding LP Units thereunder 
without further payment. If any Alliance Holding LP Units are issued by 
Alliance Holding pursuant to any such employee benefit plan and such Alliance 
Holding LP Units are forfeited or are otherwise returned to Alliance Holding, 
then Alliance Holding will return to the Partnership the corresponding Limited 
Partnership Interests and the Partnership will pay to Alliance Holding the 
amounts, if any, which Alliance Holding may be required to pay to the plan 
participant whose Alliance Holding LP Units are forfeited or returned to 
Alliance Holding. 
 
         SECTION 6.16. Repurchase of Alliance Holding LP Units. Subject to 
Section 17-607 of the Delaware Act, the Partnership may from time to time make 
a cash distribution to Alliance Holding for the purpose of repurchasing 
outstanding Alliance Holding LP Units or Alliance Holding limited partnership 
interests; provided that in no event shall the aggregate number of Alliance 
Holding LP Units and Alliance Holding limited partnership interests so 
repurchased be greater than the number of Limited Partnership Interests then 
held by Alliance Holding. Upon such repurchase, the aggregate number of 
Limited Partnership Interests held by Alliance Holding shall be reduced by a 
number equal to the aggregate number of Alliance Holding LP Units and Alliance 
Holding limited partnership interests so repurchased. The funds provided by 
the Partnership pursuant to this Section 6.16 shall be used by Alliance 
Holding solely for the repurchase of Alliance Holding LP Units or Alliance 
Holding limited partnership interests (together with any expenses incurred in 
connection with such repurchases) and, to the extent that any excess funds 
remain following such repurchases, such funds shall be returned to the 
Partnership. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 7 
                  RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF LIMITED PARTNERS 
 
         SECTION 7.01. Limitation of Liability. The Limited Partners shall 
have no liability under this Agreement except as provided in this Agreement or 
by applicable law. 
 
         SECTION 7.02. Management of Business. No Limited Partner in its 
capacity as such shall take part in the operation, management or control of 
the Partnership's business, transact any business in the Partnership's name or 
have the power to sign documents for or otherwise act on behalf of or bind the 
Partnership. The transaction of any such business by any such Partner or 
employee or agent of the Partnership shall not affect, impair or eliminate the 
limitations on the liability of any such Limited Partner under this Agreement. 
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         SECTION 7.03. Outside Activities. Each Partner (other than the 
General Partner) shall have the right to engage in the business of providing 
investment advisory and management services and to engage in and possess an 
interest in other business ventures of any and every type and description, 
independently or with others, including business interests and activities in 
direct competition with the Partnership. Neither the Partnership, any of the 
Partners nor any other Person shall have any rights by virtue of this 
Agreement, or the Partnership relationship created hereby in any such business 
ventures, and no Partner shall have any obligation as a result thereof to 
offer any interest in any such business ventures to the Partnership, any 
Partner, or any other Person. This Section 7.03 is not intended to affect any 
rights the Partnership may have under any contract or agreement with any of 
its employees. 
 
         SECTION 7.04. Return of Capital; Additional Capital. (a) No Partner 
shall be entitled to the withdrawal or return of his Contribution (if any) or 
any amount of his Capital Account, except to the extent, if any, that 
Distributions made pursuant to this Agreement or upon termination of the 
Partnership or purchases of Limited Partnership Interests by the Partnership 
may be considered as such by law, and then only to the extent provided for in 
this Agreement. 
 
         (b) Subject to the further provisions of this Section 7.04(b), no 
Limited Partner shall have any personal liability whatsoever in his capacity 
as a Limited Partner, whether to the Partnership, to any of the Partners or to 
the creditors of the Partnership, for the debts, liabilities, contracts or 
other obligations of the Partnership or for any losses of the Partnership. 
Each Limited Partnership Interest, upon the issuance thereof, shall be fully 
paid and not subject to assessment for additional Contributions. No Limited 
Partner shall be required to lend any funds to the Partnership or, after his 
Contribution has been paid, to make any further contribution to the capital of 
the Partnership. Under Sections 17-607 and 17-804 of the Delaware Act, a 
limited partner of a limited partnership may, under certain circumstances, be 
required to return to the partnership, amounts previously distributed to such 
limited partner (i) if, at the time of, and after giving effect to, such 
Distribution, the liabilities of the partnership, other than liabilities to 
partners on account of their partnership interests, exceeded the fair value of 
its assets or, (ii) in connection with a liquidating distribution after 
dissolution of the partnership, such limited partner receives a Distribution 
prior to the partnership paying, or making reasonable provision to pay, claims 
of creditors. It is the intention and agreement of the Partners that if any 
Limited Partner has received a Distribution from the Partnership that is 
required to be returned to, or for the account of, the Partnership or 
Partnership creditors, such obligation shall be the obligation of the Limited 
Partner who receives such Distribution, and not the obligation of any General 
Partner; provided, however, that nothing contained in this Agreement shall be 
deemed to impose upon the transferee of a Limited Partnership Interest under 
Section 12.06 any obligation to return to the Partnership or any Partnership 
creditor any Distribution made to a prior holder of such Limited Partnership 
Interest. 
 
         SECTION 7.05.  Rights of Limited Partners and Alliance Holding 
Unitholders and Limited Partners Relating to the Partnership. In addition to 
other rights provided by this Agreement or 
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by applicable law, the Limited Partners and the holders of Alliance Holding LP 
Units and limited partnership interests shall have the following rights 
relating to the Partnership: 
 
         (a) Each Limited Partner and each holder of Alliance Holding LP Units 
and limited partnership interests, and each of their duly authorized 
representatives, shall have the right upon reasonable notice and at reasonable 
times and at such Person's own expense, but only upon written request and for 
a purpose reasonably related to such Person's interest as a Limited Partner or 
holder of Alliance Holding LP Units or limited partnership interests, as the 
case may be, (i) to have reasonable information regarding the status of the 
business and financial condition of the Partnership, (ii) to inspect and copy 
the books of the Partnership and other reasonably available records and 
information concerning the operation of the Partnership, including the 
Partnership's federal, state and local income tax returns for each year, (iii) 
to have on demand a current list of the full name and last known business, 
residence or mailing address of each Limited Partner, (iv) to have reasonable 
information regarding the Net Value of any Contribution made by any Partner 
and the date on which each such Person became a Partner, (v) to have a copy of 
this Agreement and the Certificate of Limited Partnership and all amendments 
thereto, and (vi) to have any other information regarding the affairs of the 
Partnership as is just and reasonable. 
 
         (b) Anything in Section 7.05(a) to the contrary notwithstanding, the 
General Partner may keep confidential from the Limited Partners and the 
holders of Alliance Holding LP Units and limited partnership interests, and 
each of their duly authorized representatives, for such period of time as the 
General Partner deems reasonable, any information that the General Partner 
reasonably believes to be in the nature of trade secrets or other information 
the disclosure of which the General Partner in good faith believes is not in 
the best interests of the Partnership or could damage the Partnership or its 
business or which the Partnership is required by law or by agreements with 
third parties to keep confidential. 
 
         SECTION 7.06. Agreement to be Bound by Terms of Partnership 
Agreement. By accepting an LP Certificate, and as a condition to entitlement 
to any rights in or benefits with respect to the Limited Partnership Interests 
evidenced thereby, each Limited Partner will be deemed to have agreed to 
comply with, and be bound by, all of the terms, conditions, rights and 
obligations set forth in this Agreement, including, but not limited to, the 
grant of the power of attorney set forth in Section 10.01. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE 8 
                    BOOKS, RECORDS, ACCOUNTING AND REPORTS 
 
         SECTION 8.01. Records and Accounting. The General Partner shall keep 
or cause to be kept complete and accurate books and records with respect to 
the Partnership's business, assets, liabilities, operations and financial 
condition, which books and records shall at all times be kept 
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at the principal office of the Partnership. Any records maintained by the 
Partnership in the regular course of its business, including the names and 
addresses of Partners, books of account and records of Partnership 
proceedings, may be kept on or be in the form of punch cards, magnetic tape, 
photographs, micrographics or any other information storage device, provided 
that the records so kept are convertible into clearly legible written form 
within a reasonable period of time. The books of the Partnership shall be 
maintained, for financial reporting purposes, on the accrual basis in 
accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. 
 
         SECTION 8.02. Fiscal Year. The fiscal year of the Partnership shall 
be the same as its taxable year for federal income tax purposes, which shall 
be the calendar year or such other year that is permitted under the Code as 
the General Partner in its sole discretion shall determine. 
 
         SECTION 8.03. Reports. (a) The General Partner shall use its best 
efforts to cause to be mailed not later than 90 days after the close of each 
fiscal year to each Limited Partner, as of the last day of that fiscal year, 
reports containing financial statements of the Partnership for the fiscal 
year, including a balance sheet and statements of operations, partners' equity 
and cash flow, all of which shall be prepared in accordance with generally 
accepted accounting principles and shall be audited by the Partnership's 
Accountants. 
 
         (b) The General Partner shall use its best efforts to cause to be 
mailed not later than 45 days after the close of each fiscal quarter, except 
the last fiscal quarter of each fiscal year, to each Limited Partner as of the 
last day of such fiscal quarter, a quarterly report for the fiscal quarter 
containing such financial and other information (which need not be audited) as 
the General Partner deems appropriate. 
 
         The General Partner's obligations set forth in this Section 8.03 may be 
satisfied by delivering to each Limited Partner a copy of the Form 10-K or 
10-Q, as the case may be, or such other periodic reports containing comparable 
financial information as may be filed by the Partnership pursuant to the 
Securities Exchange Act or, if the Partnership is no longer subject to 
on-going reporting requirements under the Securities Exchange Act, a copy of 
the Form 10-K or 10-Q (containing separate financial statements of the 
Partnership), as the case may be, or such other periodic reports containing 
comparable financial information as may be filed by Alliance Holding pursuant 
to the Securities Exchange Act. 
 
         SECTION 8.04. Other Information. The General Partner may release such 
information concerning the operations of the Partnership to such sources as is 
customary in the industry or required by law or regulation of any regulatory 
body. In addition, the Partnership shall promptly provide to Alliance Holding 
such financial and other information regarding the Partnership and any 
Affiliates which it controls as may be reasonably requested by Alliance 
Holding in connection with the preparation and filing of any reports required 
to be filed by Alliance Holding under the Securities Exchange Act, the NYSE or 
any comparable national securities market on which the Alliance Holding LP 
Units are listed or quoted, or otherwise. 
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                                   ARTICLE 9 
                                  TAX MATTERS 
 
         SECTION 9.01. Preparation of Tax Returns. The General Partner shall 
arrange for the preparation and timely filing of all returns relating to 
Partnership income, gains, losses, deductions and credits, as necessary for 
federal, state and local income tax purposes, and shall use its best efforts 
to cause to be mailed to the Limited Partners within 90 days after the close 
of the taxable year the tax information reasonably required for federal, state 
and local income tax reporting purposes. 
 
         SECTION 9.02. Tax Elections. (a) The General Partner may, in its sole 
discretion, make the election under Section 754 of the Code in accordance with 
applicable regulations thereunder. In the event the General Partner makes such 
election, the General Partner reserves the right to seek to revoke such 
election upon its determination that such revocation is in the best interests 
of the Limited Partners. 
 
         (b) To the extent permissible under Section 709 of the Code, the 
Partnership shall elect to deduct expenses incurred in the Reorganization 
ratably over a 60-month period as provided in Section 709 of the Code. 
 
        (c) Except as otherwise provided herein, the General Partner shall 
determine in its sole discretion whether to make any other elections available 
under the Code or under any state or local tax laws on behalf of the 
Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 9.03. Tax Controversies. Subject to the provisions hereof, 
the General Partner is designated as the Tax Matters Partner (as defined in 
Section 6231 of the Code) and is authorized and required to represent the 
Partnership (at the Partnership's expense) in connection with all examinations 
of the Partnership's affairs by tax authorities, including resulting 
administrative and judicial proceedings, and to expend Partnership funds for 
professional services and costs associated therewith. Each Limited Partner 
agrees to cooperate with the General Partner and to do or so refrain from 
doing any or all things reasonably required by the General Partner to conduct 
such proceedings. 
 
         SECTION 9.04. Withholding. Notwithstanding any other provision of 
this Agreement, the General Partner is authorized to take any action that it 
determines to be necessary or appropriate to cause the Partnership to comply 
with any withholding and reporting obligations imposed by law, including 
pursuant to Sections 1441, 1442, 1445 and 1446 of the Code. 
 
         SECTION 9.05. Entity-level Deficiency Collections. In the event the 
Partnership is required by applicable law to pay any federal, state or local 
income tax on behalf of any Partner or any former Partner, the General Partner 
shall have the authority, in its sole discretion, and without the approval of 
any Partner, to amend this Agreement as the General Partner determines 
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to be necessary or appropriate: (i) to provide for the payment of such taxes 
and otherwise to enable the Partnership to comply with such law; (ii) to 
withhold an appropriate amount from any Distributions to be made in the future 
to Partners on whose behalf such taxes were paid, and to treat such amounts as 
having been distributed to such Partners out of Available Cash Flow; (iii) to 
authorize the General Partner, on behalf of the Partnership to take all 
necessary or appropriate action to collect all or any portion of such taxes 
from the Partners (whether current or former Partners); (iv) to treat such 
taxes as an expense of the Partnership in computing Available Cash Flow to the 
extent appropriate to reflect any amounts which cannot be collected (or 
withheld pursuant to clause (ii)) from current or former Partners and to treat 
any collection thereof as an addition to Available Cash Flow; and (v) to 
reflect such other changes as the General Partner determines are necessary or 
appropriate to implement the foregoing. If the Partnership is required to pay 
any such taxes on behalf of the General Partner or any Corporate Affiliate, 
the General Partner will either pay directly to the appropriate taxing 
authority or make funds available to the Partnership to pay the General 
Partner's share of such taxes and will take all necessary or appropriate 
action to collect from its Corporate Affiliates, or cause such Corporate 
Affiliate to pay directly to the appropriate taxing authority, such Corporate 
Affiliate's share of such taxes. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 10 
                               POWER OF ATTORNEY 
 
         SECTION 10.01. Power of Attorney. Each Limited Partner constitutes 
and appoints each of the General Partner and the Liquidating Trustee severally 
(and any successor to either thereof by merger, transfer, election or 
otherwise), and each of the General Partner's and the Liquidating Trustee's 
authorized officers and attorneys-in-fact, with full power of substitution, as 
his true and lawful agents and attorneys-in-fact, with full power and 
authority in his name, place and stead to: 
 
         (a) execute, swear to, acknowledge, deliver, file and record in the 
appropriate public offices (i) all certificates and other instruments 
including, at the option of the General Partner or Liquidating Trustee, as the 
case may be, this Agreement and the Certificate of Limited Partnership and all 
amendments and restatements thereof, that the General Partner or Liquidating 
Trustee, as the case may be, deems appropriate or necessary to carry out the 
purposes of this Agreement and to form, qualify, or continue the existence or 
qualification of the Partnership as a limited partnership (or a partnership in 
which the Limited Partners have limited liability) in the State of Delaware 
and under the Delaware Act and in all jurisdictions in which the Partnership 
may or may wish to conduct business or own property; (ii) all instruments that 
the General Partner or Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, deems 
appropriate or necessary to reflect any amendment, change or modification of 
this Agreement in accordance with its terms; (iii) all conveyances and other 
instruments or documents that the General Partner or Liquidating Trustee, as 
the case may be, deems appropriate or necessary to reflect the dissolution and 
liquidation of the Partnership pursuant to the terms of this Agreement 
(including a certificate of cancellation); 
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and (iv) all instruments (including, if required by law, this Agreement and 
the Certificate of Limited Partnership and amendments and restatements 
thereof) relating to the admission, withdrawal or substitution of any Partner, 
the initial or increased Contribution of any Partner or the determination of 
the rights, preferences and privileges of any class of Limited Partnership 
Interests issued pursuant to Section 4.02; and 
 
         (b) sign, execute, swear to and acknowledge all ballots, consents, 
approvals, waivers, certificates and other instruments appropriate or 
necessary, in the sole discretion of the General Partner or the Liquidating 
Trustee, as the case may be, to make, evidence, give, confirm or ratify any 
vote, consent, approval, agreement or other action that is made or given by 
the Partners hereunder or is consistent with the terms of this Agreement or 
appropriate or necessary, in the sole discretion of the General Partner or the 
Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, to effectuate the terms or intent of 
this Agreement; provided, however, that when required by any provision of this 
Agreement which establishes a percentage of the Limited Partners or Limited 
Partners of any class or series required to take any action, the General 
Partner or Liquidating Trustee may exercise the power of attorney made in this 
Section 10.01(b) only after the necessary vote, consent or approval by the 
Limited Partners or Limited Partners of such class or series. 
 
         Nothing herein contained shall be construed as authorizing the 
General Partner to amend this Agreement except in accordance with Article 17 
or as may be otherwise expressly provided for in this Agreement. Nothing 
herein contained shall be construed as authorizing any Person acting pursuant 
to this Article 10 to take any action to increase in any way the legal 
liability of the Limited Partners beyond the liability expressly set forth in 
this Agreement. 
 
         The foregoing power of attorney is hereby declared to be irrevocable 
and a power coupled with an interest, and it shall survive, and shall not be 
affected by, the subsequent death, incompetence, dissolution, disability, 
incapacity, bankruptcy or termination of any grantor and the transfer of all 
or any portion of his Partnership Interest and shall extend to such Person's 
heirs, successors and assigns. Each Person who accepts Limited Partnership 
Interests is deemed to consent to be bound by any representations made by the 
General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, acting in good faith pursuant to 
such power of attorney. Each Person who accepts Limited Partnership Interests 
is deemed to consent to and waive any and all defenses that may be available 
to contest, negate or disaffirm any action of the General Partner or the 
Liquidating Trustee, taken in good faith under such power of attorney. Each 
Limited Partner shall execute and deliver to the General Partner or the 
Liquidating Trustee, within 15 days after receipt of the General Partner's or 
the Liquidating Trustee's request therefor, such further designations, powers 
of attorney and other instruments as the General Partner or the Liquidating 
Trustee deems necessary to effectuate this Agreement and the purposes of the 
Partnership. 
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                                  ARTICLE 11 
                           ISSUANCE OF CERTIFICATES 
 
         SECTION 11.01. Issuance of Certificates. Upon the issuance of Limited 
Partnership Interests to Limited Partners, the General Partner shall cause the 
Partnership to issue one or more LP Certificates in the names of such Limited 
Partners. Each such LP Certificate shall be denominated in terms of the number 
and type of Limited Partnership Interests evidenced by such LP Certificate. 
Upon the transfer of a Limited Partnership Interest in accordance with the 
terms of this Agreement, the General Partner shall cause the Partnership to 
issue replacement LP Certificates in accordance with such procedures as the 
General Partner, in its sole discretion, may establish. The General Partner 
may also cause the Partnership to issue certificates evidencing the General 
Partnership Interest, in such form as the General Partner may approve in its 
sole discretion. 
 
         SECTION 11.02.  Lost, Stolen, Mutilated or Destroyed Certificates. (a) 
The Partnership shall issue a new LP Certificate in place of any LP Certificate 
previously issued if the registered owner of the LP Certificate: 
 
                  (i) makes proof by affidavit, in form and substance 
         satisfactory to the General Partner, that a previously issued LP 
         Certificate has been lost, destroyed or stolen; 
 
                 (ii) requests the issuance of a new LP Certificate before 
         the Partnership has notice that the LP Certificate has been acquired 
         by a purchaser for value in good faith and without notice of an 
         adverse claim; 
 
                (iii) if requested by the General Partner, delivers to the 
         Partnership a bond, in form and substance satisfactory to the General 
         Partner, with such surety or sureties and with fixed or open penalty, 
         as the General Partner may direct, to indemnify the Partnership 
         against any claim that may be made on account of the alleged loss, 
         destruction or theft of the LP Certificate; and 
 
                 (iv) satisfies any other reasonable requirements imposed by 
         the General Partner. 
 
         When an LP Certificate has been lost, destroyed or stolen, and the 
owner fails to notify the Partnership within a reasonable time after he has 
notice of it, and a transfer of the Limited Partnership Interests represented 
by the LP Certificate is registered before the Partnership receives such 
notification, the owner shall be precluded from making any claim against the 
Partnership for such transfer or for a new LP Certificate. 
 
         (b) If any mutilated LP Certificate is surrendered to the General 
Partner, the General Partner on behalf of the Partnership shall execute and 
deliver in exchange therefor a new 
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LP Certificate evidencing the same number of Limited Partnership Interests as 
did the LP Certificate so surrendered. 
 
         (c) As a condition to the issuance of any new LP Certificate under this 
Section 11.02, the General Partner may require the payment of a sum sufficient 
to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation 
thereto and any other expenses connected therewith. 
 
         SECTION 11.03. Record Holder. The Partnership shall be entitled to 
treat each Record Holder as the Limited Partner in fact of any Limited 
Partnership Interests and, accordingly, shall not be required to recognize any 
equitable or other claim or interest in or with respect to such Limited 
Partnership Interests on the part of any other Person, regardless of whether 
it shall have actual or other notice thereof, except as otherwise required by 
law. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 12 
                       TRANSFER OF PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS 
 
         SECTION 12.01. Transfer. (a) The term "transfer," when used in this 
Article with respect to a Partnership Interest, shall be deemed to refer to a 
transaction by which the holder of a Partnership Interest assigns such 
Partnership Interest evidenced thereby to another Person, and includes a sale, 
assignment, gift, pledge, hypothecation, mortgage, exchange or any other 
disposition, whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise. 
 
         (b) Except as provided in Section 2.05, no Partnership Interest shall 
be transferred in whole or in part, except in accordance with the terms and 
conditions set forth in this Article 12. Any transfer or purported transfer of 
any Partnership Interest not made in accordance with this Article 12 or 
Section 2.05 shall not be recognized by the General Partner, which may refuse 
to recognize the transferee as a Partner and may refuse to recognize any 
rights of such transferee. 
 
         SECTION 12.02. Avoidance of Publicly Traded Partnership Status. It is 
the intent of the Partners that the Partnership not be classified as a 
publicly traded partnership under Section 7704 of the Code and not be required 
to register any class of its securities with the Commission under the 
Securities Exchange Act. The General Partner shall take such steps as it 
believes, in its sole discretion, are necessary or desirable to prevent a risk 
of such classification or registration requirement, including refusing to 
consent to any transfer in its discretion. In particular, the General Partner 
shall not permit transfers of Limited Partnership Interests that, in the 
opinion of the General Partner, do not comply with the regulatory safe harbors 
described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.7704-1, or any successor provision 
thereof, or would obligate the Partnership to register any class of its 
securities under the Securities Exchange Act. In addition, the General Partner 
may in its sole discretion adopt such conventions or policies or amend this 
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Article 12 as it deems appropriate or necessary to comply with Code Section 
7704 and the regulations promulgated thereunder. 
 
         SECTION 12.03. Permitted Transfers of Limited Partnership Interests. 
(a) No transfer of any Limited Partnership Interests may be made without the 
prior written consent of the General Partner, which may be withheld in the 
sole discretion of the General Partner. The General Partner shall not consent 
to any transfer of a Limited Partnership Interest unless the Limited Partner 
requesting the transfer certifies in writing to the General Partner that such 
Limited Partner received his entire Limited Partnership Interest either in the 
Exchange or in a transfer that was approved by the General Partner pursuant to 
this Section 12.03. The Partnership shall not recognize for any purpose any 
purported transfer of any Limited Partnership Interest, and no transferee 
shall become a Substitute Limited Partner, unless: 
 
                  (i) the provisions of this Article 12 relating to the transfer 
         of Limited Partnership Interests have been complied with; 
 
                 (ii) there shall have been filed with the Partnership and 
         recorded on the Partnership's books a duly executed and acknowledged 
         counterpart of the instrument making such transfer, and such 
         instrument sets forth the intention of the transferor that the 
         transferee succeed to all or a portion of the transferor's Limited 
         Partnership Interest as a Substituted Limited Partner in its place, 
         evidences the written acceptance by the transferee of all the terms 
         and provisions of this Agreement, including the grant of the powers 
         of attorney provided for in this Agreement as set forth herein, 
         represents that such transfer was made in accordance with all 
         applicable laws and regulations and in all other respects is 
         satisfactory in form and substance to the General Partner; 
 
                (iii) the transferee shall have paid all reasonable legal fees 
         and filing costs incurred by the Partnership in connection with the 
         transfer; and 
 
                 (iv) the books and records of the Partnership shall have been 
         changed to reflect the admission of the transferee Limited Partner. 
 
         (b) Any Limited Partner who shall transfer all his Limited Partnership 
Interests shall cease to be a Limited Partner of the Partnership. 
 
         (c) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, for 
purposes of this Article 12, no transfer will be considered approved by the 
General Partner or recognized by the Partnership unless such transfer is also 
approved by ELAS, which approval may be withheld in the sole discretion of 
ELAS. Subject to the approval of ELAS as provided in the preceding sentence, 
the General Partner shall consent to and permit transfers by Limited Partners 
which are corporations or other business entities which are private transfers 
pursuant to Treasury Regulation Section 1.7704-1(e)(vi) (relating to block 
transfers), or pursuant to comparable 
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provisions of any amendment to such regulation, provided that the Partnership 
receives an Opinion of Outside Counsel that the Partnership will not be 
classified as a publicly traded partnership under Section 7704 of the Code as 
a result of such transfers. 
 
         SECTION 12.04. Transfer of General Partnership Interests of the 
General Partner. (a) Subject to the provisions of Section 12.02, the General 
Partner may sell or otherwise transfer its General Partnership Interest to any 
Person that is or in connection with the sale or transfer becomes a General 
Partner, without any approval of the Partners and without obtaining an 
Assignment Determination. Any Person acquiring a General Partnership Interest 
as permitted by this Section 12.04 shall be entitled to be admitted as a 
general partner. Subject to the provisions of Section 12.02, the General 
Partner may effect sales or transfers as provided by this Section without 
regard to the consequences thereof to the Partnership, other Partners or any 
other Persons. The General Partner may not sell or otherwise transfer its 
General Partnership Interest except as provided in this Section 12.04. 
 
         (b) No provision of this Agreement shall be construed to prevent (and 
all Limited Partners hereby expressly consent to) any sale, transfer, exchange 
or other disposition of any or all of the General Partnership Interest in 
connection with the withdrawal of the General Partner pursuant to Article 14. 
 
         (c) Subject to the provisions of Section 12.02, the General Partner may 
at any time transfer (in addition to the transfers permitted by Section 
12.04(a)) one-tenth of its General Partnership Interest to any Corporate 
Affiliate of the General Partner that in connection with the transfer becomes 
a General Partner (the "Other General Partner"), if the Partnership receives 
an Assignment Determination and a Tax Determination with respect thereto. In 
connection with any such transfer, (i) the Other General Partner shall be 
admitted as a General Partner, (ii) the transferor General Partner shall 
remain a General Partner and shall not be relieved of any of its obligations 
under this Agreement, (iii) the transferor General Partner shall be the sole 
managing General Partner, with the exclusive power to manage the business and 
affairs of the Partnership and the Other General Partner shall not participate 
in, and shall have no responsibility for, the management of the business and 
affairs of the Partnership and shall not be entitled to exercise any of the 
powers with respect thereto granted to the General Partner, (iv) the Other 
General Partner shall assume, jointly and severally with the transferor 
General Partner, all of the obligations of the General Partner under this 
Agreement (including, but not limited to, Section 12.04(a)), subject to clause 
(ii) of this sentence and (v) the transferor General Partner shall be entitled 
to make such amendments to this agreement as may be necessary to reflect or in 
connection with the foregoing and to provide for the allocation of a portion 
of the transferor General Partner's capital account to the Other General 
Partner. 
 
         SECTION 12.05. Restrictions on Transfer. Subject to Section 12.03, no 
transfer of any Limited Partnership Interest shall be made if such transfer 
(a) would jeopardize the status of the Partnership as a partnership for United 
States federal income tax purposes; (b) would violate the then applicable 
federal and state securities laws or rules and regulations of the Commission, 
any 
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state securities commission or any other governmental authorities with 
jurisdiction over such transfer; (c) would affect the Partnership's existence 
or qualification as a limited partnership under the Delaware Act; or (d) would 
violate any then applicable administrative procedures and requirements as the 
General Partner may adopt. 
 
         SECTION 12.06. Withdrawal of a Limited Partner. A Limited Partner may 
not withdraw from the Partnership prior to its dissolution unless it sells or 
otherwise transfers its Limited Partnership Interests to any Person that is, 
or in connection with the sale or transfer becomes, a Limited Partner in 
accordance with the provisions of Article 12. If an individual Limited Partner 
dies, his executor, administrator or trustee, or, if he is adjudicated 
incompetent, his committee, guardian or conservator, or, if he becomes 
bankrupt, his trustee or the receiver of his estate, shall have all the rights 
of a Limited Partner for purposes of settling or managing his estate and such 
power as the decedent, incompetent or bankrupt possessed to assign all or any 
part of his Limited Partnership Interests and to join with the assignee 
thereof in satisfying the conditions precedent to such assignee's becoming a 
Substituted Limited Partner. The withdrawal, death, dissolution, adjudication 
of incompetence or bankruptcy of a Limited Partner shall not dissolve the 
Partnership. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 13 
                         ADMISSION OF GENERAL PARTNERS 
 
         SECTION 13.01. Admission of Additional and Successor General Partner. 
An additional or successor general partner approved pursuant to Section 12.04, 
14.01 or 15.01(b) shall be admitted to the Partnership as a General Partner 
(in the place of or in addition to, as the case may be, the General Partner), 
effective as of the date that an amendment to the Certificate of Limited 
Partnership, adding its name and other required information, is filed pursuant 
to Section 6.01(c) (which, in the event the successor or transferee General 
Partner is in the place in whole of the withdrawing, removed or transferor 
General Partner, shall be contemporaneous with the withdrawal of such 
withdrawing, removed or transferor General Partner without dissolution of the 
Partnership), and upon receipt by the withdrawing, removed or transferor 
General Partner of all of the following: 
 
         (a) acceptance in form and substance satisfactory to such General 
Partner of all of the terms and provisions of this Agreement; 
 
         (b) written agreement of the proposed General Partner to continue the 
business of the Partnership; and 
 
         (c) such other documents or instruments as may be required in order to 
effect its admission as a General Partner under this Agreement and applicable 
law. Each Limited Partner is deemed to approve of the admission of a successor 
General Partner selected pursuant 
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to the terms of this Agreement and no further approval of Partners shall be 
required to effect such admission. Any such successor or additional General 
Partner shall carry on the business of the Partnership. No Person shall be 
admitted as a general partner of the Partnership except as contemplated by 
Section 12.04, 14.01 or 15.01(b) or as otherwise expressly authorized by this 
Agreement. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 14 
                       WITHDRAWAL OR REMOVAL OF PARTNERS 
 
         SECTION 14.01. Withdrawal or Removal of the General Partner. (a) The 
General Partner covenants and agrees that except in connection with a transfer 
of its General Partnership Interest in accordance with Section 12.04, it will 
not voluntarily withdraw as the General Partner unless (i) the Partnership 
receives a Limited Liability Determination, a Tax Determination and an 
Assignment Determination; (ii) such withdrawal receives Majority Outside 
Approval; and (iii) the General Partner or one of its Affiliates is not the 
general partner of Alliance Holding or simultaneously withdraws as the general 
partner of Alliance Holding in accordance with the terms of the Alliance 
Holding Partnership Agreement. If the General Partner gives a notice of its 
intent to withdraw, it shall call and conduct a meeting of the Limited 
Partners to obtain the requisite Majority Outside Approval and to consider and 
approve a successor General Partner. If the proposed withdrawal of the General 
Partner will result in the dissolution of the Partnership, such meeting shall 
be held no sooner than 180 days after the date of notice and any Limited 
Partner may, by notice to the General Partner at least 120 days prior to the 
date of the meeting, propose a successor general partner. Such proposed 
successor general partner shall only be included on the ballot if it has 
complied with all legal requirements necessary for such inclusion. If the 
requisite Majority Outside Approval is obtained, but no successor general 
partner is approved on the first ballot of such meeting, a second ballot shall 
be held as soon as practicable thereafter in order to consider the approval of 
the candidate that received the most votes on the first ballot. If such 
candidate is not approved on the second ballot, the Partnership shall be 
dissolved and liquidated pursuant to Article 15 and the General Partner shall 
serve as Liquidating Trustee. If a successor general partner is elected, it 
shall be admitted immediately prior to the withdrawal of the General Partner 
and shall continue the business and operations of the Partnership without 
dissolution. 
 
         (b) Except as provided below, the General Partner may be removed upon 
the affirmative vote of (i) Limited Partners holding 80% or more of the issued 
and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests if such removal is not for 
cause, or (ii) Limited Partners holding 50% or more of the issued and 
outstanding Limited Partnership Interests if such removal is for cause. The 
limited partners and unitholders of Alliance Holding shall be entitled to vote 
upon such removal (through instructions to Alliance Holding, in its capacity 
as a Limited Partner of the Partnership, directing the actions of Alliance 
Holding with respect to voting the Limited Partnership Interest held by 
Alliance Holding) in accordance with Section 17.04(b) of the 
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Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement. As used in this Article 14, "cause" 
means that a court of competent jurisdiction has entered a final, 
non-appealable judgment in an action in which the General Partner is a party, 
finding that any action or failure to act on the part of the General Partner 
involved an act or omission undertaken with deliberate intent to cause injury 
to the Partnership, constituted actual fraud or actual bad faith on the part 
of the General Partner or was undertaken with reckless disregard for the best 
interests of the Partnership. The right to remove the General Partner shall 
not exist or be exercised unless (i) the General Partner or one of its 
Affiliates is not the general partner of Alliance Holding or is simultaneously 
removed as the general partner of Alliance Holding in accordance with the 
terms of the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement; (ii) such action for 
removal also provides for the election of a new general partner and (iii) the 
Partnership receives a Limited Liability Determination, a Tax Determination 
and an Assignment Determination; any Opinions of Outside Counsel delivered in 
connection with such determinations shall be opinions of counsel selected by 
the successor general partner. Such removal shall be effective immediately 
subsequent to the admission of the successor General Partner pursuant to 
Article 13. 
 
         SECTION 14.02. Interest of Departing Partner and Successor. (a) Upon 
the withdrawal or removal of the General Partner, the Departing Partner may, 
at its option exercisable prior to the effective date of the departure of such 
Departing Partner, transfer and sell to its successor as General Partner all 
of the General Partnership Interest held or owned by the Departing Partner, 
and the successor General Partner shall purchase such General Partnership 
Interest for an amount in cash equal to the fair market value of such General 
Partnership Interest, the amount to be determined and payable as of the 
effective date of its departure. For purposes of this Section 14.02, the fair 
market value of the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest shall be 
determined by agreement between the Departing Partner and its successor or, 
failing agreement within 30 days after the effective date of such Departing 
Partner's departure, by an independent investment banking firm or other 
independent expert selected by the Departing Partner and its successor, which, 
in turn, may rely on other experts and the determination of which shall be 
binding and conclusive as to such matter. If such parties cannot agree upon 
one independent investment banking firm or other independent expert within 45 
days after the effective date of such departure, then each of the Departing 
Partner and its successor shall designate an independent investment banking 
firm or other independent expert and the independent investment banking firm 
or other independent expert selected by each of the Departing Partner and its 
successor shall in turn designate a single independent investment banking firm 
or other independent expert; each such firm or expert shall determine the fair 
market value of the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest and the 
determination of the firm or expert that is neither the highest nor the lowest 
shall control. In making its determination, the independent investment banking 
firm or other independent expert shall consider the LP Interest Price, the 
value of the Partnership Assets, the rights and obligations of the General 
Partner and other factors it may deem relevant. 
 
         (b) If the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest is not 
acquired pursuant to Section 14.02(a), the Departing Partner shall become a 
Limited Partner, and its General 
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Partnership Interest shall be converted into Limited Partnership Interests 
pursuant to a valuation made by the investment banking firm or other 
independent expert selected pursuant to Section 14.02(a) without any reduction 
in such Partnership Interest (subject to proportionate dilution by reason of 
the admission of its successor). 
 
         This Agreement shall be amended to reflect any event described in 
this Article 14, and any successor General Partner covenants so to amend this 
Agreement and the Certificate. 
 
         (c) If the Departing Partner's General Partnership Interest is not 
acquired pursuant to Section 14.02(a), the successor to such Departing Partner 
shall at the effective date of its admission to the Partnership contribute to 
the capital of the Partnership cash in an amount such that its Capital 
Account, after giving effect to such contribution, shall be equal to that 
percentage of the Capital Accounts of all Partners that is equal to its 
Percentage Interest as a General Partner, which shall be 1%. In such event 
such successor shall be entitled to such Percentage Interest, as the case may 
be, of all Partnership allocations and Distributions. 
 
         (d) If the Partnership is indebted to the Departing Partner at the 
effective date of its departure for funds advanced, properties sold or 
services rendered to the Partnership by the Departing Partner, the Partnership 
shall, within 60 days after the effective date of such departure, pay to the 
Departing Partner the full amount of such indebtedness. The successor to the 
Departing Partner shall assume all obligations theretofore incurred by the 
Departing Partner as the General Partner of the Partnership, and the 
Partnership and such successor shall take all such action as shall be 
necessary to terminate any guarantees of the Departing Partner and any of its 
Affiliates of any obligations of the Partnership. If for whatever reason the 
creditors of the Partnership will not consent to such termination of 
guarantees, the successor to the Departing Partner shall be required to 
indemnify the Departing Partner for any liabilities and expenses incurred by 
the Departing Partner on account of such guarantees pursuant to an agreement 
reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Departing Partner. 
 
         SECTION 14.03. Withdrawal of Limited Partners. No Limited Partner 
shall have any right to withdraw from the Partnership; provided, however, that 
upon a transfer of a transferor Limited Partner's Limited Partnership 
Interests in accordance with Article 12 and the transferee's becoming a 
Limited Partner, the transferor Limited Partner shall cease to be a Limited 
Partner with respect to the Limited Partnership Interests so transferred, but 
until such transferee becomes a Limited Partner, the transferor shall continue 
to be a Limited Partner. No Limited Partner shall be entitled to any 
Distribution from the Partnership for any reason or upon any event except as 
expressly set forth in Articles 5 and 15. 
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                                  ARTICLE 15 
                          DISSOLUTION AND LIQUIDATION 
 
         SECTION 15.01. Dissolution. (a) The Partnership shall not be 
dissolved by the admission of Substituted Limited Partners or Additional 
Limited Partners, or by the admission of substituted or additional general 
partners in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Except as provided in 
Section 15.01(b), the Partnership shall be dissolved and its affairs shall be 
wound up upon: 
 
                  (i) the withdrawal or removal of the General Partner or the 
         occurrence of any other event that results in its ceasing to be the 
         General Partner (other than by reason of a transfer pursuant to 
         Section 12.04 or a withdrawal or removal occurring upon or after 
         approval by the Limited Partners of a successor pursuant to Section 
         14.01); 
 
                 (ii) the filing of a certificate of dissolution or the 
         revocation of the certificate of incorporation of the General 
         Partner; 
 
                (iii) a written determination by the General Partner (which 
         the General Partner shall have no obligation or duty to make) that 
         projected future revenues over the next five years of the Partnership 
         are insufficient to enable payment of the projected Partnership costs 
         and expenses for such period; 
 
                 (iv) an election to dissolve the Partnership by the General 
         Partner which receives Majority Outside Approval; 
 
                  (v) the bankruptcy of the General Partner; 
 
                 (vi) upon the written election of the General Partner to 
         dissolve the Partnership pursuant to an election of the General 
         Partner under clause (y) of the first sentence of Section 2.05; 
 
                (vii) the sale of all or substantially all of the 
         Partnership Assets approved in accordance with Section 6.12(a)(i); or 
 
               (viii) any other event requiring dissolution under the 
         Delaware Act. 
 
For purposes of this Section 15.01, bankruptcy of the General Partner shall be 
deemed to have occurred when (A) it commences a voluntary proceeding, or files 
an answer in any involuntary proceeding seeking liquidation, reorganization or 
other relief under any bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or 
hereafter in effect, (B) it is adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent, or has 
entered against it a final and nonappealable order for relief under any 
bankruptcy, insolvency or similar law now or hereafter in effect, (C) it 
executes and delivers a general assignment for the 
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benefit of its creditors, (D) it files an answer or other pleading admitting 
or failing to contest the material allegations of a petition filed against it 
in any proceeding of the nature described in clause (A) above, (E) it seeks, 
consents to or acquiesces in the appointment of a trustee, receiver or 
liquidator for it or for all or any substantial part of its properties, or (F) 
(1) any proceeding of the nature described in clause (A) above has not been 
dismissed 120 days after the commencement thereof, (2) the appointment without 
its consent or acquiescence of a trustee, receiver or liquidator appointed 
pursuant to clause (E) above has not been vacated or stayed within 90 days of 
such appointment, or (3) such appointment is not vacated within 90 days after 
the expiration of any such stay. 
 
         (b) Upon an event described in Section 15.01(a)(i), 15.01(a)(ii), or 
15.01(a)(v), the Partnership shall not be dissolved if, within 90 days after 
the event described in any of such Sections, a majority in interest of the 
remaining Partners agree to continue the business of the Partnership and to 
the selection, effective as of the date of such event, of a successor General 
Partner. In such event, the Partnership shall continue until dissolved in 
accordance with this Article 15, and the General Partnership Interest of the 
former General Partner shall be subject to disposition in the manner provided 
in Section 14.02(a). 
 
         SECTION 15.02. Liquidation. Upon dissolution of the Partnership, the 
General Partner, or, in the event the General Partner has been dissolved or 
removed or has withdrawn from the Partnership, or the Partnership has been 
dissolved pursuant to Section 15.01(a)(i), 15.01(a)(ii) or 15.01(a)(v), a 
liquidator or liquidating committee approved by a Majority Approval shall be 
the Liquidating Trustee. The Liquidating Trustee (if other than the General 
Partner) shall be entitled to receive such compensation for its services as 
may be approved by a Majority Approval. The Liquidating Trustee shall agree 
not to resign at any time without 30 days' prior written notice and (if other 
than the General Partner) may be removed at any time, with or without cause, 
by notice of removal approved by a Majority Approval. Upon dissolution, 
removal or resignation of the Liquidating Trustee, a successor and substitute 
Liquidating Trustee (who shall have and succeed to all rights, powers and 
duties of the original Liquidating Trustee) shall within 60 days thereafter be 
approved by a Majority Approval. If a Liquidating Trustee is not selected and 
qualified within the time periods set forth in this Section 15.02, any Limited 
Partner may apply to any court of competent jurisdiction for the winding up of 
the Partnership and, if appropriate, the appointment of a Liquidating Trustee. 
The right to appoint a successor or substitute Liquidating Trustee in the 
manner provided herein shall be recurring and continuing for so long as the 
functions and services of the Liquidating Trustee are authorized to continue 
under the provisions thereof, and every reference herein to the Liquidating 
Trustee shall be deemed to refer also to any such successor or substitute 
liquidator appointed in the manner herein provided. Except as expressly 
provided in this Article 15, the Liquidating Trustee appointed in the manner 
provided herein shall have and may exercise, without further authorization or 
approval of any of the parties hereto, all of the powers conferred upon the 
General Partner under the terms of this Agreement (but subject to all of the 
applicable limitations, contractual and otherwise, upon the exercise of such 
powers), regardless of whether the Liquidating Trustee is the General Partner, 
to the extent necessary or desirable in the good faith judgment of the 
Liquidating Trustee to 
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complete the winding up and liquidation of the Partnership as provided for 
herein. The Liquidating Trustee shall liquidate the assets of the Partnership, 
and apply and distribute the proceeds of such liquidation in the following 
order of priority, unless otherwise required by mandatory provisions of 
applicable law: 
 
                  (a) the payment to creditors of the Partnership, including 
         Partners, in order of priority provided by law, and the creation of a 
         reserve of cash or other assets of the Partnership for contingent 
         liabilities in an amount, if any, determined by the Liquidating 
         Trustee in its sole judgment to be appropriate for such purposes; 
 
                  (b) to the Partners with positive balances in their Capital 
         Accounts (after crediting or charging thereto the appropriate portion 
         of Net Income, Net Loss and Depreciation in accordance with Article 5 
         and after giving effect to all amounts distributed or to be 
         distributed to such Partners with respect to all calendar quarters of 
         the Partnership prior to the quarter in which the liquidation of the 
         Partnership occurs) an amount equal to the sum of all such positive 
         balances, such Distribution to be made in proportion to the positive 
         amounts in such Capital Accounts; and 
 
                  (c) to the Partners in accordance with their Percentage 
         Interests. 
 
         SECTION 15.03. Distribution in Kind. (a) Notwithstanding the 
provisions of Section 15.02 which require the liquidation of the Partnership 
Assets, but subject to the order of priorities set forth therein, if on 
dissolution of the Partnership the Liquidating Trustee determines that an 
immediate sale of part or all of the Partnership Assets would be impractical 
or would cause undue loss to the Partners or is otherwise undesirable, the 
Liquidating Trustee may, in its absolute discretion, defer for a reasonable 
time the liquidation of any Partnership Assets except those necessary to 
satisfy liabilities of the Partnership and may, in its absolute discretion, 
distribute to the Partners, in lieu of cash, as tenants in common, undivided 
interests in such Partnership Assets as the Liquidating Trustee deems not 
suitable for liquidation. Any distributions in kind shall be subject to such 
conditions relating to the disposition and management thereof as the 
Liquidating Trustee deems reasonable and equitable and to any agreements 
governing the operation of such Partnership Assets at such time. In lieu of 
distributing any Partnership Asset (other than cash) in kind among the 
Partners the Liquidating Trustee, in its sole discretion, may determine to 
distribute Partnership Assets (other than cash) to certain Partners and solely 
cash to other Partners. The Liquidating Trustee shall determine the fair 
market value of any Partnership Assets distributed in kind using such 
reasonable method of valuation as it may adopt; if the General Partner is the 
Liquidating Trustee, such fair market value shall be determined by an 
Appraiser. 
 
         (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 15.02 or Section 
15.03(a), but subject to the order of priorities set forth in Section 15.02, 
if equity interests are to be distributed to Partners in connection with a 
dissolution of the Partnership pursuant to an election of the General Partner 
under clause (y) of Section 2.05, then distributions in kind of the equity 
interests shall be 
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made pursuant to such election and the provisions of Section 2.05 (and, 
without limitation, the requirements of Section 15.03(a) relating to 
distributions of undivided interests to Partners as tenants in common shall 
not be applicable to any such distributions). 
 
         SECTION 15.04. Cancellation of Certificate of Limited Partnership. 
Upon the completion of the distribution of Partnership Assets as provided in 
Sections 15.02 and 15.03, the Partnership shall be terminated, and the 
Liquidating Trustee (or the General Partner or Limited Partners) shall cause 
the cancellation of the Certificate of Limited Partnership and all 
qualifications of the Partnership as a foreign limited partnership in 
jurisdictions other than the State of Delaware and shall take such other 
actions as may be necessary to terminate the Partnership. 
 
         SECTION 15.05. Reasonable Time for Winding Up. A reasonable time 
shall be allowed for the orderly winding up of the business and affairs of the 
Partnership and the liquidation of its assets pursuant to Sections 15.02 and 
15.03 in order to minimize any losses otherwise attendant upon such winding 
up. 
 
         SECTION 15.06. Return of Contributions. The General Partner shall not 
be liable for the return of any Contributions of the Limited Partners, or any 
portion thereof, it being expressly understood that any such return shall be 
made solely from Partnership Assets. 
 
         SECTION 15.07. No Obligation to Restore Deficit. None of the Partners 
shall be obligated to contribute cash to the Partnership in order to eliminate 
the negative balance, if any, in its Capital Account. 
 
         SECTION 15.08. Waiver of Partition. Each Partner, by requesting and 
being granted admission to the Partnership, is deemed to waive until 
termination of the Partnership any and all rights that he may have to maintain 
an action for partition of the Partnership's Assets. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 16 
                RIGHT TO PURCHASE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS 
 
         SECTION 16.01. Right to Purchase Limited Partnership Interests. (a) 
Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if at any time less 
than 10% of the issued and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests are held, 
directly or indirectly, by Persons other than the General Partner, its 
Affiliates and officers and employees of the General Partner, the Partnership 
or Alliance Holding or Persons controlled by the Partnership or Alliance 
Holding (hereinafter referred to as "Affiliated Holders") (including, for 
purposes of determining the Limited Partnership Interests held by Persons 
other than Affiliated Holders, the number of Limited Partnership Interests 
held by Alliance Holding multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is 
the number of issued and outstanding Alliance Holding LP Units held by Persons 
other than Affiliated Holders and the denominator of which is the number of 
issued and outstanding 
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Alliance Holding LP Units), the General Partner shall then have the right, 
which right it may assign and transfer to the Partnership, Alliance Holding or 
any of the General Partner's Affiliates, exercisable in its sole discretion at 
any time, to purchase all, but not less than all, of any such Limited 
Partnership Interests that remain outstanding and held by Persons other than 
the General Partner and its Affiliates, at a price per Limited Partnership 
Interest equal to the Purchase Price. The right to purchase Limited 
Partnership Interests pursuant to this Section 16.01 shall not be exercisable 
unless the General Partner, the Partnership, Alliance Holding or any of the 
General Partner's Affiliates simultaneously purchases all, but not less than 
all, of the Alliance Holding LP Units that remain outstanding and held by 
Persons other than the General Partner and its Affiliates, at a price per 
Alliance Holding LP Unit equal to the Purchase Price. For purposes of this 
Section 16.01, a Limited Partnership Interest held for the benefit of an 
employee, or by or for the benefit of a member of the family of an employee, 
shall be treated as if owned by that employee. 
 
         (b) In the event the General Partner, any Affiliate of the General 
Partner, the Partnership or Alliance Holding elects to exercise such right to 
purchase Limited Partnership Interests pursuant to this Article 16, the 
General Partner, its Affiliate, the Partnership or Alliance Holding, as the 
case may be, shall deliver to the General Partner written notice of such 
election to purchase (hereinafter in this Article 16 called the "Notice of 
Election to Purchase") and shall mail a copy of such Notice of Election to 
Purchase to the Limited Partners holding such Limited Partnership Interests at 
least 10, but not more than 60, days prior to the Purchase Date. Such Notice 
of Election to Purchase shall also be published at least twice in at least one 
daily newspaper of general circulation printed in the English language and 
published in the Borough of Manhattan, New York. The Notice of Election to 
Purchase shall specify the Limited Partnership Interests to be purchased, the 
Purchase Date and the Purchase Price, and state that the General Partner, its 
Affiliate, the Partnership or Alliance Holding, as the case may be, elects to 
purchase such Limited Partnership Interests, upon surrender thereof in 
exchange for payment, at such office or offices of the General Partner as the 
General Partner may specify. Any such Notice of Election to Purchase mailed to 
a Limited Partner of such Limited Partnership Interests at his address as 
reflected in the records of the Partnership shall be conclusively presumed to 
have been given regardless of whether the owner receives such notice. On or 
prior to the Purchase Date, the General Partner, its Affiliate, the 
Partnership or Alliance Holding, as the case may be, shall deposit with the 
Partnership cash in an amount equal to the Purchase Funds. If the Notice of 
Election to Purchase shall have been duly given as aforesaid at least 10 days 
prior to the Purchase Date, and if on or prior to the Purchase Date the 
Purchase Funds shall have been deposited with the Partnership in trust for the 
benefit of the owners of Limited Partnership Interests subject to purchase as 
provided in this Article 16, then from and after the Purchase Date, 
notwithstanding that any LP Certificates shall not have been surrendered for 
purchase, all rights of the owners of such Limited Partnership Interests 
(including, but not limited to, any rights pursuant to Articles 4, 5 and 15) 
shall thereupon cease, except the right to receive the Purchase Price 
therefor, without interest, upon surrender to the General Partner of the LP 
Certificates, and such Limited Partnership Interests shall thereupon be deemed 
to have been transferred to the General Partner, its Affiliate, the 
Partnership or Alliance Holding, as the case 
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may be, on the record books of the Partnership, and the General Partner or any 
Affiliate of the General Partner, the Partnership or Alliance Holding, as the 
case may be, shall be deemed to be the owner of all such Limited Partnership 
Interests from and after the Purchase Date and shall have all rights as the 
owner of such Limited Partnership Interests (including, but not limited to, 
all rights as owner of such Limited Partnership Interests pursuant to Articles 
4, 5 and 15). 
 
         (c) At any time during one year after the Purchase Date, a holder of 
an issued and outstanding Limited Partnership Interests subject to purchase as 
provided in this Article 16 may surrender his LP Certificate to the General 
Partner in exchange for payment of the Purchase Price therefor, without 
interest thereon. If such holder does not surrender such LP Certificate within 
such one year period, the Purchase Funds deposited with the Partnership in 
trust for such holder shall revert to, and shall be returned to, the General 
Partner, its Affiliate, the Partnership or Alliance Holding, as the case may 
be, and thereafter such holder may look only to the Person to which such funds 
were returned for payment. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 17 
           AMENDMENT OF PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT; MEETINGS; RECORD DATE 
 
         SECTION 17.01. Amendments to be Adopted Solely by the General 
Partner. The General Partner (pursuant to the General Partner's power of 
attorney) without the approval at the time of any Partner or other Person 
(each Person who accepts Limited Partnership Interests being deemed to approve 
of any such amendment) may amend any provision of this Agreement or the 
Certificate of Limited Partnership, and execute, swear to, acknowledge, 
deliver, file and record whatever documents may be required in connection 
therewith, to reflect: 
 
         (a) a change in the name of the Partnership or the location of the 
principal place of business of the Partnership; 
 
         (b) the admission, substitution or withdrawal of Partners in accordance 
with this Agreement; 
 
         (c) a change that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or advisable to qualify the Partnership as a limited 
partnership or a partnership in which the Limited Partners have limited 
liability under the laws of any state; 
 
         (d) a change that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines (i) does not adversely affect the Limited Partners in any material 
respect, (ii) is necessary or desirable to satisfy any requirements, 
conditions or guidelines contained in any opinion, directive, order, ruling or 
regulation of any federal or state agency or contained in any federal or state 
statute or (iii) is required to effect the intent of the provisions of this 
Agreement or otherwise contemplated by this Agreement; 
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         (e) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable in connection with the issuance of any 
class or series of Partnership Interests or other securities, and the 
establishment of the rights and preferences of such class or series of 
Partnership Interests or other securities, pursuant to Section 4.02, 
including, but not limited to, Section 4.02(e); 
 
         (f) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable in connection with any action taken 
pursuant to Section 2.05; 
 
         (g) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable to conform the provisions of this 
Agreement to the provisions of the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement; 
 
         (h) an amendment that the General Partner in its sole discretion 
determines is necessary or desirable to cure any ambiguity in this Agreement 
or to correct or supplement any provision of this Agreement that may be 
defective or inconsistent with any other provision of this Agreement; 
 
         (i) an amendment pursuant to Section 9.05. 
 
         SECTION 17.02. Amendment Procedures. No amendment may be made to this 
Agreement unless it has been proposed by the General Partner. Except as 
provided in Sections 17.01 and 17.03, all amendments to this Agreement shall 
be made in accordance with the following requirements: 
 
         (a) Any amendment to this Agreement may be proposed by the General 
Partner by submitting the text of the amendment to all Limited Partners in 
writing. 
 
         (b) If an amendment is proposed pursuant to subsection 17.02(a) 
above, the General Partner shall call a meeting of the Limited Partners to 
consider and vote on the proposed amendment unless, in the Opinion of Counsel, 
such proposed amendment would be illegal under Delaware law if approved. 
Subject to Section 17.03, a proposed amendment shall be effective upon 
approval by the General Partner and Majority Approval unless otherwise 
required by law. The General Partner shall notify all Limited Partners upon 
final approval or disapproval of any proposed amendment. 
 
         SECTION 17.03.  Special Amendment Requirements.  Notwithstanding the 
provisions of Sections 17.01 and 17.02, 
 
         (a) If any amendment to this Agreement would by its terms adversely 
alter the rights and preferences of any class or series with respect to 
distributions or otherwise materially and adversely alter the rights and 
preferences of any class or series, other than as contemplated by Section 
2.05, 4.02 or 9.05, such amendment shall become effective only upon (i) 
Majority 
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Outside Approval (in addition to approval of the General Partner), if such 
class consists of the Limited Partnership Interests as constituted on the date 
of this Agreement (or Limited Partnership Interests subsequently issued with 
identical rights and preferences), or (ii) in the case of any other class or 
series, approval of the holders of a majority of the outstanding interests of 
such class or series. No amendment to this Agreement with respect to which the 
Partnership does not receive an Assignment Determination, Liability 
Determination and Tax Determination shall become effective without Majority 
Outside Approval (in addition to approval of the General Partner), unless such 
amendment is pursuant to Section 17.01(f) or is in connection with the 
transfer of the General Partnership Interest or the admission, substitution or 
withdrawal of a general partner in accordance with this Agreement. 
 
         (b) No provision of this Agreement which establishes a percentage of 
the Partners (or a class or series thereof) required to take any action shall 
be amended, altered, changed, repealed or rescinded in any respect that would 
have the effect of changing such percentage, unless such amendment is approved 
by a written approval or an affirmative vote of Partners (or a class or series 
thereof) constituting not less than the number required by the voting 
requirement sought to be reduced (in addition to approval of the General 
Partner). 
 
         (c) No amendment of Sections 6.14, 14.01 or 17.04 or this Section 
17.03(c) shall become effective without Majority Outside Approval (in addition 
to approval of the General Partner). 
 
         SECTION 17.04. Meetings. (a) Meetings of the Limited Partners for any 
purpose with respect to which the Limited Partners are entitled to vote may be 
called by the General Partner at any time (there being no obligation to hold 
annual or other periodic meetings of the Limited Partners) and shall be called 
by the General Partner within ten days after receipt of a written request for 
such a meeting signed by Limited Partners which hold 25% or more in interest 
of the Limited Partnership Interests or a written request submitted by 
Alliance Holding in accordance with Section 17.04(e) of the Alliance Holding 
Partnership Agreement. Any such request shall state the purpose of the 
proposed meeting and the matters to be acted upon thereat. Meetings shall be 
held at the principal office of the Partnership or at such other place as may 
be designated by the General Partner or, if the meeting is called upon the 
request of Limited Partners, as designated by such Limited Partners. In 
addition, the General Partner may, but shall not be obligated to, submit any 
matter upon which the Limited Partners are entitled to act to the Limited 
Partners for a vote by written consent without a meeting pursuant to Section 
17.12. Holders of Alliance Holding LP Units and Alliance Holding limited 
partnership interests shall be entitled to attend all meetings of the Limited 
Partners. 
 
         (b) A Limited Partner shall be entitled to cast one vote for each 
Limited Partnership Interest which he owns: (i) at a meeting in person, by 
written proxy or by a signed writing directing the manner in which he desires 
that his vote be cast, which writing must be received by the General Partner 
prior to such meeting or (ii) without a meeting, by a signed writing directing 
the manner in which he desires that his vote be cast, which writing must be 
received by the 
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General Partner prior to the date upon which the votes of Limited Partners are 
to be counted. Every proxy shall be revocable at the pleasure of the Limited 
Partner executing it. Alliance Holding (in its capacity as a Limited Partner 
of the Partnership) shall vote (whether by proxy, ballot, consent or 
otherwise) so many of the Limited Partnership Interests held by it in favor 
of, in opposition to, or shall abstain with respect to any matter upon which 
the Limited Partners are to vote in accordance with the written instructions 
or proxies received by it from the partners and unitholders of Alliance 
Holding as provided in Section 17.04(b) of the Alliance Holding Partnership 
Agreement as of the applicable record date. Other than their rights as herein 
provided to give written instructions to Alliance Holding, the Alliance 
Holding unitholders and partners shall have no other voting or consent rights 
with respect to the Partnership. The laws of the State of Delaware pertaining 
to the validity and use of corporate proxies shall govern the validity and use 
of proxies given by Limited Partners. Subject to the provisions of Section 
4.02 and the rights of the holders of any securities issued pursuant thereto, 
the Limited Partners shall vote as a single class with respect to all matters 
voted upon by the Limited Partners. 
 
         (c) With respect to any matter upon which the Limited Partners are 
requested to vote or to give their consent, for which the required vote for 
approval is not otherwise specified in this Agreement, such matter shall be 
considered approved upon Majority Approval. 
 
         SECTION 17.05. Notice of Meeting. Notice of a meeting called pursuant 
to Section 17.04 shall be given in writing by hand delivery, by courier 
service or by mail addressed to each Limited Partner at the address of the 
Limited Partner appearing on the books of the Partnership. An affidavit or 
certificate of delivery or of mailing of any notice or report in accordance 
with the provisions of this Article 17 executed by the General Partner, 
delivery or courier service or mailing organization shall constitute 
conclusive (but not exclusive) evidence of the giving of notice. If any notice 
addressed to a Limited Partner at the address of such Limited Partner 
appearing on the books of the Partnership is returned to the Partnership by 
the United States Postal Service marked to indicate that the United States 
Postal Service is unable to deliver such notice, the notice and any subsequent 
notices or reports shall be deemed to have been duly given without further 
mailing if they are available for the Limited Partner at the principal office 
of the Partnership for a period of one year from the date of the giving of the 
notice to all other Limited Partners. 
 
         SECTION 17.06. Record Date. For purposes of determining the Limited 
Partners entitled to notice or to vote at a meeting of the Limited Partners or 
to give consents without a meeting as provided in Section 17.12, the General 
Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, if any, may set a Record Date, which 
Record Date shall not be less than ten (10) days nor more than 60 days prior 
to the date of such meeting or consent. 
 
         SECTION 17.07. Adjournment. When a meeting is adjourned to another 
time or place, notice need not be given of the adjourned meeting and a new 
Record Date need not be fixed if the time and place of such adjourned meeting 
are announced at the meeting at which such adjournment is taken, unless such 
adjournment shall be for more than 30 days. At the adjourned 
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meeting, the Partnership may transact any business that would have been 
permitted to be transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for 
more than 30 days, or if a new Record Date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, 
a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given in accordance with this 
Article 17. 
 
         SECTION 17.08. Waiver of Notice; Consent to Meeting; Approval of 
Minutes. The transactions of any meeting of Limited Partners however called 
and noticed, and wherever held, are as valid as though they had been approved 
at a meeting duly held after regular call and notice if a quorum is present 
either in person or by proxy, and if, either before or after the meeting, each 
of the Limited Partners entitled to vote, not present in person or by proxy, 
signs a waiver of notice, or a consent to the holding of the meeting, or an 
approval of the minutes thereof. All such waivers, consents and approvals 
shall be filed with the Partnership records or made a part of the minutes of 
such meeting. Attendance of a Limited Partner at a meeting shall constitute a 
waiver of notice of the meeting; provided, however, that no such waiver shall 
occur when the Limited Partner objects, at the beginning of the meeting, to 
the transaction of any business at such meeting because the meeting is not 
lawfully called or convened; and provided further, that attendance at a 
meeting is not a waiver of any right to object to the consideration of any 
matters required to be included in the notice of the meeting, but not so 
included, if the objection is expressly made at the meeting. 
 
         SECTION 17.09. Quorum. Limited Partners of record who are Limited 
Partners with respect to more than 50% of the total number of all outstanding 
Limited Partnership Interests of the class or series entitled to vote with 
respect to the matter held by all Limited Partners of record, whether 
represented in person or by proxy, shall constitute a quorum at a meeting of 
Limited Partners. As to the Limited Partnership Interests then held by 
Alliance Holding (in its capacity as a Limited Partner of the Partnership), 
only Limited Partnership Interests with respect to which Alliance Holding has 
received written instructions or proxies as provided in Section 17.04(b) of 
the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement shall be deemed represented for 
purposes of determining whether a quorum is present. The Limited Partners 
present at a duly called or held meeting at which a quorum is present may 
continue to transact business until adjournment of such meeting 
notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough Limited Partners to leave less than a 
quorum, if any action taken (other than adjournment) is approved by the 
requisite vote of Limited Partners specified in this Agreement. In the absence 
of a quorum, any meeting of Limited Partners may be adjourned from time to 
time by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Limited Partnership 
Interests represented either in person or by proxy at such meeting, but no 
other business may be transacted. 
 
         SECTION 17.10. Conduct of Meeting. The General Partner or the 
Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, shall be solely responsible for 
convening, conducting and adjourning any meeting of Limited Partners, 
including without limitation the determination of Persons entitled to vote at 
such meeting, the existence of a quorum for such meeting, the satisfaction of 
the requirements of Section 17.04 with respect to such meeting, the conduct of 
voting at such meeting, the validity and effect of all instructions or proxies 
to Alliance Holding, in its capacity 
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as a Limited Partner of the Partnership, as to the voting of Limited 
Partnership Interests held by it, the validity and effect of all proxies 
represented at such meeting and the determination of any controversies, votes 
or challenges arising in connection with or during such meeting or voting. The 
General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, as the case may be, shall 
designate a Person to serve as chairman of any meeting and further shall 
designate a Person to take the minutes of any meeting, which Person, in either 
case, may be, without limitation, a Partner or any officer, employee or agent 
of the General Partner. The General Partner or the Liquidating Trustee, as the 
case may be, may make all such other regulations, consistent with applicable 
law and this Agreement, as it may deem advisable concerning the conduct of any 
meeting of the Limited Partners, including regulations in regard to the 
appointment of proxies and other evidence of the right to vote. 
 
         SECTION 17.11. Instructions by Nominees. With respect to Limited 
Partnership Interests that are held for a Person's account by another Person 
(such as a broker, dealer, bank, trust company or clearing corporation, or any 
agent of any of the foregoing), in whose name the LP Certificates evidencing 
such Limited Partnership Interests are registered, such broker, dealer or 
other agent shall vote such Limited Partnership Interests at the direction of 
the Person on whose behalf such broker, dealer or other agent is holding such 
Limited Partnership Interests, and the Partnership shall be entitled to assume 
it is so acting without further inquiry. With respect to Alliance Holding LP 
Units that are held for a Person's account by another Person (such as a 
broker, dealer, bank, trust company or clearing corporation, or any agent of 
any of the foregoing), in whose name the certificates evidencing such Alliance 
Holding LP Units are registered, such broker, dealer or other agent shall, in 
exercising any right to give written instructions or proxies to Alliance 
Holding (in its capacity as a Limited Partner of the Partnership) as provided 
in Section 17.04(b) of the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement, give such 
instructions or proxies at the direction of the Person on whose behalf such 
broker, dealer or other agent is holding such Alliance Holding LP Units, and 
the Partnership and Alliance Holding shall be entitled to assume it is so 
acting without further inquiry. 
 
         SECTION 17.12. Action Without a Meeting. Any action that may be taken 
at a meeting of the Limited Partners may be taken without a meeting if the 
General Partner so agrees in writing, in its sole discretion, and a consent in 
writing setting forth the action so taken is signed by Limited Partners owning 
not less than the minimum number of Limited Partnership Interests that would 
be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all of the 
Limited Partners were present and voted. Alliance Holding (in its capacity as 
a Limited Partner of the Partnership) shall sign such consent only on behalf 
of those unitholders of Alliance Holding with respect to whom it has received 
written instructions or proxies with respect thereto as provided in Section 
17.04(b) of the Alliance Holding Partnership Agreement. Prompt notice of the 
taking of action without a meeting shall be given to the Limited Partners who 
have not consented thereto in writing. Written consents to the taking of any 
action by the Limited Partners shall have no force and effect unless and until 
(i) they are deposited with the Partnership in care of the General Partner and 
(ii) consents sufficient to take the action proposed are dated as of a date 
not more 
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than one hundred eighty (180) days prior to the date sufficient consents are 
deposited with the Partnership. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE 18 
                              GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
         SECTION 18.01. Addresses and Notices. The address of each Partner for 
all purposes shall be the address set forth on the books and records of the 
Partnership. Any notice, demand, request or report required or permitted to be 
given or made to a Partner (other than the General Partner and its Corporate 
Affiliates) under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed given 
or made when delivered in person or when sent to such Partner at such address 
by first class mail or by other means of written communication. 
 
         SECTION 18.02. Consent of Limited Partners. By acceptance of a LP 
Certificate, each Limited Partner expressly approves and agrees that, whenever 
in this Agreement it is specified that an action may be taken upon the 
affirmative vote of less than all of the Limited Partners, such action may be 
so taken upon the concurrence of less than all of the Limited Partners and 
each present and future Limited Partner shall be bound by the results of such 
action. 
 
         SECTION 18.03. Titles and Captions. All article or section titles or 
captions in this Agreement are for convenience only. They shall not be deemed 
part of this Agreement and in no way define, limit, extend or describe the 
scope or intent of any provisions hereof. 
 
         SECTION 18.04. Pronouns and Plurals. Whenever the context may 
require, any pronoun used in this Agreement shall include the corresponding 
masculine, feminine or neuter forms, and the singular form of nouns, pronouns 
and verbs shall include the plural and vice versa. 
 
         SECTION 18.05. Further Action. Each Partner shall execute and deliver 
all documents, provide all information and take or refrain from taking all 
actions as may be necessary or appropriate to achieve the purpose of this 
Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 18.06.  Binding Effect.  This Agreement shall be binding upon 
and inure to the benefit of the Partners and their heirs, executors, 
administrators, successors, legal representatives and permitted assigns. 
 
         SECTION 18.07.  Integration.  This Agreement constitutes the entire 
agreement among the Partners pertaining to the subject matter hereof and 
supersedes all prior agreements and understandings pertaining thereto. 
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         SECTION 18.08. Benefits of this Agreement. Except for the provisions 
of Section 6.02, none of the provisions of this Agreement shall be for the 
benefit of, or shall be enforceable by, any creditor of the Partnership or by 
any other Person not expressly granted rights herein. 
 
         SECTION 18.09. Waiver. No failure by any party hereto to insist upon 
the strict performance of any covenant, duty, agreement or condition of this 
Agreement or to exercise any right or remedy consequent upon a breach thereof 
shall constitute a waiver of any such breach or any other covenant, duty, 
agreement or condition. 
 
         SECTION 18.10. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in 
counterparts, all of which together shall constitute one agreement binding on 
all the parties hereto. Each party shall become bound by this Agreement 
immediately upon affixing its signature hereto, independently of the signature 
of any other party. 
 
         SECTION 18.11. Applicable Law. Notwithstanding the place where this 
Agreement may be executed by any of the parties hereto, the parties hereto 
expressly agree that all of the terms and provisions hereof shall be construed 
under and governed by the substantive laws of the State of Delaware, without 
regard to the principles of conflict of laws. 
 
         SECTION 18.12. Invalidity of Provisions. If any provision of this 
Agreement is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, the 
validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions contained 
herein shall not be affected thereby. 
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         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have hereunto set their hands 
as of the 29th day of October, 1999. 
 
 
                                         ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                         CORPORATION, General Parnter 
 
 
                                         By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                             ----------------------------------- 
                                             Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                             Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                      General Counsel 
 
 
 
                                         ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                         HOLDING L.P. 
 
                                         By; ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                             CORPORATION, its General Partner 
 
 
                                         By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                             ----------------------------------- 
                                             Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                             Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                      General Counsel 
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                                   Exhibit A 
 
                                  CERTIFICATE 
                                      FOR 
                         LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS 
                                      IN 
                       ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. 
 
 
No. ______                                    ______________ Limited Partnership 
                                                                       Interests 
 
         ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. (the "Partnership"), a Delaware 
limited partnership, hereby certifies that is the registered owner of units of 
limited partner interest in the Partnership ("Limited Partnership Interests"). 
The rights, preferences, and limitations of the Limited Partnership Interests 
are set forth in the Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of 
the Partnership, as it may be amended, supplemented or restated from time to 
time (the "Partnership Agreement"), copies of which are on file at the General 
Partner's principal office at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 
10105. 
 
         THIS CERTIFICATE, AND THE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED 
HEREBY, ARE NOT TRANSFERABLE EXCEPT UPON DEATH, BY OPERATION OF LAW, OR WITH 
THE WRITTEN CONSENT OF THE GENERAL PARTNER, WHICH CONSENT MAY BE GRANTED OR 
WITHHELD IN THE GENERAL PARTNER'S SOLE DISCRETION. ANY TRANSFER OR PURPORTED 
TRANSFER OF THIS CERTIFICATE OR THE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED 
HEREBY NOT MADE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT 
SHALL BE NULL AND VOID. THE LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED HEREBY 
ARE ALSO SUBJECT TO REDEMPTION UNDER CERTAIN CIRCUMSTANCES AS PROVIDED IN THE 
PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT. 
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         WITNESS, the facsimile signature of the duly authorized officer of 
Alliance Capital Management Corporation, the General Partner of the 
Partnership. 
 
Dated: 
 
                                         ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. 
 
                                         By: Alliance Capital Management 
                                             Corporation, General Partner 
 
                                         By 
                                            ------------------------------------ 
                                            Title: 
 
BY ACCEPTANCE OF THIS CERTIFICATE FOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS, AND AS A 
CONDITION TO ENTITLEMENT TO ANY RIGHTS IN OR BENEFITS WITH RESPECT TO THE 
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS EVIDENCED HEREBY, A HOLDER HEREOF (INCLUDING ANY 
ASSIGNEE OR TRANSFEREE HEREOF) IS DEEMED TO HAVE AGREED TO COMPLY WITH AND BE 
BOUND BY ALL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT. 
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                                                                 EXHIBIT (a)(6) 
 
                              AMENDED AND RESTATED 
                  INVESTMENT ADVISORY AND MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
                              AMENDED AND RESTATED 
                  INVESTMENT ADVISORY AND MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT 
 
     THIS AGREEMENT, dated as of January 1, 1999 (this "Agreement"), is made by 
and between Alliance Capital Management L.P. (together with any affiliated 
successor to its business, "Alliance"), Alliance Corporate Finance Group 
Incorporated ("Corporate Finance"), an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of 
Alliance, and The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States 
("Client"). 
 
                                  WITNESSETH: 
 
     WHEREAS, Client desires to avail itself of the experience, analysis and 
advice of Alliance and Corporate Finance and to have them provide the services 
hereinafter set forth upon the terms and conditions contained in this 
Agreement; 
 
     WHEREAS, Client is an investment manager as that term is used in the 
Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), for the 
various pension plans which participate in certain separate accounts of Client 
and, in meeting its responsibilities as investment manager to such accounts, 
Client desires to avail itself of the experience, advice, assistance and 
facilities of Alliance and Corporate Finance and to have them undertake the 
duties and responsibilities set forth in this Agreement upon the following 
terms and conditions; 
 
     WHEREAS, Alliance and Corporate Finance are willing to perform such 
services and undertake such duties and responsibilities upon such terms and 
conditions; 
 
     WHEREAS, Alliance, Corporate Finance and Client previously entered into an 
Investment Advisory and Management Agreement, dated as of July 22, 1993, as 
amended (the "Initial Advisory Agreement"), and a related Accounting, 
Valuation, Reporting and Treasury Services Agreement, dated as of July 22, 
1993, as amended (the "Initial Accounting Agreement"); and 
 
     WHEREAS, Alliance, Corporate Finance and Client desire to amend the 
Initial Advisory Agreement and the Initial Accounting Agreement with respect to 
the General Accounts (as hereinafter defined) but not with respect to any of 
the Separate Accounts (as hereinafter defined) as of the date hereof and 
thereafter to continue the arrangements and understandings set forth in such 
agreements, as amended; 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants 
contained herein, the parties hereby amend and restate the Initial Advisory 
Agreement as follows: 
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     SECTION 1. Investment Advisory Services. As referred to in this Agreement, 
the term "Adviser" refers to each of Alliance and Corporate Finance. On and 
after the date hereof, Adviser will act as investment adviser with respect to 
those certain assets which Client designates Adviser to manage and which are 
held in (i) segments of its general account and its Separate Accounts 43, 46 
and 48 that are evidenced by securities or interests in joint ventures other 
than asset classes or portfolios listed in Schedule 1 attached to and made a 
part of this Agreement (the "General Accounts") and (ii) Separate Accounts 
other than Separate Accounts 43, 46 and 48 and the separate accounts described 
in Schedule 2 attached to and made a part of this Agreement (the included 
Separate Accounts being referred to herein as the "Separate Accounts") (the 
General Accounts and the Separate Accounts being collectively referred to as 
the "Accounts"). Alliance and Client have agreed to a list specifying the asset 
categories in the General Accounts and the Separate Accounts with respect to 
which any of Alliance or Corporate Finance may provide advisory services in 
accordance with the terms of this Agreement. As regards such asset categories 
and Separate Accounts and such services, and related matters including 
recommendations and communications hereunder, references to Adviser shall be to 
the company so specified. 
 
     In deciding on the manner in which to recommend the assets be invested, 
Adviser will act in accordance with the investment policy statements or other 
similar guidelines which are furnished in writing by Client (the "Investment 
Guidelines"). Adviser will make recommendations with respect to the investment 
of the Accounts. Recommendations will be communicated to an appropriate 
investment officer of Client and Client will make investment decisions which 
will be communicated in writing or orally (in which case, they shall be 
promptly confirmed in writing) to Adviser. 
 
     Where Client has instructed Adviser that it wishes to vote the proxies for 
any shares of stock or other voting securities held in the Accounts, Adviser 
may make recommendations to Client on the voting of such proxies. 
 
     Adviser shall use its best efforts to ensure that recommendations made 
pursuant to this Agreement comply with all applicable provisions of the New 
York Insurance Law of which it has been advised by Client or of which it is 
otherwise aware; provided, however, that ultimate responsibility for compliance 
shall remain with Client. 
 
     Nothing herein shall be deemed to preclude Client from arranging to 
receive investment advisory services from other investment advisers respecting 
any Client assets, including any assets in the Accounts. 
 
     SECTION 2. Investment Management Services. Adviser is hereby granted the 
following power and authority with respect to the Accounts: 
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     Adviser is authorized to place orders for the execution of securities 
transactions for the Accounts as may be recommended to and accepted by Client 
with or through such brokers, dealers or issuers as Adviser may select in 
accordance with Section 5 below. Adviser recognizes that it will be a fiduciary 
under ERISA with respect to the Separate Accounts. Subject to those obligations 
and its policy to allocate investment opportunities among clients and among the 
Accounts over a period of time on a fair and equitable basis, transactions in 
securities may be effected on behalf of clients of Adviser other than Client 
from whom Adviser has discretionary trading or investment authority prior to 
the time that recommendations for transactions in the same securities may be 
communicated to Client (or executed by or on behalf of Client), and at 
different prices. 
 
     Securities held in the Accounts may be loaned by Adviser to appropriate 
institutions in accordance with the prior written consent of Client as set 
forth in this Section 2. 
 
     In connection with its management authority over the assets of the 
Accounts, Adviser will vote the proxies for all shares of stock or other voting 
securities held in the Accounts, unless otherwise instructed in writing by 
Client as set forth in Section 1. 
 
     Adviser shall use its best efforts to ensure that investments undertaken 
pursuant to this Agreement comply with all applicable provisions of the New 
York Insurance Law of which it has been advised by Client or of which it is 
otherwise aware; provided, however, that ultimate responsibility for compliance 
shall remain with Client. 
 
     SECTION 3. Custody and Reports to Client Records. Client will either 
maintain custody itself or establish and maintain for the term of this 
Agreement a custody account or accounts with The Chase Manhattan Bank, N.A. or 
with another New York bank or banks mutually satisfactory to Client and Adviser 
(the "Custodian") for all assets of the Accounts. All such assets shall be and 
remain the property of and shall remain under the ultimate control of Client. 
Client will itself and will cause the Custodian to inform Adviser promptly of 
all assets placed in the Accounts and will establish reporting and accounting 
arrangements such that Adviser will be fully informed at all times as to the 
assets in the Accounts. Adviser shall be fully protected and indemnified by 
Client in relying on such reporting and accounting arrangements. Adviser will 
furnish to Client such reports as Client and Adviser may agree to in writing 
from time to time. Adviser shall meet with designated representatives of Client 
once each calendar quarter to review the investment performance of the Accounts 
and such other matters as Client may reasonably request. 
 
     Client shall have the right to review the books, records and accounts of 
Adviser relating to the assets from time to time in the Accounts upon giving 
reasonable notice of 
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its intent to conduct such a review. In the event of such review, Adviser shall 
give to Client reasonable cooperation and access to all books, records and 
accounts necessary to such review. Each party shall be and remain sole owner of 
its own records, including but not limited to business and corporate records, 
regardless of the use or possession by either party of the other party's 
records. All records relating to the Accounts (or copies thereof) shall be 
turned over to Client, or as it may direct, upon termination of this Agreement. 
 
     SECTION 4. Fee for Services. Client will pay Adviser fees for services 
performed by Adviser under this Agreement in accordance with Appendix I and 
Appendix II annexed to and made a part of this Agreement. The fees may be as 
mutually adjusted by Client and Adviser; provided, however, that the fees for 
investments receiving performance fee treatment shall continue unchanged so 
long as such investments are subject to this Agreement; and provided, further, 
that prior to December 31, 2003, there shall be no change in the asset-based 
annual fee rates set forth in Appendix I in respect of the following General 
Account asset classes: Core Public Bonds, Core Private Placements, Public High 
Yield Bonds, Emerging Markets and Limited Partnerships/Enhanced Return Funds 
other than those assets in such classes specifically agreed to by Client or 
Adviser (together the "General Account Classes"). 
 
     The total annual fees paid to Adviser pursuant to this Section 4 for 
services in respect of assets in the General Account Classes plus the total 
annual fees paid to Adviser with respect to the corresponding general account 
asset classes managed by Adviser pursuant to the Investment Advisory Agreement, 
dated as of July 22, 1993, between the Adviser and The Equitable of Colorado, 
Inc., as amended, plus the annual asset-based consulting fees set forth in 
Appendix I with respect to services for the DLJ Bridge facility, the DLJ Senior 
Debt facility, and the alternative investments recommended by Gregoire Advisory 
Services, Inc. or any successor thereto for each calendar year beginning 
January 1, 1999, to and including the year beginning January 1, 2003, shall not 
be less than $38 million (the "Fixed General Account Aggregate Fee Amount"), 
provided that for each year the Fixed General Account Aggregate Fee Amount 
shall be decreased in an amount which shall be equal to the reduction in the 
aggregate amount of fees actually earned in respect of any of the General 
Account Classes for the relevant year, as calculated in accordance with 
Appendix I, to the extent such reduction in fees is due to: 
 
     (a) the disposition, by sale or reinsurance, by Client of a book of 
insurance, such that Client ceases to own some or all of the assets in a 
General Account Class; 
 
     (b) the net reduction in General Account assets resulting from the 
movement of policyholder assets from the General Accounts to separate accounts 
with respect to which Adviser provides advisory services; 
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     (c) the investment by Client of General Account Class assets in any of the 
investment vehicles as are agreed to by Client and Adviser and listed on 
Schedule 3 hereto, as such schedule is amended from time to time, net of 
amounts of uninvested capital returned from such investment vehicles; or 
 
     (d) any reduction in value of assets in General Account Classes resulting 
from the writing down to fair value of the original cost of any security held 
in a General Account pursuant to FASB 115 (accounting for certain investments 
in debt and equity securities). 
 
     Solely in the case of an event described in (c) above, the asset-based 
consulting fee rate specified in Appendix I shall not be included in the fee 
rate used to calculate the applicable reduction amount. 
 
     SECTION 5. Brokerage. Adviser, in its sole discretion, will seek to obtain 
the best prices and execution for all orders placed for the Accounts, 
considering all circumstances. Adviser may, in the allocation of business, 
consider the statistical data, research and other services furnished to Adviser 
by brokers and dealers which, to the extent permitted by ERISA only in the case 
of the Separate Accounts, may include affiliates of Client without having to 
demonstrate that such services are of a direct benefit to the Accounts. Such 
services may be used by Adviser in connection with its other advisory 
activities or investment operations. The costs of using such brokers and 
dealers may be somewhat higher than the costs of brokers or dealers who do not 
provide such services. Transactions for the Accounts may be executed as part of 
concurrent authorizations to purchase or sell the same security for other 
accounts served by Adviser. When these concurrent transactions occur, Adviser's 
objective will be to allocate the executions so as not to discriminate among 
accounts. From time to time certain affiliates of Adviser which are 
broker-dealers may effect transactions on behalf of the Separate Accounts but 
only if Adviser complies with the provisions of Prohibited Transaction 
Exemption 86- 128 issued by the U.S. Department of Labor under ERISA or any 
amendment or successor to such Exemption. Client acknowledges that from time to 
time certain affiliates of Adviser which are members of a national securities 
exchange may effect transactions on behalf of the Accounts on such exchange 
pursuant to Section 11(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Rule 
11a2-2(T) thereunder. Such affiliates may receive compensation in connection 
with such transaction. Client consents to such affiliates retaining such 
compensation pursuant to Section 11(a) of the Securities Exchange Act and Rule 
11a2-2(T) thereunder. 
 
     SECTION 6. Representations, Warranties and Responsibilities of Adviser. 
Adviser represents and warrants that each of Alliance, Corporate Finance and 
any 
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subadviser appointed pursuant to Section 16 is registered as an investment 
adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended (the "Advisers 
Act"). If either of Alliance or Corporate Finance should, at any time, cease to 
be so registered, such entity will promptly notify Client. Adviser makes no 
representation or warranty as to the investment performance or profitability of 
the Accounts. 
 
     SECTION 7. Client Representations and Warranties. Client represents and 
warrants that this Agreement has been duly authorized by all necessary action, 
corporate and other, that it constitutes the legal, valid and binding 
obligation of Client, and that the terms of this Agreement do not conflict with 
any material obligation by which it is bound, whether arising by contract, 
operation of law or otherwise. 
 
     SECTION 8. Other Activities of Adviser. It is understood that Adviser and 
any of its affiliates may engage in any other business and furnish investment 
management and advisory services to others who may have investment policies 
similar to those followed by Adviser with respect to the Accounts. Adviser will 
be free, in its discretion, to make recommendations to others, or effect 
transactions on behalf of itself or for others which may be the same as or 
different from those effected on behalf of the Accounts. Subject in the case of 
the Separate Accounts to the requirements of ERISA, (i) nothing contained in 
this Agreement shall prevent Adviser or any of its affiliates, acting either as 
principal or agent on behalf of others, from buying or selling, or from 
recommending to or directing any other account to buy or sell, at any time, 
securities of the same kind or class directed by Adviser to be purchased or 
sold for the Accounts; and (ii) it is understood that Adviser, its affiliates, 
and any officer, director, stockholder, employee or any member of their 
families may have an interest in a particular transaction or in securities of 
the same kind or class as those whose purchase or sale Adviser may recommend or 
effect on behalf of the Accounts. 
 
     Subject in the case of the Separate Accounts to its obligations as a 
fiduciary under ERISA, Adviser shall not be obligated to utilize for the 
Accounts any particular investment opportunity which comes to it. Unless 
Adviser determines in its sole discretion that it may appropriately do so, 
Adviser may refrain from purchasing on behalf of the Accounts or rendering any 
advice or services concerning securities of (i) companies of which Adviser, its 
affiliates, or any of its or their officers, directors, or employees are 
directors or officers, (ii) companies for which Adviser or its affiliates act 
as financial adviser or underwriter, or (iii) companies about which Adviser or 
any of its affiliates have information which Adviser deems confidential or 
non-public. 
 
     SECTION 9. Liabilities of Adviser. Adviser shall discharge its duties with 
respect to the Separate Accounts hereunder solely in the interest of the 
participants in the plans participating in the Accounts and their beneficiaries 
with the care, skill, prudence, and 
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diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent man acting in 
a like capacity and familiar with such matters would use in the conduct of an 
enterprise of a like character and with like aims. To the extent permitted by 
law including in the case of the Separate Accounts the applicable provisions of 
ERISA, Adviser, its affiliates, directors, officers, or employees will not be 
liable for any action, omission, information or recommendation in connection 
with this Agreement or investment of the Accounts, except in the case of their 
willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of the 
duties and obligations hereunder. 
 
     SECTION 10. Assignment. No assignment, within the meaning of such term 
under the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder, of this Agreement shall be 
made by Adviser or Client. Alliance agrees to notify Client of any changes in 
the membership of the general partner or partners of the Alliance within a 
reasonable time after such change. 
 
     SECTION 11. Termination of Agreement. This Agreement will continue through 
December 31, 1999. After such date this Agreement shall be effective for 
successive 12- month periods unless either Client or Alliance notifies the 
other in writing not later than the first day of any such 12-month period that 
this Agreement shall not be renewed at the end of such period. Nonrenewal of 
this Agreement by Client shall constitute a termination of this Agreement, 
which termination may either be for Cause (as defined below) or not for Cause. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, after the end of the initial 12- month period, 
Client may terminate this Agreement upon 90 days written notice to Alliance and 
Alliance may terminate this Agreement upon 120 days written notice to Client, 
and Client may terminate this Agreement at any time for Cause (as defined 
below). Pursuant to various agreements with Client and its life insurance 
subsidiary, The Equitable of Colorado, Inc., Alliance and Corporate Finance are 
providing investment advisory services and Alliance is providing accounting, 
valuation, reporting and treasury services to Client and such subsidiaries. 
Client and Adviser agree that it would not be appropriate for Client or Adviser 
to be able to terminate this Agreement without terminating concurrently all 
such agreements. Therefore, Client and Adviser agree that a notice of 
termination under this Agreement shall be deemed to be a notice of termination 
under each such other agreement effective on the termination of this Agreement 
and that neither Client nor Adviser shall give a termination or nonrenewal 
notice under any other such agreement between Client and Adviser other than a 
deemed notice of termination as a result of the giving of a notice of 
termination under this Agreement. Upon termination of this Agreement, Adviser 
will furnish to Client a report containing, among other things, a statement of 
investments of the Accounts as of the date of termination and Client will pay 
to Adviser all fees accrued and unpaid to the date of termination in accordance 
with Appendix I. 
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     If Client or Alliance gives notice of termination of this Agreement, 
Client and Adviser will take all necessary steps, including, without 
limitation, Adviser providing Client with access to and the opportunity to 
consult with Adviser's employees, in order to facilitate a smooth transition of 
the records and responsibilities so as to avoid a disruption of services to 
Client. Any such transition shall begin on the giving of such termination 
notice, and the parties shall use their best efforts to complete such 
transition by the termination date. If such transition is not completed by the 
termination date and if Adviser continues to provide services or undertake 
duties and responsibilities under this Agreement, this Agreement, including 
without limitation the fee provisions, shall be deemed to continue in effect 
with respect to the services so provided or duties and responsibilities so 
undertaken. 
 
     Client anticipates that if notice of termination of this Agreement is 
given, Client for itself and its subsidiaries and its and their servicers may 
wish to purchase at fair value from Adviser a perpetual, royalty-free 
non-exclusive license or licenses to all or part of the application, operating 
and reporting software and systems used by Adviser in the performance of its 
accounting, valuation, reporting and treasury services for Client and its life 
insurance subsidiaries under this Agreement and the other agreements referred 
to above. If notice of termination of this Agreement is given and if Client 
wishes to pur chase such a license or licenses, it shall give notice in writing 
to Adviser promptly after the giving of the termination notice, and Adviser 
agrees to negotiate in good faith with Client the terms and conditions of such 
a license or licenses. Any such license or licenses would be subject to 
obtaining required approvals, if any, from third parties and to the payment of 
any licensing fees to third parties. 
 
     Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained, if this 
Agreement is terminated when any outstanding investment is receiving D-Fund, 
Side-by-Side or other performance fee treatment as provided in Appendix I, then 
as to any such investment Adviser shall continue to provide investment advice 
to Client and continue to receive D-Fund, Side-by-Side or other performance fee 
payments, as the case may be, until such investment is disposed of by Client to 
an unrelated third-party purchaser. 
 
     If Adviser terminates this Agreement for any reason, then Adviser shall 
not be entitled, with respect to any period after the effective date of 
termination, to any fees of any kind, including, without limitation, any fees 
contemplated by Section 4. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein 
contained, Adviser may terminate this Agreement if Client fails to pay any fees 
due and owing under this Agreement and such failure remains uncured for a 
period of 90 days after receipt by Client of written notice of such breach 
during which period Client and Adviser shall work together to resolve any 
disagreement concerning the calculation of such fees; provided, however, that 
if the disagreement concerns fees for investments receiving performance fee 
treatment as 
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provided in Appendix I, and Client has paid the undisputed amount of all such 
fees for investments receiving such treatment as to which there is no 
disagreement, termination pursuant to this provision by reason thereof shall 
not become effective until completion of any arbitration under Section 14 of 
this Agreement with respect to the calculation of such fees unless otherwise 
provided in the arbitration proceedings, and provided further that if Client 
has paid to Adviser for any year the Fixed General Account Aggregate Fee 
Amount, as adjusted, pursuant to the second paragraph of Section 4, then 
failure by Client to pay any amount of fees in excess of such Fixed General 
Account Aggregate Fee Amount, as adjusted, after the notice and cure provisions 
specified above have been fulfilled, shall entitle the Adviser to terminate 
this Agreement, except that such a termination shall be deemed to be a 
termination by Client for Cause. 
 
     For purposes of this Agreement, "Cause" shall mean willful misfeasance, 
gross negligence or reckless disregard of the duties and obligations hereunder 
on the part of Alliance or Corporate Finance, the material breach by Adviser of 
any provision hereof, any determination by the U.S. Securities and Exchange 
Commission (the "SEC"), other regulatory body or court of competent 
jurisdiction materially barring or restricting Alliance and Corporate Finance, 
taken as a whole, from acting as an investment adviser, or the imposition by 
the SEC, other regulatory body or court of competent jurisdiction of material 
limitations on the ability of Alliance and Corporate Finance, taken as a whole, 
to provide services under this Agreement. 
 
     SECTION 12. Change or Modification of Agreement. This Agreement may not be 
amended, changed or modified except by an instrument in writing signed by 
Client and Alliance. Any such amendment, change or modification shall comply 
with all applicable requirements of the New York Insurance Law. 
 
     SECTION 13. Entire Agreement Severability. This Agreement constitutes the 
entire understanding and agreement between Client and Adviser relating to the 
services provided for in this Agreement and supersedes all other prior 
agreements and under standings, whether written or oral, between Client and 
Adviser concerning this subject matter. If any term or provision of this 
Agreement shall be held to be invalid or unenforceable it shall not render 
invalid or unenforceable the remaining terms or provisions of this Agreement or 
affect the validity or enforceability of any of the terms or provisions of this 
Agreement. 
 
     SECTION 14. Arbitration. Should an irreconcilable difference of opinion 
between Adviser and Client arise as to the interpretation of any matter 
respecting this Agreement, it is hereby mutually agreed that such differences 
shall be submitted to arbitration as the sole remedy available to both parties. 
Such arbitration shall be in accordance with the rules of the American 
Arbitration Association, the arbitrators shall have extensive 
 
 
 
 
                                       9 
 



 
 
 
 
experience in the insurance and/or investment advisory industries, and the 
arbitration shall take place in New York, New York. 
 
     SECTION 15. Directions to Adviser and Notices. All Investment Guidelines 
or general directions by Client to Adviser shall be in writing signed by the 
chief investment officer of Client or his or her designee. Adviser may accept 
the same as conclusive evidence of the truth and accuracy of the statements 
therein contained and shall be fully protected and indemnified by Client in 
relying thereon. Any Investment Guideline, direction, notice, report, or other 
communication required or permitted to be furnished or given hereunder will be 
furnished or given in writing and received by Client or Adviser, as the case 
may be, at the following addresses: 
 
      If to Client: 
                      The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States 
                      1290 Avenue of the Americas 
                      New York, New York 10104 
 
addressed to the attention of the person or persons designated by Client to 
receive the direction, notice, report or other communication or, in the absence 
of such designation, the Secretary. 
 
      If to Alliance: 
                      Alliance Capital Management L.P. 
                      1345 Avenue of the Americas 
                      New York, New York 10105 
                      Attention:     Secretary 
 
      If to Corporate Finance: 
                      Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated 
                      1345 Avenue of the Americas 
                      New York, New York 10105 
                      Attention:     Secretary 
 
     SECTION 16. Subadvisers. Adviser may contract with one or more direct or 
indirect subsidiaries of Alliance or Albion Alliance LLC for the performance of 
its obligations hereunder as an entirety or with respect to specified asset 
classes or portfolios; provided, however, that the terms and conditions of such 
contracts shall not be inconsistent herewith and that Adviser shall not be 
relieved of its duties and obligations to Client hereunder. Adviser shall be 
solely liable for all fees owed by it under any such contract, irrespective of 
whether Adviser's compensation pursuant hereto is sufficient to pay such fees. 
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     SECTION 17. Governing Law. The provisions of this Agreement will be 
construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of New York 
as at the time in effect, without giving effect to the conflicts of laws 
principles thereof. 
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     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Adviser and Client have caused this Agreement to be 
executed by their representatives as of the date and year first written above. 
 
 
                                  ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P., or 
                                  any affiliated successor to its business 
 
                                  By: ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                      CORPORATION, its General Partner 
 
 
                                  By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                     ------------------------------------------- 
                                     Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                     Title: Senior Vice President and General 
                                            Counsel 
 
 
                                  ALLIANCE CORPORATE FINANCE GROUP 
                                  INCORPORATED 
 
 
                                  By: /s/ Robert D. McManus 
                                     ------------------------------------------- 
                                     Name:  Robert D. McManus 
                                     Title: Vice President and General Counsel 
 
 
                                  THE EQUITABLE LIFE ASSURANCE SOCIETY 
                                  OF THE UNITED STATES 
 
 
                                  By: /s/ Kevin R. Byrne 
                                     ------------------------------------------- 
                                     Name:  Kevin R. Byrne 
                                     Title: Senior Vice President and Treasurer 
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          Schedule 1 to Amended and Restated Investment Advisory and Management 
          Agreement, dated as of January 1, 1999, between Alliance Capital 
          Management L.P., Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated and 
          The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States. 
 
                 Excluded Asset Classes and Investment Products 
 
     The asset classes and investment products set forth below held or to be 
held in Client's General Account are not included in the Accounts for which 
Adviser is to act as investment adviser under the Amended and Restated 
Investment Advisory and Management Agreement, dated as of January 1, 1999 (the 
"Agreement"), notwithstanding that they are evidenced by securities or 
interests in joint ventures. These excluded asset classes and investment 
products are not subject to any provisions of the Agreement, including, without 
limitation, Section 4 thereof. 
 
Real Estate Assets 
 
     -    Mortgage loans 
     -    Real estate joint ventures 
     -    Specific real-estate related securities designated by Client 
     -    Real estate owned by Client 
 
Assets Managed by Client's Treasurer 
 
     -    Short-term investments designated by Client 
 
Assets Managed by Client's Corporate Operations 
 
     -    Securities issued by Client's affiliates, including any intercompany 
          notes evidencing borrowings 
     -    Investments made pursuant to funds and programs managed or advised by 
          DLJ 
 
Other Assets 
 
     -    Equitable Deal Flow Fund L.P. 
     -    Securities issued by collateralized bond obligation vehicles for 
          which Adviser or its affiliates act as investment adviser 
     -    Investments made pursuant to the Community Investment Program 
     -    Derivative Transactions with respect to assets that are in the 
          Accounts 
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     -    Limited Partnership/Enhanced Return Funds listed below 
          -    Equitable Diversified Holdings I 
          -    Equitable Diversified Holdings II 
          -    Albion Alliance Mezzanine Fund, L.P. 
          -    The Czech Direct Equity Fund I, L.P. 
          -    The Mercosul Equity Fund, L.P. 
          -    Alliance Capital Funding, LLC 
          -    Alliance Investment Opportunity Fund (U.S.), LLP 
          -    Alliance Alpha I Partners, L.P.* 
          -    Alliance Scan East Fund, L.P.* 
          -    APA Excelsior III, L.P.* 
          -    The US Promotional Fund, L.L.C.* 
          -    Alliance Collateralized Holdings Series 1997-1:  Class C Notes 
          -    Alliance Investments, Limited:  Class D Notes 
          -    Alliance Holdings International II, Ltd.:  Subordinated Notes 
          -    Alliance DHO Limited Subordinated Notes* 
          -    Alliance Global Diversified Holdings, Ltd.:  Subordinated Notes 
          -    Alliance Holdings International, Limited:  Subordinated Notes* 
          -    Global Diversified CBO, Limited:  Subordinated Notes* 
          -    Pegasus Thiel Limited:  Floating Rate Secured Class A2 Notes 
                                       Floating Rate Secured 
                                       Class A3 Notes 
          -    Pegasus One Limited:  Floating Rate Secured Notes 
                                     Class B Certificate 
 
* Excluded as regards Investment Management and Performance-Based Fees but not 
as regards Asset-Based Consulting Fees 
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          Schedule 2 to Amended and Restated Investment Advisory and Management 
          Agreement, dated as of January 1, 1999, between Alliance Capital 
          Management L.P., Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated and 
          The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States. 
 
                           Excluded Separate Accounts 
 
     The Separate Accounts of Client described below are not included in the 
Accounts for which Adviser is to act as investment adviser under this 
Agreement. 
 
          Pooled Separate Accounts and Single Client Separate Accounts for 
          which Client as investment manager has designated or hereafter 
          designates Lend Lease Real Estate Investments, Inc. as its investment 
          adviser. 
 
          Pooled Separate Accounts Nos. 20 (Quantitative International 
          Portfolio), 21 (The Pacific Basin Portfolio) and 22 (Fundamental 
          International Portfolio) for which Client as investment manager has 
          designated third parties as its investment advisers. 
 
          Pooled Separate Accounts Nos. 20 and Single Client Separate Accounts 
          for which Client as investment manager has designated or hereafter 
          designates third parties as its investment advisers with respect to 
          such accounts. 
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          Schedule 3 to Amended and Restated Investment Advisory and Management 
          Agreement, dated as of January 1, 1999, between Alliance Capital 
          Management L.P., Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated and 
          The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States. 
 
          Investment of General Account Classes in Investment Vehicles 
 
     This Schedule 3 is to be amended from time to time pursuant to Section 
4(c) of the Agreement 
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          Appendix I to Amended and Restated Investment Advisory and Management 
          Agreement, dated as of January 1, 1999, between Alliance Capital 
          Management L.P., Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated and 
          The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States. 
 
                               Fees for Services 
 
     Adviser will receive from Client fees according to this Appendix. 
Asset-based fees are based on the carrying value determined in accordance with 
generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") of assets held pursuant to 
this Agreement or, in the case of derivatives of assets not otherwise in the 
Accounts on the related notional values, as of the beginning of the billing 
period; except that (i) all fixed maturities are to be valued at amortized cost 
determined in accordance with GAAP and (ii) asset-based fees for Side- by-Side 
Investments are based on the Book Value (under Statutory Accounting) of such 
investments at the beginning of the billing period. Asset-based fees will be 
billed quarterly in advance of service at 1/4 the annual rate stated on the 
attached schedule. Performance fees will be calculated and billed as provided 
herein. All such bills shall be due and payable within 30 days of the date of 
the respective invoice. 
 
     Overdue bills will accrue interest on the unpaid balance at a compounded 
interest rate which is the equivalent of the prime rate announced from time to 
time by The Chase Manhattan Bank, N.A. if not paid by the due date. Such 
interest shall not accrue on any billed amounts which are the subject of a good 
faith dispute the parties agree to use their best efforts to resolve. 
 
     Fees applicable to periods shorter than a calendar month or, in the case 
of those billed quarterly, a calendar quarter due to circumstances such as 
either the effective date of this Agreement or termination of this Agreement 
will be prorated either from the effective date or to the termination date, 
whichever is appropriate, and will be based on the value of investments held 
under this Agreement as of either the end of the short period or the 
termination date, whichever is appropriate. 
 
     In computing the market value of any investment held under this Agreement, 
each security listed on a national securities exchange shall be valued at the 
last quoted sale price on the valuation date on the principal exchange on which 
such security is traded, if such is available; however, if no such price shall 
be available and in the case of any other security or asset such securities or 
assets shall be valued in a manner determined in good faith by Adviser to 
reflect its fair market value. 
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     Fee computations at the end of each relevant period shall be adjusted to 
correct for any accounting errors or omissions made during that or any prior 
period and not otherwise corrected and adjusted for in a prior fee computation. 
 
A.   Schedule of Asset-Based Fees 
 
 
Asset Class                                                       Annual Fee 
- -----------                                                       ---------- 
                                                                
Core Public Bonds                                                 8 Basis Points 
    Publicly Traded Securities and Preferred Stock 
    (including securities received in exchange for Rule 144A 
    securities) and the cash and cash-equivalent proceeds 
    thereof not withdrawn by Client 
 
Core Private Placements                                           16.5 Basis Points 
- ----------------------- 
      Privately Placed Securities and Preferred Stock 
 
Common Stock                                                      20 Basis Points 
- ------------ 
 
Convertible Bonds                                                 35 Basis Points 
- ----------------- 
 
Limited Partnerships/Enhanced Return Funds                        30 Basis Points 
- ------------------------------------------ 
 
Enhanced Private Placements                                       35 Basis Points 
- --------------------------- 
    Direct enhanced return investments designated as such 
    by Client after January 1, 1995 
 
    Investments prior to January 1, 1995 in bank participations 
    and assignments and in privately placed NAIC Grade 3 securities 
 
Public High Yield Bond Portfolio                                  45 Basis Points for 
- --------------------------------                                  first $500 million, 
    This portfolio is comprised of assets and investments         40 Basis Points for 
    designated by Client as part of this portfolio, primarily     excess 
    investments in publicly traded below investment grade 
    securities and secondarily in privately placed below 
    investment grade securities, of the non-cash proceeds 
    from the disposition of any of such securities such as 
    convertible and equity securities, and of cash proceeds 
    thereof not withdrawn by Client.  The investments made 
    for this portfolio shall not be subject to any other asset- 
    based fees contained in this Agreement. 
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Emerging Markets                                                  50 Basis Points 
- ---------------- 
    Sovereign and Corporate Emerging Market Debt 
 
B.  Derivatives Fees 
    ---------------- 
    Derivatives Transactions with respect to assets not           8 Basis Points per 
    otherwise in the Accounts                                     annum for the first 
                                                                  year and 2 Basis 
                                                                  Points per annum for 
                                                                  each succeeding year 
 
C.  Asset-Based Consulting Fees 
    --------------------------- 
    Consulting for portfolio strategies and on tax and            2 Basis Points per 
    regulatory issues, working with Client on cash flow           annum on the total 
    management, and reviewing with and reporting to Client        value of assets 
    except more frequently than monthly                           swaps using the asset 
                                                                  bases used for each 
                                                                  fee category 
 
 
D.  Special Portfolios 
    ------------------ 
 
     1.   Side-by-Side Investments 
 
     Investments, together with any investments received as a result of 
restructuring of such investments, designated for purposes of the Equitable 
Capital Agreement (as defined below) as Side-by-Side Investments ("Side-by-Side 
Investments") shall accrue a fee for the life of such investments comprised of 
an Asset-Based Fee and a Performance-Based Fee, each described below. The total 
of the pro rata interests of each investment segment of Client in Side-by-Side 
Investments made in any calendar year and any investments received as a result 
of restructuring such investments, is herein denominated a "Side-by-Side 
Calendar Year Portfolio." The Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolios shall be 
considered as discrete pools for the purposes of the Asset-Based Fee and 
Performance-Based Fee calculations stated below. Such fee calculations shall 
not be applicable to any other such pool or any other investments nor shall any 
other fees provided in this Agreement, other than Service Based Fees, be 
applicable to the Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolios. 
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     Transaction Fees. Client will be paid its pro rata share of 80% of any 
transaction or other third party fees paid to Adviser in connection with 
Side-by-Side Investments. Adviser will retain 20% of such fees. 
 
     Asset-Based Fee. Each Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio shall incur an 
Asset-Based Fee at an annual rate of 10 Basis Points of the Book Value (under 
Statutory Accounting) of the Side-by-Side Investments (payable quarterly, as 
provided above), provided that: 
 
     a)   Write-downs reflecting a significant deterioration in 
          creditworthiness as reflected on the statutory accounting records of 
          Client will be reflected in the valuation. 
 
     b)   Written down instruments, including those written down before the 
          date of this agreement, may be subsequently written up as reflected 
          on the statutory accounting records of Client by an amount not to 
          exceed the amount of the original write-downs. 
 
     Performance-Based Fee. The Performance-Based Fee shall be computed and 
paid at the end of each calendar year and shall not be computed on a cumulative 
basis. It will be computed separately on each Side-by-Side Calendar Year 
Portfolio as follows: 
 
     1.   The "Portfolio Gain (Loss)" and the "Hurdle Amount" will be 
          calculated as defined below. 
 
     2.   If the Portfolio Gain (Loss) minus the Hurdle Amount minus any 
          "Performance Credits" (as defined below) is positive it will be 
          termed the "Net Performance Gain." If the Portfolio Gain (Loss) minus 
          the Hurdle Amount minus any "Performance Credits" is negative, it 
          will be termed the "Net Performance Loss." 
 
     3.   If a "Net Performance Gain" occurs, the Performance-Based Fee will be 
          equal to 20% of the Net Performance Gain. 
 
     4.   If a "Net Performance Loss" occurs, no Performance-Based Fee will be 
          earned on the this Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio for the 
          current calendar year. Instead, the Net Performance Loss will be 
          applied to future Performance-Based Fee calculations in the same 
          Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio as follows: 
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          a)   A "Performance Credit" will be computed equal to one seventh of 
               the "Net Performance Loss." 
 
          b)   This "Performance Credit" will be subtracted from the annual 
               calculation of Net Performance Gain (Loss) (as described in #2 
               above) in the same Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio in which 
               the Performance Credit was generated (as described in #2 above) 
               in each of the next seven years or until all securities in the 
               same Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio are liquidated, 
               whichever occurs first. 
 
     Performance Credits shall be deemed to include outstanding performance 
credits, if any, for purposes of performance fee calculations under the 
investment advisory and management agreement between Client and Equitable 
Capital Management Corporation (the "Equitable Capital Agreement") which this 
agreement replaces. 
 
     For Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolios established through 1989, a Net 
Performance Gain can occur (and a Performance-Based Fee would be earned) in the 
event of a Portfolio Loss if the Hurdle Amount is negative by an amount greater 
than the Portfolio Loss and any applicable Performance Credits are less than 
the amount of such difference. 
 
     Portfolio Gain (Loss) means for each Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio 
during the computation period, the sum of any realized gains, earned or accrued 
interest and dividends, interest accrued on original issue discount 
instruments, any write-ups as provided in b) of the definition of "Asset-Based 
Fee" above minus any realized losses and any write-downs as provided in a) of 
such definition. 
 
     For Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolios established through 1989, the 
term "Hurdle Amount" means the sum of interest earned or accrued and any deemed 
realized gains minus any deemed realized losses during each computation period 
on the Client's pro rata share of a notional portfolio of U.S. Treasury 
securities ("Treasury Securities") selected by Adviser from those currently 
issued at the time a Side-by-Side Investment is committed with maturity and 
payment characteristics most closely matching each Side- by-Side Investment and 
in equivalent amount. The initial notional portfolio shall be carried over from 
the Equitable Capital Agreement. With respect to equity investments, the 
notional investments will be seven-year zero coupon Treasury Securities of 
equivalent amount. If at the end of such seven year period, such equity 
investment is still held in the Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio, the 
hypothetical proceeds of the maturing zero coupon Treasury Security will be 
deemed reinvested in another seven-year zero coupon Treasury Security currently 
issued at such time. If and when a security is written down or sold from the 
Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio, the corresponding notional Treasury 
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Security or Securities shall be deemed to have been sold at its market value at 
such time. The Hurdle Amount may be positive or negative. 
 
     For Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolios established in 1990 and years 
following, the term "Hurdle Amount" means the interest that would have been 
earned or accrued during the computation period on seven-year Treasury 
Securities selected by Adviser from those currently issued at the time each 
investment for the Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio is committed in an 
equivalent amount. Such interest is deemed to be earned as long as the 
corresponding actual investment is held in the Side-by-Side Calendar Year 
Portfolio. 
 
     A separate Hurdle Amount will be computed for each Side-by-Side Calendar 
Year Portfolio. 
 
     Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section D.2. Side-by-Side 
Investments, if (i) a Side-by-Side Calendar Year Portfolio established through 
1989 (the "Portfolio") has a Net Performance Gain for a calendar year or has a 
Net Performance Loss for such year but would have a Net Performance Gain for 
such year after giving effect to this paragraph, (ii) a debt security 
(including for this purpose a redeemable preferred stock treated as debt under 
generally accepted account principles ("GAAP")) (the "Debt Security") was sold 
from the Portfolio during such year, (iii) a deemed gain was realized on the 
deemed sale of the notional Treasury Security or Securities corresponding to 
the Debt Security, (iv) such deemed gain exceeded the gain, if any, on the sale 
of the Debt Security (such excess being referred to herein as the "Notional 
Performance Loss"), and (v) gains in excess of the Notional Performance Loss 
are reasonably expected by the Adviser in its sole discretion to be realized by 
the Portfolio on future sales of equity securities (common stock, warrants and 
preferred stock not treated as debt under GAAP) then included in the Portfolio 
and part of or derived from the investment which included the Debt Security 
sold (the "Equity Securities") in calendar years in which the Portfolio has Net 
Performance Gains, then the Notional Performance Loss will be excluded in 
computing the Net Performance Gain (Loss) for such Portfolio for such calendar 
year and subtracted only in computing Net Performance Gain (Loss) in one or 
more future calendar years. The Notional Performance Loss so deferred will be 
subtracted in computing the annual Net Performance Gain (Loss) for the 
Portfolio in the future calendar year or years in which the Portfolio disposes 
of the Equity Securities. The percentage of the deferred Notional Performance 
Loss to be subtracted in any such calendar year will be equal to the percentage 
of the Equity Securities disposed of in such year; provided that if the Equity 
Securities are written down to zero in such calendar year 100% of the remaining 
deferred Notional Performance Loss will be subtracted in such calendar year. If 
the Equity Securities are comprised of more than one type of security, the 
percentage disposed of in any calendar year will be determined by converting at 
the 
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applicable time or times the types of securities other than common stock into 
an equivalent number of shares of common stock. 
 
     2.   Mezzanine Private Placement Portfolio 
 
     Client will, from time to time, designate assets as part of the Mezzanine 
Private Placement Portfolio (the "Mezzanine Portfolio"). Investments made in 
any calendar year as part of the Mezzanine Portfolio, together with any 
investments derived therefrom, (a "Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio") shall be 
considered as one discrete pool for the purposes of the Mezzanine Portfolio 
Asset-Based Fee, the Mezzanine Portfolio Net Income Performance-Based Fee and 
the Mezzanine Portfolio Net Gain Performance- Based Fee, each described below. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, the 1995 Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio shall 
include certain investments designated by Client that were made in 1994. Such 
Mezzanine Portfolio fees shall not affect any other investments. The 
investments made for the Mezzanine Portfolio shall not be subject to any other 
asset-based or performance-based fees contained in this Agreement 
notwithstanding the applicability of such fees to the same or similar type 
investments as those made for the Mezzanine Portfolio. The Performance-Based 
Fees cannot be negative. 
 
     Mezzanine Portfolio Asset-Based Fee. The Mezzanine Portfolio will incur an 
Asset-Based Fee for the life of such investments of 35 Basis Points per annum 
on the value of the Mezzanine Portfolio determined in the manner set forth in 
the first paragraph of this Appendix I. 
 
     Mezzanine Portfolio Net Income Performance-Based Fee. The Mezzanine 
Portfolio will incur a Net Income Performance-Based Fee for the life of such 
investments. For each calendar year, the Net Income Performance-Based Fee for 
any Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio shall be 20% of the excess, if any, of 
the Net Income of such Portfolio over the Notional Income of such Portfolio. 
 
          Income for any period means the sum of accrued interest income 
          adjusted for amortization of premium and accrual of discount, 
          dividend income, and transaction and other third party fees earned 
          during the period in accordance with generally accepted accounting 
          principles. 
 
          Notional Income for any period means the interest that would have 
          been earned during the period in accordance with generally accepted 
          accounting principles on a notional portfolio of U.S. Treasury 
          securities if the yield on such securities were the Yield on such 
          securities plus 200 basis points. The notional portfolio shall 
          include for each investment in a Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio a 
          seven-year Treasury security selected by Adviser from those currently 
          issued at 
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          the time such investment is committed in an initial equivalent amount 
          and having payment characteristics most closely matching at such time 
          an equivalent investment by Client in Treasury securities in 
          accordance with the Investment Guidelines. If an investment in the 
          Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio, and any securities derived from 
          such investment, 
 
               (i) is paid or sold in whole or in part or written down to zero, 
          the matching Treasury security or a proportionate part thereof, as 
          the case may be, shall be removed from the notional portfolio, or 
 
               (ii) is written down but not to zero, the matching Treasury 
          security shall not be deemed to be written down but shall be deemed 
          to continue to be outstanding without reduction in principal amount 
          because of such writedown and to have the same maturity and payment 
          characteristics. 
 
     If the Treasury security matching an investment in a Mezzanine Calendar 
Year Portfolio matures before such investment is paid or sold in its entirety, 
such Treasury security shall be replaced by a new seven-year Treasury security 
selected by Adviser in an initial amount equivalent to and having payment 
characteristics most closely matching the Treasury security being replaced. 
 
     Yield for any Treasury security included in the notional portfolio means 
the yield on such security at the time the related investment is committed for 
inclusion in a Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio or, if the Treasury security 
replaces a Treasury security included in the notional portfolio, at the time 
the Treasury security being replaced matures. 
 
     The Net Income Performance-Based Fee for each calendar year shall be 
calculated at the end of each calendar quarter based on results through that 
quarter and billed quarterly. If the cumulative annual fee for a Mezzanine 
Calendar Year Portfolio at the end of any quarter after the first is less than 
the fees paid for the prior quarters in such year, Client may offset the excess 
paid against any other fees otherwise payable to Adviser whether or not in 
connection with such Portfolio. 
 
     Net Gain Performance-Based Fee. The Mezzanine Portfolio shall incur a Net 
Gain Performance-Based Fee for the life of such investments. For each calendar 
year, the Net Gain Performance-Based Fee for any Mezzanine Calendar Year 
Portfolio shall be 10% of (i) the Cumulative Net Gains, if any, of such 
Portfolio as of the end of such year in excess of the Asset Incentive Reserve 
for such Portfolio as of the end of such year, minus (ii) that part, if any, of 
such Cumulative Net Gains with respect to which Net Gain Performance-Based Fees 
were incurred by such Portfolio for prior years. 
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          Cumulative Net Gains (Losses) of a Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio 
          means realized gains on cash sales of investments net of realized 
          losses and writedowns determined in accordance with generally 
          accepted accounting principles on a cumulative basis from the 
          inception of the Portfolio, except that any losses realized on cash 
          sales of bonds not initiated by Adviser's recommendation will be 
          excluded. 
 
          Asset Incentive Reserve for a Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio means 
          a reserve for future Cumulative Net Losses, if any, to which 
          Cumulative Net Gains (Losses) of such Portfolio shall be credited or 
          charged, as the case may be, subject to a maximum equal at the end of 
          any calendar year to a percentage of the value of such Portfolio as 
          of the end of such year determined in the manner set forth in the 
          first paragraph of this Appendix I which percentage shall be 10% 
          until the value of such Portfolio is less than 50% of its value as of 
          the end of the calendar year in which it was established (e.g., 
          December 31, 1995 for the 1995 Mezzanine Calendar Year Portfolio) 
          determined in such manner and thereafter shall be 20%. If a Mezzanine 
          Calendar Year Portfolio has Cumulative Net Losses at the time all of 
          the investments and any securities derived from such investments, in 
          such Portfolio have been paid, sold or written off in their entirety, 
          such Cumulative Net Losses shall be charged in chronological order 
          against Asset Incentive Reserves established for other Mezzanine 
          Calendar Year Portfolios. 
 
E.   Schedule for Service-Based Fees 
 
Services                                        Annual Fee 
- --------                                        ---------- 
Non-Equitable legal and                         Costs incurred will be passed 
consulting services required for                through directly to the 
private placement workouts                      Client* 
(Client to be notified of these costs 
as they are incurred) 
 
- -------- 
* At the request of Client, Adviser will (i) review with Client specified legal 
bills (both non-Equitable and Law Department) to assist Client in determining 
the appropriateness of those bills, and (ii) together with representatives of 
outside counsel or the Law Department assist Client in estimating future legal 
expenses to be incurred in connection with specified transactions. 
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Equitable Law Department                        Costs incurred will be passed 
services for insurance company                  through directly to the Client. 
regulation compliance and review 
 
DLJ Bridge Fund Services for                    2 Basis Points per annum on 
administration and tracking,                    the total value of assets in the 
prepare statutory reports and                   fund determined in the 
handle the settlement of all bridge             manner set forth in the first 
transactions                                    paragraph of this Appendix I, 
                                                billable and payable in the 
                                                same manner as asset-based 
                                                fees 
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          Appendix II to Amended and Restated Investment Advisory and 
          Management Agreement, dated as of January 1, 1999, between Alliance 
          Capital Management L.P., Alliance Corporate Finance Group 
          Incorporated and The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United 
          States. 
 
                            Fees due to Adviser for 
                     Managing Separate Accounts for Client 
 
     Adviser will receive from Client fees according to this schedule. Unless 
otherwise indicated, fees are based on the market value of assets held pursuant 
to this Agreement as of the end of the calendar month and are calculated at 
1/12 of the annual rates stated in this schedule. Such fees are billed monthly 
by Adviser within 30 days of the end of the month. All such bills shall be due 
and payable within 30 days of the date of the respective invoice. 
 
     Overdue bills will accrue interest on the unpaid balance at a compounded 
interest rate which is the equivalent of the prime rate announced from time to 
time by The Chase Manhattan Bank, N.A. if not paid by the due date. Such 
interest shall not accrue on any billed amounts which are the subject of a good 
faith dispute the parties agree to use their best efforts to resolve. 
 
     Fees applicable to periods shorter than a calendar month due to 
circumstances such as either the effective date of this Agreement or 
termination of this Agreement will be prorated either from the effective date 
or to the termination date, whichever is appropriate, and will be based on the 
value of investments held under this Agreement as of either the end of the 
short period or the termination date, whichever is appropriate. 
 
     In computing the market value of any investment held under this Agreement, 
each security listed on a national securities exchange shall be valued at the 
last quoted sale price on the valuation date on the principal exchange on which 
such security is traded, if such is available; however, if no such price shall 
be available and in the case of any other security or asset such securities or 
assets shall be valued in a manner determined in good faith by Adviser to 
reflect its fair market value. 
 
     Fee computations at the end of each relevant period shall be adjusted to 
correct for any accounting errors or omissions made during that or any prior 
period and not otherwise corrected and adjusted for in a prior fee computation. 
 
     The Adviser is due a fee for managing the Separate Accounts for which 
Adviser acts as investment adviser under this Agreement which is equal to 100% 
of the fees 
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payable to Client by participants in such Separate Accounts pursuant to their 
contracts with Client, subject to the following exceptions: 
 
1.   Retirement Investment Account and EQUI-PEN-PLUS products 
 
     The fee for assets invested in Pooled Separate Accounts 3 (Aggressive 
Stock), 4 (Growth Stock), 10 (Strategic Balanced) and 13 (Intermediate Duration 
Bond) by Client with respect to its Retirement Investment and EQUI-PEN-PLUS 
products shall be calculated by applying the following rate schedule to the 
combined market value of all assets so invested. 
 
         Rate Schedule 
 
           First        $2,000,000/85 basis points 
 
           Next          3,000,000/60 basis points 
 
           Next          5,000,000/40 basis points 
 
           Next         15,000,000/30 basis points 
 
           Next         75,000,000/25 basis points 
 
           Over        100,000,000/20 basis points 
 
     A 15 Basis Point surcharge shall be applied to assets invested in Separate 
Account 3. 
 
2.   Association Plans 
 
     (a)  For each Single Client Separate Account for an Association Plan 
          client, whether established before or after the date of this 
          Agreement, the fee shall be negotiated by Client and Adviser. 
 
     (b)  The fee for assets invested in Pooled Separate Accounts 3 (Aggressive 
          Stock), 4 (Growth Stock) and 10 (Strategic Balanced) made by Client 
          with respect to its Association Plans shall be calculated by applying 
          the rate schedule set forth in Paragraph 1 above to the combined 
          market value of all assets so invested on the prior month end. 
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3.   International Fund 
 
     The fee otherwise payable with respect to Separate Account 24 
(International) shall be reduced by the fees payable to third parties acting as 
investment advisers with respect to Separate Accounts 20 (Quantitative 
International Portfolio), 21 (The Pacific Basin Portfolio) and 22 (Fundamental 
International Portfolio). 
 
4.   Short Term Fund (Lend Lease) 
 
     That portion of the assets in the Pooled Separate Accounts and Single 
Client Separate Accounts as to which Lend Lease Real Estate Investments, Inc. 
("Lend Lease") has been designated by Client as its investment adviser that 
consists of cash or cash equivalents is invested in Separate Account 2A as to 
which Adviser is the investment adviser and provides securities accounting 
services under this Agreement. The fee payable to Adviser with respect to 
assets in Separate Account 2A which derive from Separate Accounts managed by 
Lend Lease shall be calculated on average daily net asset value at the annual 
rate of 8.5 Basis Points up to $200 million and of 5 Basis Points on the excess 
over $200 million and shall be billed to Lend Lease and paid by it out of the 
advisory fees Lend Lease receives from Client with respect to the Separate 
Accounts managed by it. 
 
6.   Annuity Separate Accounts 
 
     For purposes of this Agreement, Annuity Separate Accounts include assets 
invested in Single Client Separate Accounts 137 (Equitable Retirement), 146F 
(Colgate Palmolive), 148 (New Yorker Magazine), 159 (Foster Wheeler), 185 
(Equitable Retirement) and 192 (Major League Baseball) and assets invested by 
Client in Pooled Separate Accounts pursuant to contracts with Client 
established to support annuity commitments made by the contractholders. On the 
date of this Agreement, Client has such contracts with Ethyl, Batus, Benjamin 
Moore, Quaker State and Rockefeller Group. The fees for assets invested in 
Annuity Separate Accounts shall be calculated in the same manner as the fees 
for such assets payable to Equitable Capital Investment Corporation ("ECMC") 
were calculated under the investment advisory agreement dated January 2, 1987 
between Client and ECMC as amended by letter agreements dated July 6, 1988 and 
July 1, 1991 that this Agreement replaces and as modified with respect to 
Single Client Separate Account 146F (Colgate Palmolive) as described in a 
memorandum dated March 6, 1992 from ECMC to Client. 
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                                                                  EXHIBIT (a)(7) 
 
           AMENDED AND RESTATED ACCOUNTING, VALUATION, REPORTING AND 
                          TREASURY SERVICES AGREEMENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
                                                           As of January 1, 1999 
 
 
 
The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United States 
1290 Avenue of the Americas 
New York, NY 10104 
 
 
           AMENDED AND RESTATED ACCOUNTING, VALUATION, REPORTING AND 
            TREASURY SERVICES AGREEMENT FOR THE GENERAL ACCOUNT AND 
           CERTAIN SEPARATE ACCOUNTS OF THE EQUITABLE LIFE ASSURANCE 
                         SOCIETY OF THE UNITED STATES 
 
 
Dear Sir or Madam: 
 
         Alliance Capital Management L.P. (together with any affiliated 
successor to its business, "Servicer") and The Equitable Life Assurance 
Society of the United States ("Client") hereby confirm our mutual agreement as 
set forth below. 
 
         Client desires to avail itself of Servicer's experience, assistance 
and facilities with respect to certain accounting, valuation and reporting and 
treasury services set forth on Schedules A through E, annexed to and made part 
of this Agreement, to be provided for Client's General Account and certain of 
its Separate Accounts specified in such schedules. Servicer is willing to 
perform such services upon the terms and conditions set forth below. 
 
         It is understood and agreed that, on January 1, 1997, Equitable 
Variable Life Insurance Company ("EVLICO") was merged into Client and that, 
pursuant to the merger, Client succeeded to EVLICO's obligations under the 
Accounting, Valuation, Reporting and Treasury Services Agreement of the 
General Account of EVLICO dated July 22, 1993, as amended (the "EVLICO 
Agreement"). It is further understood and agreed that, by execution of this 
Agreement, the relevant provisions of the EVLICO Agreement are incorporated 
herein and the EVLICO Agreement is hereby terminated. 
 
           1. Client agrees to pay Servicer's fees (the "Fees") for providing 
the services set forth on Schedules A through E. During the initial 12-month 
period of this Agreement, as amended and restated, the annual Fees for the 
services set forth on Schedules A through D will be as set forth below and the 
annual Fee for the services set forth on Schedule E will be determined in 
accordance with the fee rate section of Schedule E. 
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         Schedule A  For these services provided for the assets in the General 
         Account and Separate Accounts 43, 46 and 48 (the "Primary Assets"), 
         $4,972,000. Client agrees to pay bank custody fees. 
 
         Schedule B  For these services provided for (i) Association Plan 
         assets as to which neither Servicer nor a subsidiary of Servicer 
         provides investment advisory services (the "Unmanaged Association 
         Plan Assets") and (ii) Annuity Separate Account assets as to which 
         neither Servicer nor its subsidiary provides investment advisory 
         services, $15,000 for Mellon Bank Account 157, $20,000 each for 
         British American Account 176A and Ethyl Corp. Account 177A, and 
         $30,000 for each other Association Plan account or Annuity Separate 
         Account with another investment adviser. Client also agrees to pay 
         with respect to these assets outside audit fees and bank custody fees 
         (unless the contract with Client's client provides that such charges 
         shall be borne by such client). 
 
         Schedule C  For these services provided for Association Plan assets in 
         Pooled Separate Accounts as to which Servicer or its subsidiary 
         provides investment advisory services, $15,000 for each Association 
         Plan account. 
 
         Schedule D  For these services provided for assets in (i) the 
         investment divisions of Separate Account A and of Separate Account 
         301 which invest in the corresponding portfolios of The Hudson River 
         Trust and (ii) Equipension Q and G which participate in Pooled 
         Separate Accounts 4 and 5 as to which Servicer or its subsidiary 
         provide investment advisory services, $164,000. 
 
         Schedule E  For these treasury services provided for the Primary 
         Assets and the Unmanaged Association Plan Assets, the fee determined 
         by applying the fee rate schedule of Schedule E separately to the 
         Primary Assets allocated to each segment of Client's General Account 
         as to which Servicer or its subsidiary provides investment advisory 
         services, to the invested assets in Client's General Account as to 
         which Client's Treasurer provides investment advisory services, and 
         to the Unmanaged Association Plan Assets. 
 
         Schedule F  For these services provided for the assets in (i) Separate 
         Account PVT, $40,000 and (ii) Separate Account P-1, $32,000. All bank 
         custody fees for separate accounts PVT and P-1 are not to be charged 
         to Client but rather to such Separate Accounts. 
 
         The Fees for each successive 12-month period in which this Agreement, 
as amended and restated, is in effect will be adjusted as mutually agreed by 
Client and Servicer. It is understood that the Fees are based upon certain 
assumptions relating to the number of accounts, transactions and assets. It is 
agreed that if the nature of these services change at any time during any 
12-month period, otherwise than solely as a result 
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of an increase in asset base, then Servicer shall receive from Client an 
increase for providing services under this Agreement for such period. All 
adjustments to the Fees in subsequent periods or for changes in the nature of 
the services during any period shall be based on either (i) fees being charged 
by Servicer to other clients for similar services, or (ii) if Servicer is not 
providing similar services to other clients, then on Servicer's costs (direct 
and indirect) and expenses incurred in furnishing services pursuant to this 
Agreement. In determining such costs and expenses, specific identification or 
estimates based on time, company assets, square footage or other mutually 
agreeable methods providing for a fair and reasonable allocation of costs may 
be used, provided such method is in conformity with generally accepted 
accounting principles and with the requirements of Section 1505(a) of the New 
York Insurance Law and New York Insurance Department Regulation No. 33. 
 
           2. The monthly amount due is calculated at 1/12 of that 12-month 
period's annual amount due on the Fees and shall be billed within 15 days of 
the end of the preceding calendar month. Each bill shall be due and payable on 
the thirtieth day after the end of the preceding calendar month and will 
accrue interest on the unpaid balance from the due date at a compounded 
interest rate which is the equivalent of the prime rate announced from time to 
time by The Chase Manhattan Bank, N.A. if not paid by the due date. If the 
initial period is shorter than a calendar month, the amounts due for such 
period are the monthly payments prorated to the end of the calendar month. The 
amounts due for periods shorter than a calendar month due to termination of 
this Agreement are the monthly amounts prorated to the termination date. Such 
amounts are due and payable upon termination of this Agreement. 
 
           3. Client shall have the right to conduct a review of the books, 
records and accounts of Servicer relating to provision of services hereunder 
upon giving reasonable notice of its intent to conduct such a review. In the 
event of such review, Servicer shall give to Client reasonable cooperation and 
access to all books, records and accounts necessary to the review. 
 
           4. Each party shall be and remain sole owner of its records, 
including but not limited to business and corporate records, regardless of the 
use or possession by either party of the other party's records in connection 
with the services provided under this Agreement. Upon termination of this 
Agreement, Servicer shall deliver to Client, or as Client may direct, all of 
Client's records held by it in the course of providing services under this 
Agreement. 
 
           5. Should an irreconcilable difference of opinion between Servicer 
and Client arise as to the interpretation of any matter respecting this 
Agreement, it is hereby mutually agreed that such differences shall be 
submitted to arbitration as the sole remedy available to both parties. Such 
arbitration shall be in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration 
Association, the arbitrators shall have extensive experience in the 
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insurance and/or investment advisory industries, and the arbitration shall 
take place in New York, New York. 
 
           6. No assignment of this Agreement shall be made by either party, 
except that the Servicer may assign this Agreement to an affiliated successor 
to its business. 
 
           7. Servicer may contract with one or more of its wholly owned 
subsidiaries for the performance of its obligations hereunder, provided that 
the terms and conditions of such contracts shall not be inconsistent herewith 
and that Servicer shall not be relieved of its duties and obligations to 
Client hereunder. Servicer shall be solely liable for all fees owed by it 
under any such contract, irrespective of whether Servicer's compensation 
pursuant hereto is sufficient to pay such fees. 
 
           8. This Agreement will continue through December 31, 1999. After 
such date this Agreement shall be effective for successive 12-month periods 
unless either Client or Servicer notifies the other in writing not later than 
the first day of the then current 12- month period that this Agreement shall 
not be renewed at the end of such period. Notwithstanding the foregoing, after 
the end of the initial 12-month period, Client may terminate this Agreement 
upon 90 days written notice to Servicer and Servicer may terminate this 
Agreement upon 120 days written notice to Client. Pursuant to various 
agreements with Client and its life insurance subsidiary, The Equitable of 
Colorado, Inc., Servicer and Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated, an 
indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Servicer, are providing investment 
advisory services and Servicer is providing accounting, valuation, reporting 
and treasury services to Client and such subsidiaries. Client and Adviser 
agree that it would not be appropriate for Client or Adviser to be able to 
terminate this Agreement without terminating concurrently all such agreements. 
Therefore, Client and Servicer agree that neither Client nor Servicer shall 
give a notice of termination or notice of nonrenewal under this Agreement 
other than a deemed termination notice as a result of the giving of a notice 
of termination or notice of nonrenewal under the Amended and Restated 
Investment Advisory and Management Agreement, dated as of January 1, 1999, 
between Servicer and Alliance Corporate Finance Group Incorporated, as 
adviser, and Client (the "Investment Advisory and Management Agreement") or a 
termination notice pursuant to the third paragraph of this section 8. Upon 
termination of this Agreement Client will pay to Servicer all fees accrued and 
unpaid to the date of termination. 
 
         If Client or Servicer gives notice of termination of this Agreement, 
Client and Servicer will take all necessary steps, including, without 
limitation, Servicer providing Client with access to and the opportunity to 
consult with Servicer's employees, in order to facilitate a smooth transition 
of the records and responsibilities so as to avoid a disruption of services to 
Client. Any such transition shall begin on the giving of such termination 
notice, and the parties shall use their best efforts to complete such 
transition by the termination date. If such transition is not completed by the 
termination date and if 
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Servicer continues to provide services or undertake duties and 
responsibilities under this Agreement, this Agreement, including without 
limitation the fee provisions, shall be deemed to continue in effect with 
respect to the services so provided or duties and responsibilities so 
undertaken. 
 
         If this Agreement is deemed to be terminated as a result of a 
termination notice by Servicer under the Investment Advisory and Management 
Agreement, then Servicer shall not be entitled with respect to any period 
after the effective date of termination, to any fees of any kind other than 
any fees contemplated by the following paragraph, including, without 
limitation, any fees contemplated by Section 1. Notwithstanding anything to 
the contrary herein contained, Servicer may terminate this Agreement if Client 
fails to pay any fees due and owing under this Agreement and such failure 
remains uncured for a period of 90 days after receipt by Client of written 
notice of such breach during which period Client and Servicer shall work 
together to resolve any disagreement concerning the calculation of such fees, 
provided that termination pursuant to this provision shall not become 
effective until completion of any arbitration under Section 5 of this 
Agreement with respect to the calculation of such fees unless otherwise 
provided in the arbitration proceedings. 
 
         If this Agreement is deemed to be terminated or not renewed (i) by 
Client as a result of a termination by Client of the Investment Advisory and 
Management Agreement other than for Cause (as defined in the Investment 
Advisory and Management Agreement) prior to December 31, 2003, or (ii) by 
Servicer pursuant to the second full sentence of the fifth paragraph of 
Section 11 of the Investment Advisory and Management Agreement, other than a 
termination which is a termination by Client for Cause under such agreement, 
prior to December 31, 2003, then Client agrees, in recognition of Servicer's 
willingness to provide such services until December 31, 2003, that it will pay 
Servicer a one-time fee, depending on the date of termination set forth below, 
for the transfer of books and records and such systems as are agreed by Client 
and Servicer, for the opportunity to consult with Servicer's employees and for 
the facilitation by Servicer of the transfer of responsibilities hereunder by 
Servicer to Client or such other person as may be designated by Client: 
 
 
               Date of Termination                Fee 
               -------------------           ----------- 
               Prior to 12/31/99             $80,000,000 
               1/1/00 to 12/31/00            $60,000,000 
               1/1/01 to 12/31/01            $40,000,000 
               1/1/02 to 12/31/02            $20,000,000 
               1/1/03 to 12/31/03            $10,000,000 
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           9. This Agreement shall not be amended, changed or modified except 
by an instrument in writing signed by Client and Servicer. Any such amendment, 
change or modification shall comply with all applicable requirements of the 
New York Insurance Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in 
accordance with the laws of the state of New York. 
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         If you agree to the foregoing, kindly sign the enclosed copy of this 
letter of agreement and return the copy so signed. 
 
                                    ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P., or ANY 
                                    AFFILIATED SUCCESSOR TO ITS BUSINESS 
 
                                    By ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                       CORPORATION, 
                                             its General Partner 
 
 
                                    By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                        ---------------------------------------- 
                                        Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                        Title: Senior Vice President and General 
                                               Counsel 
 
Accepted as of the date first 
above written 
 
 
THE EQUITABLE LIFE ASSURANCE 
SOCIETY OF THE UNITED STATES 
 
 
By: /s/ Kevin R. Byrne 
   ------------------------------ 
    Name:  Kevin R. Byrne 
    Title: Senior Vice President 
           and Treasurer 
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                                                                      SCHEDULE A 
 
 
          SERVICES PROVIDED FOR THE ASSETS IN THE GENERAL ACCOUNT AND 
                         SEPARATE ACCOUNTS 43, 46 & 48 
 
             STATUTORY, GAAP AND OTHER REPORTS AND JOURNAL ENTRIES 
                   PREPARED FOR THE CONTROLLER'S DEPARTMENT 
 
 
 
REPORTS, JOURNAL ENTRIES, ETC.                                         FREQUENCY 
- -------------------------------------------------                      --------- 
                                                                     
Journal entries to record all transactions and activity related        Monthly 
to said assets, purchases, sales, amortization of premiums, 
accrual of discounts, profits and losses, equity trading 
portfolios, equity in subsidiaries, bonds available for sale 
(SFAS 115), short-term reclassification for cash equivalents, 
joint ventures (equity basis earnings, capital contributions/ 
distributions, unrealized foreign exchange gain/loss, Deal Flow 
Fund and other activity) open block/closed block calculations, etc. 
 
Securities suspense                                                    Monthly 
 
Securities suspense memorandum                                         Monthly 
 
Collected income on bonds & stocks                                     Monthly 
 
Asset valuation reserve ("AVR") and income maintenance reserve         Quarterly 
("IMR") aggregate and by segments (detail schedules by maturity) 
 
Joint venture AVR report and Deal Flow Fund look through               Quarterly 
 
Joint venture AVR look through for all JVs                             Annually 
 
Securities carried in foreign currency and sales                       Monthly 
 
Federal Reserve Form S foreign securities                              Monthly 
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REPORTS, JOURNAL ENTRIES, ETC.                                         FREQUENCY 
- -------------------------------------------------                      --------- 
                                                                     
Accrual Journals                                                       Monthly 
         -   Interest due & accrued on bonds 
         -   Dividends due and accrued on preferred & common stocks 
         -   Commitment fees due & accrued 
         -   Excess of admitted over book value stocks and bonds 
         -   Accrued interest on borrowed funds 
         -   Accrued income on joint ventures 
         -   Interest due & accrued on interest rate swaps 
         -   Security lending activity 
         -   GAAP Permanent Impairment 
         -   Unrealized activity for Available for Sale accounts 
                                                                       Quarterly 
 
Securities acquired - Schedule 3 to New York State                     Quarterly 
 
Securities disposed - Schedule 4 to New York State                     Quarterly 
 
Statement of book, admitted and GAAP value of bonds                    Monthly 
 
U.S. Department of Commerce filings, including, but not limited to     Quarterly 
BE-1X, BE-2X and BE-8X 
 
U.S. Treasury Department Filing (EC-3)                                 Quarterly 
 
Derivatives Reporting (SFAS 133), including, but not limited to,       Quarterly (or 
entries for Opening/Closing Positions, daily Mark-to-Market, monthly   more 
valuation and Earned Income                                            frequently as 
                                                                       may be 
                                                                       required by 
                                                                       law or 
                                                                       regulation) 
 
Statement of book, admitted and GAAP value of common and               Monthly 
preferred stocks 
 
Admitted and GAAP asset value of stocks and bonds owned by class       Monthly 
 
Billing Report (assets under management)                               Monthly 
 
Exhibit 4 - gains/losses                                               Monthly 
 
Letters of credit memo                                                 Monthly 
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REPORTS, JOURNAL ENTRIES, ETC.                                         FREQUENCY 
- -------------------------------------------------                      --------- 
                                                                     
Non-accrued interest report                                            Quarterly 
 
Bonds on deposit with public authorities                               Quarterly 
 
Foreign assets & liabilities statement                                 Annually 
 
PGAAP                                                                  Quarterly 
 
Equitable FAP reporting - reconciliations and footnotes and            Quarterly 
supporting schedules and documentation, as required 
 
Statutory Codification - Impact                                        Ad Hoc 
 
Annual statement requirements by State (e.g., South Dakota, Alaska,    Annually 
Mississippi, Louisiana, etc.) 
 
Hawaii investment form                                                 Annually 
 
Canadian journal entries                                               Monthly 
 
Canadian Regulatory Requirements                                       Annually 
 
Interest accrued on borrowed money (L/T and S/T)                       Quarterly 
 
Regulation 130                                                         Quarterly 
 
10-Q, 10K and various registration statement reconciliations,          Quarterly 
disclosures and footnotes (bonds, stocks, joint ventures, etc.) and 
supporting documentation as required 
 
ACMC vs. Gemini reconciliations                                        Quarterly 
 
Security lending reports                                               Monthly 
 
IUS reports, agendas and minutes (including valuation allowance and    Monthly 
permanent impairments by security) 
 
Custody reconciliation                                                 Monthly 
 
Inventory of amounts due (payable/receivable) for completed            Monthly 
purchases/sales 
 
15-Day Reclassification of Payables/Receivables                        Quarterly 
 
Investment data to support cash flow statements                        Quarterly 
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REPORTS, JOURNAL ENTRIES, ETC.                                         FREQUENCY 
- -------------------------------------------------                      --------- 
                                                                     
Investment data to support GAAP and FAP footnote or Management's       Quarterly 
Discussion and Analysis and Business Section disclosures (e.g., 
SFAS133 disclosures on derivatives, fair market values, 
commitments, JVs > 10% and > $10 million market risks, etc.) 
Investment Data to support statutory footnote disclosures              Annually 
 
Joint venture investment limitation report                             Semi-annually 
 
Foreign limitation report                                              Semi-annually 
 
NAIC valuation and compliance                                          Quarterly 
 
Beneficial Ownership Systems review                                    Quarterly 
 
ACLI Reporting (general account/separate account)                      Annually 
 
All Statutory Reporting relating to all SecuritySeparate Accounts      Monthly, 
                                                                       Quarterly, 
                                                                       Annually 
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             IYAM REPORTS PREPARED FOR THE CONTROLLER'S DEPARTMENT 
 
 
 
 
REPORTS                                                                FREQUENCY 
- ---------                                                              --------- 
Cash Income                                                            Monthly 
- -        Bonds & Stocks 
 
Earned Income                                                          Monthly 
- -        Bonds & Stocks 
- -        Joint Ventures 
 
Net realized gains/losses                                              Monthly 
- -        Bonds & Stocks 
- -        U.S. Government 
 
Book value owned                                                       Monthly 
- -        Bonds & Stocks 
- -        Joint Ventures 
- -        U.S. Government 
 
Admitted value                                                         Monthly 
- -        Bonds & Stocks 
- -        U.S. Government 
 
Earned Income                                                          Monthly 
- -        Exempt Bonds 
 
Short-term bonds excluded from IMR                                     Quarterly 
 
Rollover memos                                                         Annually 
 
Securities payable in Canadian currency                                Quarterly 
 
Accrued interest and dividends                                         Monthly 
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                               ANNUAL STATEMENT 
              SCHEDULES PREPARED FOR THE CONTROLLER'S DEPARTMENT 
 
Special deposit schedule (quarterly) 
 
 
               
Schedule BA      - Part 1     - Other Long-Term Invested Assets At Year End 
(annually)       - Part 2     - Other Long-Term Invested Assets Acquired During Year 
                 - Part 3     - Other Long-Term Invested Assets Disposed Of During Year 
 
Schedule D       - Summary By Country (including verification between years) 
(annually) 
 
Form for calculating AVR/IMR (annually & quarterly) 
 
 
Schedule D       - Part 1A    - Maturity Distribution Of Bonds Owned At Year End 
(aggregate and   - Part 1     - All Long-Term Bonds Owned At Year End 
by segment)      - Part 2     - Section 1 -Preferred Stocks Owned At Year End 
(quarterly       - Part 2     - Section 2 -Common Stocks Owned At Year End 
and annually)    - Part 3     - Bonds & Stocks Acquired During Year 
                 - Part 4     - Bonds & Stocks Disposed Of During Year 
                 - Part 5     - Bonds & Stocks Acquired & Fully Disposed During Year 
                 - Footnotes  - Interrogatories 
 
Schedule DA      - Part 1     - All Short-Term Investments Owned At Year End 
(quarterly)      - Part 2     - Verification Of Short-Term Investments Between Years 
 
Schedule DB      - Part A     - Options Owned, Acquired & Terminated During Year 
(quarterly and   - Part B     - Options Written, In-Force & Terminated During Year 
annually)        - Part C     - Futures Open, Opened & Terminated During Year 
                 - Part D     - Futures Contracts Open, Opened, Terminated 
                 - Part E     - Counterparty Exposures for Derivatives Open 
                 - Part F     - Synthetic Assets Opened (open), terminated 
 
Schedule DC      - Insurance futures, options owned, opened, terminated 
 
Schedule DM        Fair Value of Bonds And Preferred Stocks 
(annually) 
 
Schedule E       - List Bank Accounts And Balances 
(annually) 
 
Schedule LS      - List of Securities On Loan At Year End 
(annually) 
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Schedule RR      - Book Value Of Securities Subject To Reverse Repo Agreements 
(annually) 
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                      REPORTS PREPARED FOR THE TAX OFFICE 
                             INCOME TAX MEMORANDA 
 
 
I. FEDERAL 
- ---------- 
 
 
                                                                
 
CODE NO.        MEMORANDUM TITLE                                     FREQUENCY 
- --------        -----------------                                    --------- 
1.010           Tax-exempt interest                                  Annually 
 
1.022A          Taxable accrual of discount - GNMA/FHLMC             Quarterly 
 
1.022B          Original issue discount - acquired w/o coupons       Quarterly 
 
1.022C          Original issue discount - acquired w/ warrants       Quarterly 
 
1.022D          Accrued market discount on disposition of bonds      Quarterly 
                issued after 7/18/84 pursuant to a tax-exempt 
                reorganization 
 
1.022E          Accrued market discount on disposition of bonds      Quarterly 
                issued after 7/18/84 
 
1.022F          Taxable income (loss from hedging transactions)      Quarterly 
 
1.110           Non-taxable dividend received                        Quarterly 
 
3.50            Adjusted tax basis of securities                     Annually 
 
8.03 & 8.04     Gains and losses on sales or exchanges - bonds &     Quarterly 
                stocks (summary) 
 
8.03 & 8.04     Gains and losses on sales or exchanges - bonds &     Quarterly 
                stocks (detail) 
 
                Maturing discount for next five years                Annually 
 
                Accrual of discount for next five years              Annually 
 
                Tax basis of stocks and bonds                        Upon request 
 
                Copy of form 1065, Schedule K-1 for all              Annually 
                partnerships 
 
                Portion of dividends received in each of general     Quarterly 
                account and all separate accounts eligible for the 
                dividends received deduction 
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II.  FOREIGN 
- ------------ 
                Foreign investments of general account and           Quarterly 
                separate accounts classified by book value for each 
                country 
 
               -- Income received 
               -- Income accrued and collected 
               -- Amortization of premium or discount 
               -- Foreign taxes withheld, including receipts or 
                  other documentation 
               -- Foreign tax credit pass through 
 
                Detailed Canadian Reports for general and separate   Quarterly 
                accounts 
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                         AUDIT COORDINATION ACTIVITIES 
 
         Explain process and controls, and provide supporting information on 
all GAAP and STAT accounting and reporting activities to Internal Auditors, 
External Auditors and State Examiners. 
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                     REPORTS & INFORMATION PROVIDED TO OCIO 
 
 
 
                                                                                      
 
REPORTS/INFORMATION                                                                     FREQUENCY 
- -------------------                                                                     --------- 
Prepare and present GAAP and statutory forecast of investment results                   Quarterly 
(total earnings; investment income; realized gains (losses); unrealized 
gains (losses); total assets) 
 
Prepare GAAP and statutory Flash Report of actual quarter-to-date                       Monthly 
and remaining quarter estimate of investment results; analyze results 
and explain variances 
 
Prepare tables and text, and coordinate outside auditor review of                       Quarterly/ 
Quarterly and Annual Financial Supplement GAAP reports sorted by:                       Annually 
       -    Total, investment grade & non-Investment grade by NAIC 
            & Moodys 
       -    Total, continuing (open & closed block), discontinued by 
            amortized cost and fair market value 
 
Prepare derivatives reports required by Operational Plan                                Monthly, 
                                                                                        Quarterly, 
                                                                                        Annually 
Report titles: 
       - Investment Results by Asset Category 
       - Summary of Fixed Maturities 
       - Fixed Maturities Change in Assets 
       - Fixed Maturities Investment Results 
       - Fixed Maturities Valuation Allowances 
       - Fixed Maturities Problem, Potential Problem and 
         Restructured 
       - Fixed Maturities Ratings Summary 
       - Fixed Maturities Portfolio Credit Quality (Total, Public, 
         Private) 
       - Fixed Maturities Portfolio Credit Quality (by asset category) 
       - Fixed Maturities Average Life 
       - Fixed Maturities by Industry 
       - Fixed Maturities Ten Largest Holdings 
       - Fixed Maturities Number of Different Issuers 
       - Fixed Maturities Callable Corporates By Year of First Call 
       - Ten Largest Equity Interests Investment Results 
       - Ten Largest Equity in Limited Partnership Interests, Capital 
         Contributions and Distributions Since Inception 
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REPORTS/INFORMATION                                                                     FREQUENCY 
- -------------------                                                                     --------- 
Prepare tables and text and coordinate outside auditor review of 10-Q                   Quarterly/ 
and 10-K GAAP Reports sorted by:                                                        Annually 
       -    Total, investment grade & non-Investment grade by NAIC 
            & Moodys 
       -    Total, continuing (open & closed block), discontinued by 
            amortized cost and fair market value 
 
Report Titles: 
       -    Fixed Maturities by Credit Quality 
       -    Fixed Maturities by Problems Restructured, Potential 
            Problems & Potential Restructured 
       -    Fixed Maturities Held for Sale 
       -    Fixed Maturities and Equity Interests (by asset category) 
 
In addition, provide various information used in tables and text of the MD&A 
section of 10-Q and 10-K reports including: 
       -    Investment grade/below investment grade largest holdings 
       -    Public and private fallen angels 
       -    Aaa rated NAIC 1 & 2 
       -    One to ten year treasury holdings 
       -    Bank participations 
       -    Industries by NAIC (IG & BIG) 
       -    Non cash income 
       -    Realized loss by industry 
       -    Analysis of sales activity 
       -    Turnover in Locom/Non Locom accounts 
       -    Foregone interest on restructured loans 
       -    Non accrued interest & principal 
       -    Reconciliation of problems/restructures/potential problems 
 
Provide data and verify Investment Income Survey of statutory assets,                   Quarterly 
earnings & yield by asset category and portfolio 
 
Prepare Stock Sale Activity Reports                                                     Weekly 
 
Prepare Investment Activity Reports for Equitable board meetings                        Monthly & 
                                                                                        Quarterly 
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REPORTS/INFORMATION                                                                     FREQUENCY 
- -------------------                                                                     --------- 
Respond to ad hoc information requests such as:                                         Daily 
       -    Risk Based Capital Reports on largest fixed maturities and 
            Partnerships by company 
       -    Analysis of quarter-to-quarter changes in investment yield 
       -    Sale strategy for stock holdings 
       -    Analysis of Moodys vs. S & P rating information 
       -    Change in assets for equity interests (for Tableau de ) 
 
Investment Grade Ratings 
       -    Special analysis of gains and losses for continuing business 
       -    Special statutory reports for presentations to rating agencies 
       -    Special reports for presentations to AXA 
       -    Asset reports sorted by NAIC rating, asset type, and 
            segment 
       -    Reporting for private high yield CBO 
 
Provide downloads of assets and earnings information                                    Monthly 
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         REPORTS & INFORMATION PREPARED ON SHORT-TERM INVESTMENTS FOR 
                     THE CORPORATE TREASURER'S DEPARTMENT 
 
 
 
                                                                                      
 
REPORTS/INFORMATION                                                                     FREQUENCY 
- -------------------                                                                     --------- 
Investment Activities Reports - Acquisitions, repayments and sales                      Monthly 
 
Data by Segment - Book value, earned income                                             Quarterly 
 
Provide access and maintenance to investment management system 
used for short-term securities management                                               Daily 
 
Provide Corporate Controllers, Office of the Chief Investment Officer 
and Pension Operations all statutory and GAAP reports required for 
the short term portfolio managed by Corporate Treasurers                                Varies 
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                                                                      SCHEDULE B 
 
 
              SERVICES PROVIDED FOR NON-MANAGED ASSOCIATION PLAN 
                    ACCOUNTS AND ANNUITY SEPARATE ACCOUNTS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                      
 
ELECTIONS PERFORMED                                                                     FREQUENCY 
- -------------------                                                                     --------- 
Maintain client transactions for contributions and withdrawals                          Daily 
 
Verify client net assets to underlying investment portfolio                             Daily 
 
Calculate unit values                                                                   Daily 
 
Maintain investment portfolio based on trades reported by outside                       Daily 
manager 
 
Maintain and update trial balance, general ledger, cash receipts and                    Daily 
disbursements journal for daily transactions 
 
Provide cash flow and cash balance to outside manager                                   Daily 
 
Reconcile bank accounts                                                                 Daily 
 
Assure timely settlement of trades executed by outside manager                          Daily 
 
Issue fund report to clients                                                            Monthly 
 
Provide statements of account activity and month end holdings to                        Monthly 
outside manager 
 
Reconcile holdings to custodian bank records                                            Monthly 
 
Satisfy statutory accounting requirements for Separate Accounts (e.g.,                  Monthly/ 
Month End Trial Balances, Investment Activity, Schedule D)                              Quarterly 
 
Provide financial statements for inclusion in reports for clients                       Semi-annually/ 
                                                                                        Annually 
 
Provide support to external auditors for audited accounts                               Annually 
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                                                                      SCHEDULE C 
 
 
                     SERVICE PROVIDED FOR ASSOCIATION PLAN 
                     ACCOUNTS IN MANAGED SEPARATE ACCOUNTS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                      
 
FUNCTIONS INFORMATION                                                                   FREQUENCY 
- ---------------------                                                                   --------- 
Provide financial statements for inclusion in reports for clients                       Semi-annually/ 
                                                                                        Annually 
 
Prepare financial information for prospectus and SAI including                          Annually 
contract level per share financial information 
 
Provide support to external auditors for audited accounts                               Annually 
 
Provide financial information for periodic SEC registrations (i.e.,                     Varies 
additional units) 
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                                                                      SCHEDULE D 
 
            SERVICES PROVIDED FOR THE FOLLOWING SEPARATE ACCOUNTS: 
 
               SEPARATE ACCOUNT A (5 DIVISIONS) 
               SEPARATE ACCOUNT 301 (7 DIVISIONS) 
               SEPARATE ACCOUNT 4 (EQUIPENSION Q AND G) 
               SEPARATE ACCOUNT 5 (EQUIPENSION Q AND G) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                      
 
FUNCTIONS PERFORMED                                                                     FREQUENCY 
- -------------------                                                                     --------- 
Record contributions/withdrawals                                                        Daily 
 
Process cash receipts/disbursements                                                     Daily 
 
Purchase/sale of units in corresponding Separate Account or Hudson                      Daily 
River Trust 
 
Calculate insurance related expenses at contract level                                  Daily 
 
Determine net assets at contract level                                                  Daily 
 
Value Equitable surplus retained in Separate Accounts                                   Daily 
 
Calculate unit values at contract level                                                 Daily 
 
Transmit unit value to appropriate data center                                          Daily 
 
Perform bank reconciliations                                                            Daily 
 
Issue confirmations of client transactions processed                                    Daily 
 
Separate Account trial balance                                                          Monthly 
 
Cash-in-transit journal entries                                                         Monthly 
 
Investment activity reconciliation reports                                              Monthly 
 
Surplus values retained in Separate Accounts                                            Quarterly 
 
Investment Committee Report                                                             Quarterly 
 
Semi-annual financial statements                                                        Semi-annual 
 
Schedule D, DA & DB                                                                     Quarterly/ 
                                                                                        Annually 
 
Annual prospectus and SAI                                                               Annually 
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FUNCTIONS PERFORMED                                                                     FREQUENCY 
- -------------------                                                                     --------- 
Form N-SAR                                                                              Annually 
 
Audited financial statements and per share data                                         Annually 
 
Contract reserves/surplus values                                                        Annually 
 
Breakage gains and losses by contract                                                   Annually 
 
Computations-Reserve for minimum death benefits                                         Annually 
       -   Annuitant Mortality Fluctuation Fund 
 
Investment control totals                                                               Annually 
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                                                                      SCHEDULE E 
 
 
                          TREASURY SERVICES PERFORMED 
 
Treasury Services 
 
         Confirmation Services - Includes obtaining trade confirmations, 
         either by mail or through automated interfaces; trade comparison 
         function between broker's confirmations and company records, 
         reconciliation of trade discrepancies and correction activity. 
 
         Settlement Services - Includes preparation and transmission of 
         letters of instruction to custodial agents; monitoring actual trade 
         settlements; investigation of and corrective action of failed trades. 
 
         Custody Services - Includes; processing corporate actions, e.g., 
         tender offers, stock dividends and splits, redemptions and other 
         securities related transactions. 
 
         Collection Services - Includes collection for principal, interest and 
         dividend payments; analysis, follow-up and reconciliation of overdue 
         payments and payment discrepancies. 
 
         Monitoring Services - Reconciliation of asset reports from custodial 
         agents with company records, identification and correction of 
         out-of-balance conditions, providing custody reports to various 
         interested parties. 
 
Fee Schedule 
         Long-Term Investments 
 
Month-End Book Value                         Treasury Service Fee (Basic Points) 
- ----------------------------------           ----------------------------------- 
Up to $10,000,000,000                                        1.00 
$10,000,000,001 to $20,000,000,000                            .75 
$20,000,000,001 to $30,000,000,000                            .50 
Over $30,000,000,000                                          .40 
 
 
         Short-Term Investments 
 
Month-End Book Value                         Treasury Service Fee (Basic Points) 
- ----------------------------------           ----------------------------------- 
Up to $500,000,000                                           1.00 
$500,000,001 to $1,000,000,000                                .75 
$1,000,000,001 to $1,500,000,000                              .65 
$1,500,000,001 to $2,000,000,000                              .50 
Over $2,000,000,000                                           .40 
 
Securities lending - Fee is 35% of investment income 
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              SERVICES PROVIDED FOR SEPARATE ACCOUNTS PVT AND P-1 
 
 
 
INSURANCE RELATED ACCOUNTING FUNCTIONS                               FREQUENCY 
- --------------------------------------                               --------- 
Purchase/sale of units in corresponding Separate Account Division     Daily 
 
Calculate insurance related expenses (Mortality & Expense Risk)       Daily 
 
Transmit unit value to appropriate data center                        Daily 
 
Separate Account trial balance                                        Monthly 
 
Investment activity reconciliation reports                            Monthly 
 
Provided data to satisfy statutory accounting requirement for         Quarterly/ 
Separate Accounts (Schedule D)                                        Annually 
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                                                                 EXHIBIT (a)(8) 
 
 
                  GLOBAL ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT 
 
         This GLOBAL ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT is dated October 29, 
1999 between Alliance Capital Management L.P., a Delaware limited partnership 
("Alliance Holding") and Alliance Capital Management L.P. II, a Delaware 
limited partnership ("Alliance Capital"). 
 
 
 
                             W I T N E S S E T H : 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Agreement and 
Plan of Reorganization dated as of August 20, 1999 among The Equitable Life 
Assurance Society of the United States, a New York stock life insurance 
corporation ("Equitable Life"), Alliance Capital Management Corporation, 
Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital (the "Plan of Reorganization"), Alliance 
Holding intends to reorganize (the "Reorganization") its business by 
transferring substantially all of its assets and liabilities to Alliance 
Capital in exchange for all outstanding units of Alliance Capital; and 
 
         WHEREAS, subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan of 
Reorganization, Alliance Holding has agreed to transfer, convey, assign and 
deliver to Alliance Capital all of its right, title and interest to the 
Transferred Assets (as defined in the Plan of Reorganization), and Alliance 
Capital has agreed to assume and agree to pay, honor and discharge the Assumed 
Liabilities (as defined in the Plan of Reorganization); 
 
         NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the transfer of the Transferred 
Assets, and for other good and valuable consideration, the adequacy of which 
is acknowledged, Alliance Capital and Alliance Holding agree as follows: 
 
           1. (a) Alliance Holding does hereby transfer, assign and deliver to 
Alliance Capital all of the right, title and interest of Alliance Holding in, 
to and under the Transferred Assets; provided that this Agreement shall not 
result in any transfer, assignment or delivery of any of the excepted assets 
listed in either of Schedule A or Schedule B hereto or any asset which the 
parties elect to assign pursuant to a separate assignment agreement. 
 
          (b) Alliance Capital does hereby accept all the right, title and 
interest of Alliance Holding in, to and under all of the Transferred Assets 
(except as aforesaid) and Alliance Capital assumes and agrees to pay, perform 
and discharge promptly and fully when due all of the Assumed Liabilities, 
except to the extent of any liabilities relating to the assets listed in 
either of Schedule A or Schedule B 
 
 
 

 
 
 
hereto, and to perform all of the obligations of Alliance Holding to be 
performed under the Transferred Assets, except to the extent of any 
obligations relating to the assets listed in either of Schedule A or Schedule 
B hereto. 
 
           2. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance 
with the law of the State of New York, without regard to the conflicts of law 
rules of such state. 
 
           3. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each 
of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which together shall 
constitute one and the same instrument. 
 
 
 



 
 
 
         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to 
be duly executed as of the day and year first above written. 
 
 
                                      ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. 
 
                                      By: ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                            CORPORATION, its general partner 
 
 
 
                                      By: /s/ David R. Brewer 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  David R. Brewer 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                General Counsel 
 
 
                                      ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. II 
 
                                      By: ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                             CORPORATION, its general partner 
 
 
 
                                      By: /s/ David R. Brewer 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  David R. Brewer 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                General Counsel 
 
 



 
                                                                  EXHIBIT (a)(9) 
 
                             PASS-THROUGH AGREEMENT 
 
         This PASS-THROUGH AGREEMENT is dated as of October 29, 1999 by and 
among Alliance Capital Management L.P., a Delaware limited partnership 
("Alliance Holding"), Alliance Capital Management L.P. II, a Delaware limited 
partnership ("Alliance Capital"), and Alliance Capital Management Corporation, 
a Delaware corporation in its capacities as the sole general partner of each of 
Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital ("ACMC"). Capitalized terms not defined 
herein have the meanings specified in the Plan of Reorganization (as defined 
below). 
 
                             W I T N E S S E T H : 
 
     WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Agreement and Plan of 
Reorganization dated as of August 20, 1999 among The Equitable Life Assurance 
Society of the United States, a New York stock life insurance corporation 
("Equitable Life"), ACMC, Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital (the "Plan of 
Reorganization"), Alliance Holding intends to reorganize (the "Reorganization") 
its business by transferring substantially all of its assets and liabilities to 
Alliance Capital in exchange for all outstanding units of Alliance Capital; and 
 
     WHEREAS, concurrently herewith, Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital have 
entered into a Global Assignment and Assumption Agreement (the "Assignment and 
Assumption Agreement"), pursuant to which Alliance Holding will, except as set 
forth therein, transfer, convey, assign and deliver to Alliance Capital all 
right, title and interest of Alliance Holding in and to the Transferred Assets 
(as defined in the Plan of Reorganization), and Alliance Capital will assume 
and agree to pay, honor and discharge all of the Assumed Liabilities (as 
defined in the Plan of Reorganization), as of the Effective Time; and 
 
     WHEREAS, as contemplated by the Plan of Reorganization, the parties have 
determined that, due to an inability to obtain a Consent or otherwise resolve 
an impediment to transfer, or for other reasons determined by ACMC in its sole 
discretion, legal title to certain of Alliance Holding's assets (the "Holdback 
Interests", as identified on Schedule A hereto) shall not be transferred from 
Alliance Holding to Alliance Capital as of the Effective Time; and 
 
     WHEREAS, pursuant to the Plan of Reorganization, the parties have agreed 
that Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital shall enter into an arrangement 
designed to pass through the beneficial ownership of such Holdback Interests, 
including the economic benefit associated therewith, to Alliance Capital and to 
require Alliance Capital to perform the obligations of Alliance Holding 
thereunder; 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, conditions and 
agreements herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the 
adequacy of which is acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows: 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
     SECTION 1. Pass-through Arrangement. (a) Alliance Holding hereby agrees to 
transfer, convey, assign and deliver all of the economic rights and benefits 
associated with each Holdback Interest to Alliance Capital promptly following 
the accrual of such right or benefit, and Alliance Capital hereby agrees to 
accept all of the economic rights and benefits associated with each Holdback 
Interest and further agrees to assume and to pay, perform and discharge 
promptly and fully when due all of the liabilities associated with each 
Holdback Interest. Alliance Holding shall retain legal title to, but shall have 
no other interest whatsoever in, each Holdback Interest. 
 
     (b) Alliance Holding hereby agrees to enforce, at the request of Alliance 
Capital and at the expense and for the account of Alliance Capital, any rights 
of Alliance Holding arising from or relating to any Holdback Interest against 
such issuer thereof or the other party or parties thereto (including the right 
to terminate any such Holdback Interest in accordance with the terms thereof 
upon the advice of Alliance Capital), and Alliance Capital agrees to perform 
for the benefit of the issuer thereof, or the other party or parties thereto, 
as the case may be, all of the obligations of Alliance Holding to be performed 
thereunder. 
 
     (c) The obligations of Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital set forth in 
clauses (a) and (b) above shall remain in effect with respect to each Holdback 
Interest until the earlier of (i) the expiration of the term or the termination 



of such Holdback Interest in accordance with the terms thereof or (ii) such 
time as Alliance Holding shall have transferred, conveyed, assigned and 
delivered all of the right, title and interest of Alliance Holding in, to and 
under such Holdback Interest to Alliance Capital or an assignee of Alliance 
Capital. 
 
     SECTION 2. Future Assignment of Holdback Interests. (a) Subject to ACMC's 
right to determine that Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital not seek any 
Consent or attempt to resolve any impediments to transfer, Alliance Holding 
shall use all reasonable efforts, and Alliance Capital shall cooperate with 
Alliance Holding, to obtain all necessary Consents or to resolve any 
impediments to transfer as necessary to convey to Alliance Capital legal title 
to each Holdback Interest as soon as practicable. 
 
     (b) With respect to any Holdback Interest for which Consent to transfer 
legal title shall have been obtained, impediments to transfer of legal title 
shall have been resolved or ACMC shall have otherwise determined in its sole 
discretion that transfer of legal title is appropriate after the date hereof 
notwithstanding the absence of such Consent or the existence of such impediment 
to transfer, Alliance Holding hereby agrees that it shall transfer, assign and 
deliver to Alliance Capital all of its right, title and interest in, to and 
under such Holdback Interest, and Alliance Capital hereby agrees that it shall 
accept all the right, title and interest of Alliance Holding in, to and under 
such Holdback Interest, as of such date on the terms and conditions set forth 
in the Assignment and Assumption Agreement. 
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     SECTION 3. Reimbursement and Indemnification. Alliance Capital shall 
indemnify and hold Alliance Holding harmless from and against any and all 
losses arising from or in connection with the administration of the Holdback 
Interests or otherwise in connection with the transactions contemplated herein 
or the enforcement hereof as set forth in Section 6.14 of the Amended and 
Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Alliance Capital dated as of the 
date hereof. 
 
     SECTION 4. Representations and Warranties of Alliance Holding. Alliance 
Holding represents and warrants to Alliance Capital and ACMC as follows: 
 
     (a) Partnership Existence; Authorization. Alliance Holding is a limited 
partnership duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the 
laws of Delaware. The execution, delivery and performance by Alliance Holding 
of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby 
are within Alliance Holding's partnership powers and have been duly authorized 
by all necessary partnership action. The execution, delivery and performance by 
Alliance Holding of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions 
contemplated hereby require no action by or in respect of, or filing with, any 
governmental body, agency or official. This Agreement constitutes the valid and 
binding obligation of Alliance Holding. 
 
     (b) Noncontravention. The execution, delivery and performance by Alliance 
Holding of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated 
hereby do not and will not (i) contravene or conflict with its limited 
partnership agreement or (ii) violate any applicable law, rule, regulation, 
judgment, injunction, order or decree binding upon or applicable to it, except 
as would not have a material adverse effect on its ability to conduct business 
as currently conducted. 
 
     SECTION 5. Representations and Warranties of Alliance Capital. Alliance 
Capital represents and warrants to Alliance Holding and ACMC as follows: 
 
     (a) Partnership Existence; Authorization. Alliance Capital is a limited 
partnership duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the 
laws of Delaware. The execution, delivery and performance by Alliance Capital 
of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby 
are within Alliance Capital's partnership powers and have been duly authorized 
by all necessary partnership action. The execution, delivery and performance by 
Alliance Capital of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions 
contemplated hereby require no action by or in respect of, or filing with, any 
governmental body, agency or official. This Agreement constitutes the valid and 
binding agreement of Alliance Capital. 
 
     (b) Noncontravention. The execution, delivery and performance by Alliance 
Capital of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated 
hereby do not and will not (i) contravene or conflict with its limited 
partnership agreement or (ii) violate any applicable law, rule, regulation, 
judgment, injunction, order or decree binding 
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upon or applicable to it, except as would not have a material adverse effect on 
its ability to conduct business as currently conducted. 
 
     SECTION 6. Representations and Warranties of ACMC. ACMC represents and 
warrants to Alliance Holding and Alliance Capital as follows: 
 
     (a) Organization; Authorization. ACMC is duly incorporated, validly 
existing and in good standing under the laws of the state of its incorporation. 
ACMC has the power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement, to 
perform its obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions 
contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the 
consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized 
by all necessary corporate action by ACMC. This Agreement constitutes the valid 
and binding obligation of ACMC. 
 
     (b) The execution, delivery and performance by ACMC of this Agreement and 
the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not 
(i) contravene or conflict with any provision of its certificate of 
incorporation and bylaws or (ii) violate any applicable law, rule, regulation, 
judgment, injunction, order or decree binding upon or applicable to it, except 
as would not have a material adverse effect on its ability to conduct business 
as currently conducted. 
 
     SECTION 7. Notices. All notices, requests and other communications to any 
party hereunder shall be in writing (including facsimile transmission) and 
shall be given to Alliance Capital Management L.P. or Alliance Capital 
Management L.P. II, as the case may be, c/o Alliance Capital Management 
Corporation, 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105, Attn: 
General Counsel, Fax: (212) 969-1334, or to Alliance Capital Management 
Corporation at the same address, with a copy to Davis Polk & Wardwell, 450 
Lexington Avenue, New York, New York 10017, Attn: Phillip R. Mills, Fax: (212) 
450-4800. All such notices, requests and other communications shall be deemed 
received on the date of receipt by the recipient thereof if received prior to 5 
p.m. in the place of receipt and such day is a business day in the place of 
receipt. Otherwise, any such notice, request or communication shall be deemed 
not to have been received until the next succeeding business day in the place 
of receipt. 
 
     SECTION 8. Amendments and Waivers. Any provision of this Agreement may be 
amended or waived if, but only if, such amendment or waiver is in writing and 
is signed, in the case of an amendment, by each party to this Agreement, or in 
the case of a waiver, by the party against whom the waiver is to be effective; 
provided that any amendment that would materially affect the rights and 
obligations of the parties hereto shall require the unanimous approval of the 
board of directors of ACMC. No failure or delay by any party in exercising any 
right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof nor shall 
any single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other or further exercise 
thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. The rights and 
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remedies herein provided shall be cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or 
remedies provided by law. 
 
     SECTION 9. Successors and Assigns. The provisions of this Agreement shall 
be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their 
respective successors and assigns. 
 
     SECTION 10. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and 
construed in accordance with the law of the State of New York, without regard 
to the conflicts of law rules of such state. 
 
     SECTION 11. Jurisdiction. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this 
Agreement, the parties hereto agree that any suit, action or proceeding seeking 
to enforce any provision of, or based on any matter arising out of or in 
connection with, this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby may be 
brought in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New 
York or any New York State court sitting in New York City, and each of the 
parties hereby consents to the jurisdiction of such courts (and of the 
appropriate appellate courts therefrom) in any such suit, action or proceeding 
and irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any objection 
which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of the venue of any such suit, 
action or proceeding in any such court or that any such suit, action or 
proceeding which is brought in any such court has been brought in an 
inconvenient forum. Process in any such suit, action or proceeding may be 
served on any party anywhere in the world, whether within or without the 
jurisdiction of any such court. Without limiting the foregoing, each party 
agrees that service of process on such party as provided in Section 7 shall be 
deemed effective service of process on such party. 
 
     SECTION 12. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY 
IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING 
ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED 
HEREBY. 
 
     SECTION 13. Counterparts. This Agreement may be signed in any number of 
counterparts, each of which shall be an original, with the same effect as if 
the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument. This Agreement 
shall become effective when each party hereto shall have received a counterpart 
hereof signed by the other parties hereto. 
 
     SECTION 14. Entire Agreement. This Agreement constitutes the entire 
agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter of this 
Agreement and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings, both oral and 
written, among the parties with respect to the subject matter of this 
Agreement. 
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     SECTION 15. Captions. The captions herein are included for convenience of 
reference only and shall be ignored in the construction or interpretation 
hereof. 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be 
duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year 
first above written. 
 
                                      ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. 
 
                                      By: ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                            CORPORATION, its general partner 
 
 
                                      By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                General Counsel 
 
 
                                      ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT L.P. II 
 
                                      By: ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                            CORPORATION, its general partner 
 
 
                                      By: /s/ David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  David R. Brewer, Jr. 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and 
                                                General Counsel 
 
 
                                      By: ALLIANCE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT 
                                            CORPORATION 
 
 
                                      By: /s/ Robert H. Joseph, Jr. 
                                         --------------------------------------- 
                                         Name:  Robert H. Joseph, Jr. 
                                         Title: Senior Vice President and Chief 
                                                Financial Officer 
 
 


